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Chapter one





 


The
nighttime was her favorite time. It wasn’t even all that odd. Not for Eve.


Being a
Vampire meant that at night she was lively, energetic, and her normal,
fairly awesome self. True there were a few differences, compared to how she’d
been as a Human, but not all that many. She was hungry all the time, for one.
The desire to munch on anyone with the right kind of internal energy was strong
enough to be annoying, almost all the time. Even drinking blood, which was what
she craved, instead of ice cream or pizza, didn’t actually do a lot for her. It
was part of being a predator, she guessed. Like a shark, she always wanted to
feed, even if she was actually fine that way, in reality.


That
wasn’t too different for her though, since she’d practiced being hungry,
starving herself for days at a time, for years, before becoming what she
was at the moment. It was a different feeling, but close enough that she didn’t
have to give in all the time, because she’d already mastered that part
of herself, long ago.


There
was also the anger, of course. She felt that too, just like all the others of
her kind, but to a lot of people it probably seemed like it wasn’t there for
her. That was down to the fact that she’d always been that filled with rage.
Ever since she could remember, even as a tiny child. It had been down to being
a person tied to pure hate, or giving into fear and self-loathing. She’d picked
rage as her go-to response, early on. Being a rape victim so very many times
could do that to a person. That or break them down, and force them to be
constantly afraid of everything.


Except
that she wasn’t that. She hadn’t been for a long time.


Oh,
she’d been raped. A lot in her life. That was a thing outside of her
control and power, or had been. Eve Benson wasn’t a victim though. Not inside.
No matter what people did to her body, or what names they called her, she was a
being to be reckoned with.


Inside.
Where it counted.


Tonight
though she was working behind the counter of a frozen yogurt shop, all alone,
for the first time. At least the first one that was planned. It was a sign, of
course. Both her maker, Edom, and her work boss, Lenore, had felt that she was
ready to take on some real responsibility.


Given
that she’d only become a Vampire a few weeks before, that was a huge thing. Most
of her kind weren’t allowed to be alone at all for the first few years. Not
without being locked away, to protect the rest of the world from their awesome
rage filled hissy fits. Eve had managed not to do that, for the most part, so
was being rewarded. With work.


She
grinned, trying not to seem like a bitch to the woman that walked in. She
didn’t know her at all, but that didn’t mean the woman wasn’t just as worthy of
respect as anyone else.


“Good
evening, what can I do for you tonight?” She said it with a chipper and polite
voice, one that fit her look. She seemed like an ex-high school cheerleader,
complete with her short and sporty black hair and trim waistline. All the
starving to get ready for being dead had been handy that way. Now she pretty
much wouldn’t change in appearance for a long time, she didn’t think.


So she
was going to be kind of hot, until the styles changed on her. They would
eventually, as long as she survived long enough. Someday being kind of plump
would be trendy, and she’d look poor and like she had health issues. Until
then, she was the bomb though.


The
other woman was a Vampire. It wasn’t hard to tell, since she came in with fangs
out, and eyes pure blood red, with no black or whites to be seen. It was a
solid thing, and a really cool effect. It also meant the woman was about to
attack someone, more likely than not. Eve got ready for it, and wasn’t too
shocked when a fist banged against the counter. Hard enough to leave a crack in
the stone surface. That got her to wince, since she’d be the one to have to fix
it, no doubt. If not pay for it out of pocket. She hoped that one wasn’t the
case, since short of violence, there had been no real way to stop it from
happening. Vampires were quick, as a rule, and she’d been ready to block a
punch, not protect the furnishings.


“I…
Need… Blood!” The woman, who was kind of short, and very white, had warm
looking gloves on, and a nice coat that looked warm enough for the late
November weather. It was less than a week before Thanksgiving, and if this lady
hadn’t been freaking out, she would have looked right to be in a grocery store,
getting a turkey.


Instead
she was there, ready to break things and probably kill someone, in order to get
at what she wanted.


Eve
nodded, not letting herself show any other expression. It wasn’t that hard,
since being dead had turned not moving at all into her default condition. It
took skill, and a lot of practice, to seem like a real Human. Only the oldest,
and best, could really pull the move off.


“Human
or animal? We have both.”


She
expected to be growled at, and told to get the good stuff, but the lady just
shook, in rage and hunger.


“Difference?”


It was
an odd thing for her to be asking, really. Eve smiled then, trying not to seem
bitchy, and moved to the little silver fridge where both kinds were kept, and
pulled a four ounce bottle of the new stuff. It was cow blood, and the energy
gotten from it, the links set up to the still living animals wasn’t as smooth
as the Human kind. It had more of them though, and cows would last a lot longer
against a harder drain than people would. They were simply larger. It was a
trade off though. The fine quality of the energy against the raw amount.


“Here.
Try it.”


The
woman didn’t wait, or ask for it to be warmed to body temperature, just
throwing the whole thing back in two or three big swallows. Then she stood
there, holding the clear glass bottle, which was slightly stained red inside,
and took a deep breath.


That
way, she could talk. When her eyes opened she looked much better, and managed
to smile.


“Oh…
That’s not too bad. A good number of links. How much for it? I know that the
going rate for Human is one-forty right now, this has more links in it…”


Also,
they were to cows. It made a difference, which the woman wasn’t mentioning,
probably to be polite. Eve winked.


“Well, that
one was a free sample. Normally it will run about five dollars per serving like
that. Maybe ten. We’re still working on getting things set up. There will be
other flavors though. That was vanilla, but there’s going to be a chocolate and
cinnamon as well. Maybe pumpkin spice, for the holidays?” She tried to seem
professional, since this woman hadn’t thrown the bottle of it back in her face,
or complained that it was animal blood. Some had. Not so much the physical
attack portion yet, but the complaints were pretty common.


Funnily
enough, the older the Vampire was, the less they whined about things like that.
It probably meant that this lady wasn’t the newest kid on the block.


“Really?
Well, that’s competitive. I should probably buy in now, before it hits
the market and everyone is trying to do it. Would you know who to contact about
that kind of thing?” It was a sudden change, but nice enough to hear. Not
everyone had the same interests though, so Eve had to wonder what her real plan
was. 


Trust no
one. It had been one of the first things anyone had taught her as a Vampire.


“Marissa,
from the Council? I have a number for her, if you’re interested? There are also
jobs involved, if you’re available? Mainly setting up distribution points, and
advertising things. That kind of stuff.” She didn’t want to be rude, but they
needed good people. Of course if this woman went into a rage every time she got
a little peckish, it wasn’t a good fit, but that didn’t seem too likely.


“That
would be good. Thank you. I’m Linda, by the way. Are you new here? I thought I
knew all the personnel working at the embassy. I make it my business to stay
informed. Are you, perhaps, part of the… Thing that fool Rich Swerlin is
pulling?” Her eyes started to glaze over with red again, but she fought that
back, and no fangs came out.


Eve
tilted her head, just a tiny bit, trying to look concerned.


“I’m
new, yes. Edom is my maker? I haven’t heard about Mr. Swerlin doing anything in
particular, is it… No, I have nothing. Is it all right for me to know?” It
might not be. Vampires could be closed lipped about things, but if this lady
was running that close to rage over it, the thing might not be too secret.


“You
haven’t heard? Well, you know that he’s out, right? Told the world that he’s
one of us?” She looked pale, even with the blood and energy inside of her.


“Sure,
everyone knows that.” She’d known about it from her friend Keeley, who was kind
of Richard Swerlin’s buddy too.


The
woman in front of her, who looked too cute and feisty to be an undead killer,
nodded.


“We all
do, but the Humans don’t believe it. Or didn’t. The fool went on
national television earlier and demonstrated all of it for the cameras! There
were medical tests, and feats of strength and power. On a national news
program. Now, instead of laughing at him like they should be, the major
channels are showing the results back to back. This could bring the Human world
down upon us all!”


Eve
could kind of see that. Humans were kind of dickheads that way. Some of
them at least. She took a breath and tried to act calm.


“Or,
well, it isn’t most of them we need to worry about. Most people won’t
give a flying fuck if we’re dead or not. Not unless they know one of us. Just
the religious people, and the ones that want to play Vampire hunter, for real.
We’re going to need rules about dealing with them, or a lot of morons are going
to end up dead. Probably Rich, too. That fool.” She smiled and then shrugged.
“Well, fuck? We’ll deal with it though. My bet is that most of the people won’t
remember it by next week anyway.”


That was
how Humans were. Even the ones that were smart and open minded kind of had a
tendency to forget about anything supernatural. She’d been like that when she
was alive, and the fact was that Eve had been soaking in that kind of thing for
years first. Ma and Pa Kettle in the heartland weren’t that likely to be able
to take it all in.


Not
unless the news people kept going on about it, and didn’t stop. Then some of
them might well be able to remember it all, eventually. It would become normal
for them, and people weren’t stupid, they just had a block in place about
things that were too different from what they expected.


Nodding,
she got out a small pot of warm water, and started getting some of the animal
blood going. Linda looked at her funny, right until the first ten other Vamps
got there. There were several kinds, too, but most of them didn’t need to be
placated by feeding. A few did, and they got free samples. It was her product
line after all.


One of
them, a tall and skinny Manthori Vampire stared at her pretty hard. It was
enough that Linda moved back, fearing a fight was about to take place. The guy
was red eyed, but not freaking out, she didn’t think. Manthori were like that
all the time. Their teeth didn’t retract either, and all they had were fangs.
So Eve smiled, looking up at him. She recognized him after all. He’d helped to
kidnap her once. It was one of the first things that she’d seen, and smelled,
as a Vampire. This time his hands weren’t burning though, so it probably wasn’t
about a fight.


“Hey
Lars. Come to help calm the masses down? I’d say we should all call Richard
Swerlin and ask him what the fuck he was thinking, but I’m pretty sure we can
guess. It looks like we’re all coming out, doesn’t it? So, stay calm and
remember that the new animal blood is way cheaper than the other kind.
Here, if you need to eat, try some. It’s free right now. Later you’ll pay, but
less than ten bucks a bottle. The goal is to get it in for five. It will be a
few months before we’re in major production, but the people here won’t
have any issues that way. Not even if I have to get a farm and bleed the cows
myself, so stay calm. It isn’t illegal to be a Vampire. It won’t be
either. We’re all so nice, and friendly, after all.”


That
line got a dry chuckle, but people came up for some free food, and she started
to make a few treats as well. At first no one else got it, but a slow, yet
steady, stream of people started by. This was, potentially, a lot bigger of a
deal than just being about the Vampires after all. If the Humans turned on
them, then a lot of other groups could be sucked into the fighting, too.


The
Shifters came in first, represented by their second in command, Calley Hale.
She was a Bat, and they all had a specific look to them. Twitchy, pug nosed and
with thick glasses. Also rust red short hair. It was a thing that marked their
kind as different and left them looking a bit like skinny versions of those old
troll dolls from the eighties. At least she hadn’t seen anything different so
far. They were all tiny too. A lot of shifters were, depending on their animal
form. Rabbits and Bats were small at least, and Fox people weren’t huge. The
rest varied more.


Bats
needed to eat a lot though, and could run to low blood sugar if not fed, so she
passed over a caramel swirl without being asked, which had the woman looking
relieved.


“Ah. Met
with treats and a smile. So this is planned? A heads up would have been good,
just for future reference.” She gestured around the room with a red plastic
spoon, indicating the impromptu meeting.


“Sure it
is. Just not by us, here. I’m sure the Council knows all about it. Not that I
can just call them up, but… Here, wait a minute.”


Eve,
after all, had contacts. After a fashion. The first one she called was Keeley
though. They were close enough, even after school had ended, and the girl was
a Greater Demon. Those people knew stuff, and had their hands in thousands of
pies at once. That it couldn’t be done physically wouldn’t stop them either. It
was one of the reasons everyone feared and hated them. Except that she didn’t.
It was insane, but half of her friends were that sort of being.


The
phone was answered on the first ring, since Keels would have her cell on her.


“Hello?”
There was a slightly dubious tone to her words, which was a bit unusual for
her. Even if it was fake, the girl, a woman now, exuded confidence in the main.
It was what Eve decided to go for in the moment too, not knowing any better.
She kind of did, but seeming worried wouldn’t help anyone and if it came to a
fight, every single being there was older than she was. Maybe not
tougher, one on one, but it might be a problem if she had to take on all of
them on at once.


“Hey
buddy! So, Richard Swerlin is pretty much your bitch, right? Is this you,
or did he just decide that being undead wasn’t good enough anymore? Going for
the real deal, maybe?” She waited then, since people were looking at her funny.


Listening.


“This
one wasn’t my idea. He snuck it right past me. We haven’t talked in
weeks, but… I need to get with him. Tonight. Someone else is clearly behind
this. Can you check on Darla, Finias, Ann and Zack for me? Make sure they’re
not doing it? I don’t want to ruin anything if one of them has a plan. I’ll go
and roust Rich. My bet is that he’s in hiding. If he has half a brain left.”
There was conversation in the background, and from the rate of speed it was
happening at, and the agitated tone, Eve was willing to bet it was a Vampire.
One that she hadn’t met, most likely. No one else would be that panicked over
this yet.


 Keeley
had lots of slaves, and friends, after all. She wasn’t called The Mistress of
Souls because of her plucky jazz horn playing, after all. No, if she wanted a
person, she could just take them as a slave. Pretty much anyone, at any time.
Even over the phone.


That
meant a lot of people just did what she said, without even asking why. Eve
wasn’t like that though. They were real friends. As much as one could be with
an amoral being that could turn her emotions on and off at will.


Eve
grinned, knowing that Keeley would understand what she was thinking, most
likely.


“I’ll
make some calls. You should make sure he gets with the Council, too. It will
probably end in his death, but maybe not? What do I know about things like
that? Maybe he’s too high profile now? That could be the point, I guess…”


There
was a half second pause, “that might well be. If so, he should have contacted
me first. I have my part in this, now. Try to keep everyone there calm? We
don’t need people freaking out. We can save that for later, if it’s really
needed.”


Eve
could see that. It really might not be, even if people realized they were real.


“’Kay.
Talk to you later.”


The rest
of the room had heard the whole thing, but that didn’t mean they understood it
all, did it? She looked out at them and shrugged, then decided to simply
explain.


“The
Mistress of Souls is going to go and check on her boy, Richard. She claims that
it wasn’t her that put him up to this, but she wants me to check with some of
the others of her kind. The Line Walker, of course, who should be down in his
store. Lars, could you go get him? We may need to get his help in this, later.
Linda, you’re up to suck him off as part of the payment, right?” She was
joking, but they were all Vampires there. They knew that you had to do whatever
was needed, at times. So the tiny and rather attractively presented, curly
haired woman, nodded.


“I’ll do
my portion. I take it that you’re up for that, too? I haven’t heard of him
doing men, but he does seem to enjoy sex.”


Eve
shrugged. 


“Honestly,
I bet we can trade other things, but if it comes up, it’s good to know we have
some people on tap. I already have a bargain with him for things like that
though, so it probably wouldn’t count for me. Lars?” She waited for him to
protest, but the white being just turned and started to walk out into the mall,
looking like his true self. She almost protested, but then shook her head a
bit, and smiled.


“In for
a penny?”


Linda,
the only one not covertly going for the door, nodded to her, agreeing, it
seemed.


Everyone
seemed at a loss really. They milled in place or sat at the tables. Most of
them in various states of rage. She understood that one, but it was silly. They
were there, and real. People might come for them, but the odds were that most
wouldn’t. Not even if they believed they were real. The danger wasn’t even
really to them, in the main, but to their Human neighbors and friends
who might be hurt by accident. Even a weak Vampire could take out a few armed Humans.
The trick there would be making sure no one was burned out of their home during
the day. Most of their kind simply weren’t old enough, or powerful enough, to
stay awake under the burning sun.


It was
rough, but she could do it, and had for almost her entire un-life. So, fifteen
days, as soon as daylight came.


Looking
up, she saw that Lars was back, along with Zack.


He
didn’t make them wait.


“I had
nothing to do with this one. I’ll get with the others for you, so you don’t
have to rile them up. Or at least Ann.” He looked at the room and shrugged.
“The Rotted. She’s insane, so it’s best not to play in her front yard if you
can help it. You can do Darla and Finias though.” Then, oddly, he smiled and
waved to everyone. “Hey, all. Don’t let this one get to you. Eve is on it. I’m
sure it will be all right. That, or it won’t, and then you can all just hide
behind her. She’s good that way.”


It was
overselling, but she understood that he was giving them some kind of hope. The
funny thing there was that they didn’t turn away from it, even if it did come
from a Greater Demon. To a lot of them though, he was their Greater
Demon. Which was kind of like claiming a particular lion was your personal pet.
The good one that helped the Vampires out and really didn’t ask for a lot in
return. So far at any rate. Eventually it would come, but until then, it was
worth treating him well. Actually it always would be, since doing anything else
was probably suicide.


She was
about to speak when he kept going.


“For
instance, she just won a bet with me, which was for half of the debt
that the Vampire Council owes me. She had to stay up for fifteen days straight
to do it. Not bad, given that this is only her sixteenth day now.” He
smiled and clapped, as if it were a happy thing, and a few of the others did it
too, including Linda, who seemed to be impressed.


“You’re
truly that young? I would have never known!”


There
was a happy exclamation from the door then and some light clapping.


Bey. Both
her personal buddy, and the killer of the Vampire Council.


“Most
wondrous, Miss Benson! I fear it may be lost to most how incredible that truly
is, given the current state of things, but that is both a sign of your own
great power and will, and a boon to all Vampires. I have to agree with The Line
Walker however, Miss Benson shall see to your protection for this area. We will
have daytime patrols, for all those who sleep. If you do not need such, or wake
early, please step forward now, to guard the others, if they request such. No
time for dawdling.” He moved toward the counter, looked at the cracks in it and
turned almost instantly to Linda. “You may wish to let Lenore know that you’ll
pay for that? We can forgive the rage, given the situation, but it might be
good not to push her too far.”


There
was a rueful expression on the woman, but she sighed and moved forward,
volunteering to take the first watch.


Eve made
up a list, which had four people on it for their area. Not Bey, who was
probably going to be pretty busy, being on the Council and all, but her,
Lenore, Edom and Linda. It probably wouldn’t be a long term thing, thankfully.
No one else there was able to be awake for enough of the day. Edom still tended
to sleep for a few hours, but Bey decided that he was going to stop doing that
now.


It
really didn’t matter if he could or not. If Bey ordered it, then it
would be done.


It took
longer to set up the map than anything, since she had to dig one out of the
things in Lenore’s desk, not knowing where it was. Then she had to work out
where everyone lived, and the location of their important Humans. Most of them
didn’t want to share any of that information with her, so it made it simpler.
They had to offer some kind of protection, but that didn’t mean anyone
had to take them up on it. Being marked on the map would be a problem if it
fell into the wrong hands, so that was a serious consideration.


So at
the top she wrote, for a good time call… No one else thought it was
funny, but Bey smiled and nodded, as if it were a clever way to avoid using the
word Vampire. It just made sense not to advertise just yet, especially
since the fallout could be vast, if handled wrong.


Possibly
if it went to plan, as well. To that end, Eve rolled her eyes, looked up at the
ceiling and took a deep breath.


“Right.
Darla first, since I actually know her.”


Helpfully,
Zack, who was still there, smiled and explained to the room.


“The
Technician.”


She
muttered at him, but dialed the number from memory. It was late, being after
midnight now, but Darla wouldn’t be asleep or anything. She didn’t bother with
that either. Like, Zack, Keeley, and now apparently, her. Because they
were all incredibly nifty that way.


It
picked up on the third ring, and the voice on the other end sounded happy.


“Hello!
I had nothing to do with it.” That was the very first thing out of her mouth,
so Eve cleared her throat.


“Okay.
Good to know. Any idea who did? Other than Richard Swerlin. Keels is on that
part of things, so I guess we have to wait to find that one out?”


“Yep!”
There was a low, and not at all snarky, laugh. “I have to say, this is ballsy.
It could work you know. Fifty years ago, I would have said no, but right
now? If there’s enough noise about it, for long enough, it might do the trick.
Do you want me to help you all round up the Christians? They’re going to be a
pain in the butt over this, and it’s about time someone did something about
them.”


Darla,
while a lovely person in a lot of ways, really had a hard-on for anyone
that said they loved Jesus. Now, Eve didn’t think there was any such person,
and God was clearly a myth, but she didn’t want all the people that thought
Christ was their pal to be dead. Darla kind of did. At least she said that kind
of thing a lot.


Eve
shook her head, looking at the worried people in the room.


“Nah.
We’ll just tell them that Demons exist and trot out Balthias and some of his
buddies. That will distract them for a while. Probably give a huge power boost
to Bal, too, so maybe I need to rethink that one. He’s kind of made up of their
thoughts and fears, isn’t he?”


“He is.
Well, it will make for an interesting few months, if nothing else. Did you get
my present? I haven’t noticed a thank you note yet. That’s a bit rude, don’t
you think? I’m almost certain I mentioned how to do that kind of thing to you
before.” She sounded a bit upset about it all, to tell the truth.


“I’ve
used them daily, actually. I wanted to make sure I had something to tell you
about first. It’s horribly painful, but I’m not all that fast yet.” Not that
she was going to admit to the people in front of her. She was probably the
second fastest Vampire in the room, and the third fastest being. Zack won that
one, hands down, and Bey could still vanish in front of her, moving so fast,
but she really doubted that many of the other could keep up anymore.


All it
had cost her was pain even worse than the torture of running full speed in the
sun each day.


“I’ll
fire off a note, just as soon as I remember how to write in cursive. That’s
been a while. Grade school?” She was playing, a bit, but knew that Darla was
right. The gift she’d given her, no matter how much it hurt to use, was
probably worth billions of dollars. Shoes sized to her, that pushed her to move
faster and faster each time she used them. It was clearly about training
too, not just the sneakers causing her speed to go up. It was more useful than
that by far, since she’d walk away with the increased speed in the end, as long
as she used them enough.


Darla
giggled, even if she didn’t mean it, not really.


“A loss
to the world. Today’s youth can’t really do anything without a computer, can
they? All things change, however. Now, I’m busy for Thanksgiving, but I do want
to make sure you’re coming to Christmas? I think we’re supposed to go to my
father’s? We were speaking of it the other day. I believe he’s most interested
in meeting with you?” There was no weight to the words.


That
probably meant it was a trap, didn’t it? Fishy, without a doubt. No one
suggested going off to a Greater Demons for fun, did they? Not even others of
that kind would be that silly.


“Good?
We can get together and talk about that in person, before that happens? Right
now… Actually, I need to get with Finias, actually. Zack is taking Ann, so it
seemed like a fair division of labor.” Not really, since the man was Zack’s
family, but Eve got the idea. She hadn’t called her own dad or stepmother since
her change, had she?


Sometimes
being family wasn’t enough. 


She liked
her dad well enough, now, but he hadn’t been there for her as a child, when she
needed the help, had he? Worse, he was the Police Chief of her home town, and
had managed to ignore her well enough that he’d never known about all the
sexual abuse she’d undergone. No, he’d been a drunk back then, but had managed
to move up in the force with no real trouble even given that. There had just
been no room for her in his life. He’d been all about nailing chicks, and
probably having kids that he didn’t even know about. That he’d been married to
her mother once was the only reason that Eve knew he existed. She had his last
name. Not that he’d hidden from her really, but she hadn’t known him when she
was little. Finias was Zack’s grandfather, but the same kind of thing applied
really. A lot of evil shit had happened to him, and The Mind Taker hadn’t
stepped in to help him, until it was too late.


Darla
took a breath, a thing that Eve wouldn’t have heard as a Human. Super powers
were so cool.


“I’ll
let you get to that, then. Remember, don’t accept any deals or bargains. He
isn’t Keels, but he’s also not a slouch that way. I’ll get with you in
the next day or two? Tell Zack I said that he was being a coward.”


She
would, but later, when they were alone.


“Love
you. Talk later.” Then Eve hung up first. There were too many people listening,
and all of them were too worked up for her to keep giving Darla a chance to
mess her up by saying the wrong thing.


Everyone
was staring at her already.


Probably
because she’d just told a Greater Demon she loved her.


She
grinned as she hung up the phone.


“It’s
just a turn of phrase. Freaking homophobes.”


For some
reason no one laughed. 












Chapter two





 


She loaded
Zack down with treats in a cardboard carrier, since he needed to eat a lot, and
then made up some for Calley and her Shifter buddies. Then she looked up at
Lars, who was still walking around looking like he normally did. White and
chalky, with an impressive double row of fangs. His hair was a bit darker than
most Manthori’s, which probably meant something.


Like
he’d been black before his change, hundreds of years before?


Normally
he used compulsion to pass though, looking like a rather tall, white, gamer
geek. The role playing kind that met up with other people in the park to
pretend to be things they weren’t. Lot of different types of beings did that in
their area. Mainly because it let them pretend to be something other than they
were. Human. That was probably going to end now. It was kind of obvious, wasn’t
it?


Then
again, they could just say fuck it and go on, couldn’t they? One guy, even a
politician, showing that he was different, or even had powers, wasn’t going to
make everyone suddenly believe. 


She
smiled a lot for the rest of the night, tried to call Finias, The Mind Stealer,
and left a message, since he was both busy, and savvy enough to use voice mail,
no matter how ancient he really was.


The
lights inside the shop stayed the same, too bright, for the entire time, and
neither Edom or Lenore came in. It wasn’t like they were asleep, so it probably
meant they either hadn’t heard about the news, or they realized that fretting
over it in the middle of the night wasn’t going to make any difference at all.
Bey and Zack left, and while she ended up doing a lot of cleaning around
people, most of the others eventually realized that they just didn’t know
enough, and that at present there was no vast plan to hunker down and get ready
to fight.


Finally,
they all left, a few more asking to be placed on the watch map, just in case.


Eve
marked things out carefully, but that was all. It honestly wasn’t going to come
up, she didn’t think. Even if things happened, it would take time and going
after the undead was a bigger risk than anyone would want to really take.


So, when
morning came, Linda the well dressed, curly haired, and tiny Vampire came back,
just about the time that Lenore came in. They both seemed pleased enough to see
each other, or were at least willing to fake being nice to keep the peace.
Either thing was going to work out well enough, as far as Eve was concerned.


Lenore
seemed baffled though.


“To what
do we owe the pleasure?” Her face held a polite expression, which got a
slightly baffled one in return from the other Vampire.


Eve
interrupted, having been there all night.


“Two
things. The first is that Linda wants to get in on the animal blood production.
We need to kick that up a bunch of notches now. Second… You heard about Richard
Swerlin?”


That got
a look that came with a glare. It was clear she hadn’t, but on the other hand,
she was also well aware enough of the politician’s antics to know it wasn’t
going to be a good thing. Luckily she was just now coming in through the door.
That way Eve wasn’t reporting way too late.


There
was a hint of red to her eyes, but no fangs yet, as she glared at her worker.


“No. I
haven’t heard anything. What did you do? Is he dead? It’s been coming for some
time, so I can hardly blame you, but he’s rather well connected in the Human
world, and may be missed.”


Eve
grinned and shook her head.


“Not
that I know of. Yet. He went on a major news channel and submitted to a bunch
of tests to prove his claim of being one of us. I haven’t seen it, but I guess
it’s all over the news now. We had people in all night about it.”


Before
she could react with more than a scowl, Linda nodded, almost primly. Her face
looked younger than her clothing choices, Eve noticed. Almost like a child
pretending to be an adult. The woman no matter how old she really was, could
have passed for a teenager, with the right outfit on.


“This is
true. I went home to see to my daughter, Bethany, and all the major news
outlets seem to be running clips. Constantly, like they did during the
terrorist attacks. This isn’t being taken as a joke either. The Bey, and Miss
Benson, put together a watch for the more youthful Vampires in our area, so
they may sleep and not be killed by the angry torch wielding villagers. There
probably isn’t a lot of danger, since most are careful these days, but I’ve
come to take the first rotation.” She waved to the map, which Eve passed over.
There were only six places marked out on it, so it wouldn’t take that long.


About an
hour if the woman was going to drive, which was fine, most likely. Running
would be trickier, if people were actually going to be looking for people with
powers now.


Lenore
glared at Eve, but didn’t snap at her openly. It was, she knew about not
getting a call about it all. Eve smiled at her however, not meaning it, knowing
that she might well be in for a beating if she wasn’t careful. The woman had
done it before, just to make a point.


Trust no
one.


She got
it, and really didn’t trust Lenore now. It was probably why she’d done
it instead of Edom doing it, Eve realized. So that she could still trust her
maker, without constantly worrying that he was going to betray her. The thing
was, eventually, he would. Everything in her life had told her that one.
Everyone turned on you, eventually. You just had to be willing to use them
carefully, and forgive the stupid things, so that you could go on.


She
waved a bit toward Lenore.


“You
told me to handle things, and only get in touch with you if something came up
that I couldn’t manage. I’ve been checking the situation out. Bey is going to
the Council, and Keeley is finding Richard, if she hasn’t already. Zack claims
that he isn’t behind this either, and so do the rest of the Greater Demons so
far. Not that they’d just fess up, if it really was their plan. We need to keep
that in mind. I haven’t heard back from The Mind Taker yet. That probably
doesn’t mean anything, however. He barely knows who I am. So, for now, what’s
being done is about what can be. There was no reason to ruin your night, in
particular. We don’t even really know what this is going to end up being, do
we? I keep expecting all the regular people to just drop it, and forget it was
even a thing.”


She
still expected to be slapped down for it, because people loved to be kept in
the loop, which she should have remembered, but she was either doing the job
there, or she wasn’t. Did she need her hand held for everything, or not? If so,
then Lenore was going to need to be there every day for a long time. If, on the
other hand, Eve could be trusted not to be a complete moron, then she might
even be allowed a day or two off.


It
wasn’t lost on the older Vampire, it seemed, since she softened after a moment,
her eyes returning to normal.


“We have
a list of places to watch? Very good. Thank you Linda. I know that civic duty
has not been your… Main focus for the last decades. It’s important for us to
all stand together however, in these troubled times.”


That got
a snort, which was fairly credible, and a gloved hand, which was a very fine
gray colored thing that fit perfectly, set on the counter, aimed at the cracks
in the stone there.


“The Bey
wanted me to let you know that I’ll pay for the damage. I was worked up and
rather lashed out. Miss Benson handled the situation very well. Out of
any fifty Vampires I could name, an aggressive act like that right in front of
them would set off forty-nine. She didn’t even flash at me. Is she to be
your replacement?” It was a very strange thing to say, but the woman didn’t
take it back, or even smile.


Lenore
shook her head, but did manage a real seeming smile.


“No.
Most likely she’ll be put in as the second in a different location, if the need
comes up. She’s still very young, regardless of how well she’s doing. Though
Bey has suggested that she act as his assistant. He hasn’t had one in
that position in five hundred years. Not in an official capacity.” She looked
at the other woman blankly, as if passing a message about something.


It went
right past Eve, though Linda nodded.


“I see.
So, for one so young, that’s meaningful, isn’t it? Some special skill, or
ability?”


Lenore
looked around then let her chin come up.


“The
power of The Bey line. Speed beyond what others enjoy. Her willingness to use
it is greater than most. It’s an honor, of course, to be noticed so young, but
also a fearsome thing. She is very much like our Bey.”


She was?
That was news to her. 


Eve
could see it though, since the tiny man was adorable and sweeter than most of
the other Vampires by far. More so than she was, but her willingness not to act
like a moody brat might be making people think she was all gentle like that
too? That, or Lenore was saying that she was a dangerous killer that even other
Vampires needed to be afraid of. That was one of her goals in life,
true, but it probably wasn’t true yet. Even with the shoes that Darla had given
her to help her become faster, she needed more to be like Bey.


So for
the time being she was going with the idea that Lenore was impressed with her
sweet smile. She used it, but didn’t go too far over the top.


“So, I get
the second shift, you the third, and Edom the fourth? Bey thinks we should wake
him up for the day. Ed, that is. He can take it, but we might want to let him
know tonight, not after he’s gone to bed today.” He was probably still up, but
Lenore nodded anyway.


“That
seems a good division of labor. Perhaps we should close down for the day?”


That
would get them out of a lot of cleaning, but Eve shrugged. She could do that
and the rest of it too. Lenore would be busy, but pulling a double there wasn’t
that hard. Besides it would make her seem valuable and like she was worth
keeping around.


“If you
want? Or I can run the store front. Either way. I doubt we need to go into
hiding yet.”


That got
a smile, and Lenore vanished to the back, getting Linda to leave through the
front, to do her part. Eve… Largely stood there. After about five minutes,
hearing that her boss was on the phone, she started making calls of her own
from the front. She had people to check in with too, after all.


Edom
first, because he’d need an update anyway.


For his
part though, he already knew it all and had been watching the news all night,
at the club. T2LA would have closed hours before, but Troy, the manager there,
knew that Vampires were real, and Ed had been there to check in the night
before.


His
voice was deep and resonant on the phone, touching places inside of her that
once would have tingled to hear it. Now, there was nothing, since part of being
her kind of Vamp meant losing interest in sex. She could still do it, but as
far as she knew it would be a bit like shaking hands. Pleasant, perhaps, but
nothing special. Not that she’d tried it, since she’d changed. That was
probably a sign right there that she wasn’t the same that way anymore, wasn’t
it? There was a time when it would have been the first thing she would have
tried out. Making sure all the girl parts worked right. It had even been her
plan, before she’d died. Now… It really just didn’t seem all that important.


“Eve?
Have you heard about the little debacle that’s forming?” There was no
particular concern to the words, as far as she could tell. Almost like he was
talking about the weather.


“You
mean the Swerlin stuff?”


“Yes.
The others coming forward as well. Several in our local community have come out,
and are submitting to tests. Allowing themselves to be observed as they die for
the day, for instance. That’s fairly compelling. It isn’t just here, it’s
everywhere. All over the country. Confined to the U.S. for now.”


She had
not known that, of course.


“I see.
That sounds… A bit like what we had going on here, last week, doesn’t it?
Someone is compelling people to do it? Otherwise we’re looking at a bunch of
Vampires that want to die. The Council won’t be happy about this, I’m willing
to bet. Unless they’re actually behind it. Any sense of the public reaction
yet?” They didn’t have a television there. Lenore didn’t really believe in
them, being old and kind of curmudgeonly that way. Just like Eve had never seen
her in a pair of blue jeans. Only skirts, and dresses.


There
was a long pause from the other end of the line, and finally her maker sighed.


“Mixed.
About half the people still don’t seem to believe it at all. The remainder is
largely amazed, I think, rather than scared. On the good side Richard and the
others have all been pointing out, very consistently, that we need the people
and animals to be alive in order for things to work. That seems to be
keeping the worst of things to a low roar. The religious people haven’t
responded yet, but we know what they’re going to say. Demons, devils, and that
a good burning is in order for anyone different.” He sounded like he was pretty
certain of that. Not that Eve doubted it.


“Yep.
That’s my guess. Well, I’m working things here, with Lenore. You have a job, at
about three, checking on some different locations. Do you want me to add the
club to that watch list?” She had to explain it then, but he didn’t seem too
worried yet. It wasn’t like the place was called Club Owned By Vampires, or
anything like that, was it?


They
made the arrangements for that, and she let drop that Bey thought he needed to
be up all day from then on. He wasn’t pleased to hear it, maybe, but also
didn’t bother to argue the point with her. She got that part though. The sun
hurt, and by being dead all day you could hide from it. 


Even
inside, on the bottom level of the mall, Eve could feel the thing searing her
already. It was early still too, by noon that giant life giving orb would be
like facing real torture. As far as anyone had told her that part never
got better either. The New Vampires, the Human looking ones that didn’t have as
many other powers didn’t feel it at all. That let them be up all day from the
very start. Then, she was doing that too, so while it was a cool trick,
it wasn’t one that couldn’t be beat. It would be nice not to suffer each day,
but what was a little bit of horrible pain?


Ed had
been getting by on only a few hours of rest per day for a long time, too. That
was kind of impressive, really. It meant he was old and tough as all get out,
really. Anyone willing to basically put up with being punished each day in
order to stay awake and work as a public servant had to be. It was part
of why very few Vampires screwed with the Council, Eve knew. All of their
people tended to be kind of bad ass, and even if you were too, it didn’t pay to
push people that had a group of other hard cases on speed dial.


“I’ll be
in then. We need to make sure we have all our plans in order. Can you fill
Lenore in?”


“Got it.
I’ll do that now.”


Not that
she needed to, since the other Vampire had been listening to them both. Eve had
been ignoring her conversations, since she didn’t really need to know about it
yet, but bits and pieces had been coming across. Their section head, Vaun, was
on with her, and hadn’t heard much about what was going on yet either. He’d
been on with Harland, the Manthori Vampire on the Council, and the man had told
him very little of actual value. It sounded like no one knew anything more than
they did yet, to be honest.


She spoke
out loud, even though she was in the other room, just as soon as Ed hung up.


“You got
all that, Lenore?”


The
voice that spoke was directed at her, but said only one word, since she was on
with someone else.


“Yes.”


So she
tried calling The Mind Stealer back and was a bit surprised when the phone
didn’t pick up. Instead an older man suddenly stood in front of her, stepping
out of nothingness. He was very thin, wearing a rather battered trench coat,
and had a five inch long, thin and wispy, chin beard. It came to a point at the
bottom and managed to look affable, rather than demonic and creepy. His eyes
were a deep and brilliant green, and his face was covered with wrinkles.


She
nearly jumped, on seeing him appear like he did, since it was either a sign of
speed that she couldn’t beat at all, or of teleportation. Like Zack and Keeley
did. Darla too, which meant it was probably a Greater Demon thing. Hanging up,
she got a large cup and made up a peanut butter parfait, and handed it over.


“We can
use my employee discount for it. Finias, The Mind Taker, isn’t it?”


The man
smiled at her and accepted the treat, pulling a five dollar bill from his
jacket pocket. Eve was playing fast and loose with the rules, she knew. Greater
Demons weren’t supposed to feed others of their kind without charging them
for it. Food from anyone else was always fair game, but she was making a point.
Claiming that she was the equal to the being in front of her. On paper,
or in a moral sense, at least. Not that she could beat him in a fight.


That he
simply paid like that…


She
blinked. It probably meant he was at least willing to play along with her. She
noticed that for all he looked like a homeless person, he didn’t smell like
one. No, his scent was rich and slightly earthy, but fresh. It reminded her of
trees. Pine and cedar, but not in an overpowering way. He didn’t seem all that
Human though, lacking the pink energy that existed in all of the beings she
could feed on. He could fake it, no doubt, but wasn’t at the moment.


“So that
I don’t decide on a delicious Finias snack, and have to be killed for it?”


The man,
who hadn’t spoken yet, smiled at her and winked charmingly.


“I was
rather more worried about the others around here. I was told that you
are rather controlled for one of your kind? You called, about the Swerlin
matter? It’s most interesting, but so far I have no particular news about it. I
also haven’t been investigating in any concentrated fashion, simply checking
with a few people, casually. I came to see if you wanted to start an open
arrangement? We can meet and talk about what we find out?” There was no sense
that he was trying to trap her into a bargain or anything. At the moment.


She
grinned, not meaning it. Of all the Greater Demons she knew, this one was the
scariest. Oh, Ann would kill her, and bring her back to life as a zombie, then
kill her again, just for the laughs, but Finias could do more than that. If he
could read minds, he could take them over as well. If it was as she suspected,
then someone was doing exactly that. Probably using the Mages. She
didn’t have any proof of that, but Warren and his Mage buddies, people that
she’d killed a week before, had been doing that to everyone they thought they
could get away with. Taking Vampires, other Mages, and some beings from
other groups, for different reasons. Warren, who had been something like the
third in command at the Mage embassy, had used that to rape her and his two
bosses, over and over again.


She was
kind of used to that sort of thing, so it wasn’t bugging her that much, but
Lisa and poor Bob had been having a tough time of it for a few days as it hit
them. Warren had been powerful enough, but really, it came down to the fact
that no one actually expected a trusted coworker to basically ruffie them at
work and do them up the ass. No one at the embassy had been on guard against
that kind of thing, had they? It had never even occurred to her, and she kind
of expected most guys to at least try and force her to do things with them.
Warren had seemed so gay the whole time. It had caused her to let her guard
down, even if that was stupid of her. Homosexual didn’t mean weak, after all.


She
nodded though.


“Without
any kind of… Thing, and you know what I mean, I can do that. That has to
count for things you get from my mind, too, and only as it relates to this
thing with Swerlin, or matters around it that are real, even if I’m not smart
enough to see them. I mean, I want the info, but…” She floundered for a bit,
trying to be clear about it all. That was important, with his kind.


The old
looking man smiled.


“We can
do that. I won’t fool or trick you, Eve of the Vampires. If we must ever go
head to head, I will send you a note first, and openly proclaim things?”


“So I
can get my affairs in order? Good plan. Thanks for thinking of me.” She smiled
though, and the ancient Demon bowed a bit.


“An
arrangement then? I’ll be back as I may. Not soon, most likely. Not in this
form. I need to find some of the others and see what they’re trying to hide.
Keeley was my prime suspect, given Richard’s involvement, but she honestly
seems to be innocent in this.” He held out a hand, drawing her attention to his
face, which affected a surprised look. “I know, I was shocked too. I was
nearly certain it would be her.”


Then he
ate for a bit, just standing there, while she rang him up and made sure he got
to use her discount. It was really good, making a thing that would have
normally taken most of the bill he’d handed over take less than twenty percent
of it. That was probably because most of the people that worked there didn’t
eat food, so all that was needed was to cover costs.


He
tossed the cup and spoon when it was empty, used a napkin and then paused by
the door. It was, she guessed, time for him to say something cryptic to her, or
to give some kind of warning to keep her in her place. She was ready for it, as
long as it didn’t make too big of a mess or blast her through a wall. She hoped
so at any rate.


He just
looked at her for a bit, and then shrugged, like Zack always did. It was on
purpose, probably, meant to put her mind at ease.


“I
suggest that you abuse your relationship with my daughter, Keeley, as far as
learning to resist compulsion. I know that Zack recommended me, but that
would require some greater sacrifice from you, in return. She’ll do roughly the
same level of work, and won’t feel a need to be even half as greedy about it
all. If you can’t figure it out on your own, that is. I think you might, if you
apply yourself. It would be a foolish person that underestimates you, Eve
Benson.”


Then he
vanished, right from there, without moving.


It was
an awesome trick. Not a thing that she could learn though, Eve didn’t think.
Line walking was a big deal, and not a thing that Vampires did without vast
amounts of deaths in secret ceremonies. That was the rumor that she’d heard.


Without
waiting, she tried to call Keels then. The phone stayed cold under her touch,
but there was no answer. That could mean anything, but wasn’t a great sign. She
left a message, asking her buddy to get in touch when she had the time. It
wouldn’t be happening before then, so asking for it was a waste of time and
effort.


After
that, she was able to clean up for a while, though the place was shining
already. Then, not having anything to do, she called around to get estimates on
a new counter top. It was a nice thing, an inch of solid marble, that was
nearly solid white with a few lines of darker colors through it. The whole
thing was in two pieces, she realized, and as she found on the phone,
expensive. The cheapest one they could get would need to be cut still and would
take nearly three weeks to be put in. Wincing she set that up, since there was
no yelling from the back for her not to.


Then…
She was kind of stuck for things to do. At nine-thirty she saw Lisa slowly come
up to the front of her shop across the way. The red door had glass in the
center, so she could see who it was, and the lights had just come on. The sign
got flipped, but it was pretty clear that the woman wasn’t really having a high
energy day.


Finding
out you were a rape victim, and worse, that it had been done to you by someone
you trusted and even liked, yeah, that could do it.


Eve
tilted her head, and got back on the phone. It was a thing that she’d thought
about, but hadn’t done anything with before that.


Marcus,
a Mage that had been mind-controlled into raping a Vampire woman, Maggie Sims,
using magic to do that portion of things, hadn’t been in since he’d been
cleared of wrong doing. That made sense to her, since he’d been wrongly
accused, after a fashion. The Vampires, and even Maggie, all seemed to be fine
with that, as far as it went. If you were compelled to compel another person,
it wasn’t your fault, was it?


She was
too, in regards to punishment for crimes done. The fatbeard was in the clear
that way. Still, he was a freaking Mage, wasn’t he?


The
phone rang in her hand.


“Hello?”
The voice sounded exhausted, or like he’d been asleep. The lazy piece of crap.


She made
herself smile and almost meant it.


“Hey
Mark. I noticed that you weren’t over at Candles and More? Get your fat ass in
here, or I’m going to find you and shove a frosty treat up your ass. I mean
that, too. It sounds all kinky now, but… Well, okay, it would still be kind of
kinky, still you get the idea. Cold and sticky. Get off your butt. You have
half an hour to get in here.”


There
was a sound that seemed like a shuddering intake of air instead of a solid and
frightened gasp. Probably because he wasn’t really certain she meant it about
the anal penetration with a frozen delight. She didn’t of course. She
wasn’t a rapist, after all. It was what would scare her into complying though,
so she figured that it might work for him.


His
voice was baffled then, and youthful sounding. The man wasn’t old, she didn’t
think. About twenty-five, give or take.


“I… Kind
of thought that after I was cleared, I… No one said anything but…”


She
cleared her throat at him, forcefully.


“Yeah.
You aren’t being punished anymore. That would be stupid. The thing there is
that both your Mage ambassadors have been raped, Mark. That’s hard to
take if you aren’t used to it. Their third in command is dead, and that means
they have a backup team of exactly one person to pull up the slack while
they recover. Now, are you going to do your civic duty, or what? It isn’t like
you’re horribly busy anyway. I’d go do it myself, but there’s a bit of a mess
going on at the moment.”


“I saw.
I was up all night, actually, but… Yeah. I’m coming. Half an hour?”


“Hurry.
Thanks.”


She went
back to work, happy that she’d thought of it. The guy was a geek, and a bit of
a whiner, but apparently not the weakest Mage ever. More importantly he didn’t have
a job, being a lotto winner he didn’t need one, which meant he had a lot of
free time to use helping out. Technically speaking you weren’t supposed to rig
the lottery using magic, not by the official rules, but it seemed like her
little fatbeard had managed to do it within the rules somehow. So he was pretty
much loaded.


That
meant he had a good vehicle, and showed up not too much later than she’d told
him to, clean and ready for work.


She
walked to the door of Lenore’s office.


“Hey,
I’m going to Candles and More for a bit. Call it fifteen minutes? Is that all
right with you?”


The
strawberry blonde looked up at her and nodded.


“That
will be fine. Are you courting the Mages to be on our side in this then? It’s…
Not the worst plan.”


She let her
head move side to side.


“Well,
we may need them to find whoever is really behind this. I’m betting a Greater
Demon or Mage. Right now at least. Not a real wager though, since I have
no money. Everything is going into the new blood project. Oh, I called about
the counter?”


“I
heard. Good work. Run up a bill and give it to Linda when she returns the map?”


It made
sense, so Eve did it first thing, using enough speed that she had to be careful
not to break the pen or rip the paper she was writing on. Then she dashed over
to Candles and More, just in time to walk in with Mark. He’d showered for them,
and everything.


Then she
started calling out, since it was important that Lisa know who was there.
Taking her by surprise now had to be a poor plan. She’d been tricked once, but
even hinting at it now would probably cause something to blow up. 


One way
or the other.












Chapter three





 


Given
everything, the woman didn’t really look awful. She’d clearly been a little
light on sleep, which showed up as dark circles and bags under her eyes, but
that was all. Even at that, she could hide it all with make-up if she wanted.
She was clean though, and that counted for a lot. She hadn’t decided that the
best defense was making herself too disgusting for anyone to ever want to touch
again, for instance.


Her face
was confused, when she saw who was standing there, though she managed to smile
a bit for both of them. Eve cut through the bullshit with a wave.


“Mark
volunteered to come in and take over for Warren. The whole thing right now over
on our side, well, you get that, right? If it affects us, it might do the same
to you over here. So he felt you might want the help.”


That
meant that she and Marcus had to get Lisa caught up on everything, since
whatever she’d been up late doing it hadn’t been monitoring television for the
latest news. She ran to her office in the back of the strongly scented store,
and put on the local AM news channel, which did talk radio during the day.


Eve was
ready for the news to either not exist or be horrible, but the man on the air
sounded to be roughly… Bland about the whole thing. He was conservative, but
was showing support for the Vampires, since it was out that most of them were
actually conservatives too.


That,
was a thing that she hadn’t counted on at all. If most of the people on the Right
saw it that way, they might not have as many problems as she feared. Better, it
was even true, more or less. As far as voting went, Vampires either didn’t do
it, or were pretty Republican.


After
five minutes Lisa went wide eyed, catching on better than most had.


“The
stuff with Warren?”


Eve
shook her head.


“Maybe
connected? Probably not, but it would be best if the Council didn’t have to put
out a press release letting everyone know that this was all down to some Mage
or another controlling Vampire minds. And, oh, by the way regular Humans of the
world, the Mages can do that to you too…” She wasn’t making it into a threat,
not yet. Lisa wasn’t the one doing that kind of thing, after all. Neither was
Mark or Bob. Which was why they were the right people for the job at hand.


“I have
to get back to work, but anyway, Marcus here is stepping up. Mark, you still
need to make your work-outs down at the power lifting gym, and Lisa, remind Bob
to get someone in to work with the new guy here on healing magic? Wards and all
that too, unless you have that stuff down already?” She looked at the man,
never having bothered to ask that kind of thing before.


He
looked away and then nodded.


“Sure. I
don’t do that much magically speaking. I can, but… Really it doesn’t come up
all that much.”


She
threw that noise out with the back of her hand, waving it at him cutely.


“Good.
Stop being lazy, then. You should be handling eighty, ninety percent of what
comes in for now. Bob and Lisa need to be getting with their higher ups in case
this is a real problem and not just me being wrong. I… have to run.”


There
was an actual person standing at the counter, a man that seemed Human to her,
even from a distance.


He was
dressed nicely enough, and had a pad in his hand, along with a black ink pen.
It was a little strange, but he seemed normal enough. The energy inside of him
was all pink and inviting.


“Hi!
Sorry, I was visiting over at the candle shop. What can I get for you?”


The man
looked at her and then didn’t smile. Given that she was a pretty girl, and used
to that kind of thing, having a man not respond to her was a bit telling. What
it said she didn’t know, but…


“I’m
Brent Wise, from the Oregonian? I was wondering if you might answer some
questions about the allegations that this place is a front for Vampire
activity?” He seemed a bit embarrassed to be asking at least, which was a good
thing in her book.


He
should be.


Eve was
about to lie, but then tilted her head at the man.


“I don’t
suppose you’d be willing to explain that? Who’s saying it and all?”


“Wait,
you aren’t just going to deny it?” He was suddenly a lot more interested in
her, it seemed, and leaned forward. Smelling delicious. She moved back a
little, since biting a reporter was probably always going to be a poor idea.


“Nope.
If you share with me, I’ll do the same with you. Understand, if you lie about
us, you won’t live to see the morning. So make sure you get it all exactly
right. Some of the people that you’re going to be dealing with won’t put up
with sloppy work. Tell me, who told you what, exactly?”


He
checked his notes, which he seemed to have four pages of.


“It just
says, Jonas. I don’t have more of a name than that. Does that mean
anything to you? He said that this place, the entire chain of stores, was
actually owned and run by Vampires and used as a sort of meeting place? That
you sell blood from here? Human blood?”


Lenore
walked out of the back, her face collected and calm, and she was clearly ready
to stuff the man into the trunk of her car. Probably dead. That wouldn’t work
though, since things were all over the news, and if Jonas was off calling
reporters one by one, then things weren’t just going to go away on their own.


Looking
at her boss, she shrugged.


“Jonas
is Rich Swerlin’s assistant. A New Vamp. That means he’ll be up all day. So,
uh, Brent… What do you want to know? We probably shouldn’t say anything, but
then you’ll just write that we had no comment and make us look guilty and like
we’re hiding things, won’t you? I suppose it’s too late to try and convince you
that this is all about role playing games taken way too far? That really is
part of it.” It wasn’t, but hey, lying to the press was fair game, wasn’t it?
They weren’t the police. Not that she wouldn’t lie to them, too.


Lenore
shook her head a bit, and then held up a single finger.


“Let’s
call this in and see what the Council wants done?” That would probably involve
death for the reporter, even if that wasn’t going to make any difference in the
long run. Too many people already knew the story and Eve was willing to bet that
it was huge online.


It made
her want to go and check herself, but she didn’t bother mentioning it, since
Lenore fled the room rather directly.


They could
just compel the man, and make him not only leave, but forget about the whole
thing, but they couldn’t do everyone in the whole world, could they? There were
whispers from the next room, but five rather awkward minutes later, the boss
lady came out again, and spread her hands.


“It
seems, and I don’t know that I agree with this, that we’re supposed to simply
answer any questions that anyone has of us? About public information. If you
want to know whom I’m dating, then you’ll have to soften me up first, like
anyone else.”


The man
seemed relieved, or possibly less tense, then. Like they were really going to
do more than send him away. It would make for a better story if he had
information.


Eve
stood back, knowing that Lenore would do a better job with things, since they
might well still be hiding a lot of information from the public. Things that
she wouldn’t have been briefed on yet.


“Great,
can I get your names?”


“Lenore
Hawthorn, and Eve Benson.” She waited, poised and ready to simply pounce on the
man, it seemed like, though the man didn’t really get that yet.


He
scratched the names out slowly, asking for spellings. She had told him
to make sure he got everything right, on pain of death, hadn’t she? It was a
real enough thing, too, so she didn’t take it back. If he screwed up, he was
probably toast. Maybe even if he got it all correct, depending on how things
all fell out. She was a bit put off by the fact that anyone higher than her was
willing to even say anything.


“So, are
you both Vampires? Or, Human, um, slaves to Vampires?”


 Lenore
shook her head, firmly.


“Slavery
isn’t allowed in the United States, Mr. Wise. That goes for Vampires, too. To
answer your question, yes. Both my colleague and I are Vampires.”


He
pulled a small camera from his right hand pocket, and then looked sheepish.


“I don’t
suppose I could get a picture? Can you do the eye and fang thing? That was
pretty impressive, on television last night. We can’t really compete that way,
but whoa!” He actually jumped back, as Lenore flashed her fangs at him.


She
didn’t go red eyed, but Eve did, since it was part of what the man would want
for his pictures. He recovered enough to snap several, and then check them to
make sure they were coming out all right.


“This is
good. Very good. So, you… Drink blood? Crosses and garlic aren’t making a
showing at Thanksgiving dinner? Do you eat food?”


There
were more questions than that, and Lenore actually covered all of it pretty
openly.


“Crosses
do nothing, of course. Garlic has a strong odor, but won’t drive us away, and
we can enter places as easily as the next person. As a rule we don’t uninvited,
because it would simply be rude to do otherwise. We do consume blood, but only
to form links to others, so that we may draw energy from them. They need to be
alive for that, and we never take enough to harm them, since that would be
counter to survival. We don’t eat, for the most part. Some of us can manage to
nibble a bite every now and then, but it isn’t a habit of mine. Eve?”


She
shook her head, then lied, knowing that doing so would be important, soon
enough. Darla and the others had been right, and she knew it. The real trouble
was going to come from the religious people that would instantly think they
were all demons.


“We do
holidays, though. We like parties, and a lot of us are really religious
and conservative. God is a big part of our community. I’m Catholic, myself,
but… Lenore, you’re Baptist, right?”


There
was no hesitation at all, but she shook her head.


“Lutheran.
Most of us follow the religions we were born into, but there’s no rule saying
that we have to. There are even a few atheists in our clans. Not many, of
course. Being what we are informs most of us that there is more outside of
ourselves than what Humans regularly get to know about.”


“Really?
That’s new. I don’t think anyone has thought to ask about that yet. So if I
call up Richard Swerlin, he’d tell me that you’re all into God?”


Eve
nodded a bit.


“Yeah.
He would. If you can get a hold of him? I mean, don’t get me wrong here, I’m
going to try and kick his behind as soon as I see him, but it’s the truth. It’s
like regular people though. I mean, I’m a Catholic, but I haven’t been to
confession in a while, you know? Life gets in the way, just like with everyone
else. Plus, not all of us like to be up during the day.”


She stopped
there, but Lenore took over, her face pleasant, if forced to be that way.


“It’s
rather torturous and painful to some of us. The new breed of Vampire can walk
in the light without effort, but the rest of us must fight horrible pain to do
so. Even right now both Eve and I are in agony. We’ve simply learned not to let
it show. It doesn’t take direct exposure either, even being inside offers
little relief, until the sun sets for the day.”


Then the
man asked about boring things, like what powers they had and all that. He
didn’t ask for tests or anything, and after forty minutes, where Eve kept
mentioning how important god was, and how they very definitely weren’t demons
or anything like that, and loved them some church and holy water, the man left.


When he
was out of earshot she turned to Lenore, feeling half panicked.


“I laid
it on too thick, didn’t I? The whole religion thing…”


“A trifle,
perhaps. I did take your plan however, and agree with it. Setting the mood and
groundwork early will be important. We should recommend it to others. I don’t
suppose you could use your contacts to get in touch with Mr. Swerlin? If he
still lives, I mean. Before you kill him yourself?” There was no hint that she
wasn’t serious about that last bit, though it was a bit insane.


“I
just said that I was going to try and kick his ass. Which, by the way, is
pretty tempting. I don’t know if I can do it, but someone has to. He outed
all of us, not just himself. It was implied before, when he said he and
his wives were Vamps, that there were more of us, but a lot of people didn’t
believe him. No one did, really. I mean, I knew first hand that Vampires
were real and I kind of thought he was fake at first, you know? This though, it’s
forcing all of us to respond now. To play this game that no one was ready for.
We didn’t get three years to set things up, and get our families ready for the
news, did we? I mean, mine knows, but how rare is that? So, unless he really
was controlled by someone else, yeah, I’m going to be kicking his behind.” The
part where it probably wouldn’t work didn’t get said. She was pissed, but it
was mainly for other people. For Lars and his gang at the role playing thing.
For other Vampires that didn’t have what she did, and who would end up being
really hurt if everyone knew who, and what, they were. A lot of people working
for Human businesses would probably be losing their jobs, for instance.


She’d
gotten a really sweet deal, thanks to her friends and the work she’d put in
first, but a lot of them found out that Vampires were real when they woke up
dead one day, and killed a family of four for a snack, not knowing any better.
It wasn’t the same thing at all. The problem though was that Richard Swerlin
was much older than she was. Hundreds of years at the very least, and his
powers would reflect that. Just getting mad and rushing him wasn’t exactly a
great plan. Not if she wanted to survive the fight. Part of her started to work
out how to get it done then. She’d need to use all the speed she could, and
find out a lot more about any weaknesses he might have first. Eve knew how to
fight, but it would probably come down to powers, not skill, that way.


It did
when you were dealing at a certain level of raw strength or speed.


Did he
have any special psychic powers? For that matter, did she? The idea
wasn’t impossible, but other than trying a bit of compulsion on a drunk guy
once, on her very first day, she really hadn’t done anything like that yet. It
had all been about work, to tell the truth. That, and running fast. These
things needed to be known before she went for him.


Lenore
gave her a considering look, instead of telling her she was being stupid,
which, naturally, she really was. Making threats against someone that could
kill you and get away with it was really dumb. Especially in the press. Even if
it had been meant as hyperbole.


“I
honestly don’t think that Mr. Swerlin will survive long enough for you to
extract your pound of flesh. It would be interesting to see, however. You
should suggest the concept to him when you reach him?” There was a long look at
the phone, as if to explain it all.


She got
on the thing, and was redialing for the seventeenth time when the local
television news crew came. The reporter was a younger woman, who didn’t seem
experienced if her body carriage and the fact that Eve didn’t recognize her at
all counted. Probably the girl that the others at the station were willing to
throw away, if the whole thing turned out to be a massive joke or game. That,
or they believed it and sent in the nervous young brunette as a Human sacrifice
to placate them?


Yummy.


The
phone picked up right then, so Eve held up her hand, getting the news people
not to speak for a bit.


“Representative
Swerlin’s office, this is Jonas, may I help you?”


“Hi, Jonas.
I need to talk to Richard, if that’s doable? This is Eve Benson, from the
Vancouver local area?” She nearly said embassy, but no one else had yet,
including Jonas, that she knew of. Doing that would be announcing that there
were other things in the world, at least to the intelligent people out
there. That wasn’t needed yet. It was probably coming, but for the moment,
there was no need to risk anyone else, or their families.


 “Uh…
He’s in a meeting right now, may I take a message?”


“Interrupt
him. Otherwise I’m going to have to run from here to Maine. That would take a
while so, how about you help me out? Also, is Keeley there? I left a message
for her, but she hasn’t gotten back to me. That’s kind of rude, but what can we
do? She only jumps to my calls every other Thursday.” It was name dropping, but
it also worked.


After
all, even though she’d met Jonas a few times, at parties and with Rebekah, he
didn’t recognize her name, did he? There were probably more Eve’s in his world
than her, and she wasn’t a Human anymore. The few times they’d met in person,
she had been.


“She was
here. I think she’s left. Could… You hold? I’ll try to get the Representative.
I can’t promise anything. He’s… The Bey is here.”


“Oh?
Good. Tell him I said hi? Bey is my buddy.”


She was
on camera, so smiled, knowing that a lot of people might see it, eventually.
Lenore came out and spoke to the woman in the background, distracting the
camera crew.


It was,
again, the fault of Jonas. The snitch. Eve caught enough of the conversation
going on to get that part of things.


The
phone picked up, almost thirty seconds later.


“Hello?
I’m a bit busy at the moment, if this can wait?” It was a very stressed out
sounding Richard Swerlin, and it was pretty clear that Jonas hadn’t actually
told him that she was on the line. Otherwise he wouldn’t have answered at all,
most likely. She was just some regular Vampire girl, after all. He didn’t even
know that she was hot, and if he did, it might not make a big difference to
him.


He had
like four wives after all, and probably no sex drive, however that one worked
out. Unless he did have a sex drive? If so, that was a cool special
power, but not that useful in a fight, most likely. She didn’t know that for
certain, so asked, which got the man to go silent for a second.


“Sorry,
I do… Why do you ask?”


“Oh,
because I’m planning to come and kick your ass, and if that’s your special
ability, then I need to know that. This is Eve Benson? The animal blood
Vampire?”


There
was movement on the other side and a pleasant inhalation. Bey.


“Miss
Benson! Excellent. I was considering the end of Mr. Swerlin here, but if you
have plans for him? I’m sure I could hold my hand for a brief time while the
rest of my fellows decide what to do with him.”


She
smiled, as Lenore looked over at her.


“Sounds
good. For now though, I wanted to make sure that Rich knew to tell everyone
about how religious we all are? I’m having people look into this for other
reasons. There’s a news crew here, talking to Lenore, so I can’t say too much,
but we probably shouldn’t kill him yet. Anyway, Rich, what the fuck? Not
a lot of warning here. Why did you do this?”


There
was a slow intake of air, and slower words.


“Well, I
simply thought it was time for us to enter the larger world. Your new product
was part of that decision. Vampires are part of the world, and we deserve to be
heard from, don’t you think? On top of that, some of our kind act like they’re
not beholden to the laws of the land we all live in. Yes, we have the Council,
but how many people, our kind, would actually stand to punishment for their
wrongdoing, if it were a civil matter?”


She
didn’t know, probably not a lot.


“I guess
what I want to know is; did you plan this out on your own, or did someone else
make you do it? Would you know the difference if that happened?”


Bey
spoke then, his voice a bit tight.


“Miss
Thompson says that she does think someone might have tampered with him.
It was also his own plan. I think we can see that there is more than one
thing needed to be addressed here.”


She
nodded, knowing that no one would get that except Lenore.


“Got it.
Okay, well, get on the line and tell everyone about how religious and God
fearing most of us are? I’ll try to get with Marissa, since we need to be able
to show that we can feed all our people without being a danger to people’s
livestock or pets. I really wish we had a few more years to get ready
for this.”


Bey made
a soft sound in the back of his throat, which was probably him stifling a
chuckle at her. She got that one. After all, here she was sixteen full days
into being undead and already acting like she was the queen bee of the whole
blood sucking hive. It was funny, and hopefully cute, to the right people.
Otherwise she was just going to seem like the yappy puppy. The one that would
hump your pant leg if you looked away too long.


He spoke
though, his voice calm.


“Very
well. If we need to chastise Mr. Swerlin officially, shall I send for you? It
was, clearly, a failure on his part not to bring you in, since you two are in
business together, if loosely. It seems that he has failed many of us here.
I’ll pass the word to the others on the Council about that, in case they need
your aid?”


She
didn’t get what he meant, but she was in on the idea of applying a spanking to
a certain politician.


“I’m in,
if you want me to be. Again, push the religious angle, and how we’re a lot like
everyone else. This is going to ruin Christmas for a lot of people this year.
Thanksgiving, too.” She was planning to have a big dinner there at the mall
with the other people orphaned by their jobs for the day. Now… Well, she’d
probably have to sit in the shop, with the door closed, ready to shoot people
trying to burn it down. What great fun.


Luckily,
Swerlin spoke then, his voice professional sounding.


“Good.
You see about the increase in low cost food stuffs and I’ll remember to push
the religious and family values portion of things. Nice to know that you’re in
this with us, Miss Benson.”


Then he
hung up, before she could work up to having Bey kill him for her. That he might
have actually done it, got her to smile. He did like her, and they really were
friendly enough. He was sweet, after all. When he wasn’t executing people
wholesale.


Lenore
was the one that had to handle the rest of the news people that came, including
the live coverage later in the day. Eve had to sneak out, and do the map run
she had planned, but that didn’t happen until hours later, when Linda brought
the thing back. That got her served with the bill for the counter, though it
was only an estimate.


“If you
can find someone to do the work cheaper, with good quality, we can do that too.
I just got three estimates, and this is the lowest.”


“Yes.”
She did not seem happy to be handed the piece of paper, but she took it, and
gave the other one over. There were people watching, so they did it carefully,
and in the back room. “Is there any news?”


Eve had
a lot, actually, which got the lady in front of her to go wide eyed.


“The Bey
is holding Richard Swerlin… for you?”


Eve
winked, “well, you know, if the Council wants anything done. I don’t
know how real that is, but it’s a good sign that they’re listening to us and
trying to get things done. I kind of expected a lot of things to be done behind
closed doors, you know?”


There
was a nod, and the woman waved a bit.


“Same
time tomorrow?”


“Should
be. Unless things change. If so, I’ll call first. Otherwise showing up for the
map is good. We may be adding things. I don’t know. We might even just get to
drop it in a day or two, if nothing happens.” As the day turned to night she
kind of expected there to be more problems, rather than less, but she wasn’t
certain that most Vamps would have any problems at all, since they were hidden
and Jonas had nicely pointed a big finger right at them.


That
meant they were going to need a lot more blood, didn’t it? Everyone that had
been trying to make do on the local fauna, and other people’s pets were going
to need something different suddenly. It was actually great for business,
unless people just ran away from their lives trying to get away from the news.


Eve
watched Linda leave, which was done at Human speeds, and avoiding the camera as
carefully as possible without actually pulling a mask into place first. They
were set up at the front, outside of the shop itself, so that they could use
the sign as a backdrop. 


Eve
cleaned, since that’s what they did in their down time. That, and answer the
phone.


No one
called, so that distraction wasn’t available. Eve took the time to start a new
yogurt culture. No one noticed, or cared at least, if they did. Nothing
happened, until noon, when a rather grumpy looking Edom came in. The cameras
were gone, thankfully, so it was just the pain of being awake that did it. He
was more or less used to it though, so he’d probably make it all right.


Lenore
smiled at him as he walked in, which got her glared at.


“Why are
you so happy? This is the worst time of day.”


There
was a winsome smile, which Eve copied, getting her glared at too.


The boss
explained though, and did a good job of it.


“I’m
faking it, of course. I always do, at this hour.”


Eve
nodded, but didn’t add that she was doing the same thing. Ed knew that
already. She could tell, because his body language shifted and he did the same,
his teeth practically glowing in his dark face. It made them all look
unreasonably happy. Cheery and like they were ready for anything.


They
weren’t of course. Well, there was a bit that they were. For instance, people
in the mall avoided them like they were plague carriers for a bit. They didn’t
even look in as they walked by. Not even Zack came down, and Lenore was his girlfriend.
Of course there was the fact that most of them didn’t come to the shop most of
the time, but some of them would be hiding, she didn’t doubt.


The
Shifters could pass, but the Trollienkeine were essentially bigfoot. If they
were looked at too closely, people might make a connection there. It wouldn’t
be too hard if you were already looking for things like that.


The real
trouble though started at dusk though. The first group set up in the mall
itself, since it was cold outside, and started walking up and down the way,
holding signs and chanting.


“Out
with the devil.” The signs the fifteen or so people were far more helpful,
letting everyone know that God, personally, disliked people with fangs, and
wanted them all to burn in hell for all eternity. Because, Eve knew, that was a
thing that had ever come up in whatever religion these people had going
on? Most of them probably still didn’t think that Vampires were real, so it was
just an excuse to get some exercise. It was good to know, of course,
since Eve would have never known where to go otherwise.


The
fiery pit was apparently the right destination for people like her.


She
grinned, and tried not to take their stupidity personally. Not even the silly
pictures on the signs that were supposed to be fangs. That was all she was
after all, right? A nice set of nice chompers? They could have at least
bothered to draw a set of tits under half the pics, couldn’t they? So much for
equality.


It got a
strange response from the others at the mall, since several of them worked
their way down toward the Vampire and Mage end of the mall. None of them were
armed, openly, but they all walked in a group, with Calley Hale, the Bat
shifter, and her assorted peeps in the lead. They were, as Eve knew, pretty
Human looking as far as the people there went. It might just throw the
protestors off.


For a
moment she was hoping that they’d all come out to the public, and start
changing in the center of the mall, but instead they rather boringly just all
walked in, and started ordering things. They paid too, showing their support,
but she rang them all up with mall employee discounts. That was all they did,
but the numbers had suddenly changed, so instead of fifteen people kind of
intimidating three, there were suddenly twelve fit and large people inside,
looking out at fifteen or so lumpy mouth breathers. If it came down to a fight,
it was kind of clear to everyone who was going to win. Not that it shouldn’t
have been in the first place.


The
second thing happened not too long after that. It presented itself first with a
teen girl, who wasn’t all that cute, but did have a nice, gothy look to her.
Black make-up and heavy mascara. When she got to the counter her eyes went very
wide, and she looked over at Edom like he was made of something good to eat. He
was, but the girl might have been sixteen, Eve thought. That was legal,
but not inside what Ed would have normally been willing to date.


The girl
spoke to her though.


“Is this
really where the Vampires are?”


Eve
sighed, then nodded.


“Yep.
This is the place. How can we help you today?”


There
was a happy sound, but a slightly scared look on her youthful face.


“Can I
be a Vampire too? I mean, is there like, an application form?”


Eve
shook her head, but forced a happy expression. The kid was just curious, which
was a good thing, in life, over all. A thing to be nurtured. Even if it was
going to be a huge pain in the ass at the moment.


“It
doesn’t really work that way. I…”


She
stopped, because there was a crowd at the door. Most of them were young, and
all of them were Human. They smelled lovely, but she had to shake her
head.


Waving
to them, she closed her eyes.


“Did you
all come to try and become Vampires?” Not all of them said yes,
thankfully, but better than half did. She looked over at Edom, who sighed.


“We need
to tell them something. Do you want to go, or should I?”


“Me, I
guess, but… Back me up? They look like they might be edgy and ready to fight.”


They
didn’t, but you never really knew.












Chapter four





 


The
crowd was not happy with her statement, which informed them that, in order to
get in as a Vampire, they’d need to complete a battery of tests, undergo
extensive training that was harder than any Navy SEAL or Green Beret had to put
up with and pass psychological tests. That was to show they were well
balanced in mind, as well as body.


In
short, she lied her ass off, trying to drive them all away.


“Now,
don’t get me wrong, I’m not saying that you have to be a superman to start
with, but there are so many people applying suddenly that it would be stupid of
us to accept anyone that wasn’t really serious about it. We need people that
are willing to help other people, too, so if you want to fast track on this,
come in over the next few days, and we’ll find someplace for you to volunteer
in the community. Not the Vampire one, your own. If you aren’t willing
to help out regular people now, then you can’t handle helping them when you’re
constantly angry and hungry all the time.” Then she covered that part, not
holding back at all about what it was like.


Edom
smiled the whole time, and then described the pain that the sun was causing him
at the moment. Earlier in the day, at least. Eve was feeling good now, since
night had fallen. It was like a soft cloth being rubbed over her whole body
compared to high noon.


“So, if
you can handle being tortured every day, and working all night, we’re
interested in talking to you. Come back later though, since we need to get
things freed up here for the Vampires that are going to be coming in. No one
was really ready for Richard Swerlin to tell all of you about us so firmly, and
with that much proof. Honestly, you shouldn’t be able to even hold the idea of
us being real in your minds, but it looks like this time it’s sticking with a
lot of you. So… See you in a few days? I can’t recommend hanging around right
now to watch things either. Some of us will be on edge, so…” He was at a loss
for words, but Eve had this one. She was used to working with the public after
all.


“So,
take a hint? One of the things we’ll be looking for are people that can get
along and who will follow even the directions they don’t understand. If you
can’t do that now, you won’t be a good time investment as a Vamp.” Then she
looked at them silently, until most of them started to go away. The ones that
stayed, well, they were the ones that had come to gawk, weren’t they? That, and
try to kill themselves a Vampire.


True
that was only the one man, who very slowly and obviously pulled a small firearm
out, and aimed it at Edom, who stepped out of the way smoothly. That meant the
bullets were aimed at an older woman who’d been looking into the shop window,
and been behind him. Eve moved fast, getting her body in the way just in time
to get hit three times. It rocked her back, and hurt, but there was that nice
detachment sense of things that made it just annoying to her, not so
distracting she couldn’t function.


She
started toward the foolish chubby man, and calmed herself as she did it, so
that he wouldn’t simply die there, in that very moment. Carefully she wrapped
her right palm over the black gun, which really wasn’t a big thing, and managed
to tuck her hand under the hammer as it started to trigger again. Fall?
Whichever. It stopped it from firing and gave her a few seconds to use her
other hand to take the man’s finger out of the trigger housing, so that she
didn’t just rip it off.


That
could happen during disarms like the one she was using, twisting the weapon
toward him fast, so he couldn’t aim properly. Even people with regular strength
could cause the gun to go off and cut a finger off doing it.


Once she
had the thing it was tempting to follow up by crushing his skull with the back
of it, since she was more than a little pissed, having been shot like that. It
seemed fair, to her at any rate. Instead she forced her fangs back, and
took a breath, which hurt. She was healing from the damage, and the bullets
would kick out as she did, she thought, but there was still damage, and Eve
knew it would take a bit for her to heal from it. Not like losing a limb or
something, but enough to waste her time and worse, ruin her clothing.


“What
the hell? That wasn’t very nice.” There was screaming, and half the people had
run away, even as a bunch of others moved toward them. One of the protestors
came too, pulling a large silver handgun from a holster in the back of his
pants. He was older, and seemed to be angry, but he didn’t aim at her, Eve
noticed. No, he pointed the weapon at Ed, until the woman that had
nearly been killed by mistake pointed at the gunman.


“He
tried to kill me! That girl jumped in the way, we need an ambulance!” That the
lady was worried about her was nice, but Eve waved it away, readying a lie
about it only being a flesh wound, or not her blood, when she remembered that
everyone there knew what she was.


“I’m
fine. I’ll heal in a few minutes. We probably need to get with the police
however. I mean, going around shooting people? That’s kind of a shitty thing to
do, isn’t it? I’m very disappointed in you, sir.” She glared at him and
then shook her head. “I mean, going off half cocked like that? You didn’t even
take time to research us first. Plus, you also tried to shoot the black man
first? That’s sort of racist isn’t it?” She looked over at the gun toting
protestor, and raised an eyebrow.


He
didn’t get that she meant him too at all, because if he did, if the man had
that kind of introspection and self-awareness, then he most likely wouldn’t
have been there in the first place.


On the
handy side he held the other man at bay while Lenore came out, calling the police.
Actually, she got in touch with Althea Sims, directly. The woman was the Chief
of Police for the city, and also a rather old and powerful Vampire. No one knew
that yet, and it was clear that Lenore was trying to keep it that way. It was
one thing for them to be known, but if people realized that there were Vampires
all over the place, holding real jobs that affected their lives, they might
panic. People were sheep, in the main.


It only
helped a little bit though, when the cops got there.


Again,
because they all kept looking at Edom funny. Like the guy in the thousand
dollar suit was going to be the one making problems for them? It was annoying,
but for his part Ed acted like it was perfectly normal, and just answered questions
when asked. Politely, which given how jazzed up he had to be, would be hard.
Eve tried to match that though, and not take a bit of retribution against the
shooter.


“So…
This guy tried to kill you?” The officer, who looked fit, was white and over
six feet tall. He was also clearly freaked out by having not one, but three
Vampires right there with him. On the good side, after the first bit he really
did figure out that Ed wasn’t the threat, and had helped to handcuff the
shooter. Dwaine. It was such a hick name that Eve had almost not thought it was
real when it had been given at first.


Her
maker nodded.


“That’s
right. I moved out of the way, which left this woman exposed. I would have just
taken the hit otherwise. Luckily my daughter saw it happening, and got there in
time.” He gestured toward her, as if no one else would see the clear family
resemblance. It took her off-guard though, since he’d never called her that
before. A lot of Vampires did, with the people they brought over, but it was a
first for him.


She
pointed at the marks on her clothing. They were black, and almost on cue one of
the bullets worked its way to the surface and fell to the floor. The light
clattering got a lot of people, including some with camera phones, to pay
attention.


So, yay,
she was famous now.


“He owes
me a shirt.” She sounded truly pissed, and like she meant it, but the cop
grinned and looked away.


“Yeah,
he does. Well, let’s get this all taken care of. There’s paperwork to do. There
always is with a firearms charge.” He did not sound thrilled by it, but Eve got
him and his fifteen buddies that came settled inside and made some coffee for
them. It was just the regular kind and not all that fancy, but they had lots of
cream and sugar for it.


In all
the scene was boring though, and took hours to get done. It was nearly seven
when the men in blue were all finally gone, and Eve felt a bit lost, like she
didn’t know how to get through the next day. It was Friday though, so she knew
what to do. It just took a while to click into her brainpan. 


“Oh,
right. We need to get to the club. Or I do. I guess we should open up,
right?” It wasn’t her call, but she also didn’t know if she was supposed to do
anything in particular either. Blinking, she held up a hand and made a call,
just running to the phone. She dialed from memory, her fingers flying as she
did it.


It was
picked up almost instantly.


“Troy
Lopez, what can I do for you?”


“Troy?
This is Eve. I have Ed and Lenore here. You’re up on everything, but not all
the peeps at the club will be. What’s the plan there?” He could have one, after
all.


There
was no particular hesitation either.


“We’re
opening like normal. It isn’t snowing out, and while a bit cold, there’s no
reason for us not to. Are you and Barb not coming in? I can schedule around
that, if I need to. Explain to the others, if it’s a problem?” He didn’t seem
to think it would be, for some reason. Then, he knew all about them and had for
years.


Vampires
being real wasn’t exactly a big shock to his system was it? Really, it might
not be to a lot of people. Especially the kind that liked to go clubbing.


Plus, in
Vancouver there was only the one place, at least that was any good, so if T2LA
didn’t open, a bunch of people would be stuck, floundering for things to do and
not getting lucky that night. It was practically their civic duty to prevent
that.


Eve
looked at Edom, since it was his call. The man looked around, but finally gave
a single nod.


“Barb
will be there. You too, Eve. I’ll check in if there’s a problem. Eve you’re up
for security. Get with Kevin to set that up. He’s solid. I’m not sure about all
the others though. Some of them might have a problem with this.”


Eve felt
her mouth working before she could even think to stop it, which was all right,
since it was just repeating the plan. Troy couldn’t hear Ed or anything.


“We’re
both in. I need to be on security, too, along with restroom duty. I also need
to change first. Some asshole shot me a few hours ago. Ruined my lavender
pullover. We don’t know why yet, but I’m thinking it was something to do with
him having a small wiener?” She had no reason to say that in particular, but it
got a low laugh.


“Are you
all right? I really can get someone else to take your place, if I hurry.”


“Nah,
I’m good. I’ll be there directly. Almost.” She needed to get with Marissa from
the Council too, because her calling in only made sense, didn’t it?


She was
probably the newest Vampire in the whole world, or at least one of the ten
youngest, so of course the seat of power should be taking her calls. It was
still needed though, since Marissa was the person actually running the animal
blood project for them. In that she was doing all the real work. Eve had the
idea, and the formula for the good tasting anti-coagulant they used, as well as
her special spice blends to make them unique and tastier. It was the Council
member that had purchased the farms they needed and hired people to do the work
for them.


They
weren’t up yet on production or distribution, but if they were all coming out,
they really did need to have food available to everyone. People that had been
cheating a bit and using their Human friends for that kind of thing might just
have to cool it for a while. Possibly not, but if they didn’t have an option,
they couldn’t, even if it was going to be what they wanted to do.


Still,
Eve didn’t really expect the phone to pick up, and especially didn’t think it
would in the middle of a meeting with everyone else being there. At least on
the phone. She could tell the difference in how everyone sounded. No one else
was in the room with Marissa. Not directly. That probably meant they were all
staying away from each other, suspecting treachery and back stabbing. They were
all Vampires, so it was probably the right call.


“Good
evening? This is the Council. We’re all listening.” That was spoken in a mild
tenor, but a warning if Eve had ever heard one. Polite, but with a hint of
steal underneath, just in case she was getting ready to call in and use a bunch
of foul language with the hermaphrodite? 


She
nearly froze, but simply took a breath and tried not to act like she was being
caught off guard.


“Eve
Benson, here. I was calling to suggest that we pick up production on our
project. I don’t know what’s needed though, so wanted to get with you.”


There
was muttering in the background, coming from a youthful sounding voice. Gene.
The one person she knew for sure sort of wanted her dead. That he was in charge
like he was wasn’t a great thing for her, but so far he hadn’t actually tried
anything. At the moment he didn’t even whine about her annoying him.


No, he
was a lot more suspicious about her than that.


“Probably
being sent in to spy on us.” Every one heard it, too. It was right there, out
in the open, in front of the whole Vampire world, practically. Edom was
fighting a laugh, and Lenore covered her mouth, as if it were charming and funny
that one of the Council didn’t like her already.


She
sighed, forcing it to be loud enough it was clearly fake.


“Yep,
that’s right. Sent in to make sure that… Um, sorry, what is it I’d be spying on
again? The animal blood production? That’s clever of me. Notice how I
got in right at the start, and keep pushing for it too? I must be the bestest
spy ever. I’m in place to know everything about that one!” She grinned, but
went on, because being a bitch to a person that could just order her dead was
stupid. “Anyway, on a more serious note, that was all I had. I just wanted to
pass that along in case there was anything we could do about it. I’ll try to
get distribution going. U.S. first?” That was for Marissa, but she didn’t get
to speak, since Harland, the Manthori, interjected.


He
seemed a bit bossy that way. Eve had noticed that before.


“That
seems like a good idea to me, if possible? Also, I hear that you’re the
one slated to dispose of Mr. Swerlin, if that becomes needed? Other tasks as
well, if they come up? It will be good to be able to have more than one way to
deal with serious issues. Bey has been speaking most highly of you to us all.
We should, perhaps, meet soon?”


There
was a snort from the background, but the words were louder this time.


Gene
spoke, his voice sounding out of place. Too young by far to be an ancient being
of power. He was though, and forgetting that might well have her dead if
she wasn’t careful.


“Stop
flirting with the girl, Harland. We have a crisis on our hands, perhaps the
most serious this body has ever faced, and you’re trying to get laid? We
need to act quickly, or else we’ll lose control of the situation. What are we
doing to prevent the destruction of our kind, and the death of millions of
Humans, that’s what’s important here. How do we handle the press for
instance? We have no experience in doing that, as a group. In the past if a
reporter got too close, we simply wiped the idea from their minds. I doubt that
will work in this case however. Things have gone too far, far more quickly than
they should have. We were caught off guard and need to find our feet, but I
fear we may not have that chance.” He sounded calm, but stern. Like a school
teacher that was going to brook no misbehavior from his students.


Eve
spoke then, because she was a moron.


“Pick a
face to do the talking for us? That’s what the big corporations do. The government,
too. Actually get two of them. An older looking man, and a hot chic. That way
we can send different messages to the public. When we want woman and
housewives, or conservative men, to listen, send the guy, everyone else gets
the woman. Then each day we put out talking points in memos to all our people,
so that a single message will be going out. Out to all the embassies and
anywhere else where there are Vampires that might have to talk to the public.
That way we don’t have people in one area saying one thing, and someone else
going on about the exact opposite in a different location. To start with, I
think we should hit the fact that we mainly all love Jesus, apple pie, and
America, and then point out how much we do in secret in regards public service.
You know, all those food banks and the secret Santa shit we do each year?”
Which she didn’t think they did, but the people on the Council were all
smart enough to get the idea.


Harland
made a soft hissing sound. It was all the rows of fang teeth that did it. It
was probably just him sighing.


“So, do
you have recommendations for those roles? You could serve as the female
component, could you not?”


It was
Bey who chuckled then.


“She is
most comely. Is that your intent, Miss Benson?”


“No.”
She actually sounded a bit panicked at the idea. “God no. I have too
foul a mouth, for one thing. Besides, we don’t want someone too good
looking. Then it will seem phony, and they won’t be taken seriously. We want
good looking, but not movie star quality.” She paused, then shrugged, “And yes,
I know how that sounds. I think… honestly that we could use Lenore Hawthorn in
a pinch, but if we can get her, Maggie Sims would be my first choice. She’s as
stable a Vampire as I’ve ever seen, and if she isn’t the best actress I’ve ever
heard of it’s because I know too many Greater Demons.” Looking up she saw a
strained expression on Lenore’s face. 


She was
fighting a smile though.


Eve
tilted her head. Okay, she had just implied that she was better looking
than the other woman was, and it was true, if only a little bit.


Honestly
though, it was probably about her telling all of this to the Council, which did
seem funny, once she stopped to think about it. Who was she after all? Except
that she’d grown up watching television and had hung out around Greater
Demons, who had taught her some of these things over the years.


“For
men… I have no clue. All the Vampire men that I’ve met look too young. We can
deal with that if we have to, but if someone knows a guy that looks about fifty
or so, who can talk without inserting a foot in his mouth every third line,
that would be best. I can keep an eye open, but no one is leaping to mind
here.” She looked at Edom, but a hot black man wasn’t going to work yet.


Even if
it should. He was too young looking though.


Some
names were called out, including female ones, though finally Harland cleared
his throat.


“Thank
you for the suggestions Miss Benson. May we call on you later? This will
probably go on most of the night, and I’m sure you have other things to do?”


She
laughed a bit, nodding.


“I do
have some restrooms to clean, actually. If possible you should have an
announcement for the public tomorrow. Basically just telling them that we’ve
always been here, and that the only difference now is that we can spread our
love and goodwill openly. That kind of thing?”


Gene
snorted.


“You
mean we should lie to them?”


“That’s
the one, yep. Lie so well that everyone thinks we’re freaking Santa Claus and
the Easter Bunny rolled into one.”


She was
able to get off the line after that, and expected a nice beating for what she’d
just said. She winced, but smiling at her, and nodding, both Ed and
Lenore started hitting her. It hurt, but she didn’t do more than cover
her head. They weren’t trying to rip her apart, and neither one of them acted
mad, they just did it. Striking until she started to apologize.


“Sorry.
Sorry! I know, I shouldn’t run my mouth. Ouch.” The both stopped then, and Ed
moved in, giving her a little hug.


“All
right, no need to belabor the point then. That was over reaching on a level
that, well, to tell the truth, they should have shut down instantly. I
think that they were just so lost that they really didn’t think about it
properly. Now you’re in for it, too. They all know who you are. That’s
insane, you do realize that, don’t you? It was bad enough that Bey and Marissa
have plans for you. You probably won’t survive it, if they all take an
interest.”


He
didn’t explain why, and she honestly didn’t know what the reason would be, but
she nodded, since saying she didn’t get it would probably have her beaten
again. Okay, hit a bit. There was a difference.


“I
understand. I’ll do better. Right now I should run? It’s about twenty miles,
and I want a shower before work.” She had time, if she moved fast enough, but
getting out of there seemed like a sweet idea, she realized.


That got
her a pat on the back from her maker. It was a gentle thing, his large, strong
hand comforting, even after having just hit her. That was a sign of good mental
health on her part, wasn’t it? Going from being punished to cuddling with the
guy in less than a minute?


“Head on
out. Get with me at the first sign of trouble. I don’t want my club fire
bombed again.” That event had happened years before, but she’d heard about it,
because Barb had been around for it.


She
nodded, then focused as hard as she could manage. 


Moving
fast was different than she’d ever imagined it being, and didn’t require her to
mimic running really. It was more about being willing to suffer horrible pain.
Exhaling fully, she pushed so deeply into the fire that was fast movement that
even the other Vampires seemed to be holding still at the moment as she worked
her way around them and walked out of the room. Then she fought to do even more
of it as she ran through the city. Hiding when headlights of cars might hit
her. Using the world around her to push and pull herself to greater speed.
Bouncing off of walls and trying to move like Bey did.


She
failed, of course. He was probably three or four times faster than she was
still. That wasn’t a reason not to try. No, if she had it right, her lack of
being able to do what he did, or possibly even more, was mental in
nature. Eve was being wimpy, failing to take the pain that she had to, in order
to do what was needed.


Doing what
she was hurt a lot more than the few punches that the others had just given
her. She moved faster anyway, knowing that the suffering was the cost of her
new abilities. It would never go away, but she could become strong enough to
take it and not let it stop her, couldn’t she?


She was
back to Ed’s, showered, changed, and wearing a light coating of make-up, five
minutes later. She’d never done that for work before. Not since she’d died.
There was no reason for it in particular, she just felt like being pretty that
night. It was probably a mistake, since there would be guys hitting on her the
whole time, but it made her feel better. Like she fit in.


When she
got to the club, wearing her blue jacket with the name Terran 2 LA on the back,
she paused in front of Kevin, who was already out front, managing the line.
There were only about ten people in it, which was about right, since the doors
wouldn’t open for an hour or so. 


If you
weren’t that great looking, you could sometimes get in anyway, just by being
first. The people in line all looked to be nicely enough dressed, so it would
probably work for all of them. Later, as the night wore on it would be a lot
harder to make the cut.


“Hey
Kev. I’m supposed to be working with you tonight.” She grinned, and spread her
hands. Then spoke a little more loudly. “Security, but cleaning up, too. So you
know, same old thing as always?”


The man
looked at her, his broad shoulders a bit slumped. He had a blue jacket on,
which was slightly shiny and warmer looking than her own was.


For a
second she thought that he was going to make a comment about her being undead,
but while he had a concern, it was different than that.


“We’re a
man down for the night. Brian got in a car accident earlier. He’s pretty busted
up, it sounds like. He called, but has a broken arm, and some cracked ribs. That
gives us a team of four bodies, if I have you too, but you’re a bit small for
the work.” It was all considering, and true, so she didn’t take offense at it.
She also didn’t let him know that, being a Vampire, she could handle it.


The
point wasn’t that she could kick ass. The man was already willing to
trust that she could do that, since she had the needed fighting skills.
No, it was that being big could get a lot of drunk people into line that might
not do it otherwise. A small woman would get fights that a large man could
avoid. That was all. It had nothing to do with who would be winning.


She
nodded at the words.


“I hear
you there. I’ll mainly keep an eye out, and handle the women?”


That was
the standard plan, so he moved to let her in, touching her shoulder as she
passed. It was friendly, and a bit flirtatious, but not exactly grabbing her
butt.


It was
too bad about Brian though. He was probably the security guy she was closest to
there at the club. Not that she’d been around forever, having only been there
for a little over a whole week already. So, still the new girl.


The rest
of the night was remarkably calm for a Friday, actually. No one started
freaking out and screaming about her or Barb being walking corpses, which was
nice. No one seemed to really get that part of things, it seemed. There was
a little talk about Vampires, but it was a casual thing that didn’t really take
off as a topic for anyone there until the place was closing down, at a bit
after four in the morning. Troy was back in the office, doing the paperwork.
That left Barb, who was the assistant manager, to make sure the bar was being
taken care of and that the rest of the place was cleaned up and straightened
well enough. It wasn’t the hard part of the night but most of the people there
were tired.


Of being
at work, even if it was about the coolest job around. Well, as long as
you didn’t have her part of it. The girl that cleaned the restrooms wasn’t
actually going to brag about that part of things, was she? Still, it paid the
bills.


Not that
it really did, because she worked for free, but that was just part of her life
now. It would be for a long time.


As they
were cleaning the tables and setting the chairs up for a final sweep and mop,
the topic of the day came up. It was Tammy, the short, cute, and perky breasted
waitress that brought it up.


“Can you
believe that stuff about Vampires in the news? If it’s real… I don’t know. Should
I get a cross, do you think? Wear garlic around all the time?”


She was
joking, but underneath that seemed just a bit scared. The funny thing there was
that she was talking to both Barb and Eve. No one else. The rest of them
cleaning up the bar area.


Barb
froze, at a loss for words, but Eve kept cleaning, then looked at the woman for
a half second.


“Why?
Are you planning to invite one to church with you? I hear that might
work. It seems that all the Vampires are really devout, and are into community
service? Working at soup kitchens and all that? Saving animals and whatever.
Who knew, right?”


That got
a laugh, even if it wasn’t funny, and a strange look from Barb. She didn’t add
anything though, letting them all get back to work.












Chapter five





 


“Oh, for
the exciting and heady days of being a regular working girl.”


Eve
forced a smile, and got back to her cleaning of the embassy. The Yoghurt World
gleamed, and had, for the two hours since she’d gotten there. To be fair
it also had when David, who’d had the night shift, along with Edom, had been
there before they’d left.


The lean
and flirty Vampire was a bit lazy, for Lenore’s program, but that wasn’t why
he’d been with someone else. Normally the night shift was a solo one, even if
it was the busy time of day. It wasn’t that big of a thing, normally,
and everyone knew that if you came into the embassy at night, you were there
for business, not to be a pain in the ass. Mostly. No more than people normally
were, really. It seemed like the new order was all about having an extra few
bodies on hand in case of emergency, or simply to entertain the press.


Technically
they already had the extra bodies for the day shift, since there was a handy
Eve that had started to hang out there all the time. By eleven in the morning
though, she was more than caught up. Not even a single person came in to get a
treat. Not even the Trollienkeine. They might be hungry all the time, and so large
that they needed the free food, but coming in right now might have them caught
on camera. If they wanted to not be out too, they had to be careful.


The
phones didn’t even ring, so eventually she ended up just standing there, the
sun burning her through the ceiling. It was better to keep moving, but she
wasn’t going to fall asleep anymore. Not to avoid the pain. Lenore came out,
not having anything to do either it seemed, shaking her head.


“Things
seem rather well put together for the day, so far. Now, why don’t we go over
some paperwork? I was instructed by Bey to teach you how to do my job. Not that
you’ll have it any time soon, but learning what to do might help anyway. First,
let’s review the forms?”


She
wrinkled her face up, and then smiled.


“I
didn’t really sign up to do homework. I was promised abuse and being locked in
a box… Not the endless joys of red tape.” It was a risk, since she didn’t want
to piss the Vampire off, but she got a smile in return, as the woman smoothed
her dress with her right hand.


“I
understand. However Bey has spoken, and he wishes you to learn. He will
have a reason for it. What that is… Well, I have a guess, but would rather not
share at the moment. Needless to say, you won’t lose out by doing your best in
anything he asks of you.”


Eve
walked to the back then, sighing.


“I know.
It’s probably just so that I won’t seem like an uneducated fool. So, we keep
them alphabetically? By last name if they have one?”


“Correct.
Now, let’s memorize the names, and purpose of each form? Then I’ll have you
fill in one of each, as we discuss what might be needed to do so.”


Lenore
was serious, and it was exactly as fun as it sounded. Still, by four,
when things were starting to get a bit easier to handle, pain wise, the sun not
being as big of a focus for her, the phone finally rang again. Her brain was
numb, with numbers and names floating behind her eyes, so she didn’t jump up to
get it nearly as fast as she should have.


That
meant Lenore did. Her voice was pleasant, and she became more so as she spoke,
not less. It was a good sign, given that they were both expecting the hate
calls to come in soon.


Her
daytime work boss was in the office space with her, and actually smiled after a
bit.


That got
Eve to start listening, which she should have been doing the whole time. What
was the use of having a super power if you just didn’t use it?


The
voice on the phone was very familiar to her.


Rebekah.


She was
a Manthori, and was actually one of the very first Vampires that Eve had
actually met. She worked for Keeley, as in they were partners in the Human
blood business. The Vampire actually ran the thing, which had made her pretty
wealthy.


Better
than that, or worse, depending on who was speaking and what day it was, Rebekah
was also a famous singer. The lead for the All Vampire Band. Apparently
it hadn’t taken people long to make the connection between the name, which had
been shared openly, and the recent news about Vampires being real. On the good
side, the whole band could just shrug at the world right now. They’d been “out”
the entire time. It wasn’t their fault that no one had really believed them,
was it?


The
voice on the phone was mellow, and had just a bit of mushiness around the
edges, since the speaker had a full face of fangs, like all Manthori did. As a
Human the distortion was barely noticeable, since Bekah had worked really hard
for a long time to make herself easily understood. Now Eve could hear a
difference, but it still wasn’t too bad.


“So,
we’re going on in about an hour, and Scotty miscalculated and needs to eat. We
sort of don’t want to point out the Human blood angle right now, given… Well,
the direct threats from the Council, actually. We were told to behave, being
public figures, but there were no actual guidelines as to what to do. Could we
get some of that animal blood? I was told that you might have some there?”


They
did, but they needed a new batch or two soon. Lenore stood upright, her face
calm, but she turned to look at Eve, and stared into her eyes directly. With no
expression at all, which was maddening.


She
spoke calmly however.


“We
can’t have it delivered through regular routes at this time, and sending The
Line Walker for this would be… Insane.”


There
was a sound of air being sucked in hard, through rows of teeth, but the words
that came were pretty polite. Rebekah always was. She was just a nice being. It
was one of the reasons that she was allowed to be a public figure.


The
woman was just sweet, and so exotic that most people couldn’t credit her as
being anything but a performer. Her whole band was kind of like that. At least
when well fed.


“Well… Crud.
I was kind of hoping that you’d ask Zack for us? This is kind of
pressing. I suppose we could try having him sneak off and do a live feeding,
but…”


They all
knew that one. A Vampire might get away with a live feeding on a Human, and
animals were legal, but it wouldn’t play nearly as well if Scotty, the drummer,
was caught doing it. If that happened, being as high profile as he was, then
the man would probably hurt all Vampires, everywhere, on the third day of them
being a thing in the mind of the public. So, yay.


It was also
just the truth that having a Greater Demon do the work was out, too. The guy
was just a drummer. If asked, the Council probably would have just
suggested they lock the man in a box, rather than let a problem start. He’d be
missed if he didn’t show up though, wouldn’t he?


Eve
nodded.


“What’s
the address? I’ll get it there, if I can get a map…


Lenore
gave her a look that was cold, and then a smile that was freaking insane.


“Oh? Do
you truly believe you can do that? There is a large difference between moving
quickly between a few miles, and hundreds or thousands. Where are you,
Rebekah?”


“Um,
right now, at the studio, in Burbank? I can get the numbers for it.” She
started to scramble for that, which had people calling out rapidly. A lot of
them were Human, Eve could tell. There was a slightly wet tone that
non-Vampires had, that Eve had never heard of anyone discussing before she’d
become a Vampire herself. Actually no one had mentioned it since, but she could
tell the difference anyway.


It took
several minutes for the actual data to come in, and Lenore didn’t move the
whole time. So Eve did, getting a basket of blood ready, taking all the
remaining bottles of the stuff that she had there. All four of them.


Being
polite enough, at least to people she wasn’t beating or about to, Lenore wrote
the numbers down, and ended the call, after suggesting that Rebekah and her
people make sure Eve was met outside. If she could make it.


As soon
as the thing, an old model phone that had an actual cord on it, and a heavy
black handle, was settled in its cradle, the older Vampire laughed.


“This
is… Well, there’s a reason that no one tries to make such trips. It can’t be
done. No one can take the pain of it for that long. Still, trying will
be a good lesson for you.”


That…
Well, it wasn’t a great vote of confidence was it? Still, she was going to let
her try for some reason, which meant… What? That Eve was being that uppity new
kid that thought she could do anything and needed to be taken down a peg?
Maybe. If that was the case, then there would be another beating though, not
her getting a chance to try something that no one did.


“Bey
can’t do it?”


It was
an odd thought, and she probably wouldn’t be able to, if he couldn’t. The man
was the best, in using speed like that, wasn’t he?


The
other Vampire tilted her head.


“Yes. He
can. No one else has ever managed it however. Not in the kind of time
frame you have before you. Here, I’ll mark the routes on the maps…” She did it
quickly, and passed both the large sheets of paper over, then ran out, coming
back a minute later with a backpack. It wasn’t an advanced thing, just like the
book bag that Eve had used for her school books in middle school.


That had
been one of the first things she’d ever shoplifted. It was a funny thing, but
her mother hadn’t really been that great about getting her school supplies for
some reason. When she’d had anything it had largely been taken from someone
else. At least until she was older, and Darla had taken her shopping for
clothes and things. At the time it had been humiliating, but also needed.


Now Eve
knew that Darla had more money than God, so it wasn’t a hardship for her at
all. At the time it had seemed that the slightly older girl had been using her
allowance for it. Her plush, heavy duty, weekly bit of cash from her father,
who was off in Japan, but still, the stuff that she was supposed to be spending
to live. She’d never told the others that she was doing it either, to keep Eve
from feeling too awful about it all.


Now… She
nodded, and went to the closet, where her magical demon shoes were. Up on a
shelf, above the cleaning products. No one else could wear them, she didn’t
think. Not and survive it. She took off her other shoes, the nice red ones that
had a lot of wear on them and slipped them in with the basket of blood after
Lenore got it all packed up. She stared at Eve, but didn’t ask what the new
shoes were all about.


Eve
didn’t tell her either.


“I
should be there in about… Ten minutes. Maybe twenty. Wish me luck?” She didn’t
expect it, since it was clear that the other woman expected her to simply fail.


To her
surprise, the strawberry blonde moved in and hugged her, then moved back.


“I do
wish you all the luck in the world. Stay strong, and do not fail in this. Call
when you get there?” She seemed sad though, but didn’t really let it show too
much.


“Sure
thing. Stay by the phone?” She smiled, not feeling it, and then walked outside,
in her stocking feet. She looked at the map first, since she didn’t want to
keep stopping to try and read it, a thousand times.


Then,
under the cover of the sloping roof thing on the main side of the mall, which
she picked just because it would be drier, she slipped her shoes on. The ones
that, as soon as she started running, wouldn’t let her slow down until the time
she mentally picked was done. The distance really. In short, she had to go the
whole way, at speed. Otherwise the things on her feet would probably kill her.


That
sounded fun, didn’t it? Part of her nearly chickened out and turned around to
go get Zack. Lenore had been right, and they couldn’t use him for it, and it
wasn’t an emergency really, just a PR thing, more or less. Still, she picked
the place in her mind, based on the map location, then looked at both maps to
make sure she had the route down as well as possible.


The
first step she took sent her into blistering pain. The second, which was just
walking to her vision, was even worse. It was all her though, doing the work,
so far. She just couldn’t slack off. That was all.


The
world around her nearly stopped. If it moved at all, she couldn’t tell being
too busy trying to move forward, throwing her very life into moving ahead. It
was the worst thing that she’d ever felt, and she kept having to go faster,
knowing that failing to do so would make it even worse. That was the magic of
the shoes on her feet. The pain of failure would always be worse than doing it
for real, no matter how rough things got.


There
was a problem though, that Eve hadn’t counted on. It wasn’t the drain on her
links, since that wasn’t too bad, as far as things like that went. It was strange,
but using her speed was pretty much always the same that way, really. It was
a draw. The thing there was that running at fifty miles an hour took no more
actual power than going ten times that fast. Or more.


No, the
problem wasn’t one of energy, but of will. She couldn’t stop, and wouldn’t, but
after the first days of walking, and it really did feel like full days
had been passing, Eve was bored out of her mind. The pain was cloying and
horrible, but at least it was a thing. She kept walking, not able to stop even for
a moment. She pushed harder, and tried to focus on doing that the whole time.
There was just nothing else worth doing. Yes, there were things to look at, but
she couldn’t stop on the freeway to look at the people having sex in their cars
as she passed. That would trigger the shoes and cause her to be in crippling
pain.


So would
slowing down, which happened a few times. Her will power was just kind of
running out, as time wore on. She didn’t want it to, and tried every trick she
knew to stop it from happening. Meditation, mainly. That, and setting goals for
herself.


Blinding
pain nearly took her down several times, but Eve kept on, not having a choice.
She would have screamed, but she didn’t have any air. Crying was out, since her
eyes wouldn’t form tears anymore. Not enough for moisture to leak down her
face. After a while, she was just moving, and not really certain why she was
doing it anymore. At one point she started to stop, just having lost the thread
as to what she was trying for. That hurt, on a level that she hadn’t thought
she could have taken.


So she
ran again. Then walked at speeds that let her keep going, pushing off of cars
as she went, focusing on her footfalls, trying to keep them light and silent.
It was something to do, and while it was boring after a while too, she needed something
to think about.


Eventually,
without really understanding why it was happening, she stopped. Her body flared
with pain, and she tried to scream, but no sound came out. It probably looked
like she was vomiting, or trying to. Convulsing her throat tightened down and
she refused to take a breath, even as the four people moved on her. Beings. Two
Manthori, a Classical, and Scotty, the drummer. He was a Classical too, sort
of, but had been a Bat Shifter in life.


That
meant he had the powers of both types of beings now, but also that he burned
through energy incredibly fast. His eyes were all red, like Rebekah and Carl,
the bass player. They moved in, but slowly. Eve moved to get the blood out, her
hands shaking a little. Vibrating in the air, from her exertion. The container
of blood was in the tiny man’s hand faster than she meant it to be, and he took
off the glass stopper and sucked the blood down nearly as fast.


The
others were just standing there, wide eyed.


Finally,
Rebekah moved in, and gave her a hug.


“Eve?
Are you all right?”


She
didn’t breathe, but nodded, not wanting to bother the woman. She held up her
right hand, then sank to the ground, her legs not holding her any longer.


The
large Manthori man, who wasn’t nearly as hot as the lead singer was, moved in
and picked her up, like a baby.


“Let’s
get her inside. I… Did this really just happen?” He was looking around, but for
what Eve didn’t know. It was Scotty who banged on the door though, calling out.


“Let us
back in? We need to get inside now.”


That
took forever, or so it seemed, and Eve still refused to take in a breath.
Things unfolded slowly though, and eventually, what felt like half an hour
later, she was set up on a sofa in a back room. There were other people in the
space, but she didn’t recognize any of them. Not at first.


After a
while though, she relaxed, and the pain receded. Taking a breath, she cleared
her throat, ready to cover her mouth if a scream was about to escape. Nothing
came however. That was a good thing, meaning she was just about recovered. She
sat up, and took a good look around the space she was in.


“Well, that
was less than fun. So, we have this one taken care of. I’m… going to take a
break before heading back.” She faked a smile, and looked up at her buddy,
Bekah. Then she glared a bit. “Say, do you know why the heck Jonas has been
calling up the news networks and trying to make my life hell? Did I do
something to him I don’t remember? I mean… I didn’t make out with him at a
Christmas party, and then forget him, did I?” She knew that one was the
case, since she wouldn’t have forgotten making out with Rebekah’s guy like
that.


The
woman winced, but shook her head slowly.


“I think
he’s just trying to survive, right now. The more people that know about us, the
less likely anyone will be to kill him and Swerlin in order to hush it all up.
It’s too late for that now, but I think that was why.” She looked away, and
then back, seeming scared suddenly. “You aren’t going to kill them, are you?
Jonas and Richard?”


The way
it was said, along with the look from the others, was a bit strange. Eve was
about to answer that she didn’t really know, but the door opened up, and a man,
a regular Human who wasn’t very tall, stood there, flanked by several white
people that had headphones on. Like really weak and soft looking body guards.


Eve
stood up, and heaved a large sigh. Then she pointed at the people, gesturing at
their heads.


“That
reminds me, I have to get back in time for work tonight. Well, life ain’t easy
for people that work for a living.” Eve waved at the man in the center. “Hey,
Jimmy. Is there a phone I can use around here? I told my boss I’d call in when
I got here.” She didn’t want to forget, and end up being beaten for it.


The man
she’d addressed, who was famous, if not someone she’d ever really watched,
passed her a cell phone without even blinking or asking who the hell she was.


She
smiled at the man, since he was clearly cooler than she’d thought.


“It’s
long distance. I can keep it short?”


There
was a nod, so she did it, dialing from memory.


The
phone picked up on the second ring. Lenore sounded like she always did.


“Yoghurt
World, how may I help you?”


“Hey,
it’s me, Eve. I’m done here and will be heading back now. I don’t know how long
it will be. It felt like it took forever to get here.”


There
was a slow inhalation, then a dry chuckle.


“Well,
you left about five minutes ago, will you be back in the same time frame? It
nearly isn’t worth the call.”


Eve
agreed, but she’d had orders, hadn’t she?


“Be
right back. I need to give this phone back, and chat with some people, I think.
Call it ten minutes?”


“All
right. I… will see you then.”


Eve
ended the call with only a little fumbling and passed the device back to the
famous talk show host. He was working on a Saturday, which was a little odd,
but after about ten seconds it became clear what was going on. It was a
special, since, of course, Vampires were real. So why the heck wouldn’t someone
want to capitalize on that one? She got it, and listened as the man laid out
the plan.


“We’ll
go out, and instead of a monologue like normal, we’ll go right into the
conversation portion of things. We have another Vampire that’s going on. He,
uh, calls himself Vlad? Then we have Richard Swerlin in another location.
You’ll come on, and play Remembrance, then come over to talk about the Vampire
experience. We’ll cover things like how it’s different being a Vampire,
compared to a Human, what kind of things you have planned now that this is a
thing, being known like you are now, and a few other things. You know, are you
all going to kill us, do you want to drink my blood, rude things like that.” He
tried to rush through the last part, as if anyone would miss it at all.


Eve
looked at the others and shrugged. She would have left already, but Jimmy and
his people were standing in front of the door, blocking it with their frail,
but rather tasty seeming, bodies.


“You
should tell the truth on all of those. That you do want to drink a bit
of his blood, to get a link to him, and how you need to keep anyone fed off of
alive. Then shill your Human blood product, so that people know that we
actually pay people for that now, instead of stealing from them. Also… cover my
stuff?” She looked at Jimmy and his buddies, and grinned. “I’m running the new
animal blood product line. It’s a Council project, so that everyone can have
the food they need without spending as much money for each dose. Bekah’s stuff
is good, don’t get me wrong, but it’s pricey, since the Humans involved
get paid a lot for their donations.”


The bone
white woman, her red eyes scared, blinked and shook her head a little.


“We can
talk about that?”


“About
how we have means to keep ourselves fed without doing anything wrong to anyone?
Yep. Also, don’t forget to point out how conservative and religious our people
often are. I mean, don’t lie about it, but the Council will back you sharing
things like that. Not that I can talk for them, but we’ve been chatting and…”
She stopped and spread her hands.


A Human
man dressed up like a movie Vampire moved in behind Jimmy and his people. He had
fake fangs in, and pale makeup on his skin.


A bit
rudely, the man pushed his way into the room, and started to speak, in a very
bad accent.


“Bvla, I
am Vlad, the Impaler. I am the most ancient of all my kind and insist on top
billing! You, peons, attend me and prepare to worship at my side, as I
communicate the splendor of our kind to the masses.” He sold the whole thing
about as well as a man in a costume could manage.


Rebekah
laughed out loud, and so did her people. Eve snorted and looked away, as Jimmy
blushed.


“I…
Know. The people at the top insisted. I guess he’s someone’s cousin or
something. I don’t really know. It’s… Supposed to be funny. I told them…”


Eve
moved forward and patted Jimmy on the arm.


“Hey, we
all have bosses. You should lead with him. Just make sure that people
know it’s all in good fun. It is a bit insulting, but as long as you
take the rest of the thing seriously, no one will kill you for it. Probably.
Vampires can laugh though. We have great senses of humor, as a group.” She
turned to the others and growled. “Got that? We have freaking great senses of
humor.” It sounded angry, and fierce, but Bekah got it and snorted loudly,
getting the others going. Eve chuckled at her own joke. “See?”


Then,
without waiting she went outside and reprogrammed the shoes on her feet, and
repeated the horrible, awful, incredibly sucky trip, in order to get
back home. It took just as long on the far end of things for her to be able to
breathe again, but this time she stood outside, and walked into the mall
calmly, looking like she’d been strolling the whole time.


Lenore
looked at her the whole time, and then gestured for her to go into the back.


“You
should sit.”


She
didn’t really need to, but looking at the clock she got the general idea. It felt
like she hadn’t been there in weeks, but it had been about twenty minutes since
she’d left. Because, clearly, she was freaking awesome. Also bored out of her gourd
at the moment.


They
waited, with Lenore acting like Eve was going to drop at any moment. Nothing
happened though, until Ed and Cormack came in, at about the same time that
several Vampires and Humans did.


Almost
all of them were there to complain about the Vampires being outed, if for
different reasons. Two of the regular people thought that their neighbors were
undead, and were scared, and one, a guy that looked a bit familiar, was just
trying to get a peanut butter parfait.


Eve did
that one herself, jumping up to help him. He never bothered to look over at
her, his focus being behind him, on the Vampires.


Smiling
she made it for him and then handed it over, waving the five dollar bill that
he tried to hand to Lenore away.


“Everyone?
This is Ben. From the role playing group? He’s…A friend of mine.”


The man,
who was bearded, but well cared for, being trimmed and recently washed, half
turned to look at her, his eyes going wide.


“Eve?
What are you doing here?”


He
seemed pretty shocked by the change of events, which was either really good
acting or cluelessness, but Eve just winked at him.


“I work
here. One of my jobs at least. Let’s chat, while you eat?”


She
pointed to the yellow seated booths along the far wall, and moved around the
cracked counter, feeling fine again. That shocked her, since she’d figured it
would be longer, after her last weeks of constant walking.












Chapter six





 


The man,
who managed not to be a fat beard somehow she couldn’t exactly put her finger
on, even though he was a bit overweight and had a beard, grinned at her as he
took a spoonful of the frosty concoction that she’d made.


“Oh,
this is really good.” He took a second bite, looking at her covertly,
pretending not to be wondering what was going on. After a bit, one hand on the
cold paper cup, he glanced over at Edom, who wore a suit sans jacket under a
green apron, and Cormack, who was sturdy looking. More like a soldier than
someone that should be fixing treats, or in this case, cups of blood.


That
reminded her, so she hopped up and dashed to the back, grabbing the remaining
blood in her pack. It was still cool to the touch, but closing in on room
temperature. That meant its shelf life had gone down a lot. She reviewed her
internal links, and decided that refreshing them wouldn’t hurt. After all, the
ones that she had were getting weak suddenly. It wasn’t the animals, but her
letting the links go, after using them so much, running like that. Without even
thinking about it she poured one of the remaining bottles in into a ceramic
mug, and put the remainder in the blood cooler. The silver box wasn’t that
huge, since there just weren’t that many Vampires in the area.


Ben
spent his time watching the others, especially a cute looking woman in an old
fashioned skirt, and no visible makeup, who was insisting that she be allowed
to kill her neighbor.


“The man
is a menace! He killed my hydrangeas. I mean to say, he snuck over during the
day while I slept and ripped them up. His scent was all over them. Simply
because I asked, very politely, that if his dogs, plural, were going to use my
yard as a latrine, if he might try to scoop up after them. I didn’t complain
about the holes that they made, just the mess left behind. I won’t take it
anymore!” She was so furious that her eyes turned blood red, and her teeth
popped out.


From
what she said, it was clear that she was a day sleeper, so not ancient, but she
wasn’t a kid either, and managed to get her teeth and eyes under control after
half a minute. Ben saw it though, and suddenly seemed scared.


Eve
reached out and touched his sleeve as she slid back into place across from him.


“Don’t
worry, she isn’t pissed at you. So, what brings you to Yoghurt World, if
it isn’t about getting a date with me? Maggie mentioned something about setting
us up. She said you were lusting after my hot body and couldn’t wait to take a
stab at it. I assumed she meant with your, um…” She glanced around and winked.
“Right, this is a family place. So, did you come to see the sights?”


She sort
of expected more of a story than that. Something about coming to shop, perhaps,
but he just nodded.


“I heard
some stuff on the web, that this place is, you know, a Vampire front operation.
Like an embassy from Node Rulez? Not that that’s all real, but if Vampires can
exist… Why not everything else? I was going to go around and see if I could see
anything strange at the other places, if this one turned out to be real. Which…
I guess it is. Vampires… Even if they really exist, I wouldn’t have thought
that I’ve ever meet one, in real life. What are the odds of that happening
anyway?”


Eve
shrugged.


“Yeah,
it’s pretty intense, isn’t it? But, just so you aren’t shocked later, you know
like… Ten percent of the Vampires in the local area. From your club thing?
Well, if you count me and Barb, too. Luckily for you we’re all incredibly
cool. Drinking our bottled cow blood, and playing nice with almost everyone.”
She hefted her cup and took a sip of it. The flavor wasn’t bad, and all the
links were still active. Ten in this batch, but the bottle was unique, not
sharing cows with any of the others. Kind of a premium blend. The Human blood
mixed between different donors, so that each one of them could have links to as
many as four Vamps at once.


This was
better, but harder to manage.


Ben
looked at her like she was insane and then took a bite of the dessert. When his
mouth was empty he shook his head a little.


“I… No.
Who? You, and Barb, who wrote the guidebooks? I guess I can see that. Can you…
Do you have teeth, or are you a New Vampire? Or do they not really call them
that?”


“The
books are close that way. For now… Hold off on mentioning anything else? If all
us Vampires are killed we don’t need to take down everyone else. Anyway, um…”
She popped her fangs and smiled big, her finger almost in her mouth. “Shee?
Fangsh?”


Then she
put them away and giggled.


The man
actually just nodded, his face going considering, instead of scared. Then, even
with fangs out, she was kind of good looking. Possibly stuck on herself,
too, but guys were going to notice her in the main. Ben was, and not just
because of her nifty white teeth.


“I can
see that then, I suppose. I know others too? I… Not Marcus. I kind of kicked
his ass last week, and that wouldn’t have worked if he wasn’t Human.” She
looked around and then nodded, since it was kind of true. It really wouldn’t
have worked on most people, actually, since it hadn’t been much of a fight,
mainly Ben kind of flailing at the other nerd, but if he had been undead, even
a relatively weak new Vamp, then it wouldn’t have worked at all.


Eve
nodded.


“Right.
Not him. I’m not giving any names though as for the others. That’s up to them, if
they want to do it. Just to set your mind at ease though, they haven’t been
harvesting from the game for a long time. Well, not all of them. I think a few
are sneaking a bite now and then, even if it’s against the Council rules,
strictly speaking. So… For right now? I think you should go and see about
getting a job at Hartley and Co. Where are you working now?” She assumed he had
a job, since he was decently well collected.


He
seemed embarrassed though.


“Um,
Burgerville. I’m a shift manager. I know that it isn’t some huge thing, but
it’s been hard to get anything for a while. I wouldn’t even have that if Maggie
wasn’t a manager there. I also go to school, part time. Community College, you
know?”


She did
know, and nodded at him, actually impressed. She’d never even seriously
considered doing that. If she hadn’t had her career track as a Vampire laid out
for her, she probably would have gone into the military. Something that would
have taught her how to kill correctly.


Eve
nodded at him.


“Cool.
Well, I don’t know that a bookstore pays better, but I know the guys down there
need the help. We should go see if you can set something up? Not that you want
to leave Maggie in a lurch.” She saw that he wasn’t done eating yet, since he
was going slow to covertly watch the men running the embassy. He’d already
worked out more than most people, and it wouldn’t take him long to figure out
the rest, but she figured that bringing him into the whole thing would be safer
than trying to drive him away. Besides, he smelled so freaking
delicious. It was the real reason she hadn’t tried having sex yet. That, and
the fact she wasn’t really interested herself anymore. She could perform, but
there would be no joy from it, in particular. Still, it was a handy trick to
have, as far as making connections with a lot of guys and some girls, so she
really needed to get that part worked out if she could.


Nothing
interesting happened, but Ben was covertly eye fucking Cormack so hard that she
finally covered her mouth and whispered at him.


“Dude,
if you don’t cut that out he’s going to think you want to date him…” It really
was pretty close to that, and the Vampire behind the counter looked up to give
them both a winsome smile just about then. On purpose. That got Ben to stand
up, his treat finally finished. He knew enough to clean up his table first, and
even asked for a damp rag, to wash the thing down. That got Edom to look over
at the man and nod.


“Thanks.”
He reached into his pocket and pulled out what looked like two gold coins. Then
slid them across the counter for Ben nodding at them. “Door tokens for Terran 2
LA. It will get you and a friend in with no questions.” Then he went back to
work, like that was the kind of thing he always did. Laughing a bit, Eve took
Ben by the arm, his brown shirt soft over his arm. Like flannel. She rubbed it
a bit, enjoying the feeling, but realized that it was making her new buddy a
little uneasy. She didn’t have her teeth out and he wasn’t sporting wood, so it
wasn’t that.


“What?
Do I have blood on my face?”


“No… I
was… Do you want to go with me? I don’t normally do things like that. I... Don’t
have a car. It makes dating oh so fun, you know?”


She
could see that, but shrugged.


“Cool.
I’m not allowed to ride in a car right now anyway. Part of my training, I
guess. I have to hoof it everywhere. I probably will for a long time. You
should ask someone else to go with you though.”


The man
made a face, and looked away, even as they walked arm in arm down the red brick
main hallway of the mall. His voice sounded a bit miserable.


“Yeah, I
get it. No problem.”


She
rolled her eyes and pulled him closer for a bit. Too close, actually, which got
him pushed away.


“It
isn’t any kind of stuck up girl bullshit, Benny. I’m just new to being a
Vampire, and you’re pretty much made of food, so… You get the idea? Besides, I work
at T2LA. One of my four jobs. Just light security and cleaning. Mainly the
restrooms, because people can be disgusting when they’re drunk. So, I
can get in to the club whenever I want. If you invite one of the others we can
all hang, that’s all. Plus, if you bring a girl in, you can probably get laid,
which is half the point of places like that, unless you want to score some
drugs? I can’t recommend that one, personally.” Drugs were a good way to wake
up with someone having done things to your ass. Literally, in a lot of cases.


Even for
Ben it would be a risk, though Eve doubted he knew that about life yet.


Her new
pal nodded at her though.


“I could
ask Tara? She’s nice. I know that she told you that she and Lars are kind of
together, but… I don’t think that’s true. Maybe she just likes him? It was
really weird that she would have said that. If she liked anyone there I would
have thought it was Mark…”


Then he
stopped, his face going shrewd.


“Because
she’s a Vampire, and was protecting Lars from you? Like he’s her
familiar or… something?”


Eve knew
the term, but had never heard any Vampires actually using it. It was more of an
East coast thing, she thought. She shook her head.


“Ask
them? It isn’t my business. Still, I agree, she seemed pretty nice. Maggie
would be good too. Oh, also, it turns out that Marcus was kind of… Um, innocent
is wrong, since he did it, but he was kind of controlled into it, by a third
party? So, you may not need to kick his butt anymore.”


That got
her glared at a bit, but Ben kept walking, and didn’t stop until they got to
the bookstore.


“Wow,
okay, this is my new favorite place.” He leaned forward with mock wide eyes,
but a genuine smile on his face. “Do we just go in, or wait to be seated? This
place is… Sweet. It looks like a huge selection too, for a mall store.
I’m underdressed, aren’t I?” He was playing, since his button up shirt and dark
slacks with a belt practically marked him as royalty in a place like that.


She
walked in, taking him by the hand. He stiffened a bit, probably from how cold
she was, but hey, she was dead, what did he want?


Zack was
near the front, straightening books, but smiled when he saw them. He walked over
sedately, even though he was prone to very fast movements when he wanted to do
it.


“Eve!
Ben! Hey guys. Can I help you with anything?” He said it like they wanted
books. It was cute.


Clapping
her new friend on the arm, she nodded. It was a warm and happy thing.


“Ben
wants a job here. He’s up on the idea that there are other things in the world,
but I’ve told him nothing. Nothing, I say! He was going to go around and
try some Scooby style spying, but I didn’t really want to find him in a
dumpster in the morning, so I thought of you, and the fact that you need some
help that can um… Consistently help?” She didn’t want to insult him, but if Ben
was good for more than two turns of sex with the ladies that worked there each
day, then Eve was badly maligning him in her head. Really, if he did that on
his own time, it would pretty much just be incentive to work hard and a reason
not to quit.


Zack got
that, and nodded, then promptly started a tour, as if he were trying to entice
Ben, not grudgingly accept him as a new corporate slave.


“We have
problems, and benefits here. This is actually a cover operation. This is a real
node complex, and this bookstore is the cover for the node transport operation,
which is actually through that door. We can go over now… I don’t have an appointment
for a while unless a walk-in comes. Here…” He moved pretty well suddenly, and
they were through the nicely carved owl door about fifteen seconds later. A
light was hit, and the whole empty space, with its nice stone floor, shone a
bit.


“The
node itself is inside the circle. We do most of the transportation for most of
the world. Actually, it’s something like fifty worlds, to be more exact, but
you won’t be going to most of them, since I actually need someone on books.
So this place is a bit of a drawback for you, since you’ll need to be ready to
field people looking to find me in here, even while working the floor. It
usually isn’t that hard. They’ll look pretty funny. Just ask about books first.
Even if they came to travel you can make sales that way sometimes. We have a
café too, if they’re hungry.” He swung around and patted Ben on the back,
giving him a gentle push toward the door they came in.


Once out
into the store itself he waved at someone, who turned out to be Roberta. She
looked… Well, if Eve was currently an eight or nine, at least when made up, she
was a twelve. Zack made her feel a bit better though by waving a bit at
the woman as she walked up.


“This is
part of the other main problem of working here. Succubae. Alede, actually.
You’ve read up on them?”


“Succubae
and Incubae… They can switch genders at will, and feed off of sex energy? Um…
They tend to be really good looking, and pretty non-violent?” He looked ready
to keep going, but Roberta moved in alongside of him, even though Eve was still
holding his hand on the other side, and pressed her left breast against his
arm. She was large that way, and perfect in all the rest, so he noticed.


Eve
shrugged.


“Yeah,
so, you know, get in early, on your own time and bust a nut with one of the
girls quick, so they can have a snack. Then work like a slave all day, and if
you can, take another turn after you clock out? You like books, though?” She looked
at him, and was shocked not at all when he nodded. “Good. So, you know, there’s
a discount for that, right? You have to read them off the clock, too.”


She
smiled, since she was being bossy, and barely worked there at all. She was
actually just trying to set her buddy up, and Zack, it seemed, had decided that
meant he was going to learn about everything, all at once. At least as
it related to the store.


To that
end the Greater Demon waved the Alede vixen away, which got her to look
slightly sad, even if her life was practically a constant orgy at the place
they were in. Zack walked directly back to the café.


“This is
run by Carla. She’s a Hsreth. Probably one of the top twenty chefs of any type
on the planet. She isn’t really in your department, but making nice with her
won’t hurt anything at all. She loves alcohol, and can’t get drunk really, so
if you’re looking for presents for her, that one is pretty easy.”


Then he
stopped and gestured to the right side of the store, facing the front.


“Reading
rooms. Which if you notice, are mainly closed off and used for sex. They need
to be kept clean. The girls try, but they can get a bit lazy that way. I mean,
they like the smell of sex and don’t think it’s a bad thing at all. It
can get a bit cloying though, so, you know, make the rounds with a can of air
freshener every now and then, if you notice anything?”


Then
because he was himself, Zack took them both up to the main desk.


“All
this can be yours, and you’ll make over twice what you do now. This
isn’t a real bookstore, so we aren’t paying you what you’d earn in a place like
that. You have to do more, and it will be interesting. So, what do you say? Say
yes and I’ll even tell you about Maggie’s new job…”


Ben
looked at him sharply then, “is she working here too? I… She’s nice and cute, I
suppose, but not like these others… So, is she on books, too?”


There
was a head shake then.


“No, but
a little bird told me that her name is on the Vampire Council’s short list for
spokes people.”


Ben let
his mouth hang open in a way that would have gotten him in trouble in prison,
she bet. Nudging him, she whispered.


“Anyone
can figure that one out. Remember though, much like me, she’s still
totally awesome, even if she is a bit cooler than you thought before. I
wonder who else they have on their list? Did the little bird chirp about that
too?”


Zack
smiled.


“Yes. Yvette,
from the Paris node complex? She’d be a good choice, but so far no one has been
pointing out too strongly that there obviously are going to be Vampires all
over the place. That means someone from the states will probably get the job.
Also Rebekah.”


Ben
interrupted him, his head turning.


“Wait,
the Vampire Band, Rebekah? With all the teeth and white… The red eyes?”


Eve
gestured at her front, pretending to grab herself. Bekah was smaller than she
was that way, but tight, and she used what she had pretty well, being very trim
through the waist.


“Don’t
forget the other parts. Yeah, she’d be good. Exotic, which might be too much,
but just showing up would remind people what they were dealing with. Any of
them would probably do well. If she gets the job I’ll have to try and meet
Yvette.” Because meeting people and making friends was a big part of her life
now.


Really,
it was why she was setting Ben up, wasn’t it? To groom him to be her new
minion? She hadn’t even realized she was doing it, but it was a great plan, now
that she thought of it.


Zack
went on then, his face a bit more serious.


“You
didn’t make the cut, of course, Eve. You got to the second to last round, but
Bey put his foot down, since you’re his protégé. He really doesn’t want you to
be in the news that regularly. Especially if he has to be now, as one of
the ruling Council.”


That
sounded a bit more official than had been said out loud before around her. What
that probably meant was the Bey expected her to prove herself, for a few
decades or more, before offering the position to her, if it was serious.


Zack
wasn’t really to be trusted that way totally, so she’d need to check it all out
for herself, too. That reminded her, so she patted Ben on the arm.


“Oh,
right. Zack’s a Greater Demon, so don’t make any deals or bargains with him. So
far he hasn’t taken any souls that I know of, but ending up his slave until you
die would put a crimp in my plans to turn you into my personal lackey.
Speaking of which, we need to get you a car. Do you have a license?”


It
turned out that he did, since his parents had insisted when he turned sixteen,
but hadn’t come forward with a car, since the modern economy had been around
for a while.


That worked
for her. Not that she could just give him a vehicle, but with his improved
money making activities, she could coach him to get his own. It didn’t have to
be nice, just good enough to pass the emissions testing.


She
snapped her fingers.


“I know,
we can extort one from Mark. He has like three of the things.”


Zack
nodded, not leaving any secrets for later, being less fun than Eve thought he
might have been about the whole thing.


“Mage.
Eve has him working down at their embassy. Their old number three and some of
his Mage buddies used magic to take over some people’s minds. Then Warren used
his power to rape the people that worked down there. Bob and Lisa.” He
shrugged, his eyes going hard suddenly, and locking with the slightly shorter
man. “Eve too, back when she was Human. She killed them all. They were in your
group?”


They had
to list the names, but Ben got who they all were. His eyes went wide, but he
didn’t seem to be freaking out about Mages being real, or even that Zack was a
Greater Demon. No, if there were Vampires then those both probably just seemed
like they fit, more or less to his mind.


It was
the deaths that did it. He didn’t act like a pussy though, or claim there could
have been a different way to handle things. Instead he looked around the store,
and nodded.


“You
really can’t keep Mages locked up. Not for long.”


That, it
seemed, had made it into the books. She really needed to read all of those
things, she knew.


Zack
didn’t let Ben go, but at a little past six, she had to, since showering was in
order, even if she didn’t really smell yet. She was going to be working with the
public and that meant seeming as nice as she could manage.


It
actually took less time to get to Ed’s house than it had before. Since all her
practice, as boring and painful as it had been, seemed to be paying off. That
meant she had time for a long hot shower, and to get into her nice clothing,
without hurrying. There was even time to put a bit of makeup on, so she
wouldn’t look quite so deathly pale.


It was,
it turned out a good thing.


If the
day before had been pretty run of the mill, that night was going to be a pain
in the ass. 


There
were anti-Vampire protestors out front, locking arms and trying to keep anyone
from coming in. The only good thing there was that, for some reason, the club
patrons all seemed to think that that was a punk thing to do, and were actively
booing and heckling the people in their regular clothing and oversized crosses
all over the place.


Eve
walked up to their line, raised her fist high… and grinned.


“Down
with Vampires?” She didn’t yell and let her words sound a little mousy. It was
enough for the line of people to move and let her in, which got her over to
where Kevin was standing, with Barb and Troy.


None of
them looked all that enthused really. She could get that, because just standing
there and not letting anyone in, while illegal harassment, and trespassing,
would probably have to be sucked up. They couldn’t afford to alienate people
yet, could they?


It was a
little tempting, but what were they really supposed to do? Call the cops and
let them handle it? How did anyone even know that there was a Vampire in the
area? As far as Eve knew Jonas hadn’t been calling people up and telling them
to come and hate on them at that address. It was pretty clear that someone had
been though. She really had to wonder who that would be.


Their
enemy, probably. If they even existed.


The
creeper that was behind getting Richard Swerlin to think that putting them all
on the spot was a good idea.


Whoever
that was.


Eve
nearly froze up, then didn’t have to, since a handy group of yahoos drove up in
three pickup trucks. The problem there was that the men and women in the
vehicles, packed into the back like farm workers, but dressed in a variety of
styles, were all Vampires.


“Well,”
Barb said, her voice a bit fiercer than normal. “Fuck.”


Eve
grinned.


“That
would be the word for it. Yep. So… I wonder what their plan is? I’m hoping they
have cupcakes. Come on cupcakes.”


Kevin,
who was big enough not to really fear most people, looked a bit apprehensive
anyway. The people were mainly smaller than he was, but there were twelve of
them, and they all looked pissed.


Waving
at them, she forced a sigh, then spoke. 


“Vampires.
We know nothing else about them at all at this point. Except that they aren’t
carrying trays of treats, so that one is right out. Not that I can eat that
crap anyway. They look upset though, and I don’t recognize them, so I’m
guessing they’re young? I don’t know for sure. We need to call in some help,
and try to get our people out of here.” She meant their patrons and wait staff,
but the lead Vampire, who was an angry man, much larger than the others,
screamed their intention to the world. It was instructive if nothing else.


“We, are
the masters of this world! We do not bow down to you, and your Christian
oppression. You bow down to us! Kill them all!” The man was big, bald and
looked ready to actually do that. His people leaped out of the vehicles,
smoothly going over the sides, but didn’t rush the now scared line of
protestors. 


One of
the protesting women wet herself. It was kind of pitiful.


Eve
sighed, and shook her head.


“Barb,
would you, um, call everyone? I’ll go, and ask these nice people not to kill
anyone today, and to consider peace and love? That’s the Vampire way, after
all.” The other Vampire went inside to use the phone, calling out as she
sprinted away. Physically running, even as she tried to use her full speed. It
was kind of slow, Eve noticed. Almost like a regular person, compared to what
she could have been doing.


Walking
away from the building, she patted Kevin on the shoulder.


“Get
inside. I’ll try to…” She stopped and took a deep breath, then realized what
was really going to have to happen. It wasn’t a good thing, but she didn’t have
a lot of choice did she? “Actually, I’m going to execute these Vampires, if
they don’t leave right now. I speak for the Council in this. We will not
allow any of our kind to harm innocent people. This is an illegal action, by
every law. Stand down now, or die.”


There
was an inarticulate howl as the enemy leader started toward the line of
protestors.


Eve
screamed herself, moving so fast she couldn’t help it, still having air in her
lungs.


Then,
without hesitating, she killed all the other Vampires, except one. The leader. 


She
didn’t kill him. He just wished she did.












Chapter seven





 


The
thing that Eve knew, that no one else watching got, was that she wasn’t out of
control when she committed the deranged seeming actions. Vampires straight up
died, true. It was pure murder, and she didn’t actually know that it was
strictly legal, given everything. Worse, she’d claimed that she spoke for the
Council, which was going to cause problems later, she didn’t doubt. She managed
to make their heads vaporize pretty nicely, however, so it seemed pretty
official. Not as well as say, Zack or Bey could manage, but the Vamps were
dead, by the time they got most of the way to the line of scared and screaming
regular people.


The sick
part, and it was gross, was what she’d done to the big bald guy that was
in charge. Eve had kicked and punched his arms and legs. They were still
attached, but useless now. It was enough damage that the being screamed as he
laid on the ground, the asphalt under him sticky with black and red blood. Not
a lot of it, since her kind didn’t bleed like Humans did, but enough to make a
mess.


“Guess who’s
cleaning that up?” She muttered it to herself, and noticed that her
teeth were in the way. It was hard to get her fangs to pull back, since
everything in her being cried out for her to finish the job and kill the man on
the ground. It was the screaming that did that, not just her own anger. That
was what Eve was going with for the moment. Killing him would be very sweet,
but she needed someone to give her information.


Barb ran
out of the bar, moving slowly enough that Eve didn’t lash out at her, her black
shirt and jeans looking suddenly out of place, with the headless bodies all
over the parking lot like they were. Most of the protestors and patrons just
stood there, too. Watching. Waiting for something else to happen. A lot of
them, on both sides, had recorded things on cell phones. Because that would go
over well on the news later, she didn’t doubt.


“Fudge.”
She said the word in a low tone, glancing at Barb, and then Troy, who’d been
inside, hiding from the wall of undead that had come for them all. Like a sane
and reasonable person. “I’m so going to prison now, aren’t I? If not with the
Humans then being locked in a box by the Council. We really do not need this
kind of crud right now.” She was kind of pleased that she managed to keep her
words so clean. It was harder than it probably seemed like, since she wasn’t
moving at all. That made it seem like she wasn’t affected by what had just
happened, or the screams of the healing Vampire on the ground.


She really
wanted him to shut the fuck up. It was tempting to go over and take care of
that right then, since she was probably going to be dead anyway.


That was
what she was thinking three minutes later when Edom and Bey got there. She
hadn’t even known that her ancient friend was back in town. Wincing as he and
her maker surveyed the damage, she took a deep breath and spoke loudly, so that
all the microphones on the cameras would pick her up.


“It was
some kind of a set up. These Human protestors seemed to be working with those
Vampires, even if they didn’t know it. They were going to be killed, to make
all Vampires look bad. Still, there’s no reason they should have thought of
this as one of our businesses. Anyway, I told them to back off, but they
decided to attack anyway. I didn’t know how guilty the protestors were, and
don’t yet, so I killed them, the attackers. I did warn them first. They
were rushing in when I did it.” She swallowed, and shook her head a bit, trying
to recall exactly what she’d said. It would be on the net the next day, no
doubt, so she needed to get things as close as possible, or people would claim
she was lying. The real trouble was that she just didn’t remember it much.
There had been a kind of haze, and then she was killing. “I think I sort
of told them that the Council wouldn’t allow this… and that I was acting for
them.”


That was
dangerous, since she had about the same right to act for the Vampire world
Council as she did for the U.S. Government. She was roughly a citizen of both,
but that was about it, as far as power went. To her surprise, Bey nodded, his
face very serious.


“There
will be an investigation, into all portions of this. For the moment, I believe
that we need to engage the local law enforcement body, and attempt to keep them
alive. Are you capable of that, Miss Benson? Perhaps it would be best if we
removed you from the area, for their safety?” His words were gentle, and Edom
glared at him, as if they were going to have an argument over something.


Eve
shook her head, having seen enough television programs to know what would
really be happening. The cops would come and arrest her, since there were all
those dead bodies. Even if she were allowed to go free later, since it was
self-defense, she was pretty much going to spend the night in the slam. It
would be great fun, no doubt. Most likely being beaten the whole time.


“I’m
good. Ed, could you see about getting me a lawyer? I don’t know how I’m going
to pay for it.” She turned to the people in the crowd and called out. “Hey, did
anyone get all that on camera? If so, I could use the footage, or whatever. I
think I was acting to protect myself, and these other people. I was afraid for
my life. Terrified. There were so many of them.” She faked a sob, and moved in
to hug Ed, who played into it all nicely.


Bey
looked confused, but Barb, who also watched television, understood what was
going on.


“Right,
because the rules for self-defense are based on being afraid for your own life.
Well, twelve Vampires coming at you at once like that should count. It’s like a
small army doing it. There really was no other choice. If the police had been
here, they would have just died. So would everyone else, most likely. The trick
here is how much separation is there between Vampire law and that in the local
area? In the past we just hid things, but being out now… That means what?” She
sounded philosophical, but Troy had an answer.


A pretty
practical one.


“For
right now? It means that we do both. These Vamps had to be stopped to
protect the public, and all of us here. Including these protestors, who might
be in on the whole thing.” That got a sound of outrage now that they realized
they were going to be blamed for it, too.


Eve
ignored them, still holding on to Edom.


Troy
looked at Bey.


“So, you
probably need to have all the Vampires follow the local laws, and the
Vampire ones. Killing is generally illegal, but like Barb said, the cops can’t
handle something like this. The army would be hard pressed in something like
this.”


It was
about to be an issue, she knew, since the night was lighting up, and the
screaming that she’d started to block out, along with the panicked buzz of the
crowd, was offset by pretty flashing red and blue lights. It was dark enough
that the world suddenly seemed pretty for it. Like Christmas.


Which,
if she wasn’t spending it in prison, would probably be spent in a little box.
Things were really far too tense for her to have done something like that in
public. Oh, she couldn’t think of anything else to do that would have worked,
but that didn’t mean she wouldn’t be bitched out for messing up. Someone had to
take the fall for this, and she was the one standing there, literally red
handed.


Moving
back, she realized that she’d just destroyed Ed’s nice suit. That nearly made
her growl at herself. Being a bitch, even about her own failures, wasn’t going
to aid anyone though, so she moved away from everyone else, and started calling
out orders.


“Okay,
no one can leave, but I need you, all the regular people, to kind of head over
to the right side of the parking lot? That way if the police start shooting
they won’t be able to hit you as easily.” Then, before the first car even
pulled in, she walked away from everyone else, got on her knees and put her
hands up over her head.


Which
meant that the asshole driving the first car nearly hit her, swerving at the
last moment, and came out of the vehicle with his weapon drawn, looking ready
to soil himself.


“Freeze!
Everyone! Get on the ground, on your belly!” He kicked Eve, who fell over, but
was waving the weapon at… The entire world, it seemed like. His buddies were
just about as specific, which meant it was dangerously close to be a totally
different kind of blood bath.


After
all, neither Edom, or Bey, were going to be kneeling that day. Laying on their
stomachs was even less likely to happen. On the good side, or perhaps
bad, the men in blue tried to control the whole crowd that way. It meant that
something very strange took place then. Dangerously so.


Half the
conservative Christian protestors pulled guns. It didn’t matter if they were
men or women, they aimed them at everyone too, or pointed them up into the air,
but it was enough to get the cops to freak out. No one had fired yet though,
just screamed about dropping things then.


Eve, who
was pretty close to bullet proof, finally rolled her eyes, when this had gone
on for over two minutes. When a lull finally came, she called out, from the
ground, her face in a puddle of Vampire black goo.


“Um, not
to be too big of a bitch here, but shouldn’t we all kind of back up here?
Clearly no one wants to shoot, which is a good thing. So why don’t you all put
the weapons away? This is about a group of Vampires attacking, which makes it a
Council issue. We just need to talk about that, and question the screaming man
over there, before he heals all the way.” It seemed like a good plan to her,
but of course, no one even seemed to notice that she said anything. She tried
again, a few times, but the situation went on, until the Police Chief, Althea
Sims, showed up in person.


The
woman was wearing a business skirt and matching jacket, and even if it was
about eight in the evening, since it had taken a long time for things to get to
that point, she looked pretty fresh and ready for the day. In this light she
seemed to be in her late forties, but she was at least a few hundred years old,
or more. The woman didn’t sleep, so she pretty much had to be. Then, Eve didn’t
either, so maybe that wasn’t the best way to tell things like that?


She
walked over to the scene, like she was Rambo, not even caring that anyone had a
weapon. She didn’t have one out, her empty hands showing that one clearly.


The
Chief seemed nearly amused by the whole thing, even with the line of headless
bodies on the ground.


“I don’t
suppose anyone is feeling clear headed enough to tell me what this cluster is
all about?”


Eve
cleared her throat, her face feeling sticky on the right cheek.


“There
was a set up protest, Christians I think, and then a group of attacking
Vampires. We don’t know who set it all up, but have that guy there, who was
their leader. I left him alive for questioning. We should have a lot of this on
camera though, so… Can anyone get that for the Chief? That will help explain a
lot.”


Bey
moved in then, his face a bit blank, and not smiling, as Althea turned two
complete shades whiter.


“I think
that we have some confusion, as to what portion of this is to be handled by the
Vampires, and what the local police are in charge of? I for one, think we would
be best served by not escalating things at this point. Your officers are both
in danger, and threatening patrons of this establishment. Innocent ones that
have done nothing more wrong than to seek a bit of revelry and merriment. I’m
certain that even those that sought to speak against Vampire kind are merely
tense and misguided. Would it be allowed for everyone to place their weapons
away now?” He asked the question loudly, and smiled when the woman nodded.


“That
sounds like a plan. You heard the man, everyone put your sidearms away. You
people, too, please.” Then she ignored them all, and walked over to Eve. “I
notice that you’re the only one on the ground. Any reason for that?”


Sighing,
she held her place.


“Yes. It
had to be done, but I killed those Vampires. Under Council rules it’s
allowable, and needed under the law, but I know that I may have to go to prison
for it. I’m still saying it was both self-defense and my job, as, erm, Vampire
law enforcement, stopping them.” Because why not lie about that? It was what
she’d been doing, wasn’t it? “Vampires can’t be stopped by Human beings very
easily, so we have to police our own. Even if that means taking the
consequences of our actions. So, you know, if I have to be arrested, I’m going
peacefully.”


It was
funny, because everyone put their weapons away and stood there, listening to
her, as a young woman walked over, with her hands up, a cell phone in the right
hand, facing outward.


“I have
it all on my phone. Here? You shouldn’t arrest her… I think she saved us. All
of us. Even the protestors.” The woman sounded young, and was dressed to get
laid, or at least make people think she wanted to, but she also seemed a bit
slow.


Not
stupid really, but the low end of average that had to make life just a little
harder for some people all the time. At least she was cute enough to never have
to work all that hard. Not everyone got that lucky in life.


The
footage, which Eve had to turn her head to see even a bit of, made her seem way
more bad ass than she’d figured it would. To her she’d been a bit too hesitant
and soft seeming. Scared even, when it all started. The version that showed up
had her barking orders at the other Vampires to give up, along with a rather
planned sounding little speech about what the Council wasn’t going to allow,
and then showed a blur as the other Vampires died.


Althea
watched it twice, and then cleared her throat.


“I…
Think I understand. You may as well get up, Miss Benson. This was clearly an
attack on civilians, if nothing else. The truth is we don’t have any way to
hold someone that can do what you did there. I trust that you’ll report to
prison if that becomes needed? I doubt it will. It’s clear that you took the
right action here. These were righteous kills. I’ll need to run this by the DA,
of course. Now, we need to go over all of this, and find out what was really
going on.”


That was
going to take most of the night, and while the club didn’t open, Ed had the
wait-staff and Troy get drinks for everyone that wanted them. Soft drinks only,
and water, but it seemed to help keep people’s mood more stable. The very
strange thing was that no one was arrested for anything. Not even Eve. That
didn’t mean she was in the clear, and she got that, since the District Attorney
was the one that would make the call as to if she went to court or not, unless
there was a Grand Jury trial about it. She was a bit weak on what would really
be going on that way, but it didn’t take too long to get a tentative ruling
from the man, who watched the footage of the scene, on the net already, and
spoke to Althea about it directly.


Apparently
there was just too much information showing that she had every reason to be
acting as she did, even if claiming to be a secret Vampire cop meant nothing to
anyone other than her. It had been worth a shot.


Still,
they let her go, after the bodies were packed up. On the bad side they took the
bald Vampire, which meant he escaped before they got to the station. He killed
six officers at the same time. That did not leave anyone on the force happy,
needless to say. Eve either, since they’d lost the man she’d specifically saved
to question.


Bey
however took everything in stride, and suggested that, even though it was late,
Edom and Troy open the establishment to everyone that wanted entry. About
eighty people had ended up standing there all night long, and while the
protestors were escaping, walking over to their cars, carrying their rather
silly, and in some places, blood stained, signs, not all of the people that had
come to the club had left yet.


It
wasn’t all that festive, but a few people came, since there was no real way to
salvage the night anymore.


On the
good side she wasn’t spending the day in jail, so that was happy making. For
her. Eve washed up as well as she could, inside, the dried Vampire blood making
it really hard to get clean. If Human blood was a pain to get out of things,
the undead kind just stuck to everything. Clinging on as if trying to paint the
world. Even under hot water. By the time she was done scrubbing up in one of
the restrooms, number one, she then had to turn around and clean it, since
there was crud all over the place inside.


Then,
because dead people had been outside, she did the rest of the club. The parking
lot was just going to have to wait, because she was going to need a hose and to
have the thing free of cars, and foot traffic for a while. Plus it was still a
crime scene and all that, she thought. There was yellow tape left at any rate,
and while no police stayed, having better things to do, no doubt, you could
tell they’d been there.


Eve, for
her part, tried not to think about what she’d just done for the rest of the
night. That meant working, and fighting to keep her mind mellow and clear.
Meditation actually helped for once, because she kind of ignored everything
else around her.


That
part wasn’t good though. Not with people trying to kill her. Or, to be more
exacting, planning to kill people around her. At her place. Her club.
Except that it wasn’t that at all. She didn’t own it, and didn’t even have any
power or control there. Why would she feel like that? Territorial behavior was
a thing for Vampires, but she accepted that Edom ran the place. Didn’t she? He
was the boss, after all. Her maker. That just seemed right.


So why
would she feel like those Vampires had been about to hurt her people?
She didn’t even know most of them, and the bad guys had been going for the
protestors. She certainly didn’t hold any kind of love for those a-holes.
Keeping them alive had been needed, she could see that, since the bad press of
letting them die would be worse than almost anything she could think of. It had
been part of someone’s plan to ruin any real chance that they, the Vampires,
had to integrate. She couldn’t prove anything, but her bet was that whoever was
behind influencing Swerlin had put this together too. Set the situation up,
when no one was ready for it, then bring in a bunch of newbie Vamps and set
them on a large number of Humans. Good Christians at that, who were just there
to…


Be
general pains in the ass.


That
wouldn’t have made any difference in the press if they’d been slaughtered and
drained on camera.


She ran
over the whole thing a thousand times, knowing that there would be
fallout from it. What she was missing exactly was how it was going to happen.
She’d taken out some rogue Vampires, but that probably wasn’t going to get her
in trouble. It could, but was she really supposed to let those people
die? The answer was no. She knew that, and knew that everyone, even the
council, would back her on that one. It just made sense.


The
trick was that she could get a vague sense of a piece of the whole thing being
slightly off kilter. It was like the facts were going to be slid around, and
used to attack her. By…


That she
had no clue about.


Some
enemy, but it didn’t have to be the ones she knew about. Honestly, she half
expected Bey and Edom to lock her in a closet or a box for weeks, to punish her
for it anyway. Because she’d made too big of a scene, and that wasn’t really
allowed. What she was supposed to do differently she didn’t understand. Could
she have done anything at all? Maybe moved so fast that no one had known she
was the one doing anything? She very nearly pulled that off, she knew. If she
hadn’t made a speech first, and had moved just, say, twice as fast, no one
would have known why the attackers had exploded.


Then she
could have gotten back by the door and taken the same position. With bloody
hands, but still, that might be hidden. Other than that, she was at a loss.
Magic maybe? Get some kind of amulet, or a weapon that didn’t make noise, or
something? If that kind of thing existed, she’d never heard of one that would
really be effective on Vampires. Especially not against twelve at once.


Could
she have compelled them? That was a thing she really hadn’t done a lot yet.
Mainly because they weren’t supposed to use that kind of thing to feed right now,
and other than convincing one street guy that she’d given him a handjob, so
he’d leave her alone, she really hadn’t had any experience doing that kind of
thing yet. It wasn’t a really strong gift in most Vampires, not the Classics
like her, at any rate. Enough to be useful, but not something that would stop
loads of other Vamps all at once.


Not if
she did it the same way that everyone else did it. It was, she decided, a thing
to look into, as soon as her punishment was done for what had happened. 


It wouldn’t
just be a beating, she didn’t think, not unless Bey did it. She’d been too
bad ass. It might be that Lenore could take her in a fight. Edom, too.
That went without saying, because they were both old and powerful. They’d have
skills that she just didn’t yet, and reactions honed through centuries of
living as Vampires that would be impossible for a baby like her to match. But
they’d have to really be trying, she thought, and they’d both know that
now. Oh, she could let herself be beaten, but once they got that she might
win if she fought back as hard as she could, they’d have to be more
careful.


Like her
mom, after the last time she’d tried to beat Eve into servicing some guy. She’d
been fourteen, and nearly as large as her mother. Heavier, since, by some
miracle, she’d never gotten into heavy drug use. That level of extreme
dissipation just hadn’t been a thing for her, like it was her mom. It had
turned into a fight, instead of Eve just being hit with a belt, though in the
end she was raped anyway, since the guy hadn’t actually cared if she was
willing. Her mother had treated her better after that. Like she knew that
someday Eve might just kill her, if she were pressed. That she could pull it
off, too.


If her
mother had ever considered that, well, then she was smarter than Eve was
willing to credit her with. Ed and Lenore would get the idea though. She was
too big to just spank, suddenly. Not by them. So, Bey might be called on to do
it, or they might be more clever than that. Hence her being worried about being
locked away. It was really a common enough punishment. Sort of like prison for
misbehaving undead people. Other than a beating or death, or possibly rape just
to show who was more powerful, that was the most common kind of thing to do to
a Vampire who got out of line. The idea was basically a combination of
isolation and starvation. After twenty days of being locked up, you wouldn’t
have any links left to energy sources. Not even if you were old, and good at
that kind of thing. Then you had only the life left in your physical form to
keep you going. 


If you
didn’t move at all, and refused to think, you could, supposedly, last for a
long time.


Most
people weren’t that great at not thinking though, were they? After a few months
of that kind of thing, most Vampires just died. Even the most ancient ones
could only go for about six months. If anyone went longer than that, they were
probably either very ancient, or had some kind of trick that she just didn’t
know about. Maybe some way to feed magically? It was pretty clear that even if
they had to drink blood, Vampires were really magical in nature. To her it just
made sense. They didn’t eat blood, they just felt like they had to. Since most
Vampires were young, dying off over the years from one thing or another like
they did, it probably seemed like there was a huge focus on constantly getting
things to eat, even if it wasn’t really needed.


Those links
however… Were they things that had to be used the way they were? Eve tried to
think it through, not knowing how to do anything like what she was imagining
might be possible. She was, supposedly, able to use magic, wasn’t she? Not
much, and not well, but Keels had taught her the basics, and she had been
practicing daily. That was all inside herself though. She had a feeling, right
or wrong, that doing anything away from her interior landscape would burn a lot
of energy. That just felt right.


The
links she currently had… They were internal, in part, right?


That
idea distracted her for the rest of the night as she scrambled to first help
make sure everything stayed clean and then got people drinks, acting as a
waitress. Unlike the other times that she’d done that kind of thing almost no
one slapped her on the rear or tried to cop a feel. A few very drunk men did,
but in each case they were stopped by their friends, or for one of them a woman
that was just standing there. She seemed scared, which was a bit unkind.


After
all, Eve had only killed those Vampires to protect people. Not that she really
expected anyone to get that in particular. That the current plan wasn’t for her
to serve the rest of her life in prison was huge though. A thing that might not
hold, come morning, after the outcry that would be happening.


After
all, it was one thing for a man to show that his blood work was funny on
television, or even for him to lift some really heavy weights to show the kind
of power he had. People would see that as a curiosity, but not be really afraid
of it. They saw a lot of impressive things in movies all the time, so it would
just seem normal to them. The idea that it was supposed to be real was kind of
a big one, but no one would really care all that much, other than some
religious nutjobs.


Not
about that.


Eve
acting alone, had just shown that a single Vampire could be lethal, in a way
that any regular Joe or Josina wouldn’t be able to survive if they were on the
receiving end. That was going to be a big deal to a lot more people. Ones
suddenly worried that their kids would be taken if they were out after dark, or
if they got a yogurt at the wrong mall.


Still,
no one came for her instantly, which meant that she had floors to clean, and
drinks to get to thirsty people. Eve hurried to get that done, rushing from
table nine directly to the supply closet to grab one of the sturdy wooden
handled brooms.


It was
very strange, but no one actually tried to talk to her about what had happened
yet. Not Bey, or Edom, or even Barb. The Humans were all polite about it, too,
as if they didn’t really believe what had taken place. That was, she knew, very
possible.


Humans
did things like that. For once it was kind of working out for her, so she just
kept going, and faking a smile until morning came.












Chapter eight





 


She
nearly stopped breathing, when she realized what was happening out in the mall,
in front of the Yoghurt World. It was, she knew, one of those things that
wouldn’t make sense to most people, even if they saw it. Not for what it really
was.


Marcus,
from across the way, had come into work early. By nearly a whole hour. Okay,
that was so strange as to be nearly bizarre, but it was who was walking with
him that got Eve to move from her place behind the counter. She smiled, and
didn’t rush anyone, but there, surrounding her fatbeard, was…


Everyone.


All her
friends.


Darla,
Keeley, Hally and Gary. The old gang.


When she
walked out, Marcus looked at her a bit sheepishly, and then waved at everyone,
as if she wouldn’t know who they were.


“These
folks needed to get into the mall, so I said they could come wait at the candle
shop. I know that it isn’t exactly inside the rules, but…” He was drowned out
by squealing, as Hally and Gary both rushed at her. Too fast, but also in slow
motion.


Eve
picked Gary up first, and spun him in a circle as if he didn’t weigh nearly
sixty percent more than she did, then did the same with Hally. They both
smelled incredible, and she had to pull back after a second, but she winked at
the redheaded and lightly freckled girl. She could have passed herself off as
an actress, though that wasn’t what she was doing, Eve didn’t think. Really,
she wasn’t perfectly certain what Hally was getting up to now. She was kind of
dating Keels, but other than that, they hadn’t really had a chance to talk in
forever.


Gary,
who was still fit, and looked lean and like working out was just a daily part
of his life, glanced over at Marcus, as if he didn’t want to speak in front of
the stranger.


Eve got
that. Back home, when they were in school, almost no one actually knew about
things being strange in the world. Just to survive they’d had to make sure they
didn’t talk to the wrong people about things.


“Let’s
go into my place here? The Vampire embassy.” She waved at Mark, gesturing for
him to come too, since it was pretty early yet. “This is Marcus Aralias. Yes,
he really calls himself that, and no, it wasn’t the name his innocent, and no
doubt very normal, parents gave him. He’s a Mage. Number three over in their
embassy across the way. Come on.”


She got
them all into the shining and brightly colored space easily enough, though Hally
was looking at the new guy closely. Suspiciously, to tell the truth. That was
different, for her. She was pretty much the world’s most trusting person. At
least she had been. Now, she seemed different.


Pretty,
and confident, but also like she knew things that regular people just didn’t.
Her clothing was, Eve noticed, very nice. Businessy, rather than sexy, like she
worked for a corporation, not whatever it was that she really did. She had on a
navy blue jacket and skirt, and a string of pearls that made her seem straight
from the nineteen fifties. Her face was young though, barely changed from when
they were in high school. If it was different at all.


Gary was
the one that had changed. There were lines around his eyes now, and he seemed
tense, for all he was smiling hugely.


Both of
them were still human enough to be lunch though. She would have worried more
about that, but the burning pain of the sun would mean that most of the younger
Vampires would be down for the day already. No one would mistake her buddies
for a snack. Not if they had the discipline to come in that early. A thing
proven when Linda walked through the door, to get the watch map. The woman
smiled at everyone, and waved at Eve, but only spoke to Lenore. She was in her
normal long tweed looking coat with the soft brown leather gloves that were all
Eve had seen her in so far.


Rather
than explain, even to Lenore, who actually got who most of the people were, she
smiled and reached out to touch Keels on the arm.


It got a
bit of a look from Hally. So Eve stuck out her tongue, and giggled. It
was a thing they did, or used to. The whole group laughed at it, other than the
baffled seeming Mark.


He was
the one that seemed out of place, really. The rest of them were all really
attractive. Uncommonly so, to be honest. Like people that belonged on a
television program.


“So, did
you all come to see me before the Council calls for my death for being a pain
in the ass last night?”


Darla,
shining, radiant and blonde, nodded.


“About
like that. My sources inside that level of your political structure have the
odds at fifty-fifty right now. My guess is that they won’t actually vote to
kill you outright, since then you could legally fight. That’s a great thing
about your new culture. No one expects you to just let yourself be
killed. So they’ll probably try for something a bit less obvious. Starvation,
as you’ve already worked out.” How she knew that, Eve didn’t understand, but
Keels nodded.


There
was a clever smirk on her face though, not a sad look or anything.


“Not
that they can do that. You know how to beat it. You have the basic information
anyway. Do that, and very few beings will be able to do a lot to you. Anyway,
you’re going to miss Christmas, so we came to you! We don’t have forever, since
some of us actually have to work, if you can buy that one?” She glanced at Mark
and winked. “Not me, but Hally and Gary. Darla, too. She owns Cortechs?”


That got
the chubby guy to nod, and sit up straighter. It was cute, and looked almost
like he was going to try and hit on the Greater Demon, but his self-esteem was
too low for that kind of thing, so he rubbed at his fuzzy face.


“The
tech firm? That’s big. Do the rest of you own major corporations, too?” He
smiled, as if he were making a joke.


Eve got
the idea, he figured that Darla, who looked like an eighteen year old,
ultra-hot, cheerleader, was just making that up. More to the point, the model
looking Keeley was, for her.


Feeling
almost peaceful and happy, even knowing that doom was going to fall on top of
her, she rolled her eyes at the fatbeard.


“Seriously?
You won the Powerball, and you don’t think that anyone else could have a cool
job? Gary owns his own garage, right?” She looked at him, basically making that
part up, but he nodded.


“Going
on two years now. Which is why I have to get back soon. I just wanted to see
you, in case…” He looked hard suddenly. His voice went low. “In case you don’t
make it. It’s stupid, but I guess someone on that Council thing wants you dead?
If so, I don’t think they’re going to survive very long.”


That,
oddly enough, got a nod from Hally, who was about as non-violent as anyone
could be, and still know that Vampires, Demons and all that were real.


“No
doubt. I would have asked Bal to take care of it already, but Keels said that
we should hold off. That you have this one? I… All you did was save those
people!”


Keeley
smiled, and shifted just a bit, which caused Mark, who was across the table
from her to sit up straighter. Probably since she was rubbing her foot up his
leg. Eve could hear the action taking place, but she didn’t call the other girl
on it. Not directly.


The
Greater Demon spoke smoothly though.


“I get
the basic idea, to tell the truth. Eve had to act, but she did it so openly
that the whole world is focused on her right now. If her Council lets her go
without being punished, it will seem to everyone that they’re claiming they can
kill with impunity. They can, of course, but unlike some organizations, they’re
actually clever enough to keep that kind of thing relatively secret from the
average Vamp. Worse, at the moment they have to show the Human world that there
are forces at play, to keep their kind in check. Eve did half their job for
them, killing those rogues, but now they need to show that even those with power
are held to tight standards. More so than the regular police, in particular.”
Her foot moved higher and Mark went wide eyed.


Eve
shook her head a bit, since it wasn’t her job to keep him from getting lucky.


“I get
the basic idea. I just wish they weren’t going to do it in a way that would
almost assure that I had to die. My guess is that they’ll order me locked up
for three or four months? Enough to kill me, but not so much that it will flat
out look like a death sentence?”


Keels
smiled, and nodded, her face just slightly wicked. That was probably about
whatever she was doing that was making Marcus turn that color of red. His round
cheeks were flushed, and a bit of sweat was forming on his brow.


“That is
what I would do, if I were them. Something almost has to be done along those
lines. The trick here is to take back part of the power from them, publically.
Announce that you’re doing it on your own, since that will cut them off, before
they can really push you into something lethal. Not that it will be.” She stood
up, which got Mark to sink three inches in his seat, though he looked a little
disappointed rather than relieved.


“Lenore?
Could you set that up for us? A press release, I think? That Eve will be going
into a punishment lockdown voluntarily, for the crime of having taken those
lives? Six months.” She said it like that length of time was final, but then
turned and looked at Eve, spreading her hands in the air delicately. “There are
other reasons for that. You won’t die, if you manage things correctly.
It will probably drive you a bit insane, but so would a month or two. I’m sure
that you’ll be fine, if you plan for it. Better than if you were forced into a
box, kicking and screaming.”


Lenore
looked angry, but left the room, and after a moment there was speaking on the
phone. Eve made herself ignore it, since she was nearly certain that Keeley was
going to get her killed. It might even be her point. Though if that was the
case, wouldn’t she just do it? Eve really couldn’t stop her from doing it, she
didn’t think. No one could, except another Greater Demon.


There
was one there, but Darla just nodded, her pert nose wrinkling a little.


“That’s
dangerous though, Keels.” Looking at Hally and then Gary, she shrugged. It was
a gentle and subtle movement that made her breasts rise and fall enough that Mark
noticed her doing it. Which was, no doubt, the goal. “Eve can do this.
Most Vampires couldn’t. She might die, trying, but if she doesn’t then it will
mark her as being far more powerful than she might want to be known as this
soon. On the good side, it will give things six months to calm down.”


Hally
looked annoyed, and then shook her head, as Keeley walked behind the counter
and started to make things for herself. Correctly, even though as far as Eve
knew she’d never done that kind of work before. After a few minutes of silence
she came back with a tray that was loaded with treats and set half of them in
front of Darla, then started eating.


Marcus
grinned at the move.


“Where
did you get your tapeworms? You’re both so skinny. I feel like a cow sitting
here, to tell the truth.” He smiled though, which got Keeley to nod at him.


“We’re
both Greater Demons.” There was a gesture with a red plastic spoon, one of the
very long handled ones. “She’s The Technician, which you should know, having
met before. Several times. You aren’t a Human, so forgetting that, or blocking
it out is pretty lame. I’m The Mistress of Souls. I’ll be watching you
and Ben for Eve while she’s gone, so no one can screw with you too much. We can
work on weight loss if you want? First we need to trim that beard and hair.
We’ll do that later. Right now, why don’t you go and set your store up for the
day?”


There
was a panicked look on his face, and he nearly had to jump over both Gary and
Darla to get out, both of them getting a face full of his behind as he did it.
Then he scurried off, as if he hardly noticed having done it.


Darla
grinned.


“There
we go, Gary. Finally you get a piece of ass you can appreciate.”


Gary
tilted his head a little and sighed.


“Yeah.
Wendy is all right, but you know, I’m not attracted to her. The kids need two
parents, and after everything that happened to her…” This was a thing that Eve
didn’t know about at all, Keeley gestured at her covertly, as if to let her
know that holding her tongue was the right thing to do there. Gary shook his
head slowly, and then forced a smile of his own. It seemed pretty sad.


Then, he
knew about loss, and hard times, didn’t he? They all did, after a fashion.


Darla
stood up, and held a hand out for Hally.


“You two
need to come with me, I think. Sorry to eat and run, Eve, but this really was a
last minute thing. Here, let me cover the bill. My half anyway.” She pulled
cash for it, and didn’t wait to be rung up. There was more than was needed for
the treats she had, but only by about ten cents. Then she moved in and hugged
Eve closely, her lips almost to her ear. She whispered, so softly that even
another Vampire probably wouldn’t have been able to hear it, if they’d been
standing right there.


“Don’t die.
It’s about magic. The whole thing is. That and intrigue, like always. You can
do this.” Then she kissed her cheek, gently, as if that had been all she was
doing. Hally held her longer, and Gary harder, but in the end they both walked
out, seeming like they knew she was just going to die. That it was already the
end of Eve.


She
could see that one. It was wrong, but until she proved it, no one else would
know that for certain.


That
left her with Keeley, who stole the treats that Darla hadn’t eaten instantly.


“You get
the idea? You have links, and those cows won’t be dying for the next six
months, so if you use meditation to keep the links strong and open the whole
time, you’ll be fine, energy wise. You have the skills you need for it.
If those get lost, it’s going to be harder for you, but you should be able to
find old links too, eventually. You’ll always need blood to form them in the
first place, but that’s being a Vampire.” She grinned and reached out to touch
Eve, her hand dropping below the table to rest on her leg. There was a spot of
warmth that came through her jeans.


Keeley
didn’t make any effort to do anything sexy though. It was the wrong time and
would have been lost on Eve at the moment anyway.


Eve
thought she had the idea. Making a face she shrugged.


“We’ll
see if I can actually do that I guess. I’m scared. I hate being alone, you
know?”


That got
a nod.


“I do.
That can’t be allowed to stop you now however. You’re getting close to what you
need to be, and this is the only way that it will happen in time. In a way,
this is nearly perfect, because, let me tell you, I was scrambling to try and
find a way to convince everyone that we had to lock you up like this for half a
year, otherwise.” She seemed perfectly normal about what she was saying, but Eve
went wide eyed.


“Wait…
Keeley, you did not set that up last night, did you? Some kind of
misguided Greater Demon crap? If you did…”


Well,
she wouldn’t be doing much about it, and couldn’t but Keeley was shaking her
head no anyway.


“Not at
all. I swear. By the pattern my guess is that whomever set that one up
is the same person that influenced Richard into coming out like he did. The sad
part there is that you’re going to miss the other groups doing the same in the
next few months. Be ready for that, when you get out of the box. If you think
things are a bit out of place right now, wait until the Human world finds out
about the rest of it. I blame Zack for that though. Not that he’s behind it,
but writing books with all the information presented like he did… Well, he was
manipulated, too, most likely. Plus, on the good side, you won’t be able to
kill poor Richard for six whole months. I’d send him into hiding, but he has a
re-election to win.” Then, because of her nature, she shut up and started to
stuff food into her face.


It was a
good enough excuse not to talk.


Eve was
about to interrupt her anyway, when Bey came in. He wasn’t alone, and was
dressed in a black robe. It was kind of creepy looking. So were the rest of the
Vampires that were with him. Eve knew some of them, being that they were the
Council. Marissa, Gene, Harland… To her surprise, four other beings that she’d
never seen before were there as well. One of them was a rather short bat
looking creature, who saw her looking and bowed. A Therion. Next to her, and
Eve was nearly certain on the gender, though she didn’t know how that made any
sense, was a rather strange looking woman.


She had
no hair, and a very large nose, but the most incredible part of her whole
aspect was her fingers and hands. They were so long they didn’t look real,
except that the woman kept moving them nervously. For her part she looked away
from Eve, who stood up.


The
other two Vampires just looked like people, except that both were a bit
different. One of them looked Chinese and had hopped over, which was a bit flea
like, and the other was a dark brown and had teeth that looked filed to points.


Keeley
got up too, still eating, as Lenore walked out of the back, her eyes going
huge.


That
didn’t keep her from speaking however.


 “Eve
asked that I announce her voluntary punishment to the press. I was
unaware that the whole council would be coming here. Actually, I was unaware
that any of you would be coming. I take it that Edom is dead then, Bey?
Otherwise he’d be here, to protect his daughter.”


That got
Eve to feel panic for a second, but the tiny bald man shook his head.


“Nothing
so severe. I distracted him with an errand out of state for the day. Now, you
say that Miss Benson has stolen the march on us? How so?”


Gene
interrupted, his face calm, but his youthful voice pissy.


“We must
not allow this child to escape from our ruling, Bey. Even you admitted that we
needed to show the world that no one is above the law, even if they were acting
for the greater good when they committed their crime. She’s to be locked away
for six weeks. With no blood. Publically, in a glass case, so that all may see
her torment.”


That got
several of the others there to look away from her, which Eve got suddenly. 


It was
one thing to make her suffer, another to do it in a way that would humiliate
her like that. Put on display, so that other people could make fun of her? That
was… Well, it was rude, really. She got the basic idea however. It was set up
so that if she died, everyone would know that it was just part of her
punishment, and that she’d failed to survive, rather than being secretly
killed.


She felt
a flare of anger, but made it go away, focusing like she’d been taught. It
wasn’t perfect, but it would have to be soon.


“I’m
going in for six months. Though, Gene, when I get out, I think that you and I
should have a talk about not being a pain in the ass? What the fuck is with
that anyway? I haven’t done anything but play by the rules. Being afraid
of me isn’t a good enough reason to embarrass me in public like this.”


That got
several different reactions. There was a hissed word that sounded like no
from the Therion, who shook her head firmly. Bey seemed to go totally blank,
and Gene looked confused.


The
strange lady with the long fingers and big nose spoke, her words oddly
considering.


“I understand.
Very well, young mother. If you survive this, I will stand ready to
speak with you, and answer if I am allowed. Most interesting. Is this Demon
your pet then?” She glanced at Keeley, and smiled. It was creepy, but seemed
genuine. “I always wanted one of those. Perhaps we could speak sometime as well?”


That
started a conversation that went on for a while, but was actually polite,
considering that the elder Vampire was insinuating that anyone could ever
really control a Greater Demon.


Eve
rolled her eyes, and looked at Bey.


“So,
where’s this humiliation box? Outside, in a desert?”


Gene
glared at her, then grinned.


“I
suggested that, but no, it’s in a deep cave. The public can come in to see you
though. Try not to make faces. Not that it will matter. Six months… You won’t
survive it.”


That got
Keeley to smile.


“Oh? I
have one hundred million dollars that says she will. We could, say, put that up
against your freedom? If she lives, without aid from any other being, then you
get the money. If she dies, without anyone from outside harming her in any way,
or undermining her, I get your soul for all eternity? Deal?”


Eve
cleared her throat.


“I
wouldn’t say anything, Gene. She’s The Mistress of Souls. Even saying no
might be enough to have you grabbed up. Notice how she did that one backwards
to make you mess up? No, we’ll just have a nice long talk, later. A real one.
We should go now I guess. Shall we jog over?”


It was
daylight, and they were all wearing robes, but the cave set up was an
artificial thing, and more like a concrete bunker, so it wasn’t that far
away. About twenty miles, on a private farm. It still took several hours to get
there, since they were riding in a bus. It was a big silver thing, with blue
letters on the side, and comfortable looking seats. She ran, outside of it,
next to Bey, who looked grim. He explained things to her as they moved though,
his voice low.


Zack had
been hired to get them in for the big production. Because that made good
economic sense. Bey didn’t like that portion at all. Or the part where
she was being punished for doing the right thing. He understood the politics of
it, but seemed shocked that she understood it, for some reason.


“Truly?
You do not hate us to the point of death for this? Many would have turned on us
when we arrived to punish them for doing no more than we would have ordered
them to, had we the time to do such. None of the Council feel that you were in
the wrong. Know that. This is a political move. One that we do not all agree
with, but enough see the wisdom in it that the whole must enforce it.” They
were moving very slowly, since the bus had to go the speed limit. They were on
the side of the freeway, walking along almost as if it were a pilgrimage, not
her going off to a humiliating death.


“Yeah, I
get the idea. It’s like with the Human cops. People hate that they get to kill
and just walk away from it, even when they’re wrong. Except that we’re too
powerful for that kind of thing to really work for us. If I seem to get off
without anything, but a slap on the wrist, or worse a pat on the back, then
everyone would know that we held ourselves above the law. Not that we don’t,
but…”


“That is
our thinking on the matter. Six months however… Can you survive that? If you
were anyone else I would, as The Burning One has suggested, think you were
merely to die. Half of our own number would, in the same situation. We are old,
as a group. Strong. Perhaps not stronger than you, young Eve?”


She
shrugged.


“There
might be a way. I figured it out last night. As for how long this is, Keeley
set that up. To get me out of the way, I think. That or force me to learn
something. I could still die though, if I mess it up. We need to watch that. She
might be protecting me, or it might be something else. She thinks that
whoever was behind this is going after the other groups now, so be ready for
that, just in case.”


There
was a nod, and no more than a few words after that, even when they got to the
prison. The fake cave, with its open front.


One that
already had cameras set up already. News crews, and all that, waiting for her
to get there, to be punished as harshly as Vampire law allowed. Nearly so, in
any case. They could have just killed her, but that would be worse than
letting her go, she realized. This way she had a chance, no matter how slim, to
survive.


In front
of the bunker, set up to block the doorway was an older looking man, who was
wearing a nice gray suit, standing next to a rather bland looking Maggie Sims. Eve
didn’t wave to her, but they did lock eyes.


The man
cleared his throat, and moved as if public speaking was a thing he’d always
done. His steel gray hair was nicely combed, but his face held lines and
wrinkles that most Vampires wouldn’t have had. This was their mouthpiece, she
knew. The one that she’d suggested.


“We of
Vampire kind are an old race. One that has weathered the ravages of time in
secret. We have our own laws and rules, that we, each of us, must live within,
as well as the rules of the culture in which we exist at the moment. Last night
a horrible crime was committed, or nearly so. Vampires, set on a crowd of
innocent Humans. This young lady, Eve Benson, protected them, by killing most
of those attackers. By Human law it was both self-defense and that of another,
so has been deemed a lawful action. We are not here to debate that. The full
Council of Vampire kind has come here this day, to demonstrate that we do not
allow our kind to kill lightly.” There was a pause, and then the man looked at
Eve directly, his eyes made to look sad. “This isn’t a fair thing. No
one should think that. Nor is it a thing that even the council has ordered.
Miss Benson is voluntarily going into a casket, on display, for a time of six
months.”


There
should have been a gasp, but the news people didn’t get what that meant, not
really. It was completely lame of them, Eve thought. Not that she was going to
correct them. That would be worse than them not understanding it on their own.


They
were in three lines, set up to capture the whole thing. Aiming cameras like
they were shoulder fired rockets that was all they cared about really. Getting
the unique story, which would get them viewers and keep the money rolling in.
They didn’t even call out questions to her. Then, the mature looking man was
speaking, so they paid attention. Exactly like they were supposed to.


“Understand,
this is… We, the Council, asks… No, we beg you to reconsider, Miss
Benson. No one can survive such a thing. Very few at least. Perhaps some lesser
amount of time, or… Perhaps if we allow the public to vote on what should
happen to you? This is… Very extreme.”


Whoever
the man was he did gravitas better than anyone she’d ever heard of. The words
could have sounded phony, but even she kind of believed them.


Knowing
that she could really use that as an out, she walked toward the array of
microphones. Taking a deep breath she moved in behind the things, as the man
actually let her. She wasn’t dressed for it really, just being in jeans and a
red t-shirt, but she looked at the people standing there. On the left hand side
there were eight figures in black robes. Behind her stood Maggie and the suited
guy. None of her people were there at all, except Bey.


The men
and women with their cameras all stared at her, as if waiting for something
huge and worth some airtime.


She
sighed a bit.


“This is
a sign, not a punishment. An ordeal, not something to amuse others. I was
forced to kill last night, and to do so without Council or government sanction.
Even if the law allows it, and it is allowed by both sets of rules,
people need to understand that we, Vampire kind, won’t allow any death to come
without a cost. So, I’m going into a box, possibly to my death, to prove that
point. We should do that now. Six months. I’ll see you on the other side of
that.” If she lived.


That
part went without saying.


Then she
walked in, under her own power, to where the glass box sat. Like a coffin.
Bubbled glass thick, to prevent her from getting up. She climbed, in and lie
flat, like sleeping beauty, then as the lid closed on her and everyone left the
cavernous space, she waited.












Chapter nine





 


“Fuuuck!”
Eve got the whole thing about six hours later. That it had taken her that long
was probably due to how subtle the work that had been done on her really was.
The magic, no doubt. It was, she guessed, but didn’t really know for certain,
Keeley’s work.


For some
reason, her friend, the Greater Demon, had suckered her, if not using outright
control, into the box she was in. The six inch thick glass was too much for her
to break out of, too. There was no fresh air in the box, but she didn’t need to
breathe, so that wouldn’t be a problem. Still, she wasn’t getting out, not on
her own. Not unless she learned to be a lot better with magic, or to increase
her strength a whole lot.


It made
her angry beyond reason, but she didn’t let herself show it. There was a camera
on her after all, watching her constantly. Streaming live, she’d been told. If
it had sound she was going to look bad already, so she stuck her tongue out and
crossed her eyes, then closed them. She had work to do, and didn’t really know
how much time she was going to get. The very first thing she needed to make
sure of was that her energy links were strong and stayed that way. They were,
so she focused on feeling each one, and causing them to feel strong. It might
not be enough, long term, but as far as she could tell, it was working.


Then,
well, she was going to be there for a long time. What she needed, if she had
enough energy to live on already, was some way to pass the time. Since
practicing her running was probably out, she decided to work on meditation and
magic.


The
first thing she needed to do then was…


Actually,
she was at a complete loss. Being that she didn’t have anything else to do, she
tried to make herself feel both calm and not hungry. Then she held it, until
she got so bored she kind of wanted to die, rather than go on.


She
didn’t know how much time was passing, but it did not go fast.


She
redoubled her efforts, then did it again. Over and over again. That lasted
until she felt the sun going down. For the first time.


Eve
realized something then. She really hadn’t gotten just how hard this was going
to be. Which, she knew, was down to what someone else had gotten her to do. Possibly
what they’d gotten the Council to do too. After all, what were the odds that
anyone would protest the club to start with? Anyone that knew it was linked to
Vampires would have kept that quiet. That, or put the info online flat out.
Instead they’d gotten them to the right place to meet up with truck loads of
Vampires? That had to be set up too, but why?


Edom was
important, but he hadn’t been there at the time. No, it was just her and Barb,
as far as people that could have fought. There was no reason to think that
they’d be able to win either. If she’d been what she was supposed to, a girl
that was newly undead and largely untrained… Well, in that case she wouldn’t
have been there at all. It would have just been Barb.


Alone,
the other woman would have been killed, or would have had to call in Bey.
Possibly Ed and Lenore. People would have died, and it would be an even bigger
mess at the moment. Instead, she’d been there and done something unexpected.
Unless it had all been the plan?


She set
that line of thought aside. If they were going up against Greater Demons, then
they wouldn’t know about it, most likely. No one outthought that kind of being.
It just wasn’t going to work, if that was the case. In that case, she’d have to
count on her Greater Demon friends helping her out.


A
horrible thought occurred to her then.


What if
being locked in a box for six months was the best possible thing for her at the
moment? She didn’t really need it just to learn how to keep a link open.
Oh, she might not have that down yet, but if she could make it for four weeks,
she’d probably have it down. Certainly by six. So why that long? Just to get
her out of the way? How important was she then?


Eve
smiled, and didn’t let her head shake. There was no reason to, and she was being
watched. Instead she tried to hold the feeling of not being hungry, deciding to
do that and nothing else, until the hunger went away.


That one
took a while. The better part of a week, she thought. Eve didn’t let her eyes
open the whole time, and while she had some rather spectacular hallucinations,
none of them were really worth much. When she opened her eyes, feeling a bit
disturbed for some reason she noticed something strange. 


There
were three men, all fairly thin, filming themselves masturbating in front of
her box. One of them was sitting on top of it, like he was trying to ride her
face. They wore masks, but were really going to town, jerking it while
gesturing at her. One of them noticed her looking at them, and jumped back,
then, after the others all laughed, started doing his thing again.


It was a
mixed race group, each having different colored skin, but they were all kind of
small. Dick wise. Eve knew enough to get what normal was, and she had
seen smaller, but they weren’t porn stars trying to fill some kind of kinky
Vampire masturbation niche. Besides, if they were going to do that, they should
probably consider getting some girls in. No one wanted to watch what was going
on outside her prison.


Worse,
when they finished, one at a time, they didn’t clean up, and smeared their man
juice on the front and top of the container, so that she’d have to look at it.
For months.


She
memorized the men’s faces, because she wanted to have a chat with them later,
if she could find them. It didn’t work very well, given the masks, but she got
what she could. They were all different. One was a kids Spider-Man Halloween
thing, another a stocking cap pulled down with eye slits sloppily cut in with a
razor.


The last
one, the lightest skinned guy, had on a really fabulous gold thing that
reminded her of masquerade balls in old movies, except there was a strap, not a
stick to hold it in place.


She
closed her eyes again, since there was no reason to watch anymore. They’d do
what they’d want, because there was no one there to stop them.


On the
good side, she realized something. For the first time since she’d become a
Vampire, she wasn’t hungry anymore. Smiling, she decided to work on her anger
next. It took longer, since that had been a part of her constantly for most of her
life. Then she had to scramble, since she noticed that her links to the cows
that were keeping her alive were starting to fade.


That
took days to make sure they wouldn’t again, and after that she made a point of
working to keep those strong. It worked, thankfully, but she couldn’t
afford to get sloppy with it.


Days
turned into weeks, and she got a good handle on a few things. Clearing her mind
for instance, worked pretty well. She even learned, after a fashion, to make
boredom go away. It wasn’t perfect, but it was a lot better than screaming and
clawing at the inside of her cage. Since that was the other option, Eve tried
to go all in on the meditation thing.


About
halfway through though, she ran out of things to really do.


She
could beat hunger, the thirst for blood, which was a constant drag on her, and
took active work to defeat, but it was possible to do now. The horrible and
never ending anger was about the same. Pain, well, she could make it better,
but she still felt the sun above her when it was up. Agony cut by a quarter,
but it was still pretty bad.


So for a
few days she just lay there, staring at the cum stains that those twerps had
left on her window, wondering what she could manage to do while she had the
time. Finally, when her small pricked friends came back, the only people to
have visited, she had an idea.


They
wore different masks, but she actually recognized them as soon as their pants
came down. It was really in their individual styles of handling themselves that
gave them away.


What if,
and she didn’t know if it was even possible, but what if she could compel the
men, through the glass? It wasn’t a thing that she’d ever thought of trying
before, but was it possible? Could she first catch their minds and then get
them to do anything, without being able to speak to them? She looked at one of
them, the lighter skinned one, and focused with all her will, trying to catch
him. Nothing much happened, she didn’t think. At first.


Then his
eyes raked across hers, and instead of jumping away from her brown eyed gaze,
he froze. A slight buzz thrilled through her head then, which she was going to
assume was the man being caught by her. Entrapped by her mind.


Smiling,
she focused on the feeling, not letting herself blink, in case that made
any difference. Then she was a bit stuck, since she had no real way of giving
him instructions. She tried to think what she wanted him to do, which was step
toward the glass box, but it didn’t work. Finally, she dropped the effort, and
waited for one of the others to look into her eyes.


That
took a long while, since they were all busy again. She finally managed with
another of the men, the one with the camera. Then something occurred to her.
She could feel a buzzing, and focused on it, but what would happen if she tried
to focus on him feeling something? Like she did when she kept herself from
being hungry? That wouldn’t give her much of a sign, but there were a lot of
things that the fellow might feel too, wasn’t there? Pain came to mind, but
other than getting him to just hold still, nothing really took place.


In the
end they all came on the glass above her again, taking turns. Leaving deposits
right over her face. It made her angry, and this time she didn’t bother to hide
it. That got them all to laugh, but she shook her head, and made a much bigger
effort to catch not just one of them, but all of the men. That… Actually
worked, to her shock. They didn’t do anything, but they all stood there, frozen
in place, not able to move, other than to breathe.


Taking a
moment, she pointed at the mess that they’d made, willing them to clean it up.
She didn’t see any rags, but kept that one thought in her head. They didn’t
have a choice, they had to get the thing clean. Nothing happened for a
long time. It wasn’t until she remembered something that Keeley had told her
once, about energy and magic that she thought to pull against the links she
had, and push the power from that directly into what she wanted done.


That,
the idea, plus a trickle of energy, got an instant result. Almost in a panic,
the three jumped forward, all trying to rub the glass clean. One of them took
off his shirt, and used that to get the worst of the spunk off the glass. That
didn’t work for the dried scum, and she didn’t relax, since they weren’t done
yet. It was pretty gross, but they all started licking at the glass, finally,
instead of running off to get a bucket, like she would have herself.


Then she
focused on the idea that they needed to leave, and not come back. Ever.


She
didn’t know if it would work, but as soon as they were gone she felt a bit bad.
Not for what they’d done, since all she’d insisted on was the glass of the box
being cleaned. It probably showed both the power of what she could do that way,
and how sick some people’s minds were, all in one go. The problem was though,
that once they were gone, there was no way to get in touch with them for any
more fun. Now, if she’d had a blood link with them, that might work.


Blinking,
which she didn’t need to do, Eve imagined having eight cows come to the cave
and just stand there. It was funny, but she didn’t see any real reason for
that, if it would work.


Instead
she tried to move things out in the cave. Little rocks and stuff. It surprised
her when things actually shifted around a bit. The amount of power it took
wasn’t really worth it though. The poor cows were being drained for what
amounted to her moving things that weighed no more than a few ounces around.
Maybe as much as a pound? Still, it demonstrated something to her. She, as a
Vampire, could do real magic. Nothing all that cool maybe, but real stuff none
the less.


It was a
tiny thing, being able to make little rocks move, but it was a start. The real
trick would be to find a skill like that which wouldn’t kill her energy links.
Internal things seemed to take less energy, of course.


There
had to be a useful technique in there somewhere. It was frustrating, but Eve
really couldn’t find anything all that cool. She tried making fire appear,
outside of her cell, but nothing really happened. It didn’t even use up energy
that she could tell. It was just her laying there, as far as that went, no
matter how hard she tried.


In the
end, she gave that line of thought up, being too frustrated with it. Instead
she spent the rest of the time making sure her links stayed strong and trying
to make herself feel horny. That one… Also didn’t work. She just didn’t seem to
have that response anymore. What did work was making herself feel very
peaceful, and calm. Adding energy to it helped, which, she finally realized, after
several months of working on it, also helped with fighting off the pain of the
day.


Using
energy from her links, she could shut off pain, almost completely. It was a bit
of a strain on both her mind and the animals she was linked to, but it worked
much better than just the meditation alone. 


Now all
she needed was to have more energy, and it would be enough to do some real
damage. That wasn’t a thing though, as far as she knew. She couldn’t have more
lines than what she was born with. That seemed to be eight, for her. If anyone
else had more, she didn’t know about it. Most claimed six or seven, but it
really wasn’t a common idea. In the main it probably didn’t matter, really.
Except, was that real? She’d never tried to hold a link, on top of the eight that
just kind of happened, so how would she know?


That was
what she was thinking when they came for her.


At first
she didn’t really understand what was happening. She had her eyes closed, but
heard people walking. No one was saying anything, and it was night time. That
probably meant that they’d come to kill her.


Because
that was the only thing that made sense, wasn’t it? The villagers had figured
out that she was trapped, so they’d probably come and try to burn her out. She
made herself smile, hoping it wouldn’t look too insane.


When the
box she was lying in opened, Eve was ready to fight. So it was a bit strange
when Ed’s face appeared above her.


“Hey
there. Your punishment is done now. Are you… all right?”


There
were other people there. Two of them.


Bey and Lenore.


Eve
cleared her throat, which took breathing. The scents of the world hit her then.
It was a bit musty in her little artificial cave. Not that it was hers. She
wouldn’t want it, even if it was. Assholes kept sneaking in to masturbate,
which had to hurt the property values.


After
about half a minute of looking from one person to the next, she nodded.


“I’m
awake.” It was an odd thing to say, but she made herself grin, even though she
didn’t really mean it. That was part of being a Vampire though, so no one
seemed to notice.


More to
the point, they all just stood there, warily, as if she was going to be half
out of her mind or ready to kill them all for imprisoning her. That was silly
though. The official story was that she’d done it to herself, which meant…


Well, in
public she had to own that for now. Possibly forever. She glanced at each of
them, and then, very slowly, moved toward Edom, and gave him a hug. It took a
bit for the man to realize he wasn’t about to be bitten it seemed, since he
went stiff, but eventually he relaxed as Lenore moved in. She had a basket,
with a glass bottle of blood. There was no label on it, but Eve knew it would
be the expensive Human kind. She waved it away, and then hugged her too.


It was
strange, and felt unreal, like it wasn’t happening. She really couldn’t be
certain it wasn’t a hallucination either. That would take time to tell. She’d
had some that were pretty real seeming so far, and getting out of the glass
cage was a pretty common one. So were dreams of people trying to kill her.
She’d taken to acting peaceful in them, since coming straight out of her micro
palace with fists flying might be taken the wrong way. Especially if the people
doing it were Humans just trying to get in to have sex with her. That hadn’t happened,
but it nearly made sense, if some were going to try and video themselves
jerking it on top of her.


It was
Bey who spoke next, his voice very soft, as if he were afraid that even the
most gentle of approaches would set her off.


“Are you
well, Miss Benson? We came as soon as the last moment of your self-imposed
sentence was completed. Is there anything you need? Blood or…” He wasn’t
leading her, she didn’t think. He just had no clue how she was going to react,
did he?


“Not
really. It’s good to talk to people. I need an update on what’s been happening,
and all that. Anything interesting?” She took the ancient Vamp’s hand, and he
didn’t shake her off, or even stare at it, just giving a tiny squeeze instead.


Edom
smiled though, and seemed to relax.


“Hell yeah
there is. For one thing, we opened the Portland T2LA. Openly Vampire owned,
which is the first business to do that in the U.S. So far we’ve only had two
major attempts to burn it down. The biggest problem is that there have been six
pretty major attacks on Humans. Mainly Christians, which even they seem to be
getting as someone trying to set off a war. The Shifters came out, and so have
the Mages. Most of the other groups are keeping quiet, but it’s pretty clear
that it won’t last much longer. Oh! We’ve also set up a meeting for tomorrow
with Gene and the rest of the Council members that voted against you. They
should be in town in a few hours, if you want to sneak off to ambush them?” He
seemed serious, and actually glared at Lenore and then Bey.


The
older being looked away, but nodded.


“It is
truth. They will not be coming, I do not think. Gene fears you now. He is right
to, no doubt. Do you seek their deaths?”


Eve
thought she got that one. The man looked at her, scared to be asking the
question. That was probably because he was under orders to put her down for the
last time, if she said that she was going to try for revenge. That was silly
though.


After
all, she really had volunteered to go in the coffin. Probably under mind
control, or at least stupidly unaware of what it meant, but that still absolved
them, unless one of them had gotten her to do it? Possibly even then. Her bet
was still that Keeley had manipulated her into it, but, now that she was
through it all, Eve could kind of see the point.


If she
played it all right, she could look very good, in the next coming months and
years. Incredibly strong.


So she
smiled gently and shook her head.


“Nope.
This was my choice. Still, I’d like an actual order from the Council, so that
the next time I have to do this kind of thing I can get away with a shorter
sentence? Not that we should just run around killing Vampires, but if it happens,
it would be good if the next one of us that has to take action isn’t going to
be in for that, just to prove how law abiding we all are.” She waved at the
clear coffin with its very thick top, filled with a foam of air bubbles in a
few places.


Bey shrugged,
“we can see to that. Perhaps you would like to leave? We brought a conveyance
for you? Young Edom feels that asking you to run at this time might be
improper?”


Eve
winked, the move over exaggerated. 


“Nah.
Bey and I can shuffle back. To the mall? Or am I on at the club? I missed work
for a while, so…” Hopefully they hadn’t replaced her yet. She would have. Half
a year… It had felt like every minute of it, but that was a long time to be
missing from what she was supposed to be doing.


It was
dark out however, and from the feeling of it, around midnight.


Lenore
just turned and walked out. It was a strange thing to do, but there was no
immediate suggestion that she wasn’t allowed back to work. That could be
something the Council wanted though. Why have a criminal, even one that was
trying to do the right thing, working in an important political position?


Bey
clapped, three times.


“To the
shop, first. From there we can make plans for the rest. There is work for you,
however, in many places at the moment. If you will take it, and I do not have
to seek the end of Eve? Truly, I had thought that in your rage you would try to
kill me, or at least those others of our rulers who spoke without thought to
your advantage.” He seemed happier suddenly, as they all got outside the
concrete bunker. There was litter on the ground. Beer cans and a small fire pit
that hadn’t been there before.


Because
clearly, outside the tomb of the Vampire was the best party spot in the world.
Eve hadn’t even known people were there. Hopefully it had been fun.


Her
small bald friend looked at her, making direct eye contact. She was wary, and
broke that off instantly. It wasn’t a vast thing, but by not locking eyes she
might be able to resist being caught and compelled too easily.


“Your
plan however, to make an example of yourself, has worked. I think perhaps it is
the main reason that we are not being driven as a people from this land. Those
most prone to fear our kind, the conservative, they view you as a kind of noble
law enforcement. A sign that Vampires will not be allowed to run roughshod over
them. In fact, those of the Council have been dunned with letters and phone
calls, suggesting that it is not you who should be punished for what you were
forced to do, in order to protect others. There is truth to that, but, it is
done. Shall we?”


There
was a gesture, as if for them to leave, and the old being started to walk,
moving at a regular Human pace at first. Eve, for her part, focused her entire
being, removed as much of the pain as she could manage, ignoring it rather than
taking it away, she thought, and moved.


There
was a lot more speed in it, she thought, than there had been before. Not enough
to shake Bey, of course, and her use of the environment to help propel herself
along wasn’t nearly as good. If anything that part was worse than before, since
she felt a little clumsy, missing movements that she wouldn’t have before her
isolation. She even stumbled, twice.


The trip
didn’t take long however, and at the end she didn’t scream in pain from it. As
they stopped, right outside the side door of the mall, Bey gave a bit of a bow,
standing instantly.


“I see
that you’ve made good use of your time away. Excellent. I won’t need to
travel with you as long then. We will leave in the morning, to travel to Maine.
Richard Swerlin has requested that the Council send a representative to dance
for the cameras, and impress his people with his power. He has won his
election, and so seeks to consolidate his control over the Vampires of North
America. It is a foolish move, but I do not think highly of him, so perhaps I
am being too harsh?” He moved to walk in, as she took a breath.


She
still ached inside, but it was manageable, even after the run they’d just had.


“I can
see that one. Rich… Well, no one is going to love him for a long time. Not on
our side of things. Really, he’s probably trying to make himself into a
spokesperson for us. Which, as you kind of hinted at there, is moronic.
Vampires are a bunch of spoiled babies, and being made responsible for their
actions is a horrible thing to do to anyone…” She grinned, and gently patted
Bey on the shoulder. “Which probably means we should hook him up with the job?
It kind of seems fair, even if he was mind controlled into parts of it.”


Bey
nodded, the red brick under their feet dry and slightly strange feeling. After
all that time of not moving, everything seemed off to her.


She
tilted her head a bit, not really caring who heard her.


“You got
that part, about me, didn’t you? Someone did something to get me to go into
that cage. I have some ideas, but I could be wrong. I know that Keeley was
voting for it though. She flat out told me that. Also about the other groups
being forced into the spotlight. I…” She looked up, and saw that Barb was
manning the counter at Yoghurt World. There didn’t seem to be anyone else
there, which probably meant it was a Tuesday or Wednesday night. She’d be at
the club on the weekends.


Her eyes
lit up when she saw who was there though. Then she sprinted, like a Human
being, around the counter, her white apron with its green logo on it flying and
getting in the way a bit. Under that she had on a t-shirt and blue jeans.
Really, she looked exactly like a young woman that might be working at a shop
like that.


“Eve! Oh
my God! I didn’t know you were getting out today!” There was a tackle then,
which turned into a hug that was cool to the touch, but filled with strength.


She
hugged her friend back, since anyone that greeted you with that kind of
enthusiasm had to be considered a buddy, didn’t they?


“Yep!
So, did anyone get the address of those guys?” She was trying to be cryptic,
but Barb snorted, and nodded her head.


“Oh, we totally
did. Zack did it. We didn’t know what you’d want done about them, if anything.
Are we going to…” She whispered, as if the Council member that would be sent to
stop them from committing crimes wasn’t standing right there. Which meant, no
doubt that she was joking. “Take them out?”


Eve
shrugged.


“I was
thinking more of a public shaming thing? No masks this time. Put up a video
online maybe? Still, they did stop, and stayed away pretty well, so maybe I
don’t need to do anything? I could write some letters and remind them that they
have average sized junk, at best. That will teach them.” She made a little
go-get-em gesture with her fist, as Barb smothered a laugh and Bey nodded, as
if it were a real idea.


“That is
most wise. It will show them that they cannot act with impunity, without taking
away their ability to improve in the future. Perhaps we can see to that now? I
believe that The Line Walker is in, so that we might gain access to the
locations that these miscreants will be at?”


Eve
shook her head.


“It
would be good to see Zack, but I want to wait a few days, or even weeks, before
doing anything like that. It might be for the best if I never do. After all,
they didn’t hurt anything, and it was as close to a show as I had the entire
time.” Then she realized that she was still hugging Barb, who didn’t even seem
to be acting like it was out of place yet. “So, tell me, how have things really
been going without me?”


The
other Vampire squirmed a bit, but then shook her head.


“Not…
Great. Brian, from the club? The bouncer? He… died. He was murdered. Someone
beat him to death. We don’t have any proof who it was, but it almost had to be
one of us. He was ripped apart, nearly. That, or he pissed off an insane ape.
I, um, asked the Mages for help. They’re looking into it.”


Eve
nodded.


“I see.
We’ll find who did this, and…” She was about to suggest that they’d wind up in
a ditch, but shook her head. There had to be at least the appearance of
rules, even if it was all fake in the end. “And then we’ll see to
punishing them as much as the law allows.”












Chapter ten





 


Eve
had kind of thought that she’d be either thrown back into her day to day life
or eased back in, slowly. That didn’t seem to be the Bey plan at all.


No,
he was acting like Eve wasn’t going home at all. That wasn’t her idea of a good
time though, since she really wanted a shower. It probably sounded like a minor
thing, but she felt gross. Like her skin was crawling all the time. It hadn’t
been bad in the box, but now that she was moving around it was like her outer
being was trying to fall away, and not really making it.


“Let’s
go, and see about finding some new clothes?” She waved at her own body, which
looked the same as it always did, she thought. It wasn’t like Vampires changed
all that much. Not if they had enough energy.


That
got Bey to look annoyed.


“Is
that needed? You look fine. At least for traveling. We should find you some
other clothing for meetings. I’d suggest a dress, but that isn’t conducive to
the work that might be required from you now. Perhaps something more
intimidating? Leather, or an outfit that seems more military?”


He
looked at her like those were options that she’d find in her own closet. It
wasn’t though. She used to have a really neat leather jacket that had
made her seem totally badass, but it had gotten burned. By Lars the Manthori,
actually. He’d been mind controlled into it, but the coat was still gone, or at
least made so ugly that she wasn’t going to put it on anymore.


Thinking
of mind control, she felt a slight flare of anger, then shook her head.


“I
need to chat with Keels. Really, I kind of want a shower. I know, I shouldn’t
reek or anything, but that isn’t the point. I feel gross. I know that we need
to leave soon, if we’re going to make it across the country before it gets too
bright out, but…” She shook her head. Going east it would get bright
sooner, rather than later. They’d be running into the sun.


That
sounded like great fun. She sighed and then shook her head.


“Can
we go do that now? If we run… Let me shower and change, then leave
immediately…”


Bey
changed from seeming a bit annoyed with her to happy suddenly, and clapped his
hands.


“Yes.
We shall go and see to that instantly. Barbara, can we trust you to investigate
the death of your man? We will come and aid you in seeking justice for it, if
that is needed. I doubt it will be, since you are a most capable being, but if
this turns out to be larger than it seems, we stand ready. I shall speak with
Lenore, so that she knows this project is to be yours?” It was a weird way of
setting things up, but Barb seemed shocked by it, as if that just didn’t make
sense.


That
was off though, since she was smart enough and had been around for something
like fifty years. She looked young, but then again, they all did. Most people
that bothered with eternal life wanted to do it when they were young enough for
it to leave them being good looking. Bey was a bit goofy in appearance, she
guessed, but there had probably been different standards of beauty back in the
day.


Barb
nodded, but didn’t really seem all that chatty suddenly. Dumbfounded, came to
mind, as a name for the response.


Bey
didn’t wait long, just smiling, moving forward to pat the other Vampire gently,
and waved to Eve, silently. Then, without warning he started to move at great
speeds. She followed, and it hurt again, even as she tried to hold the pain
away from her thoughts. It was all she could do to keep up, to be honest.


When
they got to Edom’s house, the man winked at her, let her shower and dress,
urging her to do it quickly, without ever speaking, and then had them out on
the road, heading toward Maine. She thought that was the destination at any
rate.


Her…
she didn’t know what to call him really. Was Bey her boss now? Her friend?
Mentor maybe? It didn’t really matter, except that she would have liked to have
an understanding of where she stood in things. Regardless, the bald man,
wearing a rather worn black suit, having changed clothing himself, spoke to her
as they traveled through the dark. How he could speak, through the pain, she
didn’t know.


“No.
Do not simply stomp along! You have great power, but you need skill as well. We
shall strive to make our way without noise, other than such instruction as I
need to give you. Place your feet below you, don’t dash them down. Use the
whole foot, not the heel!” there was demonstration to go with it, and she
focused her thoughts trying to match what he was doing.


She
would have thought that it was boring, but she knew the real meaning of the
word now, so it seemed a lot less so, than it might have even half a year
before. She’d grown harder it seemed, in her little glass coffin.


So
she was able to mainly keep up, with Bey urging her not to slow down, as well
as moving without making a racket. The trip seemed to take forever, since they
traveled through the world without stopping. Nothing seemed to move or shift
around them in particular. Some of the cars on the freeway, which they passed
and pushed off of, did move a tiny bit, but it was pretty much like the world
was just hanging still. A picture, painted in three dimensions, but not
dynamic.


It
was pretty awesome, when she thought about it. Of course that meant getting
lazy, and making noise, which had Bey glaring at her. The tiny being smiled
when she got it right though, as a reward.


It
seemed to take forever, but when they got into the city, which was Washington
D.C. not Maine at all, it was still dark out. There were cars on the roads, but
not enough to really indicate that it was approaching dawn. She could feel it
coming though.


The
burning orb was just over the edge of the Earth, ready to burn them, as it
poked its head up. It probably meant it was…


She
nearly thought that it would be about seven in the morning, but that wasn’t
right. It would be closer to six, or less than that, since it had to be April
now. They kept moving at speed down the dingy streets, which seemed to have a
covering of grit for some reason. It was all over the entire area, which
surprised her a little. If asked about it, Eve would have thought that the
national capital would have been pristine all the time. There were buildings
off in the distance that were familiar, being white and big.


They
didn’t go there, heading to a set of buildings off to the side by a good way.
It was a nice enough area, compared to the surroundings. Bey went directly in,
past a guard that stood outside the door. Then through the metal detectors and
other guards inside.


Finally
they ended up outside a locked door, which had the words, Rep. Swerlin, on it.
Her Vampire buddy, since she wasn’t certain what else to call him, narrowed his
eyes and stopped suddenly, trying the door in normal time.


“Locked,
which is most rude, don’t you think? He knows we are coming, and should
have made arrangements for our arrival. I do not, perhaps, expect parades and
dancing ladies, but an unlocked door would be nice.”


There
was no one inside, so Eve could see that, but she smiled when Bey was about to
simply force the door open, breaking it. The thing was almost certainly
government property, and that would mean their tax dollars would have to go
toward fixing it. If, of course, she paid taxes. She used to, so there was
that, right?


“Wait?
I think I can do this one.” Not that she was certain, but it was a single
deadbolt and a regular lock. They were meant to keep people out, but not
Vampires, or even real thieves. The building had security after all.
Congressional office or not though, it wasn’t made to keep them out.
Walking through security, without being noticed, kind of showed that.


Bey
stood back, as if curious as to what she had planned. It was, well, easy
wasn’t the right word, but she could move small objects. It was hard and she
needed to move close to the door, actually touching it with her right hand.
That made turning the locks a lot easier though. They clicked after a moment,
which got Bey to nod at her, seriously.


They
didn’t speak until they got in and closed the plain looking wooden door behind
them.


“That
is an interesting skill. Not one I possess. You discovered it while entombed?”


She
nodded.


“It
isn’t very useful, but I can do things like this, or move little things.
Pebbles and small stones. Call it a pound or two? The closer it is to my body
the easier it is, but for most things it’s just going to be easier to use my
hands.”


That
got a nod, but also a pat on the shoulder.


“Very
well. Now we shall wait?”


He
went totally still, and didn’t even look at her. Eve didn’t particularly want
to do that, having had her fill for the time being, but she could do it. She
made sure her links were tight, then made all sense of anger and hunger go
away. It still felt like it took forever, before the door opened, after a lot
of scrambling with keys. She’d left the door unlocked, meaning the Vampire that
worked it locked himself out first, then had to try again.


It
was Richard Swerlin, and he was old enough to be worried when he came in, which
got worse when he saw who was standing there.


“Bey!
I… Hadn’t thought that you’d be in so early. I would have come, I assure you,
if I’d known. Did The Line Walker bring you?”


Eve
wondered why he’d think that, but Bey shook his head.


“No,
young Eve and I traveled from the other Washington, on foot, this very night.
You requested her presence, so she has come, directly from her incarceration,
just to serve your will. I trust that time won’t be wasted?”


It
was a bit attacking, if in a polite way, but it put Swerlin on the defensive.
It occurred to her that Bey really didn’t care for the man, for some reason. He
was generally very nice, to everyone. This was the way he acted toward people
he was about to kill.


Well,
if that was the case, Eve was up for it. She normally would have worried about
what Keels would think about it, since Rich was her boy, but at the moment she
kind of suspected that her friend had sort of screwed her over. True, possibly
into greater powers, but it hadn’t been fun. Not that she was going to
waste her time on grudges. Life was too short for that bullshit.


The
politician hemmed a bit, and then looked embarrassed.


“I
really don’t have anything specifically planned out for today. Press wise, I
mean. I thought that it would be some months before Miss Benson could join us,
to be honest. I… How did you survive?” The question was nearly blurted out, and
the Vampire went very still, a panic response, if not one that showed great
anger.


There
was probably no reason to assume that however. The man was decent looking, in a
slightly broad faced way, and not normally an a-hole. Outing all Vampire kind
aside.


Eve
shrugged.


“It
took some focus, and I can’t recommend it as a relaxing vacation, but it was doable.
Now, can we set something up for the day? Otherwise… I guess that Bey and I can
just sit here. Watching you. Always.”


That
got the other man to seem a lot more worried for some reason, which finally got
her mentor to smile. That was good to see, but she hadn’t meant it as a threat.


“Ah…
Let me see if anything can be set up? I’m sure that a lot of media will want to
speak with you. I… Here.” He hurried into the other room, which was his real
office, no doubt.


Without
waiting for even a moment, or considering that running away from them might be
a bit rude, she heard a phone pick up. Then, moments later, Swerlin was being
yelled at for calling that early. It was before six, so who could blame
the poor Human on the other side?


Eve
didn’t listen though, since she wasn’t the sort of person to do that without a
good reason. She did notice when her name was spoken, and heard then the low
growl of a woman on the phone.


“Who
gives a fuck? Some killer gets out of prison after six months? Even better, a
killer cop, or whatever the story is this week? Why call and bother me
with this? If you want me to play ball, you need to do better than that. Now,
I’m going back to sleep. If you want my help on anything, I suggest you don’t
bother me this early, ever again!” The phone was slammed down on the cradle,
making a slap that had to show the lady was more than a little pissed off.


Eve
listened then, as six other calls went about the same way. Oh, most of them
were more polite, but no one was really all that interested in her. That was
both a bit insulting, and she realized, after a bit, a good thing. She
wasn’t supposed to be a big media personality anyway. After a while she
shrugged, having heard herself called a bitch, a cunt, and a killer, at least
four times in about twenty minutes.


“And
here I thought I was popular or something.”


Bey
nodded.


“Indeed,
you do tend to play well in the press. More often on the talking radio?
We should have called ahead, perhaps, rather than run all this way.” He looked
ready to be upset, but his attention went to her, rather than being focused on
the other room. For her part, Eve just shook her head, making him tense a bit.


“No
huge thing. We can go and see the sights, and then head back when it’s night
again? I know that we should go during the day, but that still sucks enough
that I kind of want to avoid it. I guess we can do it though, if you want?”


She
wasn’t trying to push things, having just gotten her freedom, but seeing the
nation’s capitol was better than not doing it. The Vampire in front of
her gave a tiny bow, that wasn’t even mocking, she didn’t think.


“This
seems like a thing to do. We can go to the Smithsonian? I can tell you where
they made mistakes. It is a most impressive museum.”


That
sounded pretty boring to her, but she nodded. After all, how often was she
going to be there? It made sense to see what was there. Besides, just because
she hadn’t been all that studious in life that didn’t mean she couldn’t change
now, did it?


Thinking
about it for a moment, still just standing there, she spoke again, changing the
subject without warning.


“I
should learn some other languages. I only speak English and a little Spanish.”
It made sense to her, but Bey actually hopped a little and clapped his hands.
Like it was Christmas morning and he was the child about to get all the
presents.


“What
a perfect idea, Miss Benson! That way, when we must travel the world to end the
lives of wrong doers, we can explain to them first why they will die. I have a
good base of such, already, but it does come up in our kind of work. We can
work on this? I don’t wish to push you to do too much, too soon.”


Eve
shrugged, after all, it was her idea.


“What
should we do first?” She was thinking French, but Bey wrinkled his eyes, he was
smiling so hard.


“Russian?
We have some work to do there soon, if a few there do not alter their current
plans. Failure to pay taxes or heed to the Council. That may not be allowed.
Shall we begin?”


It
turned out that he spoke that language fluently, and seemed to have infinite patience.
She got caught up in the banter, with him showing her objects and actions, and
then giving her the names of them in that particular language. It was what they
were doing when a rather sheepish looking politician came back into his outer
office.


He
forced a smile though.


“We
have an interview? It’s just a radio program. I’m sorry that you came all this
way for it, I…” The man took a deep breath and then bowed a little, toward Bey.
“It’s the nature of the business. Half a year ago people would have been
offering to donate blood in order to get an interview with a real Vampire that
wasn’t me. Now… It’s nearly common. That they should see,” there was a chirp,
which got Swerlin to look over just before the phone rang. He furrowed his brow
a bit, but moved over to it. He made a face about doing it though. “Sorry,
Jonas has today off. I have a duty to handle things.”


He
seemed ready to panic, which Eve didn’t get. Bey wasn’t going to kill that man
for doing his sworn duty. Even if he thought it was really rude to ignore them
like he was suddenly doing. It didn’t really bug Eve at all, since everyone had
phones now. Not her, but that was because…


Honestly
it was mainly about how little money she had at the moment and how she’d
assumed that there wouldn’t be any reason to have one for at least a year or
two. A foaming at the mouth baby Vamp wasn’t going to be good company
for anyone. So it hadn’t happened. There was no real reason not to get one now
though. It would mean people could get hold of her, for instance, and vice
versa. Maybe she could even stay in touch with her friends.


They’d
all come to visit her before she went off to that box, and here she hadn’t even
thought about calling them. Well, at least not to do more than needle Keeley a
bit. It was sad, but that probably had to do with the fact that they were all
growing apart. There was no need for it though. It was just happening.


Everyone
did it, sooner or later, didn’t they? They ended up getting busy with work, and
becoming undead, then the next thing you knew, poof, ten years had passed and
no one had sent as much as a birthday card for years.


Richard
smiled as he held the phone to the side of his head.


“What
may I do for you today, sir?” He sounded pleasant, and like the voice on the
other side of the line was a being of true importance. It kind of made her feel
bad, considering how he’d been acting around her the whole time she’d been
there. Now that she saw what he normally did, it was pretty clear that
he’d been certain that she had been about to kill him the whole time.


More,
he seemed to think that she could actually get the job done, which was weird.
Yes, she was wicked fast, and fought pretty well, but he was a Vampire that had
hundreds of years of experience. Really, he should be able to argue his
way out of it, if nothing else. He was a freaking politician. Like she was
ready for that kind of skill to be applied against her? Maybe with raw violence…


Which
was probably his point.


The
man on the phone sounded dark and grumpy, which she got, since they were on the
east coast now and that meant that it was still really early, anywhere the guy
could be calling from.


“Swerlin.
This is Bill Cremo, from Homeland? We have an issue. It isn’t strictly a
Vampire thing… I can’t fucking believe that’s real… Hostage situation in
Indiana. The locals have asked for help. It seems like… Some kind of giant… I
can’t believe this crap. A horned demon? About ten feet tall. Freaking the
locals out.”


She
made a considering face, but didn’t say anything, even though the description
was familiar. It was surprising, since the men on the ground probably shouldn’t
have been able to hold together well enough to even ask anyone for help,
regardless of which Lesser Demon it was. It sounded like Balthias, with all the
fear being cast out, but that wasn’t assured. There were something like a
thousand of the things in the world, if what she’d been told was correct.


The
thing there was that she couldn’t imagine a single reason why one of that sort
would take hostages. Kill, if it suited their mood, or rape if it was Wednesday
and they were bored, but just to hold people? Only to play with them? Then,
they probably wouldn’t care if there were loads of police outside the door
while they did their thing, whatever it was.


She
shrugged.


“Ask
what the Lesser Demon is doing? It should be acting strange. Eating a lot,
killing people already, openly sodomizing the cops. Is there anything at all?” She
spoke loudly enough that there was an inhalation from the line, but the man
didn’t bother to ask if the phone was secured or not, just answering.


“Um,
demanding money? A lot of it. A million for each of the people he has with him.
Sixteen, we think. We’re about to go in, but…”


That
didn’t make sense. Energy beings didn’t need money, did they? That
meant… She looked at Bey, who was simply watching her closely. His face was
blank. That could be about anything though, she knew. From wanting her to
handle things to thinking she was making a mistake even commenting. One thing
was for certain, she wasn’t jogging over to help out. A Vampire wasn’t a match
for even a weak Lesser Demon. The things were, by definition, impossible to
kill. The best you could do was trap one, or use magic to control it.


“Which
is probably the answer, isn’t it? Someone, or something, is probably
controlling it. The… Really, the best thing that can be done is pulling back
and letting the people die. If you aren’t going to pay up, there isn’t a lot
that anyone can do about it. Maybe some Mages, but if this is…” She stopped
then shrugged. Not knowing that some things existed wasn’t exactly going to
help this guy, was it? “If this is being done by any of the Greater Demons,
then it doesn’t matter. It won’t be about the money at all. Probably about the
exposure if that’s the case. A Human Mage… Well, if they’re powerful enough to
trap and control something like that, then they wouldn’t need the cash, would
they? Not like that. They could just get the Lesser Demon to take it from a
vault or two directly. So… This is a publicity stunt. That, or terrorism, using
a weapon that almost no one on the planet could beat.”


Swerlin
cleared his throat, and then nodded.


“Got
that Bill? That’s from Eve Benson, who’s probably one of the best people we can
get on that kind of topic right now. I have to agree, based on what I know. The
only other thing that this could be is an illusion. If that’s the case, then
the end result is probably going to be about the same. Anyone that could pull
that kind of thing off wouldn’t need cash from it. They could just have a bank
deliver it to them.” He didn’t go into the ins and outs of it, but it was
probably right.


Eve
had never really considered the Mages to be all that dangerous before, and
didn’t know if they could do things like control Lesser Demons, but if they
could, then they were considerably more bad ass than she’d ever considered.


She
looked at Bey, and shook her head.


“We
need to stay out of this. We can’t do anything about it. Those poor people…”
She looked at the far wall, then at Rich. “Well, this is your thing, Swerlin.
You can try calling up Keeley or Zack and seeing if either of them will help
out with it? Maybe they can get data anyway?”


The
man actually turned white, but tightened his lips and forced a breath through
his nose. It wasn’t a pleasant looking face. In fact there was a glare in her
direction, as if she were wronging him personally, by making such a suggestion.


“I
need the exact location, then. This… Bill, I have some possible contacts. I
can’t tell you if they’ll help or not. Don’t expect much. These… They aren’t people.
If we can get them to do anything… What do you have to offer them?”


“What?
We’re the Federal Government, tell them that if they don’t play ball we’ll
extradite them to Cuba and have them force fed through their ass.”


There
was a grin from Bey then, and an audible grinding of teeth from Richard. Eve
just waited. She was kind of good at that now, she thought. All that practice
had really helped that way. Plus, this was nearly interesting, compared to…
Almost the entire last six months. It even beat running cross country. That at
least had let her see the sights, which was better than being in a tiny
box.


Rich
actually let his voice go hard then.


“No…
Listen, if these beings decide to help, or even to talk with us, do not
make a threat like that ever again. They won’t just kill you, they can do
things like make this entire part of the world unlivable, or just sneak into
your room at night, every night, and do what you threatened, to you. They can’t
be stopped, and never, ever offer to make a deal or bargain with one. Just put
out an offer to repay them for their time and effort. They may still tell us to
take a flying leap, but… I’ll ask about it, if you want.”


Bill,
thinking he was a brilliant man, suggested that he be the one to contact
the Greater Demons. Because…


Eve
smiled.


“Sure?
I’m nearly certain that neither of them will really enslave him as a matter of
course. Zack doesn’t do that yet, and Keeley, well if she wanted the man, he’d
already be hers, wouldn’t he? This way we can minimize our personal involvement,
too.” She smiled and moved in to touch Rich on his suit jacketed arm. There was
a chill from inside it, but the dead did that. Almost sucking the heat from
things. “It’s up to you. Really, we should probably duck out of the whole
thing, but giving some numbers over, with warnings, is about as far away as we
can get and still be doing anything to help those people.”


The
real truth was, if whoever was doing it, either the Lesser Demon, or whoever
was controlling him, wanted to kill people, then nothing they did would
probably work. The people in the room all seemed to get that one. The man on
the phone kind of did too, Eve thought. He took the numbers and names though
and got off the line, leaving them alone again.


As
soon as it was done, she glanced over at Bey.


“Am
I being too much of a busy body? Or not enough of one? I could make those
calls, but… We can’t really win this one. As it is, I’m shocked that
anyone can even see what’s happening in front of them. Whoever is doing all
this has really pulled out the stops to give people enough data to run with,
haven’t they?” She was deflecting a bit, not wanting to know how much she was
really screwing up, but her mentor didn’t correct her with a blow to the head,
so it might be that she wasn’t doing that poorly.


His
voice was nearly sweet, at least for what he’d used around Swerlin, who he
clearly didn’t like at all. She kept noticing that fact, which meant it had to
be there pretty strongly.


“You
did as well as one might, in a case like this. We of the Council cannot truly
ignore a call for help from our fellows in the Human government. There is also
very little we can do in this kind of situation. I fear that your assessment is
correct, young Eve. This is the work of a being that wished to strike terror
into the hearts of men and women. Those innocents that it is our duty to
protect.”


There
was nothing about how to do that though, she noticed. Probably because it was
just too new of an idea. Supernatural terrorism on a national scale? No one was
ready for that, were they?












Chapter
eleven





 


The
answer to the question of people being ready for that kind of terrorism or not
wasn’t just no, but fuck no. As in, people were saying that on
television. It was a bit annoying to Bey, since it meant that there were camera
crews in Richard’s office within the hour, since no one else was going to know
about that kind of thing. The very funny thing for her was that Eve ended up
talking to a radio show host at noon, and it wasn’t even the man that had
suggested he’d be willing, grudgingly no doubt, to chat with her to make Rich
happy.


It
wasn’t even done on purpose, she’d just answered the phone, since it was Jonas’
day off, and the man didn’t really have other staff for some reason.


“Representative
Swerlin’s office. This is Eve Benson, how may I help you today?”


There
was a pause, and then a deep voice that wasn’t at all familiar came at her.
“Eve Benson? The girl in the box?”


“I
got out a whole day ago, and came to visit my new buddy first thing. I’m super
cool that way. Richard is on the other phone, may I take a message for you?”


The
voice sucked in air audibly, even for a Human listening to it, and then went
on, as if he thought that entrapping her into doing his show was actually going
to work out for him.


“You’re
on the air live right now, with the Jeff Smears Program. I don’t suppose you’d
like to comment on this latest act of terror? We were just discussing how
things like this never happened until the appearance of supernatural creatures
a few months ago. Like you, I believe? You’re a Vampire are you not?” The guy
sounded slimy when he said it. Not like a used car salesman or someone just
trying to get anal on the first date either. Like it was a real thing with him.
A part of his life that was engrained all the way down into the depths of his
being.


That,
or she was being judgmental because he was an asshole, putting her on the spot
like that.


So
she forced herself to snort, and then cleared her throat primly.


“WTF?”
She said each letter clearly, then chuckled a bit as Rich looked over at her
from inside his office, his face worried. Then he probably had the idea that
she was some kind of non-politically savvy newb that was about to start
screaming profanities over the device in her hand. It was tempting, but she
held the worst of it in. For the moment.


Bey
just watched her, clearly not getting the idea of what she was spelling out.


“You
can’t think that’s true, can you? This kind of thing has always gone on.
Not every time something happens, or even close to it, but now we can actually
step in and stop some innocent guy from being sent to prison for killing his
family if he didn’t do it. The world isn’t more dangerous now, it’s a lot less
so. Now, from what I’ve seen, the Indiana situation is someone controlling a
Lesser Demon… That, well there are different kinds, but basically they’re
beings created from the thoughts and fears of different groups of people.”


She
narrowed her eyes, about to get pissed off, since Richard was glaring at her.
Like telling people that was some kind of forbidden magic? It was their fault,
dreaming things like that up, so they could learn not to do shit like that,
couldn’t they? At least once it was pointed out that it was real.


“In
this case it looks like some kind of Christian thing. So if you want to have
power over this one, get all your buddies to pray for the thing to stop doing
this and let the people go. Or, you know, really, pray to God to get it to cut
it out. If enough people do it…” She didn’t know if it would work at all. The
fact was though, that no one had stepped in to stop it and the people inside
the dry cleaners where the whole thing was taking place were dying. One by one,
slowly, and in pain.


Praying
as a group might do nothing, but it really couldn’t hurt.


The
problem there was that the Jeff Smears program was one of the few liberal ones,
which meant atheist, at least on the surface. That got Eve to grimace. Like she
was supposed to know that? The man had people calling in, to tell her off for
being as stupid as that. There was no proof of God, after all. That might be
the case, but after the third call she growled into the handset.


“Like
there’s no proof of Vampires? We didn’t just appear, you know. We’ve been
around longer than Human civilization. Shifters, Mages, the other things that
might be out there… You have no proof of them either. That isn’t the point. The
idea of a Lesser Demon is that they’re created by people, to express their
fears, and sometimes hopes and dreams. So if people do enough to stop this kind
of thing, it could work.”


The
conversation went on until the break, and the man, who’d been practically
yelling at her about how evil she was for suggesting that Christianity might be
real, suddenly became very nice.


“Hey,
Eve. Great segment. Can you hold on past the top of the hour? It isn’t everyday
that I get to have a chat with a dead girl. What do you say?”


Swerlin
actually came out and shook his head no, then spoke, his voice firm.


“The
idea isn’t a horrible one, the prayers you suggested, but we have better ways
to get that done. Tell him that we need to see to that?” The politician
tightened his mouth and looked away. “Please, I mean. I don’t have any right to
order a Council functionary around.”


Again
he seemed scared. She waved it away.


“That’s
a point. Sorry Jeff. Some other time? I’ll leave a number and we can set
something up? I was just told I have to go and play nice with someone else. You
know, one that might actually get something done?” She was playing and it came
out well enough she thought. The man didn’t hang up in anger, just asking if
she had a number he could call. She didn’t really, so gave him the one for the
Yoghurt World. She kind of worked there, after all.


After
she hung up she looked at Bey.


“I
really need to get a cell phone. I wonder if Edom will let me have one? It
would make getting in touch with me a lot easier.”


The
man tilted his head a bit, but didn’t comment, just turning to look at Richard.


“Perhaps
you should see to the next portion of this? Eve has given you the knowledge you
need to fix this, but it would be superior for all our needs if it was you who
looked to be the hero now. My helper and I should be off to our other errands
for the day.” It was very firm sounding. Almost angry, for all that it was
pretty clear that Bey really thought that having enough people pray might
actually work in this case. There was a very fleeting glance at her, and a
concerned look, but she was fine with him doing that.


After
all, he was the one that wanted fame and all that, being the first openly
Vampire House of Representatives member. She didn’t know if there had been
others, but a lot of Vampires kind of thought that Lincoln had been one
of them. Killed by the Council for not toeing the line, too. That there had
been an actor handy to blame things on was just happenstance.


Bey
didn’t wait for pleasantries to be done, simply leaving with a nod, sneering a
bit at Swerlin on the way out. He didn’t speak until they walked out into the
gloomy and raining overcast day. The world there looked very gray, and formed
of concrete. There were plants and trees, but they felt wrong. Planned, and
like they weren’t all that healthy. They were getting some water though, so
that was a good thing.


They
walked, slowly, for a time, the world hitting them with a smattering of damp
drops from above. It was nearing one in the afternoon, she thought. She didn’t
know that though, since she didn’t have a clock, and if she did it would have
been three hours off. As they moved along she began to wonder if she’d really
screwed something up. No beating came, or even yelling, but there was also no
soft conversation about what to do next.


Finally,
on the steps of a big building, Bey stopped, touched her arm and grinned at
her.


“I
do not wish to constantly remove your glory or adulation. It is simply, in this
case, that Mr. Swerlin is a better foil for us than you would be. That, perhaps
sounds unkind, but you should use him as a shield, so that you may strike from
behind him if the need ever comes. Does this make any sense to you? I think I
might not be explaining it properly.”


Eve
tilted her head, but nodded.


“Yeah.
I can see it. Not that I’m worried anyway. I don’t particularly want to be
famous. Just strong enough to protect myself. I…” She stopped walking and
turned to him, feeling like she wanted to give him a hug, but knowing that it
would be out of place and weak for her to seek comfort like that. Not that she
wasn’t allowed to have some petting now and then like everyone else, but right
now wasn’t the time for it. “My goals are different than a lot of people think.
I don’t want political power directly. I don’t care if I’m the richest person
in the world, or even the toughest. I want to be safe. I know that there’s no
way to be safe from everything, but if I can narrow the list of things that can
hurt me easily, that’s close enough.” She felt miserable for a moment, since it
was the worst part of her. She knew that. It was the part that had killed her
mother. The men that had hurt her.


Oh,
they’d deserved it. Everyone that had ever heard her story including the
priest in confession, had agreed with that. Sure, he’d made her pray for weeks
over that, but the guy had gotten the idea. He’d even said that it didn’t mean
she was beyond redemption.


That
didn’t mean she was happy to be that being though. It was just who, and what,
she was.


Bey
shrugged, as if her confession didn’t matter at all.


“All
beings have something that drives them. All the ones of note at least. Normally
it is madness. The thought that they, and only they, are fit to rule. The
desire to hold command over all others. The idea that they are of divine blood
that makes only them fit to guide others. Simply wishing for security, and
learning to protect oneself, that is no great wrong. Knowing that is what
drives you will allow you power over it as well.” He started walking again, and
gestured at the place in front of them. “The Smithsonian, as promised. I think
you will find it educational?”


When
they got inside he discussed everything with her, the whole time. In Russian.
It made the words hard to follow, but she kept up with him, after a fashion.
She had to keep asking him to repeat himself, of course. It was…


Well,
the displays were fascinating. She’d always thought of museums as being boring
places where fun went to die. Often drab and showing how horrible the past had
been. This one was interesting and varied though, with enough color around to
keep things interesting. There were even displays of gems and stones, which she
liked.


“I
should learn this.” She pointed at the things, having said the words, rather
haltingly, in the language they were practicing. Bey spoke for a long time, but
seemed happy at the idea.


Like
her having a hobby might just be a good thing.


On
the way out he stopped at a little store filled with crap, which wasn’t all
that tiny, and got her a book. About geology. She smiled at it, and thanked
him, since it was a present. She also knew that she was going to memorize the
freaking thing, even if it was as dry as dust. She’d been thinking more along
the lines of gemology when she’d pointed things out, but if her friend was
going to get her a present, she’d darned well make it worth his having done it.


Then
they headed back to Swerlin’s office. The man was still there, doing damage
control, but a television had been set up, and several other men and women were
in the office with him. About fifteen. Enough so that no one particularly
noticed Bey, but did get that a girl in a t-shirt and jeans carrying an
oversized book was out of place.


That,
or incredibly hot, since an older man, who was chubby and a bit broad faced,
like a bulldog, turned and spoke to her directly.


“Why,
hello! Are you here on one of the tours?” He was polite enough about it, so she
didn’t snarl at him for being wrong. The fact was, she realized, that she
didn’t have a reason for being there, to tell the truth. The press hadn’t been
all that interested in her, had they? That was why she’d come, and once that
had been taken away there hadn’t been a lot of point to the trip at all.


She
smiled and glanced at Bey, then listened to what everyone else was saying. They
were, it seemed, trying to set up a rather massive prayer. A national one.
Still, which was slow, since people were still in that shop dying the whole
time.


That
wasn’t her job though, was it?


She
lied, her face going blank.


“Consultants.
Eve Benson and Bey Transmorguire.” Shifting the large and brightly colored book
around, she held out her right hand to shake. The man stopped, after he touched
her, his eyes going wide at how cold she was. Then, like a pro, managed to do
the same thing with Bey.


“In
that case, we should get you set up. Do you need phones, or something to eat?
Or… Drink? I don’t know what’s available that way. I hear that Rep Swerlin keeps
some animal blood around here.” He started to act a bit intimidated, so she
nodded, as if that was the polite thing to suggest.


Honestly,
it was pretty close.


“Thanks.
That won’t be needed right now. We were here earlier. Really, our part is done,
but we need to wait for dark to get out of town. I think?” She didn’t know at
all, to be honest. Bey smiled at her however and seemed to warm to the larger
man, even if he did seem a bit smarmy. Then, was she really the type to think
that being a political blood sucker was that big of a sin?


She
decided not to.


Besides,
once Jim introduced himself it turned out that he was the Chief of Staff for a
Senator, who’d been sent over to make sure their side of the aisle wasn’t left
out if this thing actually worked. That was a good plan, actually.


Eve
winked at him, which was a bit forced, and probably promised a hand job in a
coat closet later. She thought she might be able to manage it, now. Without
even ripping anything off or drinking him dry. The man didn’t respond at all
though. It either meant he was subtle, gay, or really focused on his job. All
good things, as far as she was concerned.


The
man got them set up at a small space on Jonas’s desk, and then started to
introduce them to people. That was helpful, since the moment that they did
that, or shortly after, she got what was going on.


The
assholes had the airtime they needed, they were just arguing over who was going
to be front and center, because that would be the person to get all the credit
later, if it worked.


It
was a sudden thing, what happened next. She didn’t even feel angry really,
though her teeth snapped down audibly, and she was willing to bet her eyes had
gone red. She moved fast, grabbing the big solid oak desk that she was next to,
and pushing on it so fast it became airborne. It slammed into the outer wall of
the room, with a shattering thud.


Bey,
for his part, had simply reached out, casually, and made sure her new book
didn’t go with it. She jerked her head his way and gave an almost spastic nod.


Then
she screamed.


“I
cannot believe that you mother fuckers are in here debating who’s going
to get their dick stroked over this while people are dying. You have one
minute to pick someone and get your asses in gear, or I swear there’s going to
be a totally new massacre to talk about on the news later!” It was the wrong
thing to say, and she knew it, so she walked over, pushing into pain on a level
that would probably make it seem like she teleported to the room at large, and
ended up with Rich’s throat in her hand. Then she forced him against a wall,
too, making a hole that had his vague shape to it.


“One
minute! Do you understand Swerlin? This political crap ends now. I don’t know
if this will do anything, but delaying is… I will kill you, if you don’t
get it going, right now. Even if it means dying myself for it. Do you get
that?”


No
one ran from the room at her fit, which probably meant they were all a bit too
smug and self-certain for their own good. Even Bey didn’t, though Eve noticed
that he’d set the book down and had moved over to the door, ready to make sure
the people couldn’t escape if they did need to be murdered for being
dumb-fucks.


She
dropped the man she had pinned, since short of making his head pop like a zit,
she didn’t really think she could win a fight with him. Not one that didn’t end
in death. He’d be at least as strong as she was, if not more. Slower, it seemed,
but if they started spinning around the room and bouncing off walls, most of
the non-Vampire people were going to end up dead.


“Do
it now, or I’ll pick who does the talking. You have fifty seconds.” She
was hurrying things she thought, and the first half minute was spent with
people just looking at her like she was insane. Finally, 

Richard, who was rubbing at his neck, looked around.


“Kendra?
Why don’t you and Lawrence take this one? I’m sure that the rest of us will
support that?” He looked around anxiously, but several of the people had
problems with that. At least most of them wanted to go themselves, instead of
passing the buck.


She
slowly walked over to the big wooden desk, pulled a piece off the top, and
started to shred it, pulling long splinters of the inch thick wood away. It
wasn’t that loud, and most people in the room seemed to miss what she was
doing.


“Time.”
She held the handful of long skinny spikes, and then looked at Swerlin. The
moron. The politician. “So, Kendra and Lawrence? Good enough. Get on that. Now.
We have five minutes. If things aren’t set by then, I…” She was willing to kill
some people, and really planned to, but she closed her eyes, and forced herself
to pull back from it. The feeling might not have been anger really, but it was
close enough. With effort, as people started to make calls around her, and
actually got things going, she pulled her fangs back and stood very still for a
while.


Then,
only ten minutes later, the assholes actually got going, doing what they should
have nearly three hours before. Worse, before the twenty minutes of prayer were
up, the Lesser Demon, who was on a screen in the room across the hallway, froze
in place, then vanished, allowing the injured people to scurry out.


For
some reason that didn’t make her happy, even as the people in the room cheered.


“Fuck
you. Every one. You took hours longer than was needed, trying to grab the
credit. Each of you should be tortured like the people you failed to help were.
Except Jim. The rest of you though…” She wanted to storm out, but it was still
too light to run cross country, or wherever they were going. Besides, Bey
actually got a call, since word had passed that they were there.


That
meant she just had to stand there, glaring at a room full of people. She kind
of wanted to get started on that torture, but the phones were suddenly all in
use, and people were sneaking off to make sure they, or their boss, got what
portion of the credit they could. No one offered to have her locked up though,
even if she was going to have to pay for the mess she’d made.


She
looked around, her mind trying to find a way so that she wasn’t going to be out
thousands of dollars. That, she knew, wasn’t all that likely. The damage was
done, and even if she’d had a good reason for it in her own mind at the time,
she could have done it some other way. Not getting involved at all came to
mind. It wasn’t like she cared about those people being killed and hurt, was
it? Or, well, she did, but it was an abstract thing. She hadn’t even seen a glimpse
of them until after the Lesser Demon was gone.


That
hadn’t been one she recognized either, thank goodness. There had been pictures
taken of the whole thing through the window of the place. It wasn’t like the
energy being could be killed, which the police had picked up on pretty quickly,
for some reason. Probably because someone on their staff or in their power
structure wasn’t strictly Human themselves.


Bey
spoke into the receiver gently for a while, clearly not letting her know who
was on the other side. That meant it was probably Gene, since that little
bastard was a pain in the ass all the time. Regardless, she was left alone by
everyone in the room, until Jim the Congressional Chief of Staff came over. Not
that he was actually that, but what did she know about political titles like
that?


“Ah.
Well, you certainly got people moving! Now we can just stand back and watch
this whole thing turn into the story about how they all heroically wrestled you
to the ground as you tried to stop them from getting the word out. Prayer. Who
would have thought?’


She
shrugged, her face a bit blank. That meant she needed to get a smile going,
fast. It was taking more work than it should have, but she got one going,
thankfully.


“It
won’t work for everything. Lesser Demons, at least that kind, are the product
of Christian’s minds. By changing them, even a little, they were able to affect
the being. You can pray at a Vampire all day long and it won’t make them
anything other than slightly annoyed. Shifters and Mages are the same. Greater
Demons… Yeah. If you meet one of them your best odds are to be really polite,
while not agreeing to anything.”


That
got Jim to look at her, his broad face looking a bit strange for a moment.


“There
are things greater than that monster?” He pointed at the screen which
was in the doorway of the room across the hall. There was no picture of a
Lesser Demon on it, but she got the concept, being smart that way.


“Oh
yeah. So much so that… Well, on the good side, you’ll probably never meet one.
They’re all rare. A few thousand Lesser Demons of note, and about five hundred
Greater ones. In the main you want to avoid both kinds of things. Unlike
Vampires. We’re just hard on the furniture.” She didn’t point at the
desk she’d ruined or look at the wall. Or Richard Swerlin, who was probably
going to try and kill her now.


She
noticed a hint of movement, and Bey, speaking to her in Russian, said something
that she thought might be him suggesting they leave. She nodded, then shook
Jim’s hand. The man was polite about it, and professional, giving her a card
with numbers on it, in case she needed to get in touch with him. She turned
then, and walked over to Swerlin, who was one the phone again. Touching his arm
lightly, she smiled, not meaning it.


“Tell
Jonas that I’ll be sending funds for a replacement desk, as soon as I can?”


That
got the man to nod, but he didn’t say much, since he had to talk to the news
lady on the phone. Then, without waiting to explain her poor behavior, she
managed to get out of there, alive and everything. Well, dead and
everything. That part hadn’t changed, thankfully.


She
didn’t let Bey take her to task first, pointing out her own errors. They were
many, and clear. When she finished her summary, the tiny man smiled at her, and
patted her back. There was no lingering touch, but it was nice anyway.


“It
might have been done a bit more smoothly, I agree. You also saved lives and
even aided those in that room to remember their job. In all, I think we can
forgive your lapse this one time. Strive to improve, however. When possible we
need to cultivate the idea of Vampires as ancient beings of logic and reason.
The ones you seek to be your friend, not those you should fear.” Then he looked
away, hiding a smile that seemed a lot more lively, for some reason. “Not that
Richard Swerlin didn’t deserve to be taken to task. We’ve had no end of
trouble with him of late. For years now his attachment to The Mistress of Souls
has protected him from our wrath. His fellows dared not take him to task too
strongly. I think perhaps, he realizes that you, out of us all, need not fear
her as greatly. It would be good if he feared someone again.”


Eve
kind of did get that. Though it wasn’t really why Bey probably thought. Oh,
Keeley was her friend, but her lack of fear there was for different reasons. If
she were killed, well, the fact was that Keels would have to argue the point
and reason for it with others of her kind. Even if they didn’t like the Greater
Demon, it could be trouble.


No
one loved Swerlin that much. Or hated him, most likely. Yes, she’d pinned him
to a wall, but other than being a bit of a pain it wasn’t like he was a
horrible person. Just inconvenient to her, personally.


To
a lot of Vampires, actually.


Bey
moved back to speaking in Russian, but had to break that after a few minutes so
that she could actually understand him. She’d only been working on it for a few
hours, and wasn’t some kind of super linguist. Then, you didn’t really have to
be, did you? If you learned the languages and practiced them often enough, then
you had them. It didn’t matter if it took three years to learn, or two weeks.
Not once it was part of your skill set.


Apparently
though, they had instructions, ones that had come over the phone when she
wasn’t listening, even if they were different than she would have thought.


“I
was asked to see about a minor issue in Georgia. The place of the peaches,
here, not the other one in Europe. It seems that someone has been parenting
large amounts of new Vampires. That can be a prelude to war, a distraction or
at times simply one of us feeling the need to have a large family. The issue
then is if they can control that many at once. The answer is, in the main, no.
So we must needs travel there this night, and then locate first the new
Vampires, and then their maker. What we do about that will depend on the
situation, but most likely we will be forced to destroy them all. Coddling the
young rarely works, for our kind.” He glanced at her, but didn’t explain any
more.


She
knew what he was getting at.


“Yeah,
we need to get that pre-Vamp training thing going soon. It’s a shame that we’ll
probably have to kill these, but I get it. Edom told me that he’d planned to
take off work for over a year, just to deal with me. That wasn’t needed,
because of the work I’d put in already, but… He’s good, and careful.
Clever enough to farm out part of his work with me to you, and Lenore, which
was, you have to admit, brilliant of him. What would someone do with ten killer
kids around though suddenly? We pretty much have to stop that.”


There
was a sad smile, “indeed, young Eve. Now we have to but await the setting of
the sun, so that the torture we feel will subside. Then we may go? Unless you
have another plan?”


She
glanced down at the book in her hand.


“If
I can get a bag for this, I think we can go in just at sunset? Or, really just
before. Then we can hit things before everyone knows that we’re there?”


That
got three very precise claps.


“Ah!
Again you impress me, Eve. We shall race into the agony then, and take our prey
by surprise, as you suggest. I must say, it’s most fun, working with you. Most
Vampires are… Rather over careful when it comes to avoiding what is needed.”


She
hoped that was the case.


It
would make it easier for her to get ahead, if everyone else was kind of wimpy.












Chapter
twelve





 


They
traveled in the dim twilight, pain ripping at them both the whole time. Bey
didn’t respond to it in the slightest, and pushed for Eve to go even faster
than they’d made the first cross country trip. It sucked. The whole freaking
time. 


Worse
than anything that she’d ever felt, actually. It wasn’t some kind of small
thing either. Even fighting the pain back more than she’d managed before, it
was horrible. The remains of the day ate at her too, so she wasn’t going
any faster than before. The sense was about the same, speed wise. It just felt
worse.


When
they stopped she didn’t scream though, and she was able to fake being all right
as they walked into a rather nice building. It was at least twenty stories
high, and in Atlanta. That, and the fact that they hadn’t cheaped out on the
decorations, was all she knew about it. It was lovely though. Inside the front
door, which didn’t have a doorman or anything like that, the place was made of
stone. Glossy marble, polished and cool looking. A lot of white and light blue.
Almost like a courthouse, at least to her mind.


There
were stairs and an elevator, but since she didn’t know where they were going,
or what was waiting for them when they got there, she decided not to go up in a
tiny box. It wasn’t a fear of small spaces or anything, just that it would be a
lot easier to trap them in one of those things. If there was going to be
an attack. She waved at the stairs, over to the left, toward the back.


“Which
floor?” She was kind of proud that this was just spoken, and that there was no
screaming involved. It was closer than she would have liked, and she did sound
tense, but that none of the other beings in the area…


She
looked around, then shook her head.


They
were all Human. Every single person there. She’d thought that it was an
embassy, but this section of it was filled with regular people. The old, and
young, and all ages in between. Not that young, starting at about sixteen or
so, which was a boy that was cleaning something from the floor across the
space. No one seemed to be armed though, except for the two men back behind a
counter that said security. That seemed pretty reasonable to her.


Bey
saw her looking and moved toward the stairs before speaking.


“There
are listeners here. I believe we want the seventh floor? It will be to the
right, if I was instructed correctly.”


She
didn’t ask all the questions she had, just following the other man, his black
suit looking fine, even after all their travel. It would wear out eventually,
just from the repeated friction of movement and rubbing. Her outfit would do
the same. The air inside was nice and cool, and it hadn’t been that warm
outside, but it had been cool back in D.C. when they’d left. Raining even. She
was still damp from it, to tell the truth. That probably meant they hadn’t
taken forever to get from point A to B.


She
turned occasionally, so that she could see if anyone was trying to sneak up on them.
Listening hard too. The place was filled with heartbeats, and movement. There
were a million scents, too. There were three people in the building, above them
though she couldn’t tell how high they were, that were all having sex. Someone,
a man, was on the second or third floor, and hitting the walls in anger. Over a
report, she thought, though it was hard to tell from his muttering.


People
were passing gas constantly too, belching, farting, and in one case doing both
at once. It was gross, but natural, and even interesting, though she set that
aside pretty quickly. Most of the people seemed to speak every few minutes,
that or make some other little noise. When she focused on it, the click of
fingers on keyboards became nearly deafening for a bit.


In
the end she had to pay attention only to the stairwell, until they got to the
correct door. The one to the seventh floor. Inside it was very rich looking
too, but had carpet, fine art on the wall, and sculptures all over the place.
The big kind that claimed to be modern art. They were interesting, but she’d
always wondered if they were also a bit of a scam. How hard was it to make
loopy bits of shiny metal?


Then
it occurred to her that she didn’t know how to do it, so maybe it was a
bigger deal than she’d always thought? 


It
wasn’t too hard to find the office they wanted. After all, it was the only
place with a dead person in it. She moved as silently as possible, since Bey
was. When they got to the door though, he plastered a cold looking smile on his
face, and knocked, three times. Politely, since he did nearly everything that
way. The sense of a dead man came at the door slowly. At normal Human speeds at
any rate. When the brown and solid wood was opened, he seemed surprised, as if
he’d been expecting someone else. At least people that weren’t like he was.


Part
of that, she knew, was why her head was buzzing, horribly. He was a tall
fellow too, which let her pick out what was going on, most likely. He was
Manthori, for all that he looked like a regular enough person at the moment.
His skin wasn’t tan though, it was bone white… His eye weren’t brown,
they were blood red. In short she was being compelled. Probably just to see him
the way he appeared however, so she didn’t slap him down instantly. Bey didn’t
either, just bowing a bit.


“We’ve
come to aid you in the situation that was reported to the Council? Perhaps, if
it is no trouble, we could come in?”


The
man smiled, and she saw a flash of fangs. Rows of them, almost splitting his
face. The image tried to twist in her head, and turn the expanse of white flat
and even, rather than the way they truly were. Eve nearly started fighting
anyway, but held on, and focused on the feeling in her head. It was a buzzing,
but what would happen if she changed the tone of it? Concentrating, even as the
man moved back, and she shut the door for them, she pushed the feeling into
being something faster. It didn’t cause the man to change instantly, but after
a moment he seemed to… Melt, a bit. His face turned white, like it should have
been, and after a second, the buzzing still there, the man was a Manthori in
truth.


Bey
glanced at her, and then smiled.


“This
is Eve Benson. I am Bey. You are Donald Moorehand?”


The
man nodded, and seemed ready to crap himself. Eve could see that, being
suddenly hit with a big bad Bey like he was but the words were different.


“You
grabbed the compulsion from me? That’s… I guess it’s to be expected of The Bey.
Please, come this way.”


Bey
smiled, “ah! No, that was done by Miss Benson. She will be in charge of the
situation here, acting for the Council directly. I am here merely to advise,
and to instruct, if we have time.”


That
was news to her, but Eve nodded, and played along. If Bey was running a scam,
that was the right thing to do. If she was just going to be thrown in the water
and told to swim, well, that could be done, too. She didn’t know how to do most
things, as far as investigations like this went though, so hopefully that
instruction would be more than just him making snarky comments about how badly
she was screwing up.


Stepping
forward, she stuck her right hand out. It was a risk, with a Manthori. He
wouldn’t be stronger than she was, not by nature, but he might be a lot more
telepathic or have the ability to redouble his compulsion. She held the buzzing
to her own pattern though, and hoped he couldn’t easily add a second layer to
it.


“What
can you tell us about the new kids? Start from when you first noticed something
was up. We can go from there.”


It
wasn’t all that complex, though she did notice that the man spoke well, and was
pretty good looking for a Manthori man. Some of the women could manage exotic
pretty well, but on guys it just seemed off, as often as not. This one, Donald,
had been just heavy enough in life to stretch upward into a decent looking man.
If too pale, red eyed and with a row of fangs that would give a dentist
nightmares for years.


It
worked for him though.


His
voice was soft, and slightly slurred, but nothing too bad. As she watched him,
concentrating as well as she could, she sort of willed him to just tell her the
truth. There was no reason not to, but she didn’t really want to bother with a
goose chase, if it wasn’t needed.


The
man sighed, and then shook his head.


“I
was actually hired to get you both to come down here. I don’t know who set it
up though. Someone with a lot of money. I asked for ten million, and whoever it
was didn’t even blink to transfer the funds. I guess I’ll have to give it back
now, since I was supposed to keep you both running around for as long as
possible. I don’t guess that will be happening now. You know, it’s a rare being
that can trap a Manthori like this. Probably why you work for the Council
directly?” It came out almost conversationally, and Bey started asking pleasant
questions.


Mainly
trying to find out if there was really anything going on at all, and if there
wasn’t who might be behind trying to mess with them like that.


Her
bet was either Gene, or one of the Greater Demons. They were all rich enough to
spend that kind of money just to mess with them. It could also be a lot of
other people she knew though. Someone after Bey, for instance? That didn’t seem
to be the case though. Not in any kind of lethal way. Who would send them on a
trip like that though?


She
thought about it, as they headed back to Vancouver. They’d left Donald alive,
but with broken arms and legs. Bey had suggested it, since he’d betrayed them
of his own free will.


On
the way back he got her to stop in some random town. It was dark out, but there
were people on the streets. It was a small place though. Enough so that she
didn’t bother trying to get the name, which was probably a mistake if she
wanted to travel a lot. It could be important to know things like that. How to find
different places for instance.


Bey
took a deep breath, and spoke as if they hadn’t just been in vast agony.


“We
should work out who has done this thing. One of the Council?”


She
shrugged.


“Would
they really need to? Couldn’t they just have ordered us to come down
here? This is probably someone that wants you out of the way. That would
be my best guess anyway. I wonder why though? Have you been sleeping with
anyone’s wife?”


That
got a strange stillness to come across her friend, almost like he was offended
by what she’d said. He shook his head slowly, but then furrowed his brow.
Perfectly, like a real person.


“I
have not, but I have been keeping company with Jasmine.” He stopped, and looked
at her closely, as if she were supposed to recognize the name. “Maggie Sims? I
did mention that she has changed her name and appearance greatly over the
years. We have… Grown close, over the months you were away.”


Eve
sighed and shook her head a bit.


“See,
I knew I should have gotten you into the shower with me that one time.
Well, at least she’s cool. Nice, you know? So… Who would that leave? Her ex-boyfriend,
Fred… Um, Wilkes?”


Bey
seemed to think that wasn’t a real thing, which it probably wasn’t.


Eve
connected a few dots though, and tried to furrow her own brow. It kind of
worked, she thought.


“Or
Marcus Aralias? I was supposed to be watching him, but he has that kind of
money, and… Well, if that was his deal, getting the competition out of the way,
then he’d need more time than a few weeks.” Like a lot more time. He was still
too chubby, as far as she knew, and while he’d tried to compel Maggie once, and
had actually managed it, he’d been forced to do that.


That
probably meant he wasn’t that big of a creep, even though he’d clearly taken
advantage of the situation, once he’d had the woman under his power. That was
hardly all that new of a phenomenon though. A lot of people abused those that
they had under their power. In fact, that was so true that it was virtually
certain to take place, unless a person was very good, or had a different idea
about how to control people. Then it might not be about sex.


“I
can’t see that as being too likely, but if I see him, I’ll ask? I need to get
in touch with some of my contacts too. If this is a Greater Demon, and what are
the odds that it really isn’t? If that’s the case though, then… Really, I don’t
think there’s a lot we can do about it. Which one would be doing something like
this though? Putting everyone in front of the world is… Well, it won’t hurt
them at all. If any group can pass, they can. It probably only increases
their chance to do business, really. To get willing slaves and all that?”


Bey
just started walking again, doing it at a speed level that made everything in
her burn to try and keep up. Then he pushed on, going faster, losing her
nearly, as they crossed several state lines. She pushed into it, and nearly
wished she had the shoes that Darla had made her on. Not that she needed them
anymore. Except for while she was practicing. It was, in the end, only pain.
She went with the feeling, and made herself increase until she very nearly
couldn’t see anymore. That let her get into the mall just in time to find Bey
speaking to Edom behind the counter. There was no way that she was going to be
able to talk for a bit, at least a minute, while the pain faded. That meant she
had time to listen though and managed a small wave to her maker.


Bey
spoke firmly however.


“We,
Miss Benson and I, were sent into Georgia, to the city of Atlanta, on what
turned out to be a false trail. On purpose. That Ambassador there, the
Manthori, Donald Moorehand, was compelled by Eve, and forced to tell the truth
to us, which shortened our time there greatly. Now, we need to find out who set
this whole thing up, and more importantly, what they were attempting to keep us
from? If anything at all. I would like for the entire community to be brought
out for this one. Those old enough to care for themselves. Can that be
arranged? For tomorrow evening, perhaps?”


Eve
winced, but didn’t say anything. After all, that seemed incredibly slow to her,
but she was a girl of the modern world, and expected everything to be done
right that moment. The truth of the matter was that anyone might be behind it.
She just didn’t have any clue why.


Hence
Bey trying to get access to all the resources he could. She walked around the
counter, hugged Ed and then picked up the phone, taking a breath before she
dialed. There was no yelling about it, so it was all good that way.


Instead
of contacting Keeley, who she was pretty certain had at least set her up for
six months of boring laying around, she dialed the number for her oldest
Greater Demon friend.


Darla.
The Technician.


It
picked up on the first ring.


“Hello?”


“Darla!
I was wondering if you were busy tonight? I need to talk, and we could have a
slumber party, like we used to. Only with just two of us, which will be
cozier?”


There
was a faked up purr from the handset, “oooh? How cozy are we talking?”


Eve
chuckled, and shook her head.


“Probably
not that cozy. I mean, if you want we could see about doing some things,
but it does nothing for me anymore. It’s kind of sad, really. So, not to invite
myself over, but… Well, I don’t own my own place here, so, you get the picture.
It would be wrong to threaten to dress Edom up in a teddy. Hot, but really uncomfortable
for him.”


“A
real point… Let me see, I have some work to do, and it’s about what, just
before seven? I could be ready by eight?”


“That
works for me. I’ll be there. That gives me time, I want to grab a toothbrush
and shower first.” Not that she needed to, bacteria not growing on her very
well, if at all. That meant she didn’t stink, but she was still kind of used to
doing certain things on a daily basis and if they didn’t happen she really felt
it. A weakness no doubt, but there it was. If she was going out, she wanted to
be clean first.


It
turned out that she didn’t have anything to do that night anyway, since there
was no real work for her. The little incarceration thing had kind of taken her
out of the normal rotation, not that she was ever in it. Even at the club she’d
always just kind of showed up. With permission, but still, that had been a kind
of low level thing. They hadn’t needed her, she just cleaned up the restrooms
and then made sure that nothing happened to anyone by way of pretending to be
security.


During
which she kind of killed eleven people. It might, she supposed, be enough to
make her unwelcome at the club for a while. That was a shame, since it had been
nice knowing what she was going to be doing each day. Well, she had that night
covered, so there was that. Walking fast, she got back home to Ed’s, got ready
and then forced herself to move as fast as possible to Arizona. It was weird,
in more than one way.


First,
it was a bit uncomfortable, going back there after being gone for so long. She
hadn’t really thought about it, but most of the bad things that had happened to
her in life had taken place there. Even the pain that she’d had since she’d
died had been better. Even going into the glass coffin had been.


Those
things had been her choice. Unless someone had mind controlled her into doing
that. In that case, well, it would take whoever had done it coming out and telling
her about it directly. She could ask, but what where the odds of that
happening?


She
didn’t know, but it probably wasn’t all that great.


The
trip took about five minutes, because she dawdled on the last half, and felt
like it had taken a lot longer than that. About a week, which wasn’t really
right. Walking that distance would take a person a lot longer, wouldn’t it?
That was probably a good thing, given how much of this kind of travel she’d
been doing lately. It was boring, and slow. Except that it really wasn’t.
It felt like it took forever, but in clock time? Not that much at all. It
wasn’t as fast as Zack could go, using a Node, but it was better than what most
could manage. Even in a plane. The big drawback was really that to her it seemed
to take forever. It was drab and left her feeling like something was lacking in
her world. Then, that was a lot of life.


You
lived through the hard things, the ones that made you want to quit for whatever
reason, to get to the ones that made it all worth doing.


Eve
knocked, politely, even though the nice place had practically been her home,
once upon a time. Those days had been bleak, when she thought back on them. Not
because of Darla though. No, that had been down to her own mother and the fact
that she loved her drugs more than her own child. That kind of thing, while
less than good to think about now, did remind her not to be that kind of
person. She wanted, even now, as a cool and strong Vampire, to be there for
other people, too.


That…
The feeling took her a little by surprise, to be totally honest. After all,
wasn’t her deal all about protecting herself? She thought about it as her hand
came up to knock on the very clean white door, and realized that she could want
both things at once. Being strong enough to really take care of herself wasn’t
totally opposed to the idea that she could protect the small and weak.


The
rapping was gentler than what she would have used before, even here. Eve didn’t
know it for a fact, but she had a strong suspicion that Darla Gibson had much
better hearing than a Human would have. If not that, then some other way to
know who was at her door.


Still,
not being a bitch, she called out as well.


“Darla?
It’s Eve. I’m alone.” It felt a little paranoid, or like she thought her friend
was, but it was becoming kind of clear that something large was going on for a
lot of people, and if that wasn’t going to set off some Greater Demons than she
didn’t really know them at all. Which, most likely, she just didn’t.


It
was going to be better to be polite than not, anyway.


The
door moved open slowly enough to not be alarming, and the hot blonde girl
standing there wasn’t armed. Not that Eve could see. There was no hesitation
either, and a big hug came in, wrapping her in warmth. It was, she realized, a
bit more than what a regular Human would have had going on. Greater Demons only
looked like people.


Only
when they wanted to, she reminded herself. The idea that they were shape
changers, and more, some of the best of that kind, was a thing that she
needed to remind herself of more often. Just because she couldn’t do it, didn’t
mean that it might not be a factor in her life later.


Her
friend kissed her cheek and then pulled her in, giggling a little.


“Eve!
There you are. Early by… Four minutes, too. Now, come on in. I have some blood
for you? Though I notice that you haven’t been eating at all? Not anything
fresh. You should get some new links occasionally. It will make it harder for
anyone to take you out just by killing all of your energy sources at once.” The
girl kept hold on her left hand, her nice blouse a light pink color that made
her seem almost ridiculously girly. The sleeves were those little three quarter
length ones. It was a popular fashion that time of year in Arizona. It was just
too warm for most anything else, and too cool for dressing up in shorts.


Giving
her friend a long look she shook her head a bit, and brushed her own black hair
back off her forehead a bit.


“Seriously.
I hadn’t really even thought about that one. It’s a good point. Well, that’s
why you make the big bucks and I work as a low level lackey for the Council.”


She
was drawn into the light colored room, which had always seemed incredibly rich
to Eve. It had cream colored furniture, eggshell colored carpets, and off white
walls. It wasn’t a complete study in making a person’s eyes hurt though. There
were lamps and sculptures around the edges, for instance. Several of which
contained energies, she notice. Not all of them were life energy or magic, but
she could both see and feel it now. A few of them hummed, audibly, too.


Darla
noticed her looking as she was guided to the nice sofa, the other girl sitting
far enough away to make it seem like she wasn’t there to get busy with her, but
close enough to tell anyone watching that it might not be totally impossible
that something could happen when the lights went out. Not that her buddy really
rolled that way.


Oh,
she’d do a girl if it was needed, but Eve didn’t think that she was really all
that interested in things like that, and wouldn’t be unless it was
project oriented.


The
Greater Demon pointed off to the sculpture that had always been on the nice
wooden cabinet that held the phone, across the room. It wasn’t a huge thing,
and looked like some kind of twisted modern thing. It was a deep blue, but now
that she really looked at the thing, it was clear that not all of it was
existing inside normal space at all. She’d seen the thing a thousand times, but
this was the first time that she noticed that part of it. Consciously at least.
Before she just hadn’t really liked it much, but now she started to understand
why.


Her
buddy winked at her.


“It’s
a bomb. One that would take out this part of North America if anyone were to
trigger it. One of my failsafe measures. If anyone attacks me here, they will
lose. No matter how powerful they are, nothing in existence can survive it
being activated. Except me, of course. Don’t worry though, if that ever happens
you won’t feel anything.” She grinned, as if that news wasn’t incredibly
sinister.


Eve
shrugged. It was either the truth, or a lie that Darla wanted her to believe
for some reason. Either way there was nothing she could do about it except move
away, and from what had just been said, going back to Vancouver might not be
far enough away at all.


So
instead she just nodded.


“That
makes sense. Kind of a way to burn everything down, if anyone does too good of
a job coming after you? I need to get something like that eventually. Not yet.
Too many people seem to be after me. I don’t know why though. Which, other than
coming to drink your blood, the stuff in the fridge, is why I’m really here.
Not exactly a good reason, but I don’t have a handy holiday to excuse me
being here.”


She
waited, since it was a bit more blunt than she’d intended to be, but Darla
rolled her eyes, and managed to look both dignified and playful at the same
time.


“Which
makes sense. The thing there Eve, is that what you’re seeing, well, it isn’t
something small, and it just isn’t all pointed at you either. Yes, some of it
is, but I really can’t tell you about all of it. Most of the time that wouldn’t
be a problem, since you wouldn’t ask. No one does, really. Even when they
suspect that my kind is involved, they tend to stand back, and forget to just
send a note. For good reason, but you rather have more resources that way than
most.”


That…
Was not helpful at all. Worse, Eve was almost certain that for a Greater Demon
it would have been enough to give away the whole plot. She just wasn’t smart
enough to see into what was being said. It left her feeling frustrated for a
moment, but then she shrugged.


She
was the one on the short bus, compared to a lot of her friends. Bright enough
for a Human, or a Vampire even, but so far below Darla that she needed to
accept that fact now, before it got her killed. Not because her friend would
hurt her, but walking into something that was too big could do the same thing,
in the end.


“So,
not being able to understand what you Greater Demons are getting up to, how can
I protect myself? Run and hide? Except that I’m not allowed to do that yet, am
I? I have promises to keep and all that. I owe Edom and the others too much to
bail on them…”


She
was about to get a little frustrated, when Darla nodded and reached out to
touch her arm gently. There was a tingle at the contact. There had been, at the
door, too.


It
was a thing that she’d felt before, several times. She just couldn’t recall
where it had been very clearly.


Her
oldest pal, the being who had saved her from what had probably been a horrible
fate, if left unchecked, removed her hand slowly, and nodded.


“That’s
right. You have felt that before. You probably will again. I can’t tell
you all of the plans, or even if they’re real or not, or just a ruse used to
influence the others of my kind, but I can share that one, now that you noticed
it. When a Greater Demon touches another being, anyone, they instantly grab a
copy of everything that person has ever thought, and all they know. If you can
pay attention to that, you may well understand more a lot more, quickly.”


Eve
got that it was a trick too, and not a good thing.


If
she knew who the Greater Demons were, and they didn’t like her knowing, they
might just try to get rid of her.


Darla
smiled and touched her again. There was no tingling this time.


“Exactly,
Eve. The world is a far more dangerous and deadly place than you ever imagined.
It always was, so I think you can survive this, if you’re careful enough. Now,
how about that blood?” Almost as if she didn’t have bones, the other girl rose
up, and headed toward the kitchen.


Eve
just sat there, wondering, for the first time, if she’d made a mistake trying
to be anything other than what she always had been.


It
was too late to change up now. Which meant that she needed to get up to speed
fast, didn’t she? Except that it was clear that no one was just going to tell
her what she needed to know.


Like
they wanted her to think of it all on her own, or something.












Chapter
thirteen





 


Darla
was remarkably unhelpful after that, but did feed her some new links, which
were all Human, from the feeling of them. Of course, since part of her new
reality was that she couldn’t really trust anyone, the second that Eve got back
to the yogurt shop she was going to have to drop them all and get new ones from
even different sources. Thinking that was a bit mean, since she loved Darla,
but her friend didn’t seem upset when she realized that Eve had been thinking
that.


In
fact, it was pretty clear that she was impressed.


“That’s
the spirit! Once something like that is pointed out to you, not acting on it
would be foolish. Not that I would have used that against you. After all, I
don’t really have to, since if I want you to perform a task for me, I can just
ask. Not everyone will be that kind though, and you have some enemies already.
You know that however.”


She
did.


“Gene,
from the Council? Um… I don’t really know why, or who else. I’m sure that I’ve
pissed off someone over the years. I bet there are twenty Mages that feel like
the world would be better without me. I sort of let that kid get killed. His
parents…” That was a real thing, she knew. They couldn’t touch Zack after all,
or Darla, so that left Eve the baby Vampire to blame for the brat getting
himself killed.


Darla
shook her head and then patted her arm gently.


“Surprisingly,
no. They were told about what you did to protect the others, and think of you
as an ally of sorts. Many of the Mages are like that. The thing is…” Then,
maddeningly, and clearly on purpose, she stopped talking.


Which
was a hint, but of what, Eve couldn’t tell.


Finally,
her head starting to hurt a bit, she simply asked.


“I
know that I’m not getting what you mean. Is this important, or can I
just phone it in? Do I really need to know, and if so, what am I supposed to be
doing? Thinking for myself, clearly, but what am I supposed to be going for?”
She waited.


Nothing
came. In fact, Darla got up to get a drink for herself. A soda, it seemed,
except that the scent of it was too strong. It was a glass of syrup, basically.
Orange in color, and too dark to be something a Human would enjoy.


Looking
at the glass, the blonde nodded.


“There
are a thousand tricks to passing as Human. This is one of them. Soon, if all
goes as it is, we won’t have to do that at all, unless it fits our current
plans. That… It isn’t what the main body of my kind want. Some of the insane
think it’s a great idea. Then, that’s rather what not being sane means for one
of us. Thinking that things are one thing, when they are actually another.”
Then she drank the whole thing down without stopping, not even making a face at
the cloying sweetness when she was done.


Eve
sort of understood then.


Something that was going on was really
being pushed by some of the Greater Demons? She focused as well as she could,
staring at the far wall, which was a nice and even white color. There was a hand
painted picture there, of a barn, as seen over a field of wild flowers. It was
pretty, she thought.


Finally
she started to nod, not knowing why she was doing it, since nothing was coming
to her consciously. Nothing did, until she spoke.


“So,
all of the sane ones of your kind are holding back, and not breaking into
what’s happening, which is… Everyone being outed to the Humans? Because…” She
let her face screw up, a bit surprised that she was saying anything. “Because
they stand to benefit from it too? There’s no real reason for Humans not
to know about it all, Vampires and Mages, or even Greater Demons. In fact that
has to be good for business. The normal people just have a problem remembering
that things other than their day to day reality exists. I was always told that,
but I didn’t get it until I was a Vampire for a while. So much of the
world is different than I thought it was, and I’d known about it all. That… So,
the, um, good guys of your kind are standing back and letting the crazy ones do
all the work, so that…” She didn’t know. It was probably all wrong, but Darla
let her face light up.


“Keep
going… You almost have it all.”


She
did? Eve thought for a long time, her friend getting up to get food for
herself. It wasn’t rude, since Eve didn’t need to eat, and really couldn’t,
unless it was an all protein and fat snack. She hadn’t even tried that yet.


“Okay,
so, the insane Greater Demons, they’ll want a return on investment. That, I
guess it could be increased Human slaves. A lot of people are miserable enough
that selling themselves for fame, fortune, sex or whatever probably seems like
a good deal. I can understand that. I mean, it’s kind of what I did.” She waved
at her body, meaning the whole Vampire thing, which got a single nod.


It
had been a move meant to get her power, after all.


Plus,
she was right, she thought. At least she wasn’t told that the others hadn’t
done that, or for those reasons.


She
shook her head.


“That
doesn’t explain the rest of it though, does it? Someone trying to kill Troy
Lopez for instance? Or whoever set me up to go into a box for six months. Was
that Keels do you think? Or Zack?” Or, and she didn’t say that part, Darla? It
would just be denied if it was the case, all of it would. That was really what
the message for the day was, so she held up her right hand and wiggled her
fingers.


Then
didn’t say anything for a long time.


“I
know, you won’t tell me that. Let’s see… Who would bother even messing with me
in particular? If it wasn’t one of you… Well, or someone just acting at random,
trying to get at Bey or Ed… Um, Finias? But really, he’s kind of like the rest
of you, isn’t he? If he needed me to do something and it wasn’t going to get me
killed or hurt too much to take, then wouldn’t he just ask? That, or
offer to trade something that would be a big deal to me that he wouldn’t care
about at all… So, not him?” She glanced at the stony, and totally bland face in
front of her.


That
wasn’t a fair assessment though. She was smiling gently, as if pleased. That
could be due to Eve getting things finally. At the same time it could be about
a thousand other things, one of which was that she was bothering to try and use
her head as more than a platform for giving a blowjob. Life had been easier in
a way, when she could simply do things like that to make friends. Really, she
probably could now, she knew. Her self control was good enough. She’d just been
putting off trying, in case she messed up and bit someone.


She
wouldn’t. Not on accident.


Eve
thought for a few moments again, and then went on.


“So
who does that leave? I know Ann, kind of, but haven’t seen her for years.
Xenses? I guess I always got along with Barb well enough, but he was a real
piece of work. But… If I was being messed with by The Defiler, I’m sure that my
ass would have been stretched out a few times already. That’s his thing, isn’t
it?”


Darla
went still, a bit like a Vampire, then nodded.


“It
would have been. He’s dead now, however. Keeley, Zack and I killed him. Several
times, to be exact. So you may cross him off your list as well.”


Who
did that leave?


“So,
Ann, and… Um, Fram? Again, if he wanted something though, wouldn’t he just ask?
So, maybe not.” She stopped suddenly, as her friend jumped up, clearing her
throat.


“Well!
It seems like that’s a good point for you to be leaving on! I loved our little
talk. We need to do it again. Far more regularly. You know, if you don’t mind,
I am in town several times a week. I have to see to my charge, Zack, and I’d
love to hang out. We could go to a club, or take in a show? That, or plot to
make his life far more interesting. Speaking of which, you and he have a
contract in place, that he hasn’t been using. Unlimited sex, I believe, whenever
he wants to use you?”


“There
are limits, actually. I’m not really that into things of that nature
anymore. You have a point though? I should get used to practicing on him,
maybe?”


There
was a shrug then.


“It’s
a good enough idea. Sex is too powerful a tool for one with your goals in life
not to use. Besides, it wouldn’t hurt for you to be closer to him. He’s broken,
and insane, for a Greater Demon, but given that you seem to be looking into
that side of things, perhaps it would be useful to you, to have an in there?”


Eve
stopped and then raised a single eyebrow at the pretty girl.


“Wait,
you’re totally setting me up here, aren’t you? You want me to infiltrate or
something stupid like that, so that I can get at their secrets? Except, you
have to know they won’t be telling me anything that will be of use to you… So…”


Darla,
chuckling a bit, moved her toward the door, pulling her up suddenly.


“Actually,
I’m trying to get you out of here before my uninvited visitors come. Tarsus and
a few others that I’d rather not have thinking about you, in particular. We’ll
talk in a few days? Keep thinking, Eve. It’s a useful talent.”


Then,
once the door was open, she leaned in and whispered a single word.


“Run.”
There was no emphasis in it, but it was the kind of thing that got her going,
so Eve moved as hard as she could into pain, heading back to the mall. It was
still dark out, but she decided to use it as a bit of exercise, and did the
whole trip as fast as she could.


It
sucked, doing that kind of thing, but she was sort of growing used to it. Why
not? If you did anything enough, it eventually became the new normal, didn’t
it? No matter how bad it was. That meant she was in the store at four, and not
expected to do anything, anywhere. Really, she needed to get herself a hobby or
two, since working all the time, while expected by her, wasn’t really going to
fill up all her time, not if she were going to be awake all the time.


Cormack
was there, and waved to her, when she got in, but no one else was expected back
until much later in the day. About seven. Worse, or better, the place was clean
and tidy already. That being the case, she listened to see if Zack was in, and
noticed that he was, so made up a nice full tray of goodies to take down to
him. She tried her best not to be sloppy, or get anything wrong. She’d hear
about it if she did.


Not
that he wouldn’t eat it all anyway.


When
she got in he was standing behind the main counter, talking to Ben, who was
wearing a nice red shirt. At first he didn’t react when Zack did, but after a
moment he smiled too.


“Hey!
I haven’t seen you in… forever. Not since I got those guys cursed by the
Mages, for, um…” He stopped then and looked away. Embarrassed.


Zack
laughed and patted him on the back.


“The
guys jerking off over you. It was all over the net and made the news.
Don’t worry, the curse was a sanctioned thing. Let’s just say they won’t be
winning any money gambling for the next few years? Or have much luck with
women. I’d been planning to get some of the Gym guys to go and pay them
a visit, but Darla figured that it would be enough for their lives to suck for
a while. Anyway… I can’t help but notice that you brought treats? Do I get
one?”


There
were twelve of the things, all large, stacked on the tray. It was enough that
she wouldn’t have been able to carry them back when she’d been a human.


“One,
or even two of them. Anyway, I had been thinking that I’d bribe you with
them and then give you a blowjob? If that goes well I could do you next, Ben? I
need to practice first. I want to make sure I won’t get bitey or anything.” The
man blushed and made a face, but Zack nodded.


“Sounds
like a plan. Come on Ben, you get things like that ten times a week working
here, so don’t be shocked to find out that Eve likes you too. Still, we should
find out why. It’s a bit sudden, isn’t it?”


He
was a bit suspicious, so she held her hand out, for him to get a reading off
of. It wasn’t lost on him what she was doing, either, and he took it, then
smiled at her.


“Oh,
so Darla put you up to it. Well, there are probably fifteen reasons for
it, all of them decently good. Just so you know, Ben, adding you in is all
coming from Eve.” He looked at the still chubby bearded man, and smiled. “She
actually likes you. I’m just convenient for her… I’d sigh over it, but free
sex, you know, what’s to complain about? Let me eat first? This all looks
really good. Almost like Lenore made it.” That wasn’t faint praise, she knew.


If
there was a master of the art of frozen yogurt making in the world, that
particular lady was it. To even be compared to her there was a good thing.
Really, given her resources, that kind of thing might be a good hobby for her
to take up. She could practice during the day and give the experiments away. No
one would mind.


The
eating took as long as the blowjobs did, and she didn’t feel at all like she’d
been about to bite Ben. Oh, he was delicious, and she did manage to
swallow and to her surprise make a link from that to the man, which she hadn’t
even known was a thing. It was harder to do than getting one from blood,
but she grabbed it anyway, after a bit of scrambling. It was nearly a reflex to
fight for the potential energy.


The
biggest part of things though was that when she touched him there was no
tingling. That didn’t mean he wasn’t a Greater Demon, but it was a good
sign that he was actually what he seemed to be. So, just a regular Human guy. A
tasty one, that she could actually date, apparently. One that when some other
people were disrespectful to her went and found Mages to curse them for
her. That was pretty progressive for a guy that hadn’t known that such things
were even real a half year before, wasn’t it? Okay, so he wouldn’t have exactly
been her type, before, back when she was alive, being a bit geeky and a little
less than perfect looking, but now that she was the new her, it seemed like a
lot of other things might just be more important than those things. Being
interesting and a stand up person were both more important to her now, and Ben
was that, for sure.


When
she was done, having used Zack’s office for both things, since she wasn’t a
succubus it hadn’t occurred to her to use a reading room, even if they were all
empty, she found herself at a loss again.


So…


She
nodded to herself.


The
thing to do in a case like that was to make her own entertainment. In this case
she decided to try and design a new treat for the shop. She left directly from
the bookstore, and headed over to the WinCo, jogging over. She wouldn’t be able
to get too much, since she had to carry it back, and with fresh things that
could mean crushing them if she had too much with her at once. Still, she had a
nice full load of things by six-thirty, and put them away in the various places
around the store that wouldn’t have them out on the counter for too long.
Lenore wouldn’t like that, she didn’t think.


At
seven in the morning, when the other woman came in, Cormack was in the back,
fielding phone calls, since that was his job for the day. Eve, however, was
trying to basically turn sweetened coconut into a flour like powder. It was
harder to do than it seemed like it should be, but the grainy texture of the
normal product turned a lot of people off. What she was going for was a solid
base for a sweet, but smooth topping. A sauce, basically.


Lenore
bustled in, looked at her, and then at what she was doing. It was close to
being a stare. There was no comment on it all, and she went directly to the
back. After about half an hour Cormack stumbled out, looking like he was
halfway to drunk, since the sun was already coming up.


“Well,
I’m off now. Time to hit the soft pillows of relief and die for the day.” He
smiled at her, and staggered a bit, but she shook her head at him.


“No.
It’s really about time for you to stop being a pussy. Yay! Fight it and
keep your ass up for the day, why don’t you? Lenore and I will take turns
helping you. It’s a lot easier if you keep moving. So you know, do
things. Start on the windows and work your way back, then… I don’t know, go
over and do the same with the Mage embassy? That, or head down to the Gym and
take them some treats? Those guys are never too full to have a bit more, I
bet.” She smiled, not knowing what his reaction would be.


There
was a pained groan.


“Bitch.
I knew it was coming, but I figured that you’d at least wait for a while after
getting out of that hell cage. A week or two? You know, normal people don’t go
around being a constant pain in the ass all the time, don’t you?” There was a
grin to go with it, even though it was kind of clear that he was also being at
least partially serious too.


Oddly
enough, that reminded her to warm up a mug of animal blood, and drink it all.
She had to use her card for it, but got six new links, and made sure to drop
the one that she’d picked up to Ben. She hadn’t fed off of him directly, using
blood, but no one would be able to tell that was the case if there was an
investigation, would they? It left her with enough links, though all of them
were to cows. Which, if she were going to think about it, was no worse than
eating a few hamburgers. Better in a lot of ways, being that she was leaving
all the animals alive and well.


Given
that fact, she could practically start a Vampire version of PETA. Except, in hers
they wouldn’t be idiots half the time. It would all just be nude calendars,
that and pictures of puppies and baby animals. There was no one on the planet
that she wanted to talk to that didn’t like puppies and kittens, was there?


After
finishing with that, Cormack actually getting back to work without more of a
fight, trying to stay up like a grown-up, and not whining about it anymore, she
got back to work.


What
she really wanted to create was something that was kind of like the center of
mounds bar, only not grainy in texture. It took three tries to get something
close enough to move to the next part, which involved making a special batch of
the base product. It was just a little sweeter than what Lenore normally had
them make up. She used the second machine, which normally had either chocolate
or strawberry in it, but this time it was coconut flavored. If anyone wanted a
soft serve chocolate cup…


Well,
then she was probably going to be in trouble, wasn’t she?


Still,
instead of beating her down at eleven when Cormack went over to help Mark
straighten and clean the Candle shop, Lenore actually just asked about
the new activity. It was kind of nice, since she seemed curious, rather than
upset about things being disrupted, like Eve had kind of suspected she might
be.


Eve
shrugged.


“It’s
a coconut base product, with a new kind of topping. It’s all a bit white
though, especially with the whipped cream on it. I need someone to taste it for
me, too. The idea is to have it be smooth though. Not too grainy, you know? I’m
not sure it’s enough yet. If this doesn’t work then coconut milk might. I can
put a cherry on it, to break up the pale sameness, but… I don’t know, it’s a
bit standard. A little too plain looking.” She glanced at the machine, filled
with a nice creamy base, which was just about set up enough for her to try
making a product out of it.


Lenore
moved in and did it instead, first playing with it, testing it for consistency
with a spoon, and to Eve’s surprise, after making a dish of it and decorating
it, taking a bite. She played it around her mouth for a bit, then got a cup of
water and rinsed, then spit into the silver deep sink.


“Not
bad. Perhaps a bit bland for Human palates? Have you considered something that
can act as a contrasting undertone? Pineapple is traditional, but as you just
stated, a bit too much so. We don’t want to get boring. You should make
up a few things, and see what works? If you’re going to taste them yourself, I
have to remind you to rinse very well. Otherwise you’ll pay for it
later. Also… things will be sharper, and more intense for you. If it seems
right for one of us, it will basically have no flavor for a Human.”


Eve
nodded, and felt like taking notes, but didn’t. It was the kind of thing she
needed to know however.


Otherwise
she could mess up and… Be known as a Vampire? She was pretty open about it, to
be honest, so that wasn’t going to matter much, was it?


She
grinned then.


“I
should make some things up and take them to my dad. It would mean running in
daylight, but… Well, I won’t get better at doing that by being lazy, will I?
Tomorrow though? Unless I get busy. I’m not trying to get out of doing my work,
but you know, I should make a point of keeping up with people, if I can.”


That
meant getting with her other friends too, she knew.


Rebekah,
Hally, Gary, and even Becky Hoader, if she could get in touch with her. She’d
gone off and become an actress. Eve hadn’t been following her career, but had
heard she was doing well enough. Actually in real movies, and all that kind of
thing. She had a new name though, that she worked under. If Eve was going to
drop her a line, she needed to learn what that was. They hadn’t been really
close or anything, but were old friends from school, and had even done things
outside of that, which was enough not to let her get too far away.


Eve
had to focus on what she was doing though, if she wanted to get it right. The
first thing that was needed was to go and make sure that Cormack wasn’t
actually going to sit down. He was about to fall down, it sounded like, so she
headed over. It was part of her current project after all, and she had
mentioned trying to help him with it in the past.


The
Vampire was standing, but had stopped moving, and his eyes were closing and opening,
the pattern getting slower each time. She ran in clapping at him, yelling.


“Cormack!
Don’t lose it! Here, um… Run!” This required her to pull him along, and really
didn’t go faster than a quick, Human level, jog. Still, he did it, and after a
bit, they were outside. The man cursed as the sun hit him.


“I’m
burning!” It woke him up though, so she didn’t let him pull back and go
inside.


“No,
you aren’t. It just feels like it. Tough it out and don’t give in. Keep
running. We can try going faster?” He did, but she noticed something, a thing
that had slipped past her before, even if there were signs of it all over the
place.


Cormack
wasn’t very fast. 


Oh,
he could do better than he had been, and probably hit something like
forty miles an hour, but it wasn’t the kind of speed that she had. Not even
close. It wasn’t even the kind of thing that Barb could do, if she really
applied herself. At first she thought that it was because he was being a pussy,
and not really trying… which she fully understood. 


She
wouldn’t have managed a real run the first day she’d stayed up either. That the
man wasn’t stumbling around and acting half drunk the whole time was amazing,
given that, now that she considered it fully. She kind of had. It had truly
been days after the beginning one for her, before she’d managed that
kind of thing, now that she thought about it, and that hadn’t taken place in
daylight. Cormack was older than she was, and not a wimp though.


So
that meant this was really about something else, didn’t it?


“Wait,
you don’t have super speed?” All of Bey’s line did, but he nodded at her, still
wearing his Yoghurt World apron as they scrambled around outside the mall, on
the outer perimeter of it, using the sidewalk as a running track. They kept
going, as the Vampire next to her nodded.


“Argh.
That’s right. I’m from Lisle’s line. We’re stronger than most, but not as fast
as those of The Bey. Funny, but picking up cars just doesn’t come up that often.”


She
hadn’t known that at all. Not even who Lisle was. Not asking, she pushed him
anyway, since to at least a small extent, being willing to face pain was the
point of what they were doing.


“Avoiding
the agony of the day, that’s why Vampires all go dormant. Make it so you
aren’t afraid of the pain, and you can beat it. From now on, don’t let yourself
escape it. After a bit your subconscious mind won’t even make you feel tired
anymore. It won’t take too long for you to learn it.” Probably longer than it
had for Eve to get the same thing, but she hadn’t gotten into bad habits first.


They
ran then, and then walked for a bit, since being outside really sucked. That
held until nearly two, keeping the man moving fast enough that he didn’t go
down the whole time. After that she had him go inside, but kept him with her,
working alongside of him, so that they could go and run at need. It was
needed, but she was able to pass the time with Marcus, of all people, since it
was pretty clear that he was both bored, and had been doing a lot of work on
himself while she’d been locked away.


He
was dressed in a brown suit, but it was nice material and he’d clearly had it
tailored, which made a big difference in how anything fit. The shoes were
black, and his tie a bright red. The beard that she’d gotten used to had been
neatly trimmed, and while it made him look older than the twenty-five or so he
was, that was all to the good. His hair had been cut, too, and honestly, he’d
lost enough weight to move from fatbeard to business cutie already. If he lost
another forty pounds, or so, he’d probably move all the way into being good
looking. Cute enough for real life.


True,
his nose was a bit too snubbed for that, and his face a bit too weak around the
chin, but not everyone had to be ready for television, did they?


Eve
stopped at the front desk and nodded at him.


“Marcus.
Looking good, I see. Keep this up and we’ll have to go out one of these days.
Do something fun.” She didn’t mean anything by it, but he rolled his eyes at
her.


“Sure.
By that you mean making fun of me for being fat and ugly some more? I’m doing
my best. I know that it isn’t enough. No one else thinks so either, so at least
there’s that, right?”


She
took her own turn rolling her eyes.


“Annnd
you killed the mood. Stop being so down on yourself, dumbass. It takes time for
people to see you for who you really are, and longer than that to turn yourself
into someone hot enough for all the pretty girls to want. I was just complimenting
you though, so really, chill out on the self-hate, will you? You’re doing well.
Keep going. Still hitting the gym? It shows.”


He
nodded, “that and all the work around here. I swear, I never realized how much
magic the embassy people had to do all the time. If I’m not doing up wards for
widows, I’m volunteering at the hostel and working as a healer. That’s your
fault though. Lyn Hartley keeps showing up to give me lessons. She’s good, I
have to give her that. I saw her reattach a kid’s leg last month. Thirty
minutes of pure work, and it was as good as new. Car accident.” There was a
rather humble shrug then. “So, did you mean it about going out? I don’t really
like you that much, but even just going to a movie with a girl that I don’t
have to pay would help my image. Not that I pay for sex. I don’t. That
means I haven’t been getting much.”


She
nearly laughed, since there were at least five succubae in the building at that
moment. He had to know that though, so she didn’t point it out. If he wasn’t
using one, or more, of them, then he had a reason for it.


She
reached out and touched his hand, which got him to tense just a tiny bit. At
first she thought it might be the coolness of her skin, which could be shocking
if you weren’t ready for it. She tended to be around room temperature, after
all. When you expected a warm body and got that it seemed cold.


“We
can go and do that. I haven’t been to a movie in ages. Next week, maybe? If I
don’t get called off to Russia. I hear there’s something going on there.” She
didn’t elaborate, but took her hand back, trying not to seem like a major slut
with the guy. He might not love her all that much, but the feeling really was
mutual. He was a bit of a whining bitch most of the time as far as she could
tell.


She
managed to get out of the room rather calmly, Eve thought.


The
thing was, when she first made skin on skin contact with him, for just the
briefest of moments, Eve was nearly certain that she felt the same kind of
tingle that she had with Darla, and Zack. Then it had stopped, sooner than it
had with either of them, but that almost made the whole thing worse.


Because
Mark, her prior fatbeard, the one that she’d considered killing a dozen times,
and nearly had, was almost certainly not a Mage at all.


No,
he was a Greater Demon.


What
that meant, or which one he was, she didn’t know.


It
was a good thing to find out, however.


She
did like that she was allowed to leave the room, and that she didn’t
just die on the spot. That either meant she’d managed to fool the being, or,
and this was far more likely, that it didn’t actually want her dead yet.












Chapter
fourteen





 


Eve
responded to the new idea, that Marcus was, and probably always had been, a
Greater Demon, by doing the only sensible thing she could.


Keeping
Cormack awake, and making treats. Experimental ones that were, if not exactly
stunning her with a brilliance that would astound herself if she could eat, at
least different.


She
started with things that would work with coconut, but also managed to use all
of that up, and then work her way into an avocado base.


It
meant keeping Cormack running, literally and figuratively, taking the
Trollienkeine a constant stream of things as she made them, insisting that the
groggy fellow take notes about what the giant beings said on the matter. They
had really good noses, which meant they were pretty good tasters. The problem
was that they needed to eat so much that they’d never learned to be picky about
it like an American would be. They were given fat, sugar and fluff, and to them
it meant they were eating a good thing. If she tried to serve them
peanut butter and pickle flavored frozen yogurt they would have acted much the
same way, she knew.


That
meant she needed to get Zack in on things, and, realizing that she was being a
bit of a dork, not calling Mark on his Greater Demon bullshit, she took a tray
of things over to him, too.


He
took one look at it, then shook his head. It didn’t even take him a half second
to move from seeing the tray to getting the overall idea. That was really the
thing that Greater Demons were all about, Eve knew. They might be powerful and
impossible to kill for a regular Vampire like her, but they were all so smart
that you really couldn’t outthink them either. It probably wasn’t even worth
trying.


Marcus
gave her a grin that she thought might be what people would consider rueful.


“I’m
not sure if I should be sad that it took you this long to realize what I was,
or if I should be happy that I managed it that well, given your background. You
have had a bit more exposure to my kind than most. Oh, well… Here, I
know, how about this? If you can guess who I am, then I’ll give you thirty
thousand dollars. If on the other hand you fail, you have to put out with some
naughty sexy times. What do you say?” He waited, his still round face too avid,
clearly expecting her to say it was a deal.


Like
she was that mentally handicapped? Even compared to one of the Greater
Demons, who were all super geniuses, no matter what they acted like, Eve wasn’t
a moron. She was, if nothing else, smart enough not to fall into a trap that
easily.


Plus,
there were only so many Greater Demons that she knew, and while it could be one
of the others, most of them wouldn’t have tried to trick her like this. There
were only three he could be anyway, and Eve would have probably gotten Keels
right off, since they knew each other well enough. So it was most likely either
Finias, who wouldn’t have needed to hide like that or the only other one of
that kind she really knew. Well, him, or Ann, The Rotted. If it was her though,
the raw crazy would have shown through already.


“Fram,
The Bold. Good to see you. Again, I guess? So, did you kill Marcus, or is this
a long term game plan of yours, designed just to mess with me?” She waved at
him, and got a snort in return. For a second she thought he was going to try
and claim it wasn’t him, but there was just a head shake.


“Damn.
You always were smarter than you looked. Fine, I’ll have the funds
transferred into your account. To answer your question though, I made up Marky
Dork here about five years ago, and worked him into place around this area, so
I could spy on Zack. He doesn’t know who I am, I don’t think. Then, I
was on my guard about hiding from him, and my sexy little cuddle buddy,
Darla. Not that I think I could fool her for all that long, if she were around
me too much. She knows me far too well, and Zack is definitely special needs
for one of us. Lyn… that’s been way harder to manage, and I think she got it
already. On the nice side, she’s not a snitch.” Then the man in brown
stared at her for a bit, and tried to give her a firm look.


It
was pretty good, but just didn’t match the face that well, which caused it to
be ineffective on her. He got that one it seemed, and heaved a giant sigh.


“So,
what do you plan to do with this information? Blackmail? Extort me for
sex?” The man ran a single hand down his still ample enough front, clearly
joking, but not, at the very same time. It was… Kind of hot, really. Then,
Greater Demons didn’t play by the same rules that everyone else did, so there
was skill involved in it, even if she wasn’t able to understand how it worked.


She
nearly said nothing, not wanting to be caught in the middle of whatever
the Greater Demons had planned. Fram was probably not in the loop, as far as
the real plan went, but he’d know more than she did. From what both
Darla and Keeley had told her, most of the Greater Demons thought of him as a
bit of a joke. 


He
wasn’t a bad Demon, either in what he generally did, or in his ability
to see reality, but he had a real blind spot, which Eve actually knew about.
For some unknown reason he thought that doing well in Demon society was a big
deal. It caused him to push and try to make himself important, with a bunch of
beings that actually couldn’t care at all about that kind of thing. As far as
Eve knew there was only one Greater Demon in all of reality that did care about
that kind of thing, and he was standing in front of her, pretending to work for
the Mages. 


Keeley
was certain that if he ever learned to fix that, he’d be a real force to reckon
with. Then, being insane, for one of them, meant he couldn’t see reality for
what it really was all the time.


That
didn’t mean he was retarded though, as far as she went. To the others of his
own kind he might be a joke, but even they couldn’t afford to push him
too far. Less so than someone like Darla, at a guess. She might fight,
if it made sense, but Fram might even if it didn’t. On the good side, he
was still more sensible than a Vampire would have been in the same position.
He’d do what made the most sense, in the end. 


No
matter what that was.


She
tried to smile then. Even if being reasonable took work for her kind, there was
no harm in using that idea, in the moment, was there? Her faking being
reasonable was no worse than forcing a smile that she didn’t mean, was it?


“How
about this; we share information. With the understanding that you have a lot
more than I do, and that it probably won’t be all that fair to you, getting the
dribs and drabs that I come across? Then, odds are any little thing you learn
from me will be a lot more useful to you than the other way around, so
it might even out that way?” She watched him closely, but remembered to breathe
and blink, so she wouldn’t be a statue glaring at him, as he stood behind the
glass topped counter.


After
a few seconds, he nodded.


“So,
you won’t tell on me, as long as I share all my secrets with you?”


That
wasn’t what she’d said, which wasn’t lost on her. It was a trap then, wasn’t
it?


“No,
I won’t tell on you, as long as you aren’t a threat to my other friends
here. Or anywhere, but you get the idea that way. I mean a real threat,
too, not just an annoyance. We’re all adults, and can handle our own business
that way. This arrangement would be separate, but like I said. We share info
and data. I have a similar one with Finias, so that might sweeten things,
unless you two are sharing all the time too? Speaking of which I haven’t seen
him in… Half a year. I should get in touch with him. Probably after I look up
Becky Hoader. I have a lot of catching up to do. It’s amazing how out of touch
being locked in a box can make you. On the good side you and I can pal around,
and have a reason to, now that you aren’t a raping creepo that uses mind
control on innocent women, I mean.”


That
got a laugh, one that was a bit too loud, “I am too! Don’t ever say
that, Eve, or I won’t invite you to the best orgies. I’m, well, you actually
know that one. Greater Demon, yadda-yadda, can’t trust me, don’t make a
bargain or deal, all that cheese and chess playing stuff. To answer your
question then, as long as you aren’t planning to blackmail me like an
annoying cunt, then sure. I’ll play ball with you. We can date. You like anal,
right? Vampires are the best at that, they hardly cry at all.”


She
snorted at him. He might be able to do anything he wanted to her, but she could
choose to be afraid or not. It wouldn’t really help her out though, unless she
was going to simply avoid him. That, at this current point, would mean running
away.


“Anal?
I suppose I could get a strap-on for you. Jumbo size?”


That
got the man to wink.


“That
could be fun. I always did like that about you, Eve. So broken that you
don’t even put up a fight when it comes to kinky sex. Will you respect me in
the morning though, if I let you take my anal virginity like that? In this
form, I mean. Poor Mark hasn’t had more than his own palm for far too
long. I really pulled out the stops making him a bit of an outcast. Plus, the
other things in the way.”


She
thought about that for a while, and had to nod, getting the basic premise,
eventually. “Because the girls at the book shop would all catch on if you
didn’t put out life energy, and Greater Demons always drink that in, right?
Zack said something about that to me a couple of times.”


“Unless
we’re going to get a Human or Mage woman pregnant. Then we can put out enough
energy to kindle life. The men can anyway. So, I might be able to fake it, for
a while, but it wouldn’t be worth it just to get my rocks off a few times.
Good, you can do that for me now. I’ve made a few passes at Lisa, but that
thing with Warren actually impacted her a lot. Worse than Bob, even, and he’s
straight. She’s sort of sensitive that way. Plus a lesbian. Not that I’m
judging. I mean, I’ve done the all girl diet too. Still, she can
shut off her emotions on the matter if it bugs her that much. What she’s doing
isn’t really helping, and there are spells for that. I probably should have sat
on Warren a little more closely in that regard, but it seemed harmless enough
at the time. If it wasn’t for you meddling kids, Lisa and Bob wouldn’t even
know about it now, so no one would have gotten hurt.”


She
nodded, deciding not to ask for particulars yet. Eve understood that he was
saying he was behind the whole Warren thing, which meant that there was a lot
more going on that she would have guessed at, otherwise.


“Fine
then. So, as long as you aren’t a threat to my friends, anywhere…” She
stopped and then took a deep breath. “Except… the Greater Demon ones.
I’m not getting in the middle there, but you know, if you can’t get
along with Darla and the gang, you need to change what you’re doing. I mean
that, too. But I won’t get involved. Do that though, and I won’t run my mouth
about you. That will change if everyone figures it out, but that’s just common
sense. Of course, Lenore knows now, so Zack will soon, I bet.” She glanced
across the mall, and made eye contact with Lenore, who looked a bit stiff.
Scared, rather than angry.


Mark,
who was really the Greater Demon Fram, known as The Bold, under all the
trappings, smiled and waved to her from across the red brick expanse. Then he
spoke to the Vampire woman directly, smiling the whole time.


“Fine,
let’s not tell him directly though? Even as his girlfriend it isn’t your
job to rat me out. I’ll be good though. I’m not here to hurt anyone, just make
sure that…” He stopped and looked around. “Well, I won’t say that here.
Too many people know about me now anyway. Thanks for the snacks though. I
suppose I have to pay for them all?”


Eve
thought about it and then shrugged.


“We’ll
let you trade for them? I need someone to taste test for me. We can meet in a
few days and share info? I wasn’t kidding about possibly being called off to
Russia. I’m the new lackey of the Council, I think. Gene is trying to kill me,
but other than that it seems like an actual promotion.” She didn’t know that,
but was still surprised when that got a tiny chuckle. At the same time Mark
took one of the treats and started in on it.


He
pointed with his red, long handled, plastic spoon, after five bites.


“This
is good. You should try coconut marmalade. Not that it would sell,
Americans being anti-marmalade bigots like they are, but it would be a good
combination. So, we can do that. Meet up that is. Not fix the great hatred of
marmalade. Here’s the first tidbit then. I can’t give you a direct name,
because I don’t want a war right now, but Gene of the Vampire Council is
working with a Greater Demon. Not one you know, but some of your friends
do. Really though, I think his stiffy for you is just based on fear. You are
a totally bad ass Vampire bitch, now. I have heard of others that were
as strong out of the gate, but most of them were killed off pretty quick for
it, so I can see why he might be considering the same for you.” He looked
around and then leaned in. “Think he’d pay me, if I did it for him? Just bumped
you off, and then demand some cash?”


Eve
got that he was trying to push her, to see if she’d get scared. The fact was
though, that while she might not be able to beat a Greater Demon in a fight,
she might just be able to take him out, anyway. Demon Traps could work,
she’d heard tell, and even if it meant dying, she might be able to get
something like a magical nuke from Darla, and get him that way. Oh, she’d die,
too, but not alone.


That
was powerful enough, for a starting point, wasn’t it? She wanted to not be
abused in life. If she had to die in order to make that happen, then it was
good enough, in the end. Unlike most people, she’d become a Vampire for the
power, not the eternal life it promised.


Fram
straightened, and gave a nod, like he’d been reading her mind. Because of
course he had been. She’d have been trying to do the same thing if it were a
trick she could pull off, so why wouldn’t he?


“Not
bad. Here I’d been planning to cheat you out of that dough, too, because you
can’t back up a credible threat against me. I guess I better rethink that one?
Well, I expect a Christmas present next year then, if you have that kind of
cash lying around. I’ll go call that in. Let me see… That should do it for now.
I’ll write down an analysis of this stuff, and leave a paper over there on the
front counter, when I go for the day?”


She
got the idea that she was being dismissed. Eve also couldn’t blame the
guy. She was being more than a bit of a pain in the ass for him that day.
Figuring out who he might be, and she didn’t think for a minute that him
admitting it meant she was right, then making arrangements with him… Or her,
as the case turned out to be. That was one of the really strange things about
Greater Demons. They’d lie to you, but they didn’t really lie. They just
told you parts of the truth and got you to make mistakes that way,
rather than saying something that wasn’t the case. Most of the time, as far as
she knew.


For
instance, this being hadn’t told her the he was Fram, just let her think
that. She got the idea.


Also,
they didn’t actually break their deals or arrangements, not if you acted in
good faith with them. Oh, you’d probably lose out in whatever the game was, in
the long term, but they didn’t just say they’d do one thing then go against
that directly. That was against the rules, she thought. They’d actually do a lot
to keep their words, when it came down to it. It was the exact opposite of
honorable behavior however.


They
were the world’s oldest rules lawyers, and would use and abuse you to their own
ends, pretty much whenever they wanted. It meant that she’d probably just made
fifty errors that could be exploited, even if she didn’t know what they were.


Still,
as long as this being didn’t plan on killing or harming her, or her friends, then
she’d deal as far as it went. Not at the cost of her own soul, but given that
she literally couldn’t stop all of her information being stripped away every
time one of them tapped her in the slightest, she was actually getting well ahead
of things. Even if it was basically just a truce. Of course the next time
Lenore gave Zack a kiss on the cheek, he was going to know all about it. As
Fram, if that’s who Mark really was, had pointed out though, it wasn’t her
job to protect him from his own kind.


Once
back in the store, she got a single piece of paper and wrote down a word on it.
Marmalade. She’d never been able to stand that stuff herself, which apparently
was a snooty form of bigotry, but Greater Demons had a tendency to be right, as
far as almost anything went. So if he said coconut and that crap was a taste
sensation, then it probably was.


Lenore
looked a tiny bit upset when Eve noticed her, what with her blood red eyes and
the protruding fang teeth, but she didn’t try to jump Eve for being too trusting.


Eve
just said what she was thinking out loud.


“We
can’t trust any of that. You understand that, don’t you? Right now, you should
probably take Zack a treat. Don’t, you know, say anything about all
this. Actually, here, I want to use him as a tester too, anyway. Let me try the
chocolate caramel, on the new avocado base, with him. There needs to be a
crunchy aspect. Um, slivered almonds?”


They
agreed on a light dusting of those, on the upper layer, along with a green
colored cherry, just for variety. Her boss made her own, so they could have any
color they wanted. Green was a good one around Christmas, paired with brilliant
red, but the purple ones were the prettiest.


Blue
just seemed unhealthy.


The
Vampire ambassador left at a quick walk, holding the large treat on a tray, as
Mark watched her from the window, shaking his head slowly.


Eve
mouthed words at him, since she didn’t want to broadcast things to the whole
mall.


“What?
We aren’t telling him. We can’t control Greater Demon magic.”


Mark
answered out loud, so that she could hear her. It was a muttered thing though,
and a bit bitter sounding.


“If
I didn’t know better, I’d think that you were one of us, too. Normal
beings aren’t this annoying. I’ve seen you with The Mistress of Souls, so I
know you aren’t her… No, wait, I’ve got it, you’re really just that
big of a cunt. Well, if I end up being run out of town, I blame you. I have
things to do here, you know. See if you get any information from me when you
can’t find me for fifty years. Hmph.” He even crossed his arms, and glared at
her, which all seemed a bit more playful than she really would have expected.


The
thing there was that she did know that things were going on, and whoever
Marcus was knew she had access to that kind of data. Probably enough to actually
work things out, if she were say, five times smarter than she actually was.


She
tried to look surprised, and started making more things to eat for the gym
people.


Then
she mouthed more words at the former fatbeard.


“I’m
not even in that league, but come on, what are the odds that I’m not
being played by you? Hello, Greater Demon…”


That
got a grin, even as Zack walked from the back of the shop, holding something
sharp looking in his right hand. It glinted in a nice silver color, with hints
of energy coming off of it. That was mainly purple, and she didn’t think that
most people would have been able to see it. Not the Human ones anyway.


That
led to a conversation, and both men leaving through the back, to go to a very different
place, through the Node. Eve listened to them chatting about it.


It
turned out that the only surprise there was that both of them were back
a minute later, and Zack walked out the front, toward his own store, passing
Lenore on the way. The boss Vamp was headed back, looking mildly concerned, but
less so than Eve would have thought. Except it made sense, given that Zack was
back already. That meant it either wasn’t a huge threat, or that he’d won.


He
spoke out loud, but was far enough down the way that Eve had to focus to hear the
words.


“It
really is Fram. Keep an eye on him for me? He wouldn’t say why he was
here, just that it involved watching me and wasn’t harmful to me or my personal
interests. That could mean a lot, so we need to be ready. It wasn’t a lie
though, I don’t think. I could run him off, but he swears that it isn’t a bad
thing. I don’t trust it, but there’s no benefit to him trying to challenge me
directly. Right now everyone thinks that he’s of much higher status than I am
anyway, and that’s his thing. Looking good with the others. Going after me
wouldn’t do that for him, and there’s always a small chance that he could lose,
which would make him look bad. He’ll want to avoid that, for a long time.”


Eve
nodded, knowing that it wasn’t actually addressed to her. Lenore was the one in
charge of that kind of thing, and the only reason for Eve to be involved was
the same one that had let her guess at it being Fram in the first place.
She’d known him for about a year, and they’d hung out. In a way, she was about
as close to him as she was almost any of the other Greater Demons except Keeley
and Zack. Darla was her buddy, so there was that, but she’d never slept with
her. Or Fram.


Not
that she knew about, at any rate. They were great at shape shifting though,
which Mark had reminded her of without even trying.


That
basically gave her a lot of perspective on things, didn’t it? Her part in all
of this, well, it wasn’t over yet, since there had been a lot of things in the
last half year that had gone on, and knowing that it really was a Greater Demon
behind it all would be nice, after a fashion. Not that she could do anything
about it, but understanding that would let her step back and be free of the
subconscious idea that she, personally, was supposed to try and do
something about it.


Which
was silly anyway. She was, no matter how great and awesome she felt about
herself, still a baby Vampire. One that had managed to get on the bad side of
one of the Council already. By being so great at her new job, true, but still
that was a major fail right there, she knew. A thing that a wiser Vampire would
have managed not to do. It wasn’t like it would have been really hard to
pull off.


Not
before. Eve should have kept her mouth shut, and all her actions as meaningless
and small as possible. It would have been enough to just manage to not be angry
and in everyone’s face all the time, wouldn’t it?


Now
she’d have to deal with the fallout of having called attention to herself.
Worse, people had kind of warned her not to do it, more than once and she
hadn’t really paid attention to that advice, even though it was good, and Eve
could see the benefit of it.


For
the moment though, she finished the day, cleaning and then going over all the
forms in the office again. Without being told, because she had to keep busy and
there was no television there. Even if there was, she doubted that Lenore, an ancient
being from a time when no one had that kind of thing, would have let her waste
any real amount of time with it.


On
the good side she had a very tired Cormack to entertain herself with. That was
less fun and more work, but Lenore seemed happy enough with them, when the man
started to wake up, at about seven. She stayed late and everything, even though
there wasn’t enough work for three people. When Cormack was back to normal, the
boss clapped several times.


Eve
recognized the move as one that Bey made when he was very well pleased with
something.


“Perfect!
Very good work, both of you. Now, Cormack was on the schedule for tonight… But
I don’t want to push you too hard.” She looked worried, but Eve shrugged.


“No
big thing. I can work tonight, and he can stay and make sure I don’t screw it
up. Walk around and visit people, or whatever, while I do the stuff here? Then
we can keep on with staying awake, tomorrow.”


Lenore
turned to ignore Eve, and look only at Cormack, who nodded.


“That
sounds fair. I feel normal now. Good even, thanks to that bloody orb being
down. That gets better doesn’t it?”


Eve
shrugged, but Lenore shook her head.


“Not
really. It’s a constant torment. Being willing to weather that sort of pain,
day after day, is a big part of why other Vampires tend to be impressed with
those that can manage it. If you’re both certain? It’s a hard schedule, but a
temporary one. If you can do this, I’ll start the paperwork for getting you an
embassy position, Cormack. One of your own, or at least get you in as an
assistant?”


He
seemed slightly sheepish, but Eve smiled.


“He
can do it. This is the hardest part, by far.” She winked at him, and then
looked back at her boss.


“I
mean trying to let me do a full night shift, kind of alone. Not that it should
be too hard, since I’ve done it before, but you never know. We should get him a
stick so he can hit me if I mess up too much.” She was kidding. Honestly, she
expected at least a polite chuckle, or a gentle grin from the others.


Lenore
just went to the supply closet and unscrewed the top from a mop handle, and
gave it to him. Her face was deadly serious the whole time, too.


“That
should do it. Well, since you both are doing my whole job for me, I’ll be back
in the morning. If you need me, call. I expect that, but only if a real
emergency takes place?”


There
was a considering look from Cormack, his slightly average face finally nodding.


“Aye.
We should be fine. I’ll stand back and let the lass run the embassy alone, and
make sure the shop is cared for? Unless you can do both? Then I’ll just
be at loose ends. Still, that’s the job, if you’re truly up for it?”


After
Lenore left, Eve kind of expected something big to happen, just to mess with
her. It was the kind of paranoid feeling that never really left anymore, she
realized. It was, no doubt, part of her, and had been for a long time. A
pessimistic sense that things were going to always be a little bit off. Just a
little wrong, and if she didn’t notice it in time, it would rise up and bite
her on the ass.


She
sold blood. That was all. Mainly her animal blood, too, which had cute little
labels on the bottles now, almost like it was a fine wine, rather than cow
plasma. Vampires came in, but not all that many, to be honest. Twenty
maybe, from eight at night until four in the morning. Then it dropped off hard,
and Cormack started to act a bit sleepy again.


That
set up another round of babysitting, going the other way, but it was a good
enough thing to do.


The
biggest surprise that she got however, was that Barb came in too. She
seemed really exhausted, and about to fall down, but she was there at seven,
with Lenore.


Growling,
at Eve, for some reason.


“I
hate you, and wish you were never born!” Her eyes were red, but Eve didn’t feel
all that threatened. The woman was just too sleepy seeming.


“Yeah,
I get that. Got orders to stay up all day?”


“Yes.”
It was said with an honest to goodness pout, which probably meant that the dark
haired and slightly long faced woman was doing better than she seemed
outwardly. It took skill to pull that kind of thing off.


Eve
knew that she needed to practice that kind of face herself. It could come up,
right? Eventually she’d want a diamond ring from some guy she was dating, and
it just wasn’t in her to use withholding sex to get things from people.


The
boss was there to work though, and so, it seemed was Eve. She was on
wakefulness duty, which meant trying to keep the others up and moving all day
long. It wasn’t that hard really, though Barb did tend to try and snap at her a
lot.


Fram
came over at about noon, and waved at her, staring at Barb and Cormack, then
nodding.


“Oooh!
I get it, this way you can all hold secret daytime orgies. Hot.
I’m invited, right?” He still looked like a slightly reformed chubby gamer, and
that, it turned out, was his actual point in visiting. It wasn’t really
just to make fun of them. “Anyway, Maggie called earlier and wanted to know if
you’d be willing to make the next game? We’re kind of putting it all on the
table and telling everyone about… Well, everything they can handle. A bit more
than that really, but if any set of Humans can hack knowing about everything,
it will be the group. Total geeks, which means smart, and able to
understand a bit more than normal. It will be fun. Specifically, I think she
wants you to cater it.” There was a playful double handed pointing at
her, his face a lot more charming than it had ever been as plain old Marcus.
The others seemed not to get that though, seeing what they expected to.


Eve
shrugged.


“Are
you paying for it?”


That
got a snort. It wasn’t really derisive though, more like a slightly pleased
thing.


“Fuck
that. I just sent three million to your account. Significantly more than thirty
thousand, I think you’ll notice? Remember, unlimited blowjobs for the
rest of my life… Either of you want the same deal? Just, you know, make sure
you hold the teeth back? I’ll go to five mil each, if you do anal too.”


Eve
held out her hand, and narrowed her eyes at him, but spoke to the others.


“If
you pull that kind of thing on Zack’s territory, without his permission, it
could be… Annoying. I’m a bit surprised there wasn’t a problem already that way,
what with the Warren thing. Do you have permission?” She didn’t tell the
others that this was Fram, like she’d promised, but if he was going to threaten
to hurt her friends by making a deal with them, turning them into slaves…


The
Greater Demon shrugged.


“Turn
of phrase, only. I’m not The Mistress of Souls, to grab people up with
the merest hint of a thought like that. Though, of course, you’re correct.” He
shrugged then getting baffled looks from the others, then surprised her a bit,
just laying the whole thing out. “Eve here caught on to me, yesterday. I’m the
Greater Demon Fram. The Bold. I know, my legend proceeds me, and you all
tremble at my might, yadda-yadda. We bet that she couldn’t guess who I was. She
got it in one try, which I blame on The Technician. If she would have
hidden who she was well enough, then Eve would have never met The Mistress of
Souls, and I probably wouldn’t have ended up… Well, not my most shining moment.
Anyway, are you coming, and can I put you down for bringing the eats? If not I
need to find someone else to do it, or actually get a cute little apron of my
own to wear. Something in red and white checks would look good.” He wiped his
hands down his front as if to illustrate what he meant. It was kind of a
ridiculous idea, though as far as she knew Fram was probably as good a cook and
baker as there was. Greater Demons all ate far too much not to know how to do
that sort of thing.


Eve
had to think, and then find out what day of the week it was. The meetings were
always on Wednesday, but she was just lost, as far as time went. Honestly, it
was time to get a calendar. She had three days to get things ready, if she were
doing it. It would be a bit hard, if she was keeping the two Vampires with her moving
until they were good on their own, all day long, but after a bit, she nodded.


“I’ll
get with Mags on it. Hey, can we use your truck again for that?”


“Sure.
As long as you kick in for gas.”


That
got her to roll her eyes. The guy was rich, and as even a half assed Greater
Demon, he probably had the net worth of a small, or possible not that tiny,
country.


“Fine,
I’ll give you ten bucks for it. That means you have to help set up too, though.
Loading and unloading.”


“All
right. Well, let me know what I need to do for that. Right now I have to get
back and hide who I am from Lisa. She’s not wild about Greater Demons
for some weird reason. Plus there’s that little thing with the other Mages that
she might be upset about. We really need to get on a good propaganda agenda
soon. That thing The Cleric set up really hurt the image.” Then, without
explaining that part of things, or that he meant Christianity, he turned and
left, almost running back to his own store, since, as she could hear, the phone
was ringing.


As
the others cleaned and Lenore used the phone in the office for real, and
important, business, Eve dialed Maggie Sims cell from memory, using the counter
phone. There was a new granite top that was smooth and a bit darker than the
old one. Replaced while strange men masturbated over her face, no doubt.


When
the thing picked up, on the second ring, Eve smiled. It showed in the voice, or
so she’d heard.


“Hi!
Eve Benson here. Marcus asked me to cater the game next week? Or, to be more
exact, said that you asked him to ask me?”


There
was a long sigh, but the voice sounded incredibly warm.


“That’s…
Kind of true. I actually asked him to see about refreshments. Still, it
can’t hurt to pull out the stops on this. The Council decided that we’re going
to use Vancouver as our test zone, since Bey has been working from there so
much lately. That way we can fight sensibly if it comes to it. Just make the
right people vanish and all that, rather than making a mess. I’ll be in town
for it, being that someone put me in as one of the Council mouth pieces
for North America. The plan is to have all the Vampires that were attending the
games come out all at once, to show that we’re all wonderful, good, and
delightfully wholesome. There will be cameras, so keep that in mind?
We’ll want things to look nice enough, and put on a bit of a show.”


Eve
had just assumed that everyone there would have already found out everything.
Ben knew, and it wasn’t a secret anymore. Wasn’t it kind of his job to explain
it all to everyone?


Honestly,
it never really had been all that hidden. It was just that the Humans kept
forgetting about things that were too new and different, and trying to tell
them you were a Vampire or shifter would just have them thinking you were
crazy, most of the time. 


Really,
they probably still were thinking that, to be honest about the whole thing.
She’d lived that part of things, and it really was hard to remember to
take it all seriously, even when you saw and felt things that defied
explanation daily. Actually, that was when it got hardest. It was easier
to remember that Rebekah, the funny looking pale girl, was a Vampire, once you
got used to her looks, than to understand that you really just went through a
hole in space and time, for instance.


“Got
it. Are the other groups doing the same thing?”


“I…
Haven’t actually asked about that. I can run it by the Council, and see if
they’d like that? Then you can call around and ask. I’d do it, but
believe it or not, I’m actually busy, running around and doing things with the
media. I have a meeting with Krista Hall later. About a movie roll that she’s
doing in a few months, I think. She’ll be playing a Vampire, and the goal is to
not offend everyone in the community for once. I think it’s darling of
her to ask about it, don’t you? No one else has yet.”


Eve
tried for noncommittal, and it came out sounding a bit bored.


“Meh.
I don’t know who that is, so I can’t say much. It does sound pretty cool
of her though. Smart, too. Before when they made a hash out of Vampire
characters it was like the racists in the south going around in black face.
Wrong, but you kind of knew that they didn’t really mean it all the time,
they were just raised that way and didn’t know better. Now it would be like the
neighbors doing it, just to spite you. On purpose.” That made sense in her
head, and for some reason Maggie got it, or at least acted like she did.


“Exactly
what I was thinking. Great then. I’ll send her to you, if she needs tips or
help with her role? You’ll have more in common with her, being from the same
era, and all that.”


Eve
chuckled, but didn’t duck out. How often was she going to meet famous people, if
this Krista chick was one of them? It seemed likely enough, or else Maggie
wouldn’t have said the name like Eve was supposed to know who it would belong
to.


“Sure,
I can introduce her to the wonderful world of making treats, and doing
paperwork! Soon she’ll be ready to tackle the real life of a Vampire
public servant!”


That
got a laugh, before the phone hung up.












Chapter
fifteen





 


For
three days, and two nights, Eve went from one task to the next, without a lot
of waiting in between times. She had help, at least at night, since Barb and
Cormack took turns working on the setup for the event with her. It was indoors,
and to her utter shock, Marcus had actually given her the three million dollars
he’d mentioned for some reason. Well, she got that it was all about buying her
affection… But for the time being it was working. 


Nothing
said I love you like a butt load of money, did it?


That
she knew better, on some level, was nearly as interesting as the fact that she
only cared a tiny bit. It was impressive, and she knew that the trick was going
to work no matter what she thought about it. Even if she gave it all back, the
fact that it had taken place kind of already had impacted her. Now, when she
thought of the Greater Demon Fram, it was the second thing that came to mind.
The other one was that he was actually a girl, even though that wasn’t
technically correct. He’d been pretending to be one when they’d known each other
before, that was all. 


Instead
of Marcus the Mage he’d been a hot cheerleader called Barb.


That
was fine really, though. This way they didn’t have to have a Barb one, and a
Barb two. Her Barb, the Vampire, could stay who she was and Mark could be
himself. That, or Fram. Not that she got a say in the matter.


The
point was, that by the time of the evening presentation, her ad hoc team had
things around, and in place, and the Mages and Shifters were also sending
representatives for the affair. There were going to be cameras, and news crews,
but the actual point of the thing was to show how well they could all get
along. Also that they had, and could keep, Human friends, and that it
was a real thing that they all wanted.


Eve
didn’t know who all was going to be there, but it was decently cool seeming,
when she saw the early portion of the turnout. Most of the gamer Vamps were
there, which meant Lars and Tara, both looking Human, at least to start with.
That was a disguise, and Eve broke the compulsion by changing the sense of
buzzing in her head a bit, seeing them as they really looked, which was more
interesting, being chalk white and filled with rows of fangs like they were.
Also Lamont, the Human looking New Vampire, as well as his girlfriend, Leslie.
She was a Classic, like Eve was, though not from the same line, most likely.
Old enough to be up before true twilight though. Rounding that out, for their
team, was Maggie Sims, who was there early, and actually helped get things set
up.


Ancient
or not, lazy wasn’t part of her deal.


Barb
was there, since she was one of the co-authors of the game they’d all been
playing. That, and Eve, though she was mainly there just to cater the whole
thing. 


It
looked all right, she thought. A bit more official than she’d really planned
for it to be, and they were serving a whole meal, along with a killer dessert
cart set up, because she wanted to impress people. It was funny, because she
could tell at a glance who knew what was going on and who didn’t. The Vampires
were all dressed in very nice, but modern clothing, for instance.


The
Shifters that were there were all people she’d seen, but didn’t know by name,
except Calley Hale. She was dressed up nicely too, but was a new face to almost
everyone else. The Mages, well, they were all in robes. Matching ones. It would
mark them as being ready for ceremonial magic, which could have been taken as a
threat. Except that Todd, the brother of the Mage boy that had tried to take
over Lyn Hartley’s mind and had been executed for it, came over to stand by her
right away, as soon as he got there. He was in his own all white robe, and
looked kind of cute, in a slightly girly and young fashion. That was down to
the dress like thing he had on though, and wasn’t really about him.


“Hey.”
His voice was subdued, but given that he probably blamed her for his brother
being killed, that probably made sense.


She
nodded at him, and made her voice friendlier than he had.


“Hi,
Todd.” She smiled, and tried to seem pleasant, but didn’t know if that was the
right thing to do or not. The Mage boy looked away, then back, his face serious
the whole time.


He
wasn’t exactly good looking, but managed to be thin, and from the layers of
silver coming off of him, he was either stronger than she’d thought before, or
had been practicing enough that it showed, even to someone like her. Not all
the others there had that going on, so it could have been some kind of
protective thing, or even a spell designed to attack her.


Nothing
happened though, so she just waited, smiling and trying to keep working,
getting the silver carts filled for the servers. They were all working, too,
which had been a brilliant idea, she realized now. She’d contacted a service
and simply hired them for the night. It meant getting them all matching
uniforms, but that was the kind of thing that made an event really special.


Stopping
suddenly, she held up a hand, to get Todd to not speak, and called out past his
shoulder.


“Sara?
You’ll need the salad trays first.” People were going to be served what they
wanted at the tables. There were only about a hundred and twenty people that
could come, unless others worked their way in, trying to grab hold of some of
the advertisement that being on television could hold for a body. Not that it
was going to be that great, as far as things like that went. Some news
coverage, but that wouldn’t get anyone noticed unless they did something
incredibly stupid. Like start a fight.


Not
that it was her problem. She was just there to serve food.


That
reminded her to start warming the bottles of blood. They could be kept at the
right temperature for a while. There were several different types, one for each
course that was being put together.


Then,
just before Todd could turn to leave, she turned back to him.


“Sorry.
Now, what can I get for you? Something to drink? Or…” She leaned in, and
winked. The kid was too young for her, being only about fifteen or so, but she
didn’t really care about laws all that much and he was old enough. “I could get
with you after this? Maybe we could do something fun?”


That
got a soft smile, since average looking or not, he was bright enough to
understand the tone of voice being used. He shook his head though.


“My
parents wanted me to ask you over for dinner, if I saw you. They… You know.” He
looked down, so didn’t see her wince.


“They…
Want me dead, for not saving Tim? I… I know it isn’t a good excuse, but I
couldn’t really stop Zack. I mean, physically. I’m fast, but that punch was…”
She tried not to sound over awed by it, since she was probably closing in on
being a good percentage of that fast herself. It wasn’t teleportation, but in a
fight she was darned quick. It wasn’t enough, but it was a good start.


Todd
tensed, and then sighed, loudly.


“Nah.
They… They both know that. They want to thank you, for getting me out alive.
Robert Millhouse told them what you did for me. Darryl, too.” He didn’t ask
twice though, and she got that one.


It
was awkward for the kid, since he knew he hadn’t done anything wrong.


“Let’s
not do that, if it’s all the same? I mean, it would be hard to look them in the
eye if I’m giving you handjobs before I come over, right?”


That
got a nod that was a lot more confident than she would have thought, coming
from someone that young. “Not a bad reason. I’ll let them know you said that?
They’ll probably think it’s funny, except for the part where they’ll also
ground me for six months to make sure it doesn’t happen.”


That
got her to grin, a toothy thing that came with a wink. She was going for saucy,
but didn’t know if the move made it.


“All
right. I won’t tease you about that anymore. I’m… That situation was messed up.
If you need to talk about it or anything, you know where to reach me?”


It
turned out that he did, since Mark had given him the number of the Yoghurt
World, just in case he wanted to ask her about anything. That had been before
he’d been outed as Fram, which still wasn’t common knowledge, for some reason.
Probably thanks to the fact that a lot of people understood that Lisa would
freak out, once she put the whole thing about Warren together, and might try to
fight the Greater Demon over it. She couldn’t win, but that wouldn’t stop her
from dying to take a good shot at it. No one wanted that though. Including
Fram, it seemed. So no one was actually putting the story around, even though a
lot of them probably knew about it. Calley for instance, heard everything. She
was a Bat Shifter, so that just made sense. If she knew, then her people all
did, to prevent trouble.


They
parted then, a slightly older girl from the gaming collective waving to him,
indicating that he should go and sit by her. The girl was old enough that it
was a bit spotty, her wanting Todd to be right by her like that. Then again,
Eve had only been half kidding about jerking him off, since how else was she
going to apologize for letting his brother be killed? So it wasn’t like she
could judge, was it?


It
occurred to her, not for the first time in her life, that she might just be a
bit broken, in matters involving sex and relationships. Just a tad.


The
rest of the evening didn’t go perfectly, but it was pretty darn close, through
the meal, and dessert, which was her part of things. The rest was up to Maggie
and the others. It was interesting, after a fashion. Maggie waited until everyone
was nicely fed and full, then headed to the front of the room, where there was
a microphone set up.


“Hi
everybody!” She waved and her slightly nerd girl persona showed through the
nice wire rimmed glasses she was wearing at the moment. Even with the perfect
makeup, it showed through. Her grin was slightly nervous looking.


After
a moment, not knowing why exactly, Eve waved back.


“Hi,
Maggie!” That got about half the room to do the same, and the rest to laugh,
except for a few who looked at the cameras, questioning.


“By
now, you all get the Node Rulez is a bit more than a game by this point, don’t
you?” People were nodding at that, so she smiled. “Great! That will save a lot
of time. So, most of the things in those books are actually real. The thing is,
a few of the people here, ones that you’ve been playing with for the last two
years, are a bit different. Mages, Shifters and of course, Vampires. So, this
is really just about letting you all know how well connected, and cool, you
actually are. And here your parents all thought you were wasting your time,
didn’t they?”


The
room was dead silent for a while, as she looked around, not bothered by
anything, it seemed. After about thirty seconds, she worked into a much more
official sounding speech, then finally waved at people in different places in
the room.


“So,
Vampires, Mages, and Shifters… You can see where each group is in the room? Why
don’t we all mix and mingle for a while? Don’t be shy, just go and ask whatever
horribly embarrassing questions you have for people?”


That
one got a laugh, and no one moved for a while, since gamers weren’t all social
butterflies, but eventually it did happen, with a few of the younger people
moving toward the Mages, in their awesomely dorky robes. That got some of them
to do small demonstrations, which was kind of neat to see, since they were
being flashy on purpose for once. It meant a lot of bangs, some pretty lights,
and a few objects moving across the room suddenly.


The
Shifters went next, stripping down first, which made the whole thing a bit less
family friendly, at least until they changed. There were no duplicates as to
who was what kind of animal, and Ang wasn’t there, so they weren’t all crushed
by a fantastic Dragon, which worked for her, even if she would kind of like to
see that.


The
Vampires went last, oddly enough, though as soon as Lars let his compulsion
illusion go, a bunch of people went over to Tara. She was small, and always
nice, if a little bossy. Now, looking like a miniature Manthori, which was darling
to see, a bunch of people headed her way. Ben was one of them, which got Eve to
feel slightly jealous. After all, the woman was so exotic that no one could
really compete with her, wasn’t she?


Eve
headed that way, just in time for a guy that she didn’t know to put two and two
together and point at Tara.


“Hey!
You’re like Rebekah, the singer? Do you know her?”


Tara
made a face and then shook her head.


“No,
I’ve not had the pleasure. You’re a Human though, so do you know Tina
Gabrielle? I always wanted to meet her.”


The
guy got the idea, so shook his head.


“Nope.
The closest I am to anyone famous is Maggie Sims. I keep seeing her on TV. We
should get her autograph or something. I don’t really know any other Vampires.
Well, except for you guys, but that doesn’t count. You’re all boring, and hang
out in a club that has me in it.”


Eve
grinned, getting the idea.


The
guy kept talking, his speech a little awkward, but still funny and almost
charming enough.


“Yep.
I know. I think that’s the point though. Showing that you all aren’t a
particular threat to anyone. Just the same, clearly incredible, people
that we always knew, more or less. In the important ways, if nothing else. I’d
sign up to be one of you, but I hear that the standards are pretty high. I get
that I might not make it in looks.” He stroked his face, which had some pock
marks on it. Pits in his face and silver looking scars in places. His hair was
greasy looking, too, but Eve figured that part would go away if he became a
Vampire.


Lamont
seemed pretty laid back on the idea though.


“Not
really. You just have to find someone to bring you over.”


Eve
cleared her throat, just as Maggie walked up, both of them shaking their heads.


She
was the one that spoke first though. After all, it was her made up rules that
they were going to be using.


“It
isn’t about looks, but there are some new rules in place. Mainly to make sure
you get the right training first, and that kind of thing. It really makes a big
difference. As for the, you know the scars? You should get with the Mages on
that. They charge for the work, but if you get with Marcus over there, I bet
he’ll do it for free. I mean, you may have to give him a hummer or two, but is
that really too much to ask?”


She
was betting the guy would say it was, given that he seemed pretty straight, but
to her surprise he seemed to agree with her.


“Yeah?
Well, I don’t have any money to trade for it, not enough, I bet. Still, I can
just get you to suck him off for me, right?” He didn’t look at Eve, but Tara,
who snorted at him.


“I
could do that, yes, but you should do your own work, if you really want to be
one of us. Odds are, if you opt for a very long life, you’re going to end up
sucking more than one…” She stopped, and then realized that there was a camera
on her.


Eve
got the idea, so stopped talking for a second and reset.


“There’s
a real point there, if you’re serious. Plus, Mark has contacts with the
Vampires and might be able to get you a good deal. Let you find a good mentor,
and all that. You should go ask about it. Seriously.”


The
man started to turn, then almost as if the moment drew out for a very long
time, he locked his brown eyes with her own. He was white, as far as skin color
went, and there was a feeling of a buzzing that came then. At first she nearly
killed him, thinking she was under attack, but it wasn’t that.


No,
it was just that she’d compelled him before. Her mind had instantly started to
do it again, as soon as they focused on each other.


Which,
it seemed, she was doing right then, too, compelling him. Not on purpose, but
it was very likely that the Greater Demon Fram was going to get a treat that
night, if he wanted one.


That
should stop him from saying that she never did anything for him, at
least.


Not
that it would mean anything. She let it go, already having figured that she’d
never meet any of the masturbation guys, and not really caring about revenge.
Not past what she’d already gotten. Ben had set that up pretty well, after all.
Now she knew why, if they were part of his club like that. It would make it all
a lot more personal for him.


The
rest of the evening was, when she thought about it, a lot less tense than she
might have figured. For one thing she had been nearly certain there would be an
attack of some sort on them, as they sat there eating. She’d stayed ready for
it in fact, just in case it was up to her to lay down the law. She’d named
herself a sort of law-keeper, hadn’t she?


The
Vampires didn’t have a specific term for it. Not outside of “you messed with
the Council and will now die”. Bey was kind of that guy for them, too, but she
was getting to be his temporary junior, super secret apprentice, or whatever
she was doing, and that was kind of special, wasn’t it? Especially since the
guy had never even tried to get her into bed, or used her for anything in
particular.


Still,
she tried to stay alert and focused, in case there were any problems. 


No
one even got drunk, so, other than walking some of the girls to their cars, and
one of the guys, who was afraid that he might be cursed for hitting on a girl
that turned out to be one of the Mages, she just had clean-up to focus on. That
didn’t take nearly as long as putting things together had in the first place.
When she was finished, and just about to leave, Maggie came up to her, and put
a cool hand on her arm.


“That,
was incredible, Eve! Here I’d thought we might get some cookies and
punch… Do you think… I know it’s not really your job, but we occasionally have
functions like this and there will be more of them as time goes on, and we have
to entertain Humans and others. Do you think you could help us out with that?
I’ll try not to dump it all on you, or let the others do that, especially since
you have other things to see to, but if it fits into your schedule?” She seemed
a bit strange when she said it.


Like
she was actually asking.


“Um,
sure? I’ll need to know ahead of time, and a budget would be nice. All of this
came out of pocket, but if it was for, you know, less, um, me-centric, things?”


She
got a funny look, but the woman nodded after half a second, seeming almost like
a real Human being, lacking only the right energy signature.


“We
can do that. Thank you, for all your hard work. You know, if…” She stopped, and
then charged ahead. “I was wondering, do you think you could actually mentor
Krista Hall for me? I told her that I knew of someone that was a bit younger
than I was, but very stable. Her character, well, essentially, she’s playing you,
so that might work? The story is loosely based on you protecting those
protestors outside the club in town here. I understand the battle will be a lot
bloodier and more heroic? With her going up against nearly a hundred hardened
and ancient warriors, but the idea is much the same. Then, instead of being
locked up by Council decree, which was stolen from them masterfully by
the way, she goes on the run with the poor Human man that’s the target of the
others. Something a bit ridiculous sounding, about magically delicious blood? I
did try to tell them that it wouldn’t happen that way, but the Director seems
pretty set on the script they have, and according to Krista, probably will be,
right until she’s memorized all her lines, at which point the whole thing will
be rewritten.” That was, it seemed, some kind of acting joke.


Eve
made a face, but then tried to play the whole thing off.


“That
sounds about right though, doesn’t it? Well, as long as there are plenty of sex
scenes, and titties, I’m sure it will do pretty well. People do seem to like
that kind of thing. Maybe we can get them to add in some full frontal guy stuff
for once? That would be worth the price of admission.” It might be, if
the actor playing that roll was good looking enough.


Not
that she was being picky as to her eye candy for the moment.


Maggie
smiled and hugged her, holding her closer than she had before on previous
occasions. It was pretty clear that she really just didn’t want to bother with
an actress. Eve could see that.


“Still,
let her know that if she wants to hang with the big dogs, she’d better be ready
for some work, or at least watching me do it. We can memorize exciting forms
together. Or, I guess, run lines for her script? That’s a thing too, and it’s
not like I really work all the time. Just most of it. I’m probably the
most boring person in the world for this, aren’t I? Poor her.”


The
ancient Vampire shook her head, but spoke gently.


“Not
really. You do have some small measure of cachet with our kind, and can
introduce her to many others, so she has multiple points of feedback. Not
everyone can get that done as well as you might. So, I can have her come around
tomorrow? She gets into town tonight, but my understanding is that she sleeps,
for some strange reason.”


It
made sense to her. Plus, she was a Hollywood type. It would probably mean she
could, and would, be up at all hours. Still, Cormack and Barb pretty much had
everything handled, didn’t they? Neither of them would really need her there to
hold their hand anymore. Barb was having more trouble than Cormack had, but not
that much. Plus he was helping her out, which made it easier.


Eve
had to feel a bit baffled about the whole thing though. If they could just stay
up, even if it was in horrible agony the whole time, why did so many of them
sleep the day away?


The
question answered itself though, and she let it go. The pain was enough to keep
almost anyone from trying it, and Cormack and Barb were both being pushed, more
than a little. Edom had managed it on his own, but then, he was much older, and
had almost gotten there already.


She
looked into the lovely brown eyes of the woman across from her, who was still
touching her arm. It was nearly romantic seeming.


“Let’s
do it? Hopefully she isn’t too much of a bitch? If so… Well, I’m used to
dealing with Vampires, so I bet I can handle it. I might have to leave in a few
days though. Something in Russia? Bey mentioned it, but not any real
specifics.”


The
other Vampire froze, which wasn’t her habit.


“Really?
I… You know, I was going to be shocked and amazed, since that sounds
like a real situation shaping up, but I think I can see sending you in. If you
have to go, remember to be careful. Things… Aren’t right, and haven’t been for
a while now. It all started about sixty years ago, I think. It’s definitely
worse now, however.”


What
was worse she didn’t say, as if Eve would be able to see the same thing,
without anything more than a vague hint at it?


Then
again, she kind of did, so maybe it was a real enough point?












Chapter
sixteen





 


Eve
was smart enough to guess that this Krista Hall person wouldn’t be showing up
at six in the morning, or anything like that. Movie stars, even ones she’d
never heard of, probably kept something closer to regular Vamp hours, if the
rumors were right, and they weren’t working that day.


For
that matter, the woman might just have figured out that real Vampires weren’t
going to be hanging around at noon. That there was a nest of them there that
day, doing exactly that, was just a sign of how cool they all were.


Bey
had come to sit with them, and kept murmuring in Russian from the back room,
which she answered quietly, trying not to bother anyone too much. That didn’t
keep a rather surly Barb from glaring at her the whole time, but Cormack was
pretending to be happy, being that he got the general idea already. Lenore was
in her office, on the phone, and Edom was actually watching Barb very closely,
a large smile on his face the whole time.


Bey,
from the back, where there was a nice leather sofa, spoke to her gently. In
Russian, since that was what they were doing.


“It
seems that young Barbara is about to receive a beating, to aid in improving her
mood. I would not undermine my daughter, or her aid, but perhaps it would be
best if such did not happen during the middle of the day? There is too great a
potential of being seen, with magical eyes of metal and glass, staring as they
are constantly in this age.” He was a bit gruffer in Russian, which was a thing
that she’d noticed before.


“I’ll…
I don’t know, let me talk to her?” Taking a deep breath, Eve looked over at
Barb, who was glaring at her from across the room, having heard her name, even
if she didn’t know the language it had been tucked into.


They
all wore decent clothing, and aprons, except for Lenore and Bey, who weren’t
working the front that day. The things were over the rest of their clothing,
and, as was fairly common, Barb was actually the only one that looked like she
might really be working there. Well, Eve was pretty close, being that they were
both in jeans and t-shirts under the very clean white and green things with the
company logo on them.


It
was kind of difficult, really, since she had orders from Bey, in the form of a
suggestion, but Barb actually outranked her. If the idea was to prevent a fight
in the middle of the shop, then her going and running her mouth at the woman
wasn’t really going to help all that much, was it? Which was, she got in a
flash that nearly made her feel smart, the ancient Vampire’s point. It wasn’t
actually an exercise in saving Barb a beating, or even sharp words from the
others. No, it was all about getting her, Eve the Baby Vampire, to do something
that was way beyond her pay grade.


The
trick there was figuring out how to get that done without setting the other
girl off. It was, most likely, not possible. In which case she’d probably be
able to take Barb out. Without killing her, since she was faster, if nothing
else. She thought she might be a better fighter, too, having actually taken
lessons and practiced, but that wasn’t a thing she could count on.


It
wasn’t the exercise at hand either.


“Um,
Barb? Could you take a walk with me?” She tried to sound cheery, and got a soft
growl for her trouble.


Eve
got it. It was high noon, and the burning pain from overhead was a lot less
than fun. There was a narrowing of eyes in her direction, as Ed turned away a
bit and hid his expression, which was a smile. Cormack had to do the same
thing, which Barb understood, her breath, a thing that didn’t need to happen at
all, came out in sharp, rapid and hissing panting sounds.


Like
a person enraged.


After
a bit, she managed to growl a few words though.


“Fine.
We can… Go for a walk, Snowflake.”


That
was what Barb had taken to calling her, over the last few days. It was short
for “special snowflake”, which, if Eve had the idea right, was all about how
awesome she was, but also kind of claiming that everything had been handed to
her. She was unique, but Barb thought that she was getting too many
privileges over it, or something like that.


She
smiled, and didn’t let herself sigh, just taking her apron off. If there was
a fight, she wasn’t going to let the thing get torn up. How she was going to
really avoid that outcome, she didn’t know. Then, Bey had mentioned not having
it happen in the store, with cameras watching. Maybe it would be enough if she
got Barb someplace where no one would be watching? That gave her an idea, and
she headed down toward Zack’s book store.


Without
more than a wave to Kaitlyn, who was looking a bit nerdy that day, wearing
glasses, and a pullover sweater, which barely turned her from a twelve into a
nine as far as looks went, Eve got them through the door with the owl carvings.
The space inside was empty enough, and, more to the point, there was no one
watching.


Except
Zack, in the back of the room. He was just sitting there, at his desk in the
little closed off area near the back, watching them calmly.


She
turned back that way and waved, even as Barb winced.


“Zack?
Can I borrow the room for a few minutes?” She didn’t say why, but he nodded,
and didn’t pretend that it was going to be about sex. After all, neither of the
girls there would want that kind of thing, and if they were going to bother,
they would have at least let him watch.


“I
guess. I have an appointment in half an hour, for a transfer, so try not to
leave the room too big of a mess? Also, you know the rules; you break it, you
bought it.” Then, almost cutely, with a bit of a spring in his step he
scampered out of the space, leaving them both alone.


Hopefully
they wouldn’t end up trashing the nice stone floor. It was flat, and free of
cracks. Black marble that was polished nearly perfectly.


Neither
of them spoke for a few minutes.


Barb
fumed though, and gave her angry and upset glances.


Finally,
Eve shrugged and shook her head just a fraction of an inch. She was standing
there, relaxed, and ready, but Barb was tense and had blood red eyes already,
with her fangs out. That wasn’t a great sign, was it?


“Bey
asked me to get you out of there before the others started to beat you for
being a pain in the ass. You’re welcome, by the way. What’s the deal? Everyone
else is standing under the sun too… Fuck… You’re better at faking
emotions than I am. This is no different. Also, while I’m calling you on silly
bullshit, what’s with the special snowflake crap? It’s like you want to
start a fight. That can’t be right though, since your job is all about
keeping things calm and collected when you can.” Not that it worked all the
time, but the woman kept glaring at her, so it was kind of clear that her
motivational speech wasn’t having the desired effect yet.


“I
hate you! You come in here and make it seem like everything that I’ve fought
for, for decades, is just some easy thing that anyone can master without
thinking about it! You raised the freaking bar on me, without warning, and I
look like a piece of shit now, because you never do anything wrong! Oh, I’m
Eve and not only doesn’t my shit not stink, we’re bottling it and
selling it as perfume…Everyone else hates you too, you know that? David and
Ginger. They’re both older than either of us, and have been left locked in the
house for weeks, because they aren’t needed here anymore. No, that isn’t a
thing now, because super-Vamp is in town. Up all day and night, working all
the time. Now you’re having Cormack and me tortured, so you can prove what?
That it’s harder to stay up all day than we thought? I should have killed you
when you were still Human. Bitch.”


Eve
nodded. That was all pretty close to true, from a certain perspective. She
didn’t even flare into anger over it, which, given what was just said, was
probably part of the point. The mistakes she’d made had mainly been pretty
small things so far. Except for the one that had her locked up in a box for
months, and even then, it had to seem like she was just laughing at the
Council, almost. Doing things that no one else would have, and surviving even
though it should have been a slow death sentence.


“I
guess I can see your point. It doesn’t really change anything though, does it?
I’m not going to work less hard so you can feel good about yourself,
and, seriously…” She thought of something and then shrugged, and looked away.
She kind of expected to be jumped then, and was ready to move if she had to,
but there was just a growl from about six feet away.


“What?”


“Oh…
Well, Lenore told Cormack that if he could master being up all day that she’d
put in for him to move to a new embassy. Like, as an assistant ambassador, if
not actually having that position. Ed is probably going to be out soon too,
since he’s been up all day for half a year now. So… Isn’t David older than
you?”


That
got the other Vampire to make a face at her.


“Yeah.
So?”


“But,
you’re the one that Lenore wanted to learn to be up all day. She thought
that you can handle it. She wasn’t wrong either. I mean, yeah, so you hate me
right now, but other than seeming like a cranky little kid, you’re doing
it, aren’t you? I wonder if she means for you to become her assistant?”


There
was an eye roll then, and the other Vampire huffed at her, as if she were being
a moron.


“Right.
Because that makes sense? I’m the second youngest at the house, and… You
don’t understand.”


She
really didn’t, and understood that one pretty clearly. She was Edom’s only
child, so far. Lenore had more than a few. Ones that Eve had never even met, it
seemed. Ginger for instance. In the five years that she’d been there, Eve had
never even heard the name.


“So
what? You’re also the one standing here, at noon, ready to go back in
with a big old fake smile on your face, and joking with everyone. Even if I’m
wrong, for one of us, being up like this is a freaking super power, Barb. Like
Lenore keeps saying, part of the reason that the other Vampires respect the
ones that can do it, is that it hurts so much that it’s kind of bad-ass. So, pep
talk over? We can go back and you’ll pretend with the rest of us? Be nice and
act all happy?”


Sullenly,
the girl, who was several decades older than Eve, though she looked no more
than a few years past that, nodded.


“I
guess, Snowflake. I guess. I should still kick your butt. For making me look
bad.”


Eve
shrugged.


“Later?
We have some actress coming in today. Krista Hall? I’m supposed to show her the
ropes, but maybe you could help me with that? If you aren’t acting like
someone kicked you in the crotch, I mean?”


The
other woman went dead still, showing that something in that had shocked her,
and then took a long, very slow, breath.


“Krista
Hall? She’s good. Why would she be coming here though?”


“Some
kind of Vampire movie deal? I don’t really know all of it, since Maggie Sims
asked me to do it. I’ll gladly dump part of the work on you, if you don’t
mind?” If she could do it without acting ready to drink everyone in the world
dry, that was. Eve was willing to settle for not acting like a monster, but
Barb smiled then, and managed to tuck her fangs away, getting her eyes to move
back to their normal brown color.


“Sweet
deal. Even if she doesn’t show, I guess you’re right. Not about me getting Ed’s
job, but about not being a bitch all the time. I’ll try?” She tensed, as if
expecting to be yelled at, but Eve nodded at her, and smiled, not feeling like
it at all.


“Cool.
That’s all that you really have to do. If nothing else it will keep Ed and Bey
from having to spank you. Unless, you know, you’re into that? I totally
called dibs on Bey though, so, you know, if you do get with him, remember to
share?”


Barb,
who managed a smile that was a lot more credible than her own, Eve was willing
to bet, stopped dead after that again for a second.


“You,
are a very weird girl, Eve Benson. Ask anyone.”


It
was probably true, but she managed to get Barb walking and waved to Zack on the
way out.


“Thanks!”
She didn’t explain anything, since he’d already know anyway. It was what his
kind did.


The
rest of the day went about like normal, though Lenore left early, so that she
could get her hair done, of all things. It grew, being well fed and having
constant energy like she did, so it was a real enough thing. Thinking about it,
Eve wondered if she should get her own done soon? It was past her collar now,
and while letting it grow out a little wasn’t a horrible thing, it didn’t
actually have a style to it at the moment. It was just straight, with a tiny
bit of wave to it that made it harder to care for.


Edom
and Bey both stayed however, as if they needed that many people to watch
the shop. Not that Bey did that part of things. He mainly just sat in the back,
muttering to her constantly. In Russian.


At
about six she headed into the back and just spoke with him, until she heard
Barb and Edom talking to someone in the front area.


“Hi!
I’m Krista? I was told by your rep, Maggie, to show up here today for some
lessons? I have the right place, don’t I?” She sounded an odd combination of
confident and uncertainty.


Eve
stood, and patted Bey on the knee, since she was claiming him as hers. If he
got that, the tiny man with his big ears, and eyes, didn’t react to it. Not
even to throw her hand off and tell her to stop being fresh with him.


“That’s
my cue, I guess.” She started out into the front, not knowing what to expect at
all.


The
first thing Eve noticed was a bit different to tell the truth. At least it
defeated her secret expectations rather handily. This Krista Hall person had
come alone, and not with six people standing around her for protection.
That was either very brave, or rather foolish of her. Not that they were
a threat, being the cool and collected Vampires they were all the time. Edom
was busily shaking her hand, over the counter, and reassuring the woman, who
was about Eve’s own age, and nearly as thin, that it was, indeed, the right
place.


“I
think that Eve is going to be working with you?” His toothy grin sparkled a
bit, which wasn’t lost on the woman. At least she didn’t let go of his hand
very quickly.


Which
was a bit less shy that way, than Eve remembered her being, back in Arizona.


It
was enough of a shock that she paused for about five seconds, going totally
still. Then she smiled, almost feeling it for once. Walking up silently, she
cleared her throat, just so she wouldn’t make the other girl scream. She did not
handle being startled that well, or at least didn’t use to be great at that
kind of thing.


“Becky?”
She said the single word happily, which got the actress to spin in place, her
face a bit baffled for a second.


She
looked different, the face leaner for one thing, and the body a good bit
harder. Fit, rather than too butch looking. She wore make-up, but it made her
seem like a regular girl, ready for the day. A cute one, and maybe even a
person that was movie ready, but it didn’t totally hide her old buddy.


“Eve?
Oh, my, God! Eve!” There was a tackling hug then. The kind that spoke of
realizing that you missed someone, even if you hadn’t known that yourself until
that very moment.


Everyone
else just stood there for a bit, even Bey, who had worked his way out into the
shop to see the reunion. They all smiled, but Barb managed to seem a bit
baffled after a minute or so. She really was a lot better about faking emotions
and expressions than Eve. Not just a little bit, either.


“So…
You know Krista Hall? Like personally? I thought you didn’t have a clue
who she was?”


Eve
shrugged, and looked directly into Becky’s eyes.


“It’s
a new name? Becky was one of the gang, back in high school. I really didn’t
know that you were famous now though. Darla mentioned that you were
acting, and doing okay. Zack too. He works here, at the mall I mean. Actually,
it’s practically a reunion… Though… yeah, well, some of the things are
different. So, how have you been?” It was the kind of thing you asked, wasn’t
it?


Becky
grinned, “not too bad. You know, no Oscars yet, but I’ve been in a few high
budget things, and managed to score this current project, which is the first
Vampire piece since they came out. Swerlin and the others. What are you doing
here?”


Eve
blinked, but realized that seeing someone from the past might just throw her
old friend off. She hadn’t known about the rest of them either, had she? So
there were going to be more than a few surprises.


“I’m
a Vampire. Now. Not back in school. You got that Rebekah was a real Vampire,
right?”


There
was a slow nod, but she seemed nearly confused.


“Yeah.
I… It’s hard, learning that someone you knew was different like that. I keep
forgetting that it’s all real, you know? And, um, you? You look different than
her though, so, what does that mean? Is she just that much older than you are?”


Eve
gestured to one of the booths, the yellow seat gleaming, and the top spotless.


“Come
on, let’s sit. That’s actually a decent question.”


To
her surprise, Edom stayed behind the counter, but Barb, who was clearly about
to gush all over Becky, like a true fangirl, managed to sit right next to her.
It was cute, and the actress smiled, getting the general idea. So she was
famous enough that people sometimes knew who she was, it seemed.


Going
on, Eve tried to keep her face pleasant.


“There
are six different kinds of Vampires that we know of. Maybe more than that, but
if so, the others don’t advertize. Rebekah is a Manthori. All of us here are
Classics. Here, I’ll show you my teeth and cool red eyes, if you promise
not to scream too loud?”


There
was a wide eyed nod, and only a small, half laughing, squeak when she popped
her teeth down with a click. They went away after about half a minute, since
other than being intimidating, or getting at the blood she needed from a living
creature, the things were just kind of in the way all the time when they were
down.


After
that, she laid out what she knew about the different kinds of Vampire, and
finally went silent, after Becky had pulled a small pad from her bag, a brown
and rather plain looking thing, and started taking notes. It was strange, but
also what she was there for.


To
learn all about Vampires.


They
were quietly discussing things related to that topic, when the rather angry
seeming Vamp man came in. He was a Classic too, and should have been able to
pass, but was wearing dirty clothing, and smelled bad enough that Becky
wrinkled her nose and looked away. Worse, the creepy Vampire, who was clearly
too young to be out on his own, was barely able to keep from attacking the
Human woman.


Dumping
a crumpled wad of bills on the counter, he growled at Edom.


“I
need twenty of those fucking animal blood bottles. Now! I don’t have all
night.” Then he shifted around, agitated, looking over his shoulder at Becky
every few seconds.


Thankfully,
when he lost it, and started his rush, Barb was in the way, blocking easy
access to the tasty seeming, juice filled mortal with her own body. Eve was on
him before he touched either of her friends, pushing into white hot pain to do
it. The real trick was all in keeping the Vampire alive, while not letting him
go. That took some grappling skills.


Finally
she decided that breaking his arms and legs would work for a bit, to get that
done. She did the legs first, stomping them, as Bey stood back and watched. The
ancient being held his right hand out toward Edom, getting him to stop and not
help her out, for some reason.


Then
he spoke, his voice very friendly sounding, considering the screaming coming
from Becky.


“You
have something in mind, other than death by torture, Miss Benson?”


She
smiled, and nodded.


“Yep.
No one buys twenty bottles of blood at one time. That means that there are more
of him at home, doesn’t it? He’s young, too. He looks like he’s used to
living rough, which… Well, that could mean a build up, right? Of Vampires.” She
glanced at Becky, who still seemed scared, and explained. “Sometimes people do
that in order to soften up a target. They throw half wild baby Vamps at their
objective for a while first, and then move in for the kill, after wearing their
enemy down for a while. Only right now no one should be making more, at least
in this area. The word went out on that.” She grinned and looked over at Bey.
“By that I mean that I made up a new rule, saying that we had
paperwork for it, so anyone that wanted to try it out needed to apply with us
here, and then get training. I don’t recall Bunky here being in the classes for
that.”


The
ancient being gave her a soft, slow nod.


“I
do recall hearing that discussed in the Council, yes. It was ratified by a
unanimous vote. Even your friend Gene, The Burning One, agreed that it was a
most sensible plan given the current environment, so it is indeed the law now.
Your plan for this one then?”


She
took a deep breath, then swallowed.


“We
could compel him, then follow him back to wherever he needs to make his
delivery?” It was that, or torture, since she doubted that the still thrashing
man was going to be intimidated by them. They could hurt him horribly though,
which might change his mind. Other than that however, he was too enraged to
believe that they’d do anything to him.


Barb
was wisely staying right in front of Becky, which was brilliant of her, since a
broken leg managed to lash out in that direction, followed by another lunge.
Both were blocked by Barbara, who was totally still otherwise. Waiting to see
what was going to happen.


Edom
moved in, but Bey stopped him from trying to compel the younger Vampire.


“Miss
Benson, if you would?”


Edom
made a face, but moved back.


“She
hasn’t had a lot of practice yet…”


Which
was, she knew, Bey’s point. Snapping her fingers almost directly in the
squirming Vampire’s face, she tried to focus. That part was fine, but he
refused to make eye contact. Either getting what she had planned, or more
likely, just being too angry to go along with the woman that had just broken
his arms and legs. They’d heal though, and were already starting to make little
snapping and clicking sounds, moving back into place. She didn’t have much
longer, if they didn’t want to do it all again.


“Hey,
look at me, and I’ll get you some free blood.” It was meant to shock him in to
glancing at her, but he looked at Becky instead, as if that was the special
treat she was promising.


After
about six seconds of this it grew old, so she just bobbed her head in between
the Human woman, and the hungry baby Vampire. That worked, and he went still,
and didn’t blink, after that. Caught by her gaze and the power of her mind.
There was a strong buzzing then, a thing that she tried to increase the power
of as much as she could.


“Stay
calm now. You’re on our side, and that means you respond with total discipline
at all times, from now on, and do what we say, even if not compelled, too. You
understand that, don’t you?”


“Yes,
ma’am.” The voice was a bit blank, but that was fine.


“Great.
Good job. Now, you must have a bunch of friends that need that blood, so after
you have a cup of it, we’ll help you make a delivery. How does that sound? We
won’t leave them hanging, or anything.”


“That…
Yeah. Morten will like that. He sent me out to get this, since I have the best
control so far.” There was a bit of pride in those words, and Eve had to hide a
wince. This was the best they had? That didn’t bode well, did it?


“That’s
good then. A good choice, sending you. Say, what’s your name?”


“Eric.”


“Hi,
Eric. I’m Eve. Like I said, you’re with us now. Edom, would you get that blood
for us? For our new friend here?” She might be compelling him, but making
friends had to be easier than having him fighting her with all his will, didn’t
it? If nothing else, it seemed more polite, and they had a Human right there,
listening in. Taking notes, in fact, now that she’d calmed down a bit.


Edom,
being incredibly awesome, didn’t act like getting that blood ready was beneath
him. In fact he did it all so quickly, and efficiently that Eve nearly missed
the baskets that were being put together to carry it all.


Eric
drank from the ceramic cup he was offered, but did it slowly. With control.
That nearly got her to blink, but even when he looked away, the link didn’t
drop. The sense of buzzing in her head did try to drop out, but she focused on
it, not letting that happen, which seemed to work, even without the eye
contact.


When
he was done, they still had to wait, since it took about twenty minutes for his
legs to heal enough to walk on them safely. Then Eve noticed a different
problem.


“We
can’t take you with us on this Becky. It’s dangerous, but I…” Then she snapped
her fingers. “Right! This isn’t my job. We have a Proctor for this kind of
thing. I think the number for her is in the blue book?” She looked at Edom, who
smiled at her, his face beaming.


“I
believe that’s right. Why don’t you go and make that call, while the rest of us
work out what to do here?”


It
was a plan, and she agreed to it. After all, wrangling an army of baby Vampires
wasn’t her job, was it? Besides, she had guests in now, and just running
off would be more than a little rude.


That
decided, she went and called in the Vamp catcher.












Chapter seventeen





 


It
was raining that night. Earlier it had been fine, but that was never a real
promise as to what would be happening later in Vancouver, Washington. Eve was
standing in some bushes, sighing, as they all surrounded the house. It was
isolated, thank God, since it was also filled with mainly wild baby Vampires.
Not just twenty of them, either. Those were just the ones that weren’t being
starved, to send them into a feeding frenzy in a few days.


Eric
didn’t know when the big attack was supposed to take place, but he knew, for
certain, that Morten had something in mind. It was all the bald man would talk
about, practically. Eve got that part, that he was both without hair, and the
same Vampire that had set people on the club all those months ago, just by
hearing what was going on inside.


She
didn’t bother to tell anyone else what she’d figured out about it, since they
already had a plan. Nikki the Proctor for the area, had orders to try and take
all the Vampires alive if possible. That probably wouldn’t be happening, since
there were too many of them for that. Nearly fifty, from the smell of it. The
place reeked, and it was noisy inside, since that many upset and angry undead
could have that kind of effect. Not that either of those things was a good
enough reason to skip out on showering.


Not
being a mighty hunter herself, Eve still couldn’t help but think that having
their Human prey not notice they were coming from half a mile away might be a good
idea. Still, it wasn’t her call, since the insane sounding balding
Vampire inside was in charge of that.


They
only had six Vampires on their side, Barb not being there at all, since she’d
gone to stay with Becky at her hotel room, in order to keep filling her in on
all the secret Vampire lore she could think of. Why Eve was there instead she
didn’t really know. Except that she was, most likely, a better fighter than the
other woman.


That,
or less of an investment, if things went wrong? Either way it made a certain
amount of sense, though Lenore came, looking primped and well coifed, as well
as made up for a date. She didn’t seem upset to be out doing this though, so it
was either pretty good acting on her part, or she hadn’t really had plans of
note for the evening.


Edom
was on the far side of the place, the bond between them strong suddenly. It was
probably a response to danger, or concern on his part, for her. That was sweet,
if it was the case. Her real dad, Roy, hadn’t always been there for her, so she
didn’t really expect a lot from anyone that way. Not that he was evil or
anything. Just… Well, he’d been an alcoholic at one point. Eve didn’t know all
of it, but she kind of thought that Darla had fixed that for him, by making him
her personal slave.


They’d
never spoken about the subject, since Eve wasn’t really certain that she wanted
to know the answer. After all, what if it was just the case? If Darla had used
enslavement to make Roy a better person, who loved his job and did it well,
then maybe it was for the best?


There
was a gentle whisper, the single word that was the only signal they were going
to be given to attack the stronghold. It wasn’t that large of a place, so her
part in the whole thing was to make a hole in the wall, for the others to run
through, if she could manage it. It wasn’t actually a fighting position, but
she’d likely be hurt, since she was supposed to slam into the thing as hard as
she could, as soon as Bey gave the word.


“Egg.”
It was an odd choice, but they were going after beings that all had superior
hearing, so the idea was to not set them on edge too soon. Saying almost
anything else, including go, or now, might get attention.


That
word might too, but it would baffle anyone hearing it for a while, or at least that
was the plan. It worked better than she’d have thought, she noticed. At least
as she threw herself at her best speed, right at the windowless and poorly
pained exterior wall of the place. Eve covered her head with her forearms, the
pain of running slipping at the last moment, as she jumped against the thing,
hoping that it wasn’t as sturdy as it looked. It pretty much exploded, carrying
her behind a wave of materials that destroyed everyone that had been in the
front room.


It
really did hurt, but she was used to that by now, so managed to recover
quickly enough, landing on her feet. Bey was there already, moving through the
hole first. He picked his way in, but moved so quickly that no one in the room
would have really noticed him, if they’d been alive still. A few probably were,
but of the fifteen or more unwashed bodied that had been sitting there, watching
television of all things, didn’t move. At least the flat screen that used to be
there, before it kind of got hit twenty or thirty times by flying bits of wood,
was sparking, and everyone had been facing it.


She
was on her feet though, which hadn’t been expected, she guessed. Sure, she was
injured, and pulled some shards from her body in various places, but managed to
follow Bey as he left the room, just as the others were getting there.


The
ancient Vampire was wicked fast, compared to her, but she tried to keep up,
since the more bodies they had there, the more likely they’d be able to keep
everyone alive. More or less. Some of them weren’t going to make it, she knew.
For instance, most of the clever ones that had gone for weapons already were
just having their heads vaporized. It made the room around Bey filled with a
red mist, but she managed to disarm a few of them. That required picking up a
knife and cutting hands off, for most of them, including her buddy from the
club. 


Morten,
if Eric had described the right one to her.


In
all the noise, except for some pitiful moaning. It was kind of clear that these
a-holes were a bit on the wimpy side, since they should have been quiet.
Either pretending to be dead, trying to bargain for their lives, or attempting
to sneak away, into the night. For all she knew a few of them managed it.


Not
Morten though, who was sitting there, his right arm gone at the elbow. It was a
clean wound, and would heal. If she’d heard correctly, it would even grow back,
eventually. That might take a while though, a year or two. If they pressed the
arm back to the stump for a while, a day or so, it would probably set back
together, she thought. To that end, she went and got the bit of bone and flesh,
and handed it to the angry looking Vampire.


“Hold
it in place and answer our questions, and you can keep it.” She sounded dead,
and like her energy was low. Really, she just didn’t want to tease the man.
After all, they might well kill him, even given what she’d just said. She was
playing it like a Greater Demon might.


Lenore
gave her a questioning look, but she didn’t explain her reasoning. He could be
headless, and still have his arm back, for all Eve cared. Morten the bald
Vampire seemed to think it was a decent start to negotiations at any rate. To
her amazement, Bey smiled and stood back, watching the other moaning forms in
the room, closely.


“Perhaps,
as you did earlier?”


He
meant trying to compel the truth from the guy holding his arm. She nodded at
the idea, knowing it might not happen. Morten here wasn’t some fresh from the
grave newb after all, with dirt still behind his ears. If he wasn’t ancient, he
was still old. It showed in everything about him. It was hard to pin
down, but it was there in his control, for instance. Even beaten and sitting on
the floor, holding his arm, he didn’t whine about it, or beg for mercy. There
wasn’t even screaming this time, though he was clearly in pain. He did start
cussing at her, but she smiled and nodded along with it, until he glared at her
for long enough that she managed to catch his mind.


Sort
of. It was a real fight, not to be taken over herself.


The
buzzing in her head became deafening, as she changed the tone of it, not
letting the other guy win. That would be unfortunate, plus make her look bad,
if it happened. So she stood there for half an hour, striving to make him heed
her will, while he tried to do the same. Honestly she half expected the others
to laugh at her, after she had him, finally. It did happen though, eventually.


She
won, and was in charge. Holding a steady sense of presence inside the other
Vampire’s mind.


She
spoke, without inflection.


“What’s
your name?” Everyone turned to look at her, including the younger Vampires.
Enough of them had died, sitting there, surging up only to be slapped back down
by the others, that no one moved now.


“Morten,
known as The Iron Hand.”


His
accent was slightly British sounding. She couldn’t place it, not having a fine
ear for that kind of thing, but it probably didn’t matter all that much in the
moment.


Eve
gave him a set of orders, so that she wouldn’t risk losing him as easily as she
might. That didn’t mean she could let her guard down however. Even as he sat
there, explaining himself to them all, he fought. It was nearly brutal, the way
it struck against her, battering the inside of her mind. Bey had to take over
asking the questions, after a few moments, so she could focus on holding him.


“The
Iron Hand? I have heard of one by that name. Out of Scotland, if the memory
strikes me correctly? Something of a hero. That was several hundred years ago,
and attached to a being that was a good and loyal vassal to the Council. Is
that you?” There was no doubt to the words, for all that it ended in a
question.


She
didn’t feel any shock when the defeated Vampire nodded. Eve didn’t have that
kind of range at the moment, needing to do nothing other than concentrate on
holding him down. That some old Vampire might be able to respond like that,
even while they fought, wasn’t that big of an issue really. Of course
some of them would be able to do things she couldn’t. 


“Aye.
That was me, back when I was but a pup, seeking the scraps from the high table.
Now my master sets my course, and no being will be left free of will or
thought, when she is done.” Then, as if they weren’t going to simply ask the
obvious questions next anyway, the Vampire went still. Utterly silent, his bald
head almost glowing it was so pale.


Before
Bey could get the words out, there was a strange scent in the room. It was like
burning meat. Iron Head, or whatever the dork in front of her was called, burst
into a brilliant white and blue flame, not even bothering to scream. Even as
she held him in place. The only thing she knew for certain was that this wasn’t
some kind of super power that he had, and was using against them to escape. Too
much of his body started to fall away in burning clumps for that to be the case.
It was gory, and set the house on fire. The cheap orange and brown carpet
smoldered instantly, filling the place with smoke. Eve stopped breathing, but
didn’t move.


There
was no letting him go either.


“Who’s
your master?” She spoke the words, using the last of her air. There was a vast
struggle, in her head, and in the end, she couldn’t hang on. The buzzing broke,
and the freak on fire started to run. Slowly, and staggering, not with the
speed she would have if it were her burning like that.


After
a few seconds, the whole place on fire already, the walls glowing a normal
orange and yellow color, the black and gray smoke reeking of plastic and wood,
the Vampire died, and turned into ash. That left the place filled with trapped
babies, but that wasn’t her problem. Moving into her best speed, feeling like
agony was an old friend, she moved back to the hole in the wall, which was two
rooms away, the flames not touching her. It was kind of interesting, both that
she noticed it, and that it happened at all. The flames were nearly thick
seeming, and slow, barely moving even as she rushed past.


They
all bent away though, like she had a force field on. It was probably the
density of the air that she was moving out of the way, she knew. Or guessed, if
she were going to be totally honest about it. What she actually knew was up for
debate. That was probably a thing to learn about, if she ever got a chance.
Maybe she could go to school and study that kind of thing? She had the time,
even if it took fifty years for her to get free for long enough to make that
happen.


Stopping
in the overgrown yard, which hadn’t been mowed in so long that she nearly
wondered if the place had just been abandoned a long time before, she waited,
to see who else came out. It was just her people, in the end.


Nikki,
the Proctor for the area, very carefully killed any of the babies that tried to
rush out into the night, as the others stood there, watching it happen. Those
that didn’t try to escape burned, and there was screaming after a very short
time. It grew louder as multiple voices were added to it. The night began to
glow, and even standing back a good long way, the heat and smoke became
annoying. The heat was the worst of it, since Eve hadn’t started to breathe
again yet.


They
all stood there, waiting and watching for hours, as the Proctor did her job.
True, she was supposed to keep the kids alive if she could, but this situation
called for death. They had no way to tell the difference between the half wild,
but well behaved otherwise, Vampires on fire, and ones driven insane with blood
frenzy, who would kill and kill, if they ever met with a Human population. Bey
waved for her to help, after a while, his eyes dark pools in the night.


It
was clear he was a lot less than happy with the outcome. She was too, come to
that. That didn’t stop her from moving in and ending the lives of the burning
and screaming things that got past Nikki though. Near the end four of the
Vamplings engaged the red headed and pierced Vampire Proctor at once, using
their numbers to hold her, while the others tried to run past.


Eve
found a fairly clear patch of air and took a breath. Then she yelled.


“Wait!
If you have enough of a brain to stop, drop and roll, we might be able
to save you. Do it now!” They were burning, after all. Only two of them did it
however. A woman who was already burned into barely seeming like a person at
all, and a small man in a jean jacket.


She
let them live, though she did hear Bey caution them that they needed to sit on
the ground and not move, if they wished to continue doing so. The others were
busily trying to pull Nikki toward the burning building, with Lenore holding
her right hand on Edom’s arm, to get him to not help the other woman. It
was ridiculous of course, and Eve stopped and stared at her for a moment. The
grin on her face as her own sister, her real life, came from the same mother, sibling,
was about to die was nearly joyous.


Eve
moved in and punched the young, but apparently clever, Vampires. None of them
survived, since after the first two went down Nikki pushed them away and
started to do some fast moving of her own.


“Thanks.
At least one of you isn’t an asshole.”


Lenore
looked around and instead of denying it, smiled. It was creepy, but she seemed
to be enjoying herself.


“Yes.
Eve is delightfully friendly that way. She did just steal away my chance to be
free of you though, so she’ll have to be punished. Perhaps locked in a box for
a year? Or… Oh, I know! She can guide you through staying up all day. She’s
managed this successfully with several others now.” There was a wicked bit of
laughter in her words, as if she knew that none of that was going to be
happening, but Bey, standing back, folded his hands, his friendly smile giving
way to a much calmer expression.


“I
agree. It is past time for you to join the world of the true adult, Nicole. You
sleep the days away, like a raw child, untrained and unready for your duty. Not,”
his voice actually went sharp, and he turned slightly to glare at Lenore.
Actually giving her a look that Eve associated with the one he gave beings that
were about to die for the final time. “That this is a punishment for my
protégé. The fact is that she’s had more success in this area than any other
Vampire in history. I think perhaps it is part of her true talents. Bringing
out the strength in others, as she has. Nicole, from this point until you learn
to walk the day, unending, you are to report to Eve each day she is available.
Is that understood?”


Then,
almost as if he’d forgotten himself, the ancient being turned to Eve, and gave
a small bow. “That is if you have time for such a task? I do not wish to
presume.”


She
nodded, and tried to smile a bit. Really, what else did she have to do? Work
all the time? Nikki could stay with her for that. It would be harder if Lenore
was around all the time, she didn’t doubt. The woman really didn’t like
her sister. It was, if she’d heard right, mainly over silly bullshit, too, from
back when they were both alive.


“We
can do that, if you want, Nikki? It’s a pain, but not that big of a deal after
the first few days. We’ll just have to work out… Well, I do have some things to
do. Barb can help with that?” She glanced at Edom, who looked at Lenore, who
actually snorted. It was less derisive than it probably could have been. Not
that it was easy to tell, since she was acting like a bitch at the moment.


“Agreed.
If Nicole is going to actually do something useful and not act like a little
bint for once, I suppose that Barbara could be part of this. What do you have
in mind for her, Eve? Not that I don’t trust you, but it’s best to make
certain, at each step.”


There
was the tone of a lesson in that, but Eve already got that one, didn’t she? Go
into that room for a piece of candy… and you were going to end up with a
cock inside you. Every single time. After a while it hit home that there
was no such thing as a good surprise.


“Hanging
out with Becky… With Krista Hall? I’m supposed to do it, and will, but
she might be better for the job.” Eve turned to Nikki and shrugged. “She’s an
actress, who’s in town to learn how to be a Vampire for a coming role. We were
friends in high school. She’s… I think that she might be one of The
Technician’s slaves, but I don’t know that for certain, so try not to mention
that kind of thing too much, if you talk to her?”


That
got some rapid blinking, but the Proctor finally just nodded, agreeing. Looking
at Bey, and then her, as if she were in charge of anything for real?


The
woman with her punk clothing, and silver piercings on her face, finally moved
to stand near her.


“I
guess the orders have come down, then. So, what’s your secret to keeping people
from dying during the day? Anal plugs, and electro shock?”


Bey
glared again suddenly, but Eve smiled, and shook her head.


“Nope.
You really just need to try. Well, running, and work. Keeping busy
helps. It will only take a week or two and then you should be set on your own.
Maybe three, but it isn’t some huge deal. You’ll wake up each night, too, so
even though it will hurt most of the day, it won’t be all the time. You
can still do your other job and all that, so it won’t be a big disruption to
your life. I mean, other than the horrid pain all day, but what’s a bit of
burning between friends?” She managed to say it in a charming enough manner,
though every Vampire that was old enough knew what she was talking about. The
sun freaking hurt, and that wouldn’t go away.


Ever,
apparently.


They
had to leave a bit after that, pulling back a ways into the trees, since night
time or not, the fire department came, and tried to put the blaze out. They
were needed, just in case anything was left alive inside and tried to feed on
the hapless men in their yellow and red reflective fire gear. They did look
tasty. Eve smiled though, and winked at Nikki, looking at them.


“There
was a time when I would have thought they looked delicious for totally
different reasons, you know?”


“Yeah.
When I was a girl that kind of thing was improper, and not admitted to, but I
really did enjoy it. Most often with my little sister’s boyfriends. I can’t
help it if I’m the pretty one, can I?” She was saying it loudly enough that
Lenore started to move, going fast. Bey caught her by the arm, and shook his
head.


“Girls!
We will not have strife between you any longer. If you…” He sighed, and then
looked away. “I have been too kind to you both. For far too long, allowing your
bickering to go on. Eve, if they continue on this course, you have my leave to
kill them.”


Lenore
froze, and glared at her, but Nikki laughed a bit.


“That
seems like a death sentence for her, father. I hear your words and will obey,
but is it right to set such a heavy burden on one so very young?”


Edom
cleared his throat, and then smiled at the punkish looking woman.


“It
might be, but notice that Lenore didn’t try to claim that she couldn’t
be touched? The Bey didn’t claim Eve as his protégé as a joke, Nik.
Maybe you could beat her in a straight up fight, but given that, you have to
know that isn’t what was just ordered. Think about it.”


Eve
got it, since it was probably the only way that it would work. She’d need to be
sneaky about it, and ambush either of the women, if they needed to be killed.


Lenore
gave her sister a snotty look then.


“Indeed,
Nicole. Eve is a most capable young woman. Perhaps you’ll test her for us? I’m
certain that it will be instructive.”


Eve
threw her hands up, and sighed, shaking her head.


“Come
on guys, we’re all friends here, so don’t make me have to kill you both. I
don’t know if I can do it, votes of confidence aside, but… I get what
Bey is saying. Let the past go already and stop acting like you’re little kids.
I never had a brother or sister, myself. I hope that if I did, I would have
gotten along with them, at least eventually. You two… Well, how many Vampires
get to have anyone from their Human life like this? It’s a good thing,
but you have to work to make it happen. I get that you don’t want to, but…
Well, I don’t really get why.”


She
looked from one to the other, and then turned to watch the men working on the
fire. How they were getting water was interesting since they had a tanker truck
filled with the stuff there, with another coming already. There were no
hydrants out there, after all. The blaze was going up well too, and they
weren’t really trying to stop it, just control where the flames got to. The
world was damp though, which should help to keep it from spreading.


Quietly,
she kept talking.


“Maybe
you can let things go now? A few stolen boyfriends, a little gang rape, and
murdering your dog, these things are small enough to let go of, given the time
you’ve both had, aren’t they?”


Nikki
made a face, but nodded, being the sensible one on this set of issues, it
seemed.


“It
didn’t even have the rape or pets involved. I guess I can do my part. Then, it
really hasn’t been about me for a long time, has it, Lenore?”


Whatever
that meant wasn’t explained, but the other woman faked a sigh and then nodded.


“I
too, will try to do my part. We’ll have this done then. I suppose that we’re
required to shake hands now?”


They
didn’t move, and Eve didn’t suggest they do anything at all. Instead they stood
there, waiting for day to break, staring at the licking flames of gold. It was
brilliant and intense, the heat still felt even from where they stood,
chatting. Nothing stirred from inside, and none of the firefighters had to do
anything more than their job controlling the blaze.


As
the sun rose, the five of them went back to the mall. Running, since that was
how they’d gotten there in the first place. They had to go slower than she
would have liked, since Nikki wasn’t all that fast. Not compared to the rest of
them. About halfway back to the store, Eve dropped in alongside of her.


 “Push
into the pain. It’s hard right now, with the sun up, but it will help later,
facing it now. Make sure to let all the air out of your lungs first though, so
the screaming won’t be too loud when we stop. Ready to run for real?” That got
a nod, which seemed a little sad for some reason.


Probably
because the other woman wasn’t as big of a fan of pain as Eve was. Given that
she hated the stuff, that was probably a sign that Nikki’s aversion to it was
pretty intense. They were able to speed up though. It was still less
than half speed, but the others seemed satisfied with the effort.


The
thing was, when they stopped, the other Vampire, who was well past old enough
to know better, whined about it.


“Ouch!
God that hurts! They make cars for a reason. So I don’t have to do
things like this. Let’s get inside, hurry!”


Eve
had to hold in a growl, and then shook her head.


“Nope.
Let’s run some laps first, for a few hours. Follow me.” She took off, letting
her own breath out, and then proceeded to push Nikki for a lot longer than a
few hours, not stopping, even as full noon came and they burned under the sun
that was directly above them.


Even
past that, she didn’t stop, risking taking breaths every now and again to
remind the other Vampire to keep her speed up. When Eve did try to stop, the
other woman kept whining, so she kept her going. It wasn’t that she wanted to
be mean, but rather that they were going so slowly that it seemed nearly
criminal to complain about it. Nikki actually let herself move as if it were
hard, after a while, even though the energy flowing to her was strong and
active the whole time.


Finally,
hours later, Barb came out, and started to run with them. It was a bit before
twilight came, but the Vampire woman was willing to go faster than she had before,
probably trying not to look like a moody little bitch. Eve knew that she
couldn’t afford to seem grumpy though, and refrained from using any motivating
slaps to keep the Proctor going.


When
night came, she stopped though, and held up a hand, keeping the others from
speaking at all.


“Not
too bad. Tomorrow we won’t have any complaints though, and it will be harder.
We’ll be going inside. Where Lenore is. Meet me here at seven?”


Nikki
looked away, her face almost innocent seeming, even if decorated to make her
seem tough.


“Yeah.
I have to. I can’t believe we just did that. It’s insane, running in the light
like that, you know that, don’t you? I mean, no one does that.”


Barb
cleared her throat, and then shrugged, acting as if she’d been in charge of the
whole thing.


“That,
being willing to do things that others can, but don’t, is the secret. I
think it probably always has been.”


Then
they all left, going in separate directions.










Chapter
eighteen





 


Eve
had spent a lot of time that day, running slowly, and wondering about what was
going on in her world. It was pretty clear that something was. That just
made sense, didn’t it? She tried to go over it all, in her head, and collect up
the data.


It
was harder to do than it seemed like at first, since she couldn’t tell what
went together at all. The club had been attacked, not just once, but twice,
in the last eight months. The first time had been about killing Troy, too,
which was kind of strange. No one needed a big plan to do that, did they? It
was possible that he had some kind of magical protection that she didn’t know
about, sure, but did he? Even if that was the case, using a bomb to drive
people from T2LA so that he could be sniped, well, that was too much work to
get that particular job done, wasn’t it? It was almost like it was meant
to fail.


The
second attack was more sensible, she guessed. After all, Morten Iron Hand had
mentioned that he had a master. More, he’d definitely said that the being was a
she. Then he’d burst into flames. There were creatures that could do
that, and possible even some technological tricks that she just didn’t know
about, Eve was sure.


There
were other things too, like her being set up to go into that case like she had.
It was true that she did it well enough, and that, in hindsight, there had been
benefit to doing it, even if she hadn’t loved it at the time. She’d learned to
keep her links strong, and not need to feed as often because of it, for
instance. That reminded her, as she stood there, thinking, to go and get some
replacements set up. If Greater Demons weren’t behind everything going on,
including the Vampires and then the other groups being made public…


That
was the real issue too, wasn’t it? The attack on the club had been some kind of
answer to everyone being made public, or at least the Vampires. Who was doing
what though?


Eve
puttered around for a bit, focusing on getting her cow blood down first, then
cleaning the whole store as well as possible. Becky came in a while after that,
alone, though Barb came out of the back to wave at her.


“Hey
all.” Her old buddy seemed happy enough, considering the happenings of the day
before. That… Well, Eve explained it all quickly, since she wasn’t going to
hide things for everyone else in the world anymore. Not if they didn’t have the
common sense to get her to do that first, anyway. A bribe or two might be nice,
after all.


In
the end they all ended up sitting at one of the booth tables, with her
summarizing the entire mess.


“So,
my best guess is that Greater Demons are involved here. Over and over again.
Like a war, or, I don’t know, for them it might just be Tuesday. The
whole thing we’ve been dealing with is so convoluted and complex that it nearly
has to be that kind of thing. If not them, then some kind of super
powered being is behind it. I can tell you that this isn’t just Richard
Swerlin swinging his dick around.” She nearly laughed at the image, but didn’t
since the whole thing was too serious for that.


After
a bit, Becky, Krista Hall now, tilted her head.


“So,
um, demons are real? I guess that makes sense if we have wizards and Vampires,
on top of werewolves, and stuff.”


Eve
nodded, then corrected her.


“Wolf
Shifters. There are lots of kinds, so they can get picky about it. Probably not
rip your throat out pissed off, but werewolf is kind of an insult. Like calling
them names, and since most of them are halfway cool, it would be best not to
make a big deal of it. Shifter is pretty much always the safe thing to call
that kind of person. Mages, not wizards. Though on that one I think that wizard
is an actual thing, and not an insult. They are Mages, but can become
wizards? Like for a job? We should go and check with the people across the way.
They’ll know. It’s the Mage embassy for the area.”


That
was, it seemed, news to Becky, who sucked her lips in. It wasn’t a flattering
look for her, but was a thing that Eve remembered her doing back in the day.


Then
she went on, waving her left hand a little.


“So,
to answer the real question, yeah. Demons are a thing, and not one you want to
screw around with. There are two kinds, Lesser and Greater. Don’t fuck with
either of them, if you get a choice, which…” 


She
didn’t get to go on, since there was a lot of nodding from the other side of
the table.


“I
can get that one! I watched the footage with that thing a few weeks ago.
The giant red one that raped and killed those people in the dry cleaners? The
one that we all prayed away? I did that, when I heard. Not that I’m that great
of a Christian, but I figured that it couldn’t hurt. Is that a Greater Demon?
The Lesser ones being like, ghost?” She tapped the smooth and sparkling clean
table top. The pale Formica was un-cracked, and while there were napkins in a
dispenser, there was nothing else. People didn’t need salt and pepper there,
and having the spoons out was, as Lenore had assured her, tacky beyond all
reason.


“Nope.
Ghosts are ghost, and about what you’d think they are. Lesser Demons, well, you
know, that’s what the thing from a few weeks ago was. The Christians brought it
into being. Not on purpose. Greater Demons are different. They aren’t called
Greater because of their size either.”


She
froze then, actually going still, not knowing how to explain things to her old
friend. If she could even understand it all. Then, a lot of people that
couldn’t have gotten anything even a year before were starting to pick up on
the idea that there might be something to some of the crazy shit that they were
hearing about. Half of them were in denial about it though, and tried to
disprove that it was real at all. That was, in the end, what had been keeping
things as quiet and calm as it was, she knew.


That
a lot of people would tease and ridicule the ones that were right, rather than
go on some kind of jihad against them.


Shaking
her head, feeling her black hair brush her collar, Eve took a deep breath and
then dove in.


“Greater
Demons are all devious. Incredibly intelligent, and powerful beings. The thing
is they can seem just like anyone else, and you’d never know it. They
know everything too, or at least it always seems that way. If you meet one, try
not to accept any kind of bargain or deal with them. You don’t have to be
offering your soul directly for them to make you a slave. Especially The
Mistress of Souls. She can pretty much just take you as a slave if she wants,
and there’s not a lot you can do about it. The rest of them can sort of do that
too, but they have to work a little harder to get it done. Offer you something
that you say yes to, for most of them. I think. Don’t test that though. If you
meet any, just try to remember not to take any bargains or deals.” She waited,
but Becky finally snorted, as if the whole thing was funny.


“That’s
not real, is it? You’re making fun of me. I know I don’t know much about the
world, but that’s a bit mean, isn’t it?’ Her eyes sparkled, playfully. As if it
really were a game.


Barb,
sitting next to Eve, shook her head.


“No,
Krista, it’s not a gag, or prank. Eve is right, too. If you meet one of
them, any sort of Demon, you have to be very careful. I’ve met some. It… They
can be anywhere, and look like anyone. We have two of them here, in the
mall. Greater Demons. That’s really rare.”


That
didn’t seem to help convince the Human girl. Especially since the place looked
so very normal, all around them. Like a real shopping center.


Eve
took a breath, then reached out and grabbed Becky’s hand.


“It’s
all true. You… Actually, there are only about five hundred of them, Greater
Demons, in the whole world. You know a bunch of them though. I mean, our
Demons are all right, as far as that goes, but don’t be too shocked when you
find out. They’re different than you think, even if they’re your friends.”
She’d learned that one, over the years, herself. Their idea of being your
friend was often a lot different than she would have imagined.


“I
do? Okay, so if this isn’t a joke, who? My agent?”


Eve
shook her head, not actually knowing if that was the case or not.


“Nooo,
I don’t think so anyway. Um, well, I don’t want to get in trouble. What we need
is for one of them to come and tell you, so that I can point a convenient
finger at them, absolving myself of responsibility. That will probably take a
phone call though, or…” Possibly not? She looked up, to see Marcus walking
over, his well trimmed beard covering part of a smile.


When
he got in, he threw his arms out wide, as if trying to embrace the whole world.


“Becky!
I hear that little miss tattle tale here is giving away all the family secrets
for free? I’m called Marcus Aralias here, and pretend to be a Mage. I’m
actually Fram, The Bold. I know, I know, you can barely contain your
excitement, hearing that a real live Greater Demon has entered the room, but
you can use that dampness between your legs to entertain me later. Deal?”


Eve
threw her right hand up, so that Becky wouldn’t speak.


“Remember
what I said? I don’t know how good Fram is either, at doing things like that,
so even saying no might be enough. Be careful. To answer your next
question though, yes, the funny looking candle shop guy is a real Greater
Demon.”


Barb
looked scared, and Krista Hall looked confused, especially when Fram kept
going.


“It’s
true. All true… We’re old friends though, so I won’t actually make a
play for you that way. You remember me, don’t you?”


The
girl, who was a lot better looking now than she had been in school, pursed her
lips and was clearly scraping her memory for the man.


“I’m
sorry, I don’t remember you. I… Did we meet at a party?”


That
got a shrug, and Mark pushing into the seat next to the actress.


“Really,
I’m hurt, Becky. We spent all that time together, and for what? You didn’t even
miss me. I did look a little different, but come on, how can you not
see my sparkling personality shining through? Barb? Not the one across from us,
but the one from school? The cheerleader? Same trim waist, and button nose,
too…” He waved down at himself, as if either of those things was actually true
in the slightest.


Eve
nodded.


“One
of two of them that played that part back then. The first was actually
the Greater Demon Xenses, The Defiler. Then Fram filled in, after he left, and
yes, as far as I know, that Barb was always a dude.”


Their
Barb shook her head a bit, and sniffed. It wasn’t angry seeming, but was mock
prim, instead.


“Really?
All I’ve heard about the situation was that it was The Mistress of Souls
brother, and that he was better looking than I am.”


Fram
smiled and reached out to touch the Vampire woman’s hand.


“Don’t
let it bug you. That Barb was designed to be hot. Nearly perfect really,
like a succubus almost. Too much of a good thing, if you ask me. I was being
hit on constantly, for the whole time I was at Raintree. Mark here may
not be getting a lot of action, but at least I can get some work done, now and
again. Anyway, the point is, that was me, so we’re old friends, Becky. Really,
you know a lot of us, for a Human being.”


That
got Eve to stiffen a bit, but she held her tongue. She wasn’t
responsible for what Fram said, was she? It was kind of a rule, or at least the
one she was going with for the time being.


Becky
Hoader, her face a bit blank, asked the needed question to set things all in
motion. Almost as if it were part of a plan. A complex device created to push
the world into a given shape. For half a moment she wondered if that was real.
That it really might be wasn’t a thing that Eve couldn’t see, even if she
didn’t understand the parts that were working away. She would have
missed it as a Human though, she didn’t doubt.


“Who?
I… I guess that you might really be Barb, but who else?”


The
Greater Demon shrugged, and then drew things out. Because that was how he
rolled.


“Well,
you know The Line Walker, and The Pristine. The Mind Taker, The Mistress
of Souls, Me, and of course, your best friend in life, The Technician. I think
that’s all, but I can’t swear your agent isn’t one of us. She seems like a
barracuda. It’s a family trait, so that could be a sign.” Then he was silent,
as Eve counted things up.


After
a bit she shook her head, confused.


“I…
Don’t know The Pristine, myself, I don’t think?”


The
former fatbeard looked at her knowingly.


“Bente,
the fashion designer? I think you helped set up some events for her, with Clara,
and Keeley’s hot mom. By the way, I need to go and look Sherri up soon. After I
lose a few more pounds. I’ve been meaning to nail her for years, and if I wait
too much longer all the challenge will be gone.” He patted his stomach and
smiled, then waited for the rest of the table to process all of it.


Barb
had no problem with that news though. Becky looked a bit troubled, but Eve hid
it, herself. It was bad to let that kind of being sneak into your life, but it
wasn’t like you got a choice in the matter, if it was going to happen.


Finally,
after a bit, Eve went on, knowing that she was supposed to.


“So,
you remember Zack? Keeley’s boyfriend?”


“Sure.
Um, we went out a few times. They weren’t exclusive.”


Eve
nodded, having heard about that from Keeley herself, and later Zack. Greater
Demons did what they wanted, after all. It wasn’t that big of a shock that Zack
would be cool enough to see that Becky was worth spending time with.


“So,
he’s one. Um, Keeley and Darla too. Both of them. Keeley’s dad is The Mind
Taker.”


Becky
made a face then.


“Um,
Charles Thompson, or Dan Carmichael?”


It
was Fram who had the answer there, “Dan. His real name is Finias. He should be
around here in a few days, if you want to visit with him? He dropped a line the
other night. Anyway, that’s about it. There are a few other people that you
know that aren’t Human though. Rebekah the Manthori, but you know that one.
Clara the caterer and her son? Hsreth. Which is… Well, they’re good beings to
have around. I always meant to get one as a slave, but they’re hard to find and
harder to catch. In high demand, you know? Your old boyfriend, Kyle? He’s…
Well, you need to figure that one out for yourself. It will be funny! I
wish I could be there for that, but I actually have to get back to my store.
Oh, Lisa doesn’t know about me yet. Let’s keep it that way for a while? I
really don’t need her melting down and locking herself in a closet saying the
wrong spell to make me go away. It would embarrass her. Later, after we get out
of bed?”


Standing
without saying anything else, he leaned over and kissed Becky on the cheek.


“I
missed you, by the way. We really should get together sometime, and really chat
about things. There’s a lot that I could teach you.” He grinned and bustled
away, like only a person pretending to be a cardigan wearing Mage could.


Without
shedding any light at all on the real problem that they were facing. If, and it
was a real part of things, it was actually her problem.


Iron
Hand had been ready to attack, and the target was probably going to be a bunch
of hapless and helpless Humans again. That seemed more like the dry cleaners
than anything else. A thing set up to get on the news, and make Vampires look
bad. Who benefited from that though?


Someone
that…


The
thing there was that, while she could see that it had to be someone that wanted
to make trouble, how they were planning to profit from it was just outside of
anything she could really see.


It
was damned frustrating, though she didn’t let it show. She just didn’t have
enough information, and possibly wasn’t really involved, when it came right
down to it. The others, Lenore, and Bey, they were the ones that needed to
handle this kind of thing, not some girl that could barely figure out whether
she was supposed to suck the blood, or blow bubbles in it.


Smiling
at that thought, she stood, and started to clean, talking to Barb and Becky the
whole time. Vampires came in, but that night they were all well behaved and
didn’t try to drink her friend. A few did try to get her number however, and
one of them, a woman that looked about fifteen, but moved like she was older,
got her autograph.


When
the teen Vamp left, Eve shook her head.


“Am
I the only Vampire that doesn’t mainline movies all the time?”


Barb
let her head move side to side, but didn’t answer out loud, but Becky grinned,
and looked awfully humble. It was acting, but then, what wasn’t?


“I’ve
gotten lucky, a few times. The current project is different for me, being the
first series that I’ll be in. HBO, so ten episodes, if it doesn’t fail
horribly. I’ll be nude a lot, so I can’t have any of the ice cream here.”


Eve
nodded at that, and ended up speaking in unison with Barb.


“Frozen
yogurt.” They all chuckled, which was friendly sounding, and happy.


After
a few seconds of counter wiping, Eve asked a fairly normal sounding question.
“It’s a series? That’s a pretty big deal, isn’t it? Maggie said it was a movie.
Then, she’s so old that they might seem like the same thing to her. The really
ancient Vampires tend to not be up on the new things like that all the time.
She’s pretty good that way. So, I don’t know for certain.”


Instead
of really answering, her old pal stood and stretched, then sat back down.


“Yep.
I’ve got this, and a horror movie coming out in a few months. We already finished
post on that one. Then I need to do a rom-com or drama, so I don’t end up being
typecast. You know, I should totally get you two in for the show. Real Vampires
have to have a place, right? We shoot during the day... Barb, you said that you
can do that kind of thing? Stay up?”


Eve
was about to beg off herself, but the other Vampire actually seemed excited
about the prospect.


“I
can. Eve can too, but she’s under orders not to be a camera whore. She’s…
Um, kind of a cop now, I guess. For the Council? At least she’s working with
The Bey. So no getting famous for her. I, on the other hand, can totally go,
and be there for you. An on set advisor? Or even do the humiliating nude scenes
you don’t want? One great thing about being undead, no sagging at all. I’m
serious about that, too. I look better naked now than when I died.” She looked
ready to back that up, by flashing someone, but Eve just agreed with her. It
was pretty much just the truth.


She
was about to suggest they go and visit with Zack, so that Kaitlyn could get her
surprise of being Kyle, Becky’s old flame, out of the way.


“What
we should do is…” 


There
was something wrong, and it got her to shut up fast. A sense of presence, and
darkness, that tried to smother the world. That’s what it felt like to her, at
any rate. Holding things together, getting that no one else seemed to be
feeling the same thing, she tried to act like a normal person. “We should get
you out of here, both of you. Something’s coming.”


Those
words tried to run through her head for a while. Something is coming.
Something is coming. It went on for a while like an echo. She stood up, her
face moving from blank, to fierce. Probably scared too. For a moment she
wondered if her old buddy Balthius was going to visit, since his power could
feel a bit like that too, but fear Demon or not, he wouldn’t have made the far
side of the mall explode. She didn’t think so, anyway.


“Fuck.
Barb, get Becky out. Run. I’ll go, and be an idiot, moving toward the
danger instead of away.”


She
moved then, into white hot agony. It was so familiar and strong that she didn’t
notice that she was on fire until she was halfway to the woman that stood in
the open area that once held the nail shop.


She
wanted to hope that the Korean ladies had all gone home already, but they
stayed open until nine each night and it was just at that moment hitting that
number, she thought. Diving to the floor, she rolled, trying to smother the
flames. They hurt, but Eve didn’t let herself slow much. They died instantly,
so she hopped back up, only to catch fire again.


The
woman that was standing there pointed at her, but lost track when she made
sudden changes in direction.


It
wouldn’t have been that big of a deal, of course, if the person standing there
wasn’t a friend of hers.


Maggie.


That just made sense though, didn’t
it? The ancient Vampire had to have some kind of ability that would make her
into a big deal. The Council wasn’t made up of wimps, after all and the rumor
was that hundreds of years before, she’d been on it.


It
was tough, but Eve dodged, going one way, then the other, as fast as she could.
She rolled at times, and pushed off the ground with one hand, propelling
herself in a flip through the air. Before she could land she was on fire again.
That required more rolling. It was hard to move forward at all then, and when
she tried to stand, her left leg was gone below the knee. Seared off, smoke
billowing away from where it was supposed to be.


That
meant the rest of her was burning before she even had her balance, effectively
stopped in place, barely able to roll away once she fell. One by one, her limbs
were taken, cremated away. She didn’t scream, not having any air in her lungs,
but she truly wanted to.


She
was still using those things after all, and it was terrifying to have them be
gone like that.


As
she lay there, a moment later, unable to do anything to protect herself at all,
Eve glanced up. The nerdy looking Council mouthpiece moved on her, slowly. 


The
ancient Vampire grinned, looking… Incredibly sane and normal, as she hovered
over her.


“There
you are. I was looking all over for you, or someone. I hadn’t intended to be
quite this dramatic about this part, but you’re rather quick. Sorry to be such
a pain, since we’re so tight, but I need you to take a message for me. Please
tell the Council that I’m taking over from them, and that their services will
no longer be required? I had planned to be a bit more circumspect about the
whole thing, I swear that, by the way, but my other messenger was killed
earlier. Or, rather, I killed him, but you were doing too good of a job
by far, holding him the way you were. A few moments longer and I think you
might have even broken the compulsion I had on him. That’s hard to do,
since it’s one of my skills. That would have messed with things too much, which
is why I had to take him out. So, pass that along for me? Please?” The worst
part of the whole thing was that the obviously insane woman, who’d just taken
away her arms and legs, leaving only blackened stumps, sounded like she was
actually asking.


Politely.


Controlling
herself, and damping the pain as best she could, drawing on the energy from her
links to get that done, Eve snorted. Softly. It got the other Vampire to move
in. The one that she’d liked, and thought of as a friend.


Then,
she’d already had that lesson, trust no one. Ever.


It
was a thing that Maggie needed to remember, too, it seemed, because she
actually moved closer. Within what would have been arms reach, if she had arms
anymore. Fighting a sneer, Eve focused.


Trying
to grab at the woman with compulsion was going to be kind of expected, and
she’d just kind of said she was particularly good at that kind of thing, so she
didn’t bother with that one. Instead she nodded, and imagined trying to reach
into the other lady’s brain, grabbing a little piece of the soft flesh there
and pulling with her telekinesis, just as hard as she could. Nothing seemed to
happen, so she bought some time while she tried again, by speaking.


“Or,
and this is just an idea for next time, the old fashioned, but still respected,
art of letter writing? Bet you hadn’t thought of that one. See, if you
would have just asked first, I could have saved you loads of trouble.
Also, why in fucks sake would you want to take over for the Council? For
that matter, if you went to them and suggested it, don’t you think they might
let you onto the thing? Or even just take over if you want to do all the work
for them?” The whole while, looking up in to the slightly pale, but well made
up face, Eve used her mind to grab and pull, finally trying to target the
brainstem. It might grow back, sure, but even the dead needed that in order to
move around.


Not
that it seemed like it was doing anything. She kind of wondered where the
others were, when she realized that help wasn’t going to be coming any time
soon. Zack was actually there, just watching her, and if Fram was around, she
couldn’t tell where he was. No one else ran out to see what was going on, or to
help fight either, probably because it was a Vampire thing.


You
didn’t get involved if you didn’t need to. It was pretty much a rule of the
place. So, she was on her own.


Maggie
nodded, except that her head was kind of spasming, rather than doing it
smoothly, like she was losing control of herself. It was about freaking time
that something started to show.


“A
thought.” That was what she was trying to say, but it came out slurred and
wrong. After a second, she got the idea though, and gave a wicked looking half
grin. Only part of her normally friendly face was responding however.


“I
shee. Very good. Well, as you said, der ist more than one way to send a
message.” She pointed again, and the whole world erupted into even more pain.
Her middle was on fire, and she was, Eve thought, burning away altogether.


There
wasn’t a lot else to do, so she kept to her pattern, grabbing and plucking,
pulling as hard as possible with her tiny mind powers. Finally, about to go
out, probably for the last time, she targeted the other woman’s right eye.
There was a gasp, one that wasn’t quite a scream, and the flames stopped.


Then,
laughing as if it were all a great game, and not a fight to the death, Maggie
Sims, one of the two spokesmen for the Council, ran off.


“Do
deliver that message for me? It would be very helpful, if you would?” It was
called out over her shoulder, Eve thought. She was still on fire, and managed
to flop over, rolling, until the flames died then.


The
funny thing, if it could be called that, was different than she thought it
would be. She didn’t feel like she was dying, or even about to. Not even a tiny
bit. Once the blue and white flames died, she was left there, alive. Helpless,
and charred, but still able to think, speak and move.


No
one came to help her, of course. Not at first. It was one of the Trolleikeine
that came when it happened, a huge wooden paddle in his hands, looking ready to
fight. She would have damned him for being that slow, but it hadn’t been
his problem, had it?


“Say,
um, Lars? Could you get me back to the shop? I can’t really walk, at the
moment.” The big being didn’t even hesitate, once he had a direction set up.
She was cradled in his arms like a burnt baby, and carried at a rolling stroll
back to her own place in the scheme of things. 


The
next thing she needed to do was, she knew, to get in touch with the right
people. Lenore, Edom, and Bey. Then… Well, if she had a message to deliver, then
she did.


Not telling them that Maggie had
gone rogue wouldn’t help, would it? That part, well, she didn’t get it really,
to be honest. That the woman was old enough to be strong and hard to beat
wasn’t a mystery, of course, but why she was doing it was.


It
could be madness, of course. It might even be external control, say by a
Greater Demon. None of that was a known thing to her at the moment, and while
she liked the woman, or had, before the blasting off of her favorite
limbs, it could be anything. Lust for power. Seeing something that the others
didn’t, and seeking enough resources to fight it. Anything.


It
was a shame then, if that turned out to be the case. Since, after all, Eve was
going to have to kill her, absolutely as soon as she possibly could. Some
things couldn’t just be let go, could they?












Chapter
nineteen





 


Lars,
being a good bigfoot, dropped her in the back of Yoghurt World, and left her
still slightly smoldering and ruined body on the nice leather sofa. She tried
to get him to just drop her in the corner, where she’d no doubt be living for
the next few years while her arms and legs re-grew, but he was too polite for
that.


He
also had a power lifting gym, that as he explained it, was half ruined,
from the explosion. It made sense once she thought about it, given how things
were situated at that now open end of the mall. Princess Pretty Nail was gone,
which probably meant the gym was ruined too. Hopefully the people there, not
really being plain Humans, had all managed to survive. It was clear the big guy
that had carried her was worried about it all.


“I
must go now, back to my place in the scheme of the world that surrounds us.
Will you be all right here, alone? I could call for aid?” The man was over
seven feet tall, muscular and hairy enough to remind her that his entire group
there had to shave things that she, as a nearly naked Human, never had. Just to
fit in.


Looking
up at the ceiling, she shook her head. Her face hurt, being burned pretty
badly, and she could barely roll over, with her stumps being messed up like
they were, but she’d live. For a raw second she wondered if she’d actually be
able to heal though. The burns had, when she looked down, melted part of her
flesh together in places. Her clothing was all but gone, and had stuck to her
along the right side of her body, too. Her right breast had been protected by
it, somehow, and was mainly intact, but the left was gone, totally.


That
wasn’t a problem though. Oh, it was, actually, since it might well really take
her years to recover all the way, but she would. Her links were untouched, so
she had energy coming in, for instance. Plus, no matter what kind of Vampire
she was thinking about, she couldn’t recall any of them that looked less than
healthy, could she? So either burns like this healed all the way, or killed
them, all the time. She wasn’t fading though, so she was going with the idea
that she’d get better.


It
had to happen, because otherwise she’d have to get someone to kill her. She
wasn’t living like this forever. It just wasn’t going to happen.


“I’m
good. Thanks, Lars. Remind me to give you a handjob when I’m better?”


The
large being made a face, and shook his head a bit.


“I’m
not really into childlike naked people. A weakness, it is, without a doubt, but
mine, it presents.”


She
winked, still having both eyelids by some strange chance. That was kind of
handy. A silver lining, as it were. The world could be made dark, on command
still.


“Fine,
but remember that I made the offer. Go, I’ll be fine here. I just have to work
out how to kill some people… With my mind.”


Rather
than act shocked that she’d say something that bitter sounding, and it really
did sound like that, the giant smiled, fang like teeth of his own suddenly
showing. They were much heavier than her own, of course. Slightly yellow, too,
like tusks, or things that might one day grow into them given enough milk, and
some time.


“Yes.
I saw the battle, where you forced the evil one away from us, even as you were
put to the fire. I saw how her eyes were being ripped from her skull under your
regard. You will seek to finish this? We have lost much here today. Friends and
comrades… Innocents that did not deserve death.”


She
didn’t know who all died, but someone had to have.


Her
people, that were, more or less, under her inept and clearly unsatisfactory
protection. It was a stupid thought, so she nodded.


“I’m
not some hero, but I do need to fix some things. Starting with my body. How…
Totally lame is this, anyway?” She waved the remains of a stump, that was a bit
moist on the far end and felt like she was waving it under the bright light of
the sun, even though it was night out. “Get going. You can come back and tell
me what happened later? I’ll get Barb to give you something to eat. Actually…
Well, we’ll fix this.” After all, it was, more or less, a Vampire problem.


Except
that she really doubted it would end there.


She
was left alone for a long time then. There were sounds, and people talking,
even some yelling, but nothing that made her think anyone was fighting again,
yet. Maggie had taken off, and the fire had all been put out. So she lay there,
waiting for the next thing to happen, trying to figure out what she, the
useless lump of a baby Vampire, was going to do about it all.


In
her head she had a little check-list, that she shuffled around a bit. The first
thing she needed to do, well, that one was obvious. She had to get better.
Faster than the years it would normally take. Then she had to work out how she
was going to kill Maggie Sims, and the Greater Demons behind her. That
part probably wasn’t sane, but she’d been pushed far enough that in the moment
that kind of thing wasn’t going to impact her all that much.


Focusing,
closing her eyes, she tried to remember what it felt like to have full health.
Real arms and legs, that didn’t hurt, and weren’t on fire. She didn’t kill all
the pain off, trying to use that, and energy she was pulling from her links, to
make herself reform, back into what she was supposed to be.


When
she opened her eyes, a while later, she jumped a bit. More to the point, she
tried to, and then smiled. Mark was standing over her, about five feet away,
just watching her as she lie on the smooth brown sofa. No one else had even
come back into the shop yet. She should probably have tried to get in touch
with Lenore or Edom on the phone, but… No hands. It was going to be tough to
manage that, wasn’t it? Still, she could move things with her mind, and
if she were careful that might be possible to manage, without forcing too much
life from the poor animals she was connected to.


That
was a real problem, she knew. Eve was, for a long time, going to need a lot
more energy than she had access to. In that moment however, she had no idea how
to get anything like that, so just looked up at Mark, and smiled.


“So,
Bold… It’s pretty clear that you’re behind this. The parts here, at
least. So, how many of the Greater Demons are part of this?” She was blowing
smoke, directly up his ass, but she didn’t let herself even think about that.
She just made the accusation, and knew, on some level, that it had to be right.


Mark
actually giggled. Like a little girl. It was kind of feminine, but also drove
right into insane sounding. Happy though, so she let it pass.


“Damn,
Eve. That’s a good guess, isn’t it? I did promise to share information with
you, but really, you don’t need all of that yet. Besides, this way I can make
you think I’m marginally interesting for a few days, if I play this right,
don’t you think?” He gave her a hopeful look, and then gestured at her body.
“Not bad. Both my slave’s destruction of your body, and your use of
magic to rebuild already. If you can keep that up, you won’t be just sitting
around in six weeks. Now, what do you really want to know about all this? Ask
carefully, because I’ll tell you anything except who’s in this with me, but I
think my welcome here is about to be rescinded. The Line Walker won’t be happy
when he figures out what I’ve been up to. Really, by all rights he should have
removed me from his territory when he discovered me, but he’s a bit too kind
and gentle for his own good. Also, he’s just a kid still, which means that
actually fighting me over it would be a bit over the top. So, what do
you need to know?”


If
he was actually worried about Zack getting there, and doing anything to him, it
didn’t show on his still round face. Actually, Eve realized, he was cool and
nearly sinister seeming, in that moment.


“Heh.
How much of the stuff was you? The attacks on the club? Why go after Troy
though?”


There
was silence for a bit, as the Greater Demon smiled at her. Then a shrug came.


“Ah.
Good questions. You won’t get all of it. You can’t, lacking too much
information, so that isn’t really your fault, let’s see then. The closest thing
I can tell you that will make sense is that I needed to keep Finias off my
behind for a few weeks, and making him worry that he was under attack did that.
You handled that one well. Really, Eve, you did better than most of us expected
the whole time. I made some money, betting with the others that you’d be the
one to actually stand in our way. They all got confused, thinking you too young,
and raw, to be of use.” He winked, and then gave a tiny chuckle. “So, knowing
you so well, I managed to use you rather nicely. Just to shorthand it all, the
goal is to start a war, between the Vampires and the Humans. The other groups
will be held back for now, but the fear generated by the undead attacking them
at random will cause most of humanity to wake up, and see what actually
exists. Then I’ll take control, with some help from my compatriots, and lead my
army of willing Human servants to total control of the world.”


She
sneered at him, not having a lot else to do.


“Why?
I mean, the way things have been has worked, hasn’t it? Plus, why go after
Vampires? We’re all so cute, and cuddly. Plus we have these awesome teeth,
which you have to admit, is pretty incredible.” She was trying for flip
sounding, but it came out slightly wet and muddled. That was thanks to the
damage done to her mouth and throat. Her lungs felt fine, since she hadn’t been
burned there, not breathing for the entire fight.


Fram
patted his ample tummy, his light brown button front sweater straining just the
tiniest bit over it.


“The
Line Walker runs the Vampires now. You can’t tell that’s the case, but it’s the
truth. He’s a mere child though, so he can’t really be allowed to do that kind
of thing. I came here to take him down a peg or two. I was going to simply
challenge him, but The Mistress of Souls taught me a lesson, in regards to
that, didn’t she? Taking me as a slave, stripping my will away like she did…
She also told me how to win. To be intelligent and take my own desires out of
the equation, at least enough to see that I’m not getting reality as clearly as
I should in some regards. So far, I have to say, that it’s working.”


She
didn’t get it, and was about to ask him to clarify a few things when he turned
and moved toward the back door.


“Sorry
honey, I have to leave now. Make sure you give the Council that message from
Maggie? I’ll see you soon. When you’re better?” Then, because it made total
sense, he blew her a kiss, and vanished into the air.


Zack
ran into the space, holding a glowing purple knife, which he put away without
waiting, even as he looked at her. There was no sense of shock, but he’d seen
what had happened to her already. She was about to be a bit put out that he
hadn’t helped her out, when he took a deep breath.


“You
smell like barbeque. It’s making me hungry. Can I get something to eat here, do
you think?” Then, as if she’d said yes, he turned and moved to the other
room, fixing himself more than one or two things to eat.


She
didn’t bother to yell, just speaking normally. The mall might be noisy, but she
kind of thought that Greater Demons could pretty much do what they wanted when
it came to understanding other people. He’d know what she wanted to say, even
if he couldn’t hear it. She wasn’t totally certain he couldn’t do that too.


“It
was Fram, which you know by now, or you wouldn’t have come in carrying a knife
like that. He mentioned something about a giant war between Humans and
Vampires, so that he can get his insane Greater Demon groove on? You know about
that too though, and that it isn’t just him, or he wouldn’t have told me about
it.” That just made sense. Plus, she had to start using her head, since
it was almost all she had left. That, and her kidneys.


Zack
came back, carrying two large containers of froth and caramel. They were made
perfectly, since he knew how to run the shop out front.


“Yeah.
It’s been shaping up for a while now. It isn’t really about him. He’s too
stupid to get the idea that he isn’t really in control of it all. A brilliant
idiot, being pulled and pushed into place by his weaknesses. We… Darla and I,
mainly, but Keeley, too, we’ve been trying to protect all of you from this. I
should have dumped Fram in a demon trap when I first found him here. That was,
two or three years ago now.” He ate several tidy bites of food, doing it
efficiently, and not wincing from brain freeze. “I know, it’s amazing, but I’m
actually not that easily fooled. That he thought I would be… Well, I’d
be insulted, but I killed that part of my personality off a while back. Feeling
like that almost always gets in the way of clear thinking.”


Eve
could see that one.


“Great,
so you let me and the others be raped by Warren, so that you wouldn’t give away
that you knew Mark, Fram, was behind it all? Then you didn’t tell me
about Maggie for the same reason? Why not help me though, when we were
fighting? You had to know that Fram would figure out that you’d draw a
line straight to him. I mean, I did, and if the slow girl can get it,
the smart kids all can.” She was trying to be funny, but Zack nodded.


She
wanted to glare back, but didn’t. It was just too hard, in the moment.


“If
it had been just about him, or even other Greater Demons, I would have.
The fact is that you nearly won out there, Eve. Alone, against an ancient and
powerful force. Now we just need for you to get back on your feet, and finish
the job. How are you planning to do that?”


“Um,
excuse, me, but I think I’ll start by cursing your name. Asshole. You
let me be crippled for… What? So that you wouldn’t piss off the Council or some
stupid shit like that? I swear, if you try to claim this was just some kind of
advanced training, I’ll kick your ass.” She lifted her head, sending pain down
her middle, and looked where her right leg should have been. “Just as soon as I
grow a foot, I mean.”


Zack
laughed, but looked at the leg too. Where there wasn’t one.


“No,
this isn’t training anymore. It hasn’t been for a while now. This is the real
deal, and you have to stand on your own, and be seen to be able to. If I’d
tried to save you, then a dozen Greater Demons would all be taking turns trying
to kill you tonight, in order to force me into a position where I might be
taken out. This way, they know that trying to take you won’t gain them anything
with me, and will possibly cost them a lot. Still you need a plan. Healing up,
increasing your energy stores, and working on your telekinesis, but also, who your
target is going to be. I’ll warn you, you probably won’t be allowed to kill
Fram. Not forever. Trapping him won’t free Maggie either. If you want to break
her out of it, he has to die, but you’ll need to be able to bring him back.”


Taking
a deep breath, she looked down at her body again. It was ruined. Even if she
could manage to heal, it seemed a bit rich to be lying there in the moment,
pretending like she had any power in the situation at all.


“That’s
hardly fair, setting me against a Greater Demon like that.” She felt a slight
sense of despair, since it was pretty close to an impossible thing to do,
wasn’t it?


Zack,
her pal, smiled at her.


“Well,
he’s not a very good Greater Demon, and you are a decently kick ass
Vampire, so if you do it right, and use the resources you have… I think you can
take him out. The real trick there is that we really don’t want him to
be gone forever. He’s insane, but it’s kind of a gentle thing with him. We
don’t want him to be replaced with something worse.”


Zack
kept eating, and just sat there, while she thought for a bit. No one else came
in, so finally, she looked up, and took a breath that didn’t really hurt,
compared to the rest of her.


“Can
you call Lenore for me? We should have this place staffed. I don’t know what
happened to Barb and Becky…”


He
ate more of the food, and shook his head.


“Nope.
It’s only a phone, you can get it yourself. Barb and Becky are fine. They took
off in the rental that Becky has. No one followed them or anything, I made sure
of that. It would work a bit too well, for a minor actress to be killed right
now. Especially by Vampires. You should set Barb up as her bodyguard while
she’s in town.”


Eve
nodded, since it made sense that she, the newest little Vamp girl, would be
doing any of that. Focusing she tried to find the phone in its cradle in the
other room, and float it carefully to herself. She heard it thump against the
wall, feeling heavier to her mind, as she threw more energy at it, just to keep
it in the air. When it was in front of her, Zack snatched it from the air, and
held it away from her.


“Don’t
just throw power at it like that! Increase your attention on it. You can move a
hundred times more than you have been, with very little more energy, if you do
it right. Now, pull it from my hand.”


“Fucker.”


The
Greater Demon that had pretended to be her friend for years nodded.


“Damn
straight. I actually want you to be alive in a few weeks time, so we can’t really
play around anymore, Eve. If you’re going to fix this, you have to be a lot
more than you have been. I was hoping that you had time, or that someone else
would fix it all for you, but now it’s clear that you need to step up. To do that
you’re going to need legs, and the ability to move. So, for now, take the phone
from me, then we’ll work on the rest of it. Flying, and all that.” The grip he
had on the cream colored hand piece looked pretty tight, at least to her eyes.


“Is
this the best use of our time? We really should have someone else in here.”


He
wiggled the phone a bit, taunting her with it.


“Then
call? One hundred pounds of force is all that you have to come up with. Without
using too much energy. Go. It’s all in the concentration.”


It
was, she found, about more than just that, since she had to see and bend the
faint lines of energy in the air, the pink stuff of life reaching out in
tendrils like they were. It was? She had to wrap the thing up totally, then
using a hundred little threads take it from Zack, moving his body first.


After
only two hours of trying, she had it though.


The
Greater Demon got up to make himself another snack, as if they hadn’t just done
anything impressive.


Leaving
her to try to push the buttons with her mind. That was a different adventure,
but she figured out how to wrap each of the buttons and move them, one by one.


On
the third ring, Lenore answered, her voice relaxed sounding. She was probably
kicking back and doing needlepoint, or whatever people as old as her did to
unwind.


“Hello?”


“Hey,
Lenore… We have an emergency here at the mall.”


“Oh?
Is it anything you can’t handle?”


“Eh…
Yeah? The East side is gone. Princess Pretty Nail was blown up, and part of the
power lifting Gym is gone, I think. I didn’t get a good look at it. Um… It was
Maggie Sims. She’s been turned into a slave, by Fram. She probably has been for
a while. We kind of fought, and uh, she has some pretty awesome fire based
powers? So, the long and short of it is that I have no arms or legs. No one is
really watching the embassy here either. I can answer the phones, but not a lot
else yet.”


There
was a sound of movement, and two gasped words.


“I’m
coming!”


Eve
hung up, using a lot of focus, and then just had to wait. It occurred to her, a
few minutes later, that she should be filling her time trying to heal faster.
Fram had mentioned that working, and if she applied what Zack had just made her
figure out, maybe she could improve the speed of things a bit? The trick would
be doing it without crippling her energy links. The poor cows. She needed more
lines coming in, somehow.


For
the time being though, she just tried to heal, using what she had.


It
took twenty minutes for Lenore to get in, but Edom was right behind her, with
Bey. They all gathered around her, to get the full report. It was nice of them
not to make her do it a bunch of times. Zack stayed too, eating the whole time,
smiling a bit. It was a grim thing, but still, not a frown. Bey looked troubled
though.


Horribly
so.


“She
is, Jasmine, Maggie Sims, as you know her, is my maker. It saddens me that we
will have to destroy her.” There was real remorse in the words.


The
Greater Demon shrugged.


“Don’t
worry. Eve is all over this one. All she has to do is find Fram, The Bold, kill
him and bring him back to life. That will break the links and save
Maggie.”


The
very funny thing, Eve thought it was humorous anyway, was that he didn’t
seem to be joking. She knew that he wasn’t, but that kind of thing wasn’t just
tossed out lightly, was it? Not most days.


Edom
glared at the Greater Demon, which might not be the wisest thing ever, but was
appreciated.


“You’re
sending her up against one of your own kind? Why don’t you deal with it?
Isn’t that your job?”


There
was a quick flash of red plastic spoon, and vanilla base product disappearing
before he replied.


“Yep.
Normally that would just be the case. It might end up being one of us that does
it, but Eve might pull it off, and really, I can’t think of a better way to
keep her safe.”


The
others all looked away, so she ignored the stupidity of that statement, and
went back to healing. She had real work to do, and no matter what Zack, or her
other friends, if she could call them that, had planned, she wanted limbs for
it. Go figure, but she missed them already.


There
was much staring and a bit of muttering, until a laughing Demon left the room,
and the others went to do various things. Ed manned the front of the embassy,
while The Bey and Lenore both went to see who all had died.


Focusing,
and trying not to kill any cows, Eve pushed herself. She didn’t really know if
it was going to be enough, but she had to try to do something, and just lying
there, worrying about what was coming next, that wasn’t going to help anyone.
The least of which would be her.


So,
for the next hours she tried to make her broken and battered crispy corpse heal
up. She really did smell like barbeque, as it turned out, but there was
no way she was going to take a shower yet. So, instead, Eve stayed in place and
tried her best.


Then,
once she knew that it was going to work, she called the Council and passed the
message. It wasn’t her job not to deliver it, after all.


The
thing there, was that they were all polite to her, including Gene.


Which
meant what? That he was in on it? Or that they all felt bad for her being
beaten up like she was? None of them really explained it to her, so she didn’t
know for certain.


After
that, well, for a while she probably wasn’t going to be expected to do much by
anyone else, but it occurred to her that being able to get up in a few days and
take care of business was going to work a lot better than dying, or taking
years to heal up would. She might even get something like the element of
surprise back that way.


Setting
herself, she did it, knowing that Zack, even if he was being a prick at the
moment, had been right. Not about her killing Fram and leaving him alive. That
wasn’t her responsibility. If he wanted something that complex done, he
could do it himself. Darla could do it, too, if it was a thing that anyone
really cared about. Really, she wasn’t even going to plan to save either of
them.


Maggie
had betrayed her. Oh, she might not be able to help herself, but that didn’t
make it sting any less. Fram was even worse, since he could have come up with a
dozen ways to do the same thing that didn’t bother her at all, much less make
the mess that his orders had created.


As
far as she was concerned, they were both dead.


That
it was insane to even think that wasn’t lost on her in the slightest, but that
would just have to do for the moment. As soon as she could get up, and start,
those two were both going down.


The
idea didn’t thrill her, since the most likely outcome was her own death. She
looked down at her right arm, the stump pink at the end, a full inch showing
that hadn’t been there before, even a few hours earlier. Taking her arms and
legs like that, it had been pointed, and done on purpose. Not just to keep her
from being too dangerous either, but to make her feel helpless.


That
had Fram written all over it. He’d taken that information from her and used it
to mess with her head. It had worked too, she knew. Even if it wasn’t showing
on the outside, she was afraid. Terrified really.


That
wasn’t going to get the job done though, so she made a point of not thinking
about it, while she got back to work.


First
she would make herself better. Then stronger. After that, well, then she was
probably going to end up dead, but even if that was the case, it would be on
her terms, not anyone else’s.


Forcing
a smile, she got back to it.


There
was too much to do now, to be left sitting around.
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When
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